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CHILDREN'S HEALTH CARE ISSUES

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 23, 1988

U.S. SENATE,
Comianrrm ON FINANCE,

Washington, DC.
The hearing was convened, pursuant to notice, at 10:06 a.m., in

room SD-215, Dirksen Senate Office Building, the Honorable Lloyd
Bentsen (chairman) presiding.

Present: Senators Bentsen, Baucus, Mitchell, Rockefeller,
Daschle, Danforth, Chafee, Heinz, Wallop, and Durenberger.

[The prepared statements of Senators Danforth and Chafee
appear in the appendix.]

[The press release announcing the hearing follows:]

BENTSEN ANNOUNCES FINANCE COMMITTEE HEARING ON CHILDREN'S HEALTH CARE
Isms

WASHINGTON, D.C.Senator Lloyd Bentsen (D.-Texas), Chairman, announced
Thursday that the Senate Finance Committee will hold a series of hearings to
review current programs and policies relating to children's health care.

The first hearing is scheduled for Wednesday, March 23, 1988 at 10:00 a.m. in
Room SD-215 of the Dirksen Senate Office Building.

Bentsen said, "Last fall, I made a commitment to place the hce:th needs of Amer-
ica's children at the top of the agenda for the Committee on Finance in 1988. This
country can no longer afford to close its eyes to the toll taken by inadequate access
to health care for our children who, although they do not vote and have little politi-
cal influence, represent our destiny.

"This hearing is the first in a series which will focus on children's health care
issues, including the problem of infant mortality and the financial burdens on fami-
lies when a child is struck with a costly, chronic illness. I look forward to hearing
from experts in government, academia and the private sector about the complex
challenges we face in children's health care," Bentsen said.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. LLOYD BENTSEN, A U.S. SENATOR
FROM TAE STATE OF TEXAS, CHAIRMAN, SENATE FINANCE
COMMITTEE

The CHAIRMAN. Please cease conversation and take your seats,
and this hearing will be under way.

Last fall, in proposing the legislation to create a National Com-
mission on Children, I indicated that we wanted to make 1988 the
year of the child during which we dealt with child issueshealth
issues in particularand that those in use would be a priority for
this committee.

Now, this morning we are going to hold the first in a series of
hea-ings on health care issues that affect children. I fmd few issues
that have provoked as much interest among the members of this
committee as this one. Before these hearings are completed, you

(1)
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will see that virtually eery member of this committee will have
been in attendance.

Already this year I noticed that we have had a great many bills
relating to infant mortality introduced, with Senators Bradley and
Durenberger and many other members of this committee as spon-
sors or cosponsors.

The health problems facing our children are complicated and
they are multifaceted, and we cannot as a nation continue to ne-
glect them. One thing we want to encourage, to the best of our abil-
ity, is that we have children born with healthy bodies and sound
minds.

The United States today ranks seventeenth among the developed
countries of the world in its infant mortality rate, and that is a dis-
grace. We have made no progress in that area at all ,since 1985. A
white infant born in this country is two-thirds more likely to die in
his first year than a baby born in Japan. A Black baby born here
in Waslungton, or in n...tinv other of our nation's cities, is more
likely to die before its first birthday than a baby born in Jamaica.

The Guttmacher Institute recently reported that as many as 35
percent of American pregnant women get less than sufficient pre-
natal care, and that, despite evidence that investments in prenatal
care are returned three dollars for every one dollar that we invest
during that first year of an infant's life.

Health care costs can become an issue even for families with in-
comes well above the poverty line. One in five American children
have no public or private health insurance. Of 37 million unin-
sured Americans, 12 million are children, nine million of whom are
dependents of workers who lack insurance against any health care
costs.

Finally, every American family faces the specter of a hie:Ai-cost
catastrophic illness, sometimes of a chronic nature. The parents of
a catastrophically ill child suffer not only the untold emotional
stress that goes along with it, but they can see their life savings
wiped out by the incredible costs that are involved in caring for
that child.

I had a meeting in Houston the other day with representatives of
the children's hospitals there, and they told me that the first child
born this year in Houston cost over $25,000. Now, how does the av-
erage family with ordinary financial means handle a situation like
that?

Some of these needs are not met by even the most comprehensive
of health plans. I know that the number of affected children is
small, and that may cause some to believe it is not a serious prob-
lem, unless it happens to your child or your grandchild. The cost
for an individual family can be absolutely devastating.

Nationally, we have an estimated 19,000 children that incur
health care costs in excess of $50,000 a year.

Today, we are going to hear from witnesses from Government
and the private sector about the way in which the current patch-
work health care system meets the needs or doesn't meet the needs
of American children. That system has many components: Medic-
aid, for low-income children; maternal and child health care block
grant programs; employer-sponsored health insurance that covers

7
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the majority of the nation's children; and Medicare for a small
number of children with end-stage kidney disease.

Now, of course, I know there are some success stories to be told;
but on the other hand, we have much further to go before we can
be certain we have done what is reasonably possible to assure that
all children have access to adequate and affordable health care.
Failure to grapple with the problems faced by children and their
families will shortchange this country of the strong and healthy
leaders that we need in the next generation.

It is not an exaggeration to say that America's children are our
future. We can choose to invest in them, or we can close our eyes
to the problem of inadequate health care coverage for children.
There is no one who is more aware than I of the difficulty of im-
proving child health programs in a time of budget constraints; but
we should not be deterred from a goal that both compassion and
cost effectiveness tell us has to be met.

I am confident that this committee is dedicated to that effort.
Looking out there at that audience, I used to be on the Board of

Directors of the Texas Children's Hospital; and I know that we
have quite a number of members of Texas Children's and other
hospitals in Texas. And they have presented me with a spring blue
bonnetit is a yellow roseso that is the reason for my wearing it
this morning.

I want to welcome Governor Mabus who has really taken a lead
on these issues, first as a State auditor and now as a governor. He
has played a very major role in a much improved Medicaid Pro-
gram in his State.

I would like to defer to any of my colleagues who ;night want to
make a statement. Senator Rockefeller?

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN D. ROCKEFELLER IV, A U.S.
SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA

Senator ROCKEFELLER Mr. Chairman, number one, I am really
glad that you have initiated this efforta series of hearings on
children's health care. Number two, I think it is terrific to look out
in the audience and see a full audience.

When we discuss tax problems, people line up outside in the
halls. Too many times, in the past when we have discussed chil-
dren's problems, there hasn't been more than a handful of people
here. That is changing, and that is appreciated because this is not
a very cheerful subject.

Out of the 20 most industrialized countries in the world, we rank
nineteenth in terms of infant mortality. I don't know quite how
one even begins to explain that, particularly when we ranked sixth
back in the 1950s.

We have been doing badly. The rate of infant deaths in America
and the efforts to reduce that have stagnated. I know when I was
Governor of West Virginia, we put a lot of effort into trying to
reduce infant mortality. That has now come to a stop, which is a
shame.

Only about half of poor pregnant women in West Virginia re-
ceive medical care and attention during their pregnancies. The rea-
sons are not mysterious. I think we are going to have to confront

U
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the fact that the way to overcome many of these problems is
money.

And that is tough in a year like this or in any year. But neglect-
ing children is immoral on our part; and I believe it is your pur-
pose, Mr. Chairman, to see that we do not, and you are right.
Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Senator. Are there any
other comments?

Senator MrrcinaL. Mr. Chairman, if I may?
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Mitcheu?

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. GEORGE J. MITCHELL, A U.S.
SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF MAINE

Senator MrrcHELL. First, Mr. Chairman, I commend you for this
hearing and the action which I hope and am confident will follow
as a result of this hearing in your efforts.

Our children are our joy; they are our future leaders scientists,
teachers; but too many of our children are now at risk. Too many
lack the services we consider basic to all citizens in our society.

They are subjected to more poverty and less health care coverage
than at any time in our recent history. These problems have cre-
ated a terrible disparity in America today. Our wealth as a nation
continues to increase, but many of our children and their families
are worse off.

One out of five American children has no health insurance.
Many others have only partial coverage. When these children need
primary care or major hospitalization, something has to give. All
too often, it is the health of the child.

Families must delay necessary services or face bills that are
simply overwhelming. A solution must be found. It will require the
participation of all in our society. We in the Congress can craft
helpful legislation. We can try to apply some of the limited re-
sources of the Federal Government to deal with some aspects of
this problem. But it will take the efforts of all Americansmoth-
ers, fathers, churches, private agencies, local and State govern-
mentall must join in the effort.

Real improvements in health will require nurturing, organiza-
tion, and the commitment of resources. The next generation must
have the same opportunities available as the current and past gen-
erations.

We ought to bear in mind as we consider this problem the words
of Pablo Cassels, who once said: "We must all work to make this
world worthy of its children." Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Mitchell. Senator Baucus?
Senator BAUCUS. Mr. Chairman, I am very happy you are having

this hearing today. I want to make two points. Number one, the
effort he...e is in the nature of prevention. Certainly a lot of child
care is remedial, but these are children, after all; and therefore,
there is a very strong prevention component in what we are trying
to undertake here, which pays terrific dividends on down the road
and in the future.

I think too often in America we spend too much time on remedi-
al care and not near enough time on prevention, and this is in the
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nature of prevention, I think, and is an effort we should pursue
even more fully.

The second point. Many children suffer or are beginning to suffer
r obstetrics; that is, many doctors, particularly in rural areas
use of the high cost of medical malpracticeare no longer de-

livering children. That is particularly a problem in rural areas.
In fact, in my State of Montana, one-half of the doctorsthe OB-

GYNs or family practitionersby the end of next year will prob-
ably no longer deliver children because the medical malpractice
premiums are so high.

In addition, in Montana one out of four deliveries are reimbursed
by Medicaidin my State of Mcotanaone out of four. In the
State of Montana, physicians receive about 40 to 60 percent of the
normal reasonable charges, which obviously is insufficient to cover
their costs.

So, the degree to which Medicaid begins to help pay a larger por-
tion of delivery costs will then be able to begin to solve the medical
malpractice problem and the flight of physicianswhether OB-
GYNs or family practitionersfrom rural areas and also some
urban areas in our country in delivering children.

So, there are lots of components to this. And certainly, the
degree to which Medicaid can be part of the solution, thereby in-
creasing the Medicaid payments to OB-GYNs and to other practi-
tioners, that will help solve that problem as well.

So, I commend you, Mr. Chairman, for conducting this hearing.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator. In the order of arrival, next

was Senator Durenberger.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. DAVID DURENBERGER, A U.S.
SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF MINNESOTA

Senator DURENBERGER. Mr. Chairman, thank you for the oppor-
tunity to do what we are doing today, and thanks for identif
your boutonniere. I have been a trustee of the Minneapolis
dren's Health Center for something like 20 years; they forgot the
flowers. I guess it isn't spring in Minnesota yet. [Laughter.]

But it is just great to be with you on this issue. It is something
that I have enjayed about you all of the time that I have been a
member of this committee, which is 10 years now. When it seems
like a struggle and we listen to all the statistics, it is as though
nobody cares, but for all of the really big important things we
throw around hereinternational trade, taxes, and all that sort of
thingwhen you get down to it, Lloyd 13entaen's heart is with kids.

And that is why I know it has to be a frustration for a lot of us
on this committee, to have to deal with deficits and all that sort of
thing, while we tire also trying to deal with some of these realities.

Last year, Bill Bradley and I introduced the bill that would allow
the States to enroll pregnant women and children in Medicaid up
to 185 percent of the poverty level, which passed; and we hope that
has some small impact.

But now, I guess we are moving into the more comprehensive
phase; and I know Bill has a bill, and I have one, and there are
various approaches that I trust this committee will be able to give
its attention to during the course of this year and into the next.

I I
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I think it is appropriate while we are all facing up to doing cata-
strophic and being condemned for not doing enough in catastrophic
health insurance for the elderly, and being told by some senior
House members that we have got to take away our children's in-
vestment in their parents' retirement in order to expand those op-
portunities even further, that somehow or c:her we don't find it in
our hearts or our pocketbooks to find the relatively small amount
of dollars that the States are willing to help us match to deal with
the consequences of the disintegration of the family and wide-
spread permissiveness and overindulgence and the dependence on
drugs and alcohol and tobacco and unwanted pregnanzies and ma-
ternal deaths and sexual abuse and prostitution and psychological
disorders and suicides and violence and death and all those sorts of
things that are afflicting the family in America today.

These are at least as serious as long-term care for elderly and
disabled Americans, and I trust that on this committee they are
going to get at least equivalent attention, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator. Senator Chafee?

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN H. CHAFEE, A U.S. SENATOR
FROM THE STATE OF RHODE ISLAND

Senator CHAFEE. Mr. Chairman, I would like to join in the trib-
ute to you. You have had a long-time interest in children, and this
is but one further evidence of that. I want to just say how glad I
am that we are proceeding with these hearings.

It is an area that I have been interested in for a long time. 1
would like to say that we have made some progress, and progress
can be made.

If you look at the record, in 1984, in the Deficit Reduction Act,
we were able to include a small expansion of Medicaid to provide
voluntary coverage to children up to the age of five in families
with low incomes. And then in 1985, we were able to extend prena-
tal coverage to all pregnant women who were beneath the State
income standards.

Then in 1986, we included a provision to allow States to cover
children up to the age of five and pregnant women up to the Feder-
al poverty level, even if these individuals were not eligible for the
State AFDC Program. I think that is very important that we con-
tinue, and that the individuals not be required to be eligible for an-
other support program in order to get the Medicaid assistance.

Last year in 1987, we were successful in including a provision in
the reconciliation agreement which would allow the States to
extend Medicaid coverage to pregnant women and children up to
the age of one for those who are below 185 percent of the poverty
level and to all poor children up to the age of eight. This is what
Senator Durenberger was describing.

As Senator Baucus mentioned, and I would like to reinforce this,
we have got a situation in the United States where we are wonder-
ful at treatment of low birth weight babies; there is no question
about it. No one excels the United States in treating low birth
weight babies, but we don't have a very good prevention program.

Thus, as has been mentioned, our rate of low birth weight babies
is higher than other countries. And there is no more cost-effective

1 1,
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way, I believe, in providing preventive medicine than in the proper
prenatal care.

The Academy of Sciences estimates a cost/benefit ratio of about
$3.50 saved in the first year of a child's life for a dollar spent in
proper 'prenatal care. So, just looking at the finances, it makes
sense. Never mind the heartache and the wrenches that come in
having a child who is born prematurely at low birth weight and all
the difficulties that come with that.

I hope in the course of this we will be able to take a look at a
program I have been most interested in that I have presented,
called Med America, which is S. 1139, which would build on the
Medicaid Frog-am in various ways.

I would like to submit a statement, if I might, going into more
detail on that.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, of course, Senator. And those things you
talked about in 1984 and 1985 and again in that budget summit
reconciliation bill, the members of this committee took the lead on
that.

Senator CHAFER. I think we have good reason to be proud of that,
Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes. Governor Mabus, we are very pleased to
have you. If you would proceed with your testimony?

STATEMENT OF HON. RAY MABUS, GOVERNOR, STATE OF MISSIS-
SIPPI, TESTIFYING ON BEHALF OF THE NATIONAL GOVER-
NORS ASSOCIATION

Governor MABUS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you,
members of the committee. As the chairman said, my name is Ray
Mabus. For the last 2 months, it hes been my great good fortune to
be the Governor of the State of Mississippi.

I appreciate the opportunity to testify on behalf of the National
Governors Association as to the actions that States have taken
with a lot of help from the Federal Government to address the
problem of infant mortality. I am not going to go into a lot of sta-
tistics on infant mortality this morning; you have got experts that
can and will testify to those.

But I do have one expert of my own sitting in the audience, and
that is Jeanne Luckett, the Chairperson of the Governors Task
Force on Infant Mortality in Mississippi, one of the real heroes in
this effort.

If I could make one point this morning it would be this. Each sta-
tistic in infant mortality represents human tragedy and heartache,
lives unfulfilled, and future leaders lost; and each statistic in low
birth weight babies means too many of our citizens will go through
life mentally r larded, robbed of the opportunity to get the most
out of their lives.

Despite a lot of progress, cur nation continues to be plagued by
unacceptably high infant mortality rates. The problem has been
particularly acute in the South. In 1985, the national average was
10.6 deaths per 1,000 live births, while in the South it was 12.4.

During my entire public life, education has been my number one
priority; but I have come to realize that there is more to education
than simply teaching in the classroom. Our ability to educate and
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to be educated depends on the health of our brain cells, which de-
velop in the first three months after fertilization.

When we fail to reach those among us who are the most vulnera-
ble, particularly the poor and the non-White, we lock ourselves into
a perpetual. cycle. As Senator Chafee said, there are two basic rea-
sons we should fight to lower the infant mortality rate in this coun-
try and the low birth weight rate.

First, we should do it because it 13 right and good and the decent
thing to do; but the second reason is purely selfish. It costs us more
to let the tragedy continue than it does to prevent it. If the cost in
human terms is not alarming enough, the economics are stagger -

In Mississippi alone it was estimated that infant deaths and
handicapped infants born in 1985 resulted in the loss of about $55
million m projected lifetime earnings and cost the State $3.2 mil-
lion in potential revenue from personal taxes. This doesn't count
the money spent on care for babies born with preventable handi-
caps, who live to adulthood. However, we are all aware that the
problem is not unique to Mississippi or even to the South. It is a
truly national problem in scope; but because of the magnitude of
the problem in the southern States, former Governor Richard Riley
of South Carolina and other governors in 1984 established the
Southern Regional Task Force on Infant Mortality.

I think that Dick Riley deserves a lot of praise for bringing this
to the attention not only of southern governors but also of the
nation. The most significant and far-reaching task force proposal
that Governor Riley called for was revising the Medi laid Program
to allow children and pregnant women whose income was at or
below the Federal poverty line to receive Medicaid services.

The National Governors' Association adopted this as its policy in
1986. This was the first time that the NGA embraced the idea that
eligibility for Medicaid should be based on the income and assets of
the individual and not on other categorical requirements related to
cash assistance programs.

Rules and regulations which properly apply to direct cash pay-
ments should not frustrate a person's access to health care. The
governors feel strongly that endangered women and children
should face far fewer barriers to decent medical care.

Separating the Medicaid Program from the cash assistance pro-
gram made good economic sense. It allowed States to get the most
for their money. Each dollar .7.ent on prenatal and infant care
saves many future dollars.

Because of this committee's leadership, the Omnibus Reconcilia-
tion Act of 1986 included those proposals by the NGA; and the 1987
OBRA allows States to extend coverage to children up to age five
with income at or below the Federal pm erty level. It also provides
optional coverage to pregnant women and infants with income at
or below 185 percent of that poverty level.

In the South, the response has been dramatic. Of 17 southern
States, and the District of Columbia, 16 have taken advantage of
providing coverage to pregnant women and infants. The other two
are considering this proposal.

I am proud to say that nearly all the States in my region have
adopted aggressive policies to fight infant mortality. Even so,

113
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infant mortality continues to have a crippling effect on my State
and on Statee throughout this country; and we in Mississippi are
engaged in an all-out battle to defeat it.

In 1976, Mississippi's infant mortality rate was 42 percent higher
than the national average, and we were solidly in last place. We
remained there until 1985, when Mississippi moved from fiftieth in
the country until today we are forty-seventh; and the infant mor-
tality rate has plummetted from 21.6 deaths per 1,000 live births in
1976 to 12.3 an 1986. We have moved ahead by making the best pos-
sible use of the Medicaid Program.

First, we expanded our Medicaid Program to include the married
poor, long before it became a Federal mandate to do so. Under the
OBRA 1986 option, we were among the first States in the Nation to
move eligibility st ndards to 100 percent of poverty.

These comb'', efforts are expected to provide coverage for at
least 7,000 int pregnant women and 46,000 more infants when
fully implemented-.

In addition to Medicaid expansion, we have instituted other cre-
ative means of stretching cur limited resources. More than 40 per-
cent of women in the State, or approximately 17,000,
are served public health departments which receive $7 million
under the CH block grant. About 60 percent of all children born
in Mississippi benefit from the WIC Program, the highest service
rate in the region.

Mississippi, with Federal assistance, provides family planning
services to 100,000 women in the State, one-third of whom are 20
years old or younger. And using Federal help, Miz..issippi has hired
a paranatal nurse and used existing State-operated hotlines to help
women having problems gaining access to medical care. These calls
are reviewed every two weeks and serve as a basis for changes to
close gaps in the system.

Mississippians are justifiably proud of our State's improvement
in infant mortality, but we can't afford to relay. Nearly a quarter
of the Mississippi women who gave birth in 1986 received no care
until after the first trimester of pregnancy. Furthermore, the
infant mortality rate for non-Whites remains shocking and unac-
ceptably high, almost twice the rate for Whites; and the percentage
of births which are low weight babies remains relatively un-
changed.

The lesson we have learned in Mississippi is one that applies to
this Nation. We pay an exorbitant price when we fail to provide
our people with the tools they need to become productive citizens.
Being born healthy is the most basic tool of all.

In these days of limited Federal resources, investment in the
problems of infant mortality is an investment in our future. The
grograms I described to you are cost effective and they work. For
euery dollar invested in combatting infant mortality, States save
up to $10.00 in future expenditures.

The National Governors' Association believes strongly that Con-
gress should continue to use Medicaid to decrease infant mortality
and improve the health of all low income and disadvantaged chil-
dren. We continue to support this committee's efforts to make Med-
icaid funds available and to grant States the flexibility to tailor
Medicaid programs to their specific needs.
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Mr. Chairman, thank you for this opportunity and thank you for
holding these hearings.

The CHAIRMAN. Governor, we are pleased to have you here, and I
want to congratulate you and a number of other governors who are
taking very aggressive steps to try to face up to this infant mortali-
ty problem and to improve Medicaid coverage. I hope that this year
we can do some things to be of assistance from the Federal stand-
point in helping you do the job that has to be done on Medicaid
coverage. -

But apart from that, I also understand that it is not just a ques-
tion of increasing the coverage. One of the problems is getting
some of the providers to participate in the Medicaid health delivery
ref t. There is some concern about the cost and what is paid for

ifferent services. Would you comment on that?
Governor MABUS. We have had some success in Mississippi in at-

tracting more providers into the system by raising the rates to a
more competitive level. They are still not the rates that you would
get for treating private patients, but we are having success, par-
ticularly in getting pediatricians in. As several of the Senators
mentionedSenator Baucus in particularthere is a problem with
medical malpractice rates, particularly in rural areas of States like
Montana and Mississippi; and that is something we are not having
much success with

But as we have begun to raise the rates for OB-GYN and family
practitioners, they have begun to get back into the Medicaid
system and are providing much more care now for pregnant
women and infants.

The other thing that we have done is to regionalize our perinatal
care and to do a triage system, which is to identify and closely
track the higher risk women so that we can move them into terti-
ary centers as quickly as possible.

Th e CHAIRMAN at do you think we can do together to try to
improve the s ,Wem, to reach the objectives that we both share?

Governor AWIrs. I guess the simple answer from a State point of
view is money.

I think that doing things like raising the limit over the Federal
poverty limit to 185 percent is certainly a step in the right direc-
tion. It may be that you will want to look at even removing any
limits on Medicaid for pregnant women and very small infants.

I know that Mississippi, even in the midst of very tough econom-
ic conditions, moved to 100 percent of poverty when the Congress
allowed us to. The Mississippi House has already passed a bill al-
lowing us to move to 185 percent. The Senate is taking it up now.

So, I think that those sorts of programs helpallowing more
flexibility, allowing more coverage, and continuing to decouple
Medicaid from other programs. We simply couldn't afford to put
Medicaid in, if people who were automatically eligible for Medicaid
became eligible for AFDC, for example. But we can afford to par-
ticipate in the Medicaid Program.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. Because of the interest of
other members, I will yield the balance of my time. Senator Rocke-
feller; you are first on the list of arrivals.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Governor, let
me just say that you may have been governor for only two months,
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but you sound like you are a real veteran and what you have said
is very valuable.

West Virginia and Mississippi usually share similar statistics in
problems such as infant mortality, so I especially respect what you
are doing. In West Virginia, a doctor reimbursed by Medicaid for
care provided to a poor pr :ant woman is going to receive less
than he would otherwise charge. In fact, OB-GYNs often lose
moneyin some cases, the cost of malpractice insurance to see the
woman is greater than what the doctor receives from Medicaid for
that patient.

So, doctors almost cannot afford to see poor women. Senator
Baucus was referring to this problemthe cost of medical malprac-
tice insurance-rand the trend of doctors dropping out of Medicaid.
This situation is certainly true in your State, and it certainly is
true in my State. Another problem is that States regulate insur-
ance; the Federal Government used to, but doesn't any longer.

What are States doing about this; is there any role which you
think the Federal Government or the Congress might play which
would be helpful?

Governor Km's. In terms of insurance, my Stateas I know
many othershas looked at what has been termed Tort Reform.
We have not passed very few of those bills; and in fact, most were
very unsuccessful in this session of the Mississippi legislature.

One of the reasons is just what you said; States regulate insur-
ance, and the Federal Government does not. A State the size of
Mississippi or West Virginia doesn't have much leverage against
an insurance company that says we will just quit writing coverage
if you begin to regulate us very closely.

In terms of getting doctors back into the system, 2 years ago we
paid $8 per visit for a pregnant woman for any procedure. Under-
standably, doctors were reluctant to provide care. We have raised
those rates pretty dramatically. They are still not quite competitive
with the private sector, but they are getting fairly close; and we
are beginning to see that doctors are willing, not solely out of eco-
nomics, but out of a sense of responsibility, to move back into the
system.

We are still losing far too many because of the malpractice rates,
particularly as Senator Baucus said in the rural areas.

In a Jackson, Biloxi, or a Tupelo area, we are not having very
serious problems; but in my home county of Choctaw which has
8,000 people in the whole county, or other rural counties it may be
very hard to find somebody to do a delivery.

One of our responses has been to try to get family practitioners
to identify high-risk women and then pass them along to our
health system and to our State hospitals, particularly the Universi-
ty Hospital, for care so that the high-risk babies can receive that
intensive care that they need without exposing doctors to that mal-
practice risk.

Senator ROCKEFELLER Thank you, Governor.
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Mitchell?
Senator MrrcHELL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Governor, I com-

mend you for your statement, for your interest in this area. Many
of us have observed and followed you from afar with interest and
admiration, and we are very grateful and hopeful for what you are

6
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doing in your State and are pleased to have the opportunity to
hear you and work with you.

You are here, of course, on behalf of the National Governors' As-
sociation; and one of the most difficult areas that we confront in
our relationship with the governors and local units of government
is mandates, the difficulties that follow particularly with mandates
that are unaccompanied by adequate funding.

Now, in the particular area that we are dealing with, there are a
number of pending bills in the Senate now to mandate States to
increase Medicaid coverage for maternal care for women and fami-
lies with incomes up to the poverty level. Obviously, this is some-
thing that you share in terms of the objective.

My question is: As a Governor yourself and as a representative of
the National Governors' Association, what is your reaction to that?

Governor MABUS. I will give you two answers.
Senator MrrcHELL. All right.
Governor MABUS. I will give you one as the Governor of Missis-

sippi, and I will give you one as a representative of the NGA.
As a representative of the NGA, the NGA has not taken a posi-

tion on mandating that sort of coverage. And as a general rule, the
NGA likes to have options instead of mandates directed toward the
States.

As a Governor of a State that has already moved to 100 percent
and the fact that 33 other States have moved to i hat, it would only
haven positive impact on Mississippi. And I say that because, in
times of budget crisis, Medicaid is one of the first things to look at
to cut, and if there is a mandate there, it would prevent us from
reaching some of those dollars that should not be reached.

So, as the Governor of Mississippi, I would think that there are
some benefits.

Senator Mircusu.. You said there are 33 States now that have
moved voluntarily to that level?

Governor MABUS. That is my understanding, 33 States counting
the District of Columbia.

Senator MITCHELL. And I gather that is continuing to move in
that direction? An increasing number of States are doing that?

Governor MABUS. In the South, 16 of 18 have moved; and the
other two have not because of budgetary constraints, but both have
considered milking the move. And I think as soon as their budget
crises ease up a little bit, they will also make the move. The eco-
nomics are 'list too good, the savings are too great, not to do so.

Senator h rrcxEu,. One of the most difficult areas to deal with in
this whole subject is reaching the working poor. This is one way to
do it. Do you have any other thoughts that you cot id either offer
us now or submit later in writing, if you choose to do so?

Governor MABUS. One of the things that we have been trying to
do, sine- we have a good system of public health clinics in Missis-
sippi, ..nd we have been trying to move more of our dollars into
prevention instead of waiting until acute care, trying to catch high-
riskparticularly infants, pregnant women, and the elderlyper-
sons before they become real problem cases.

Senator MrscHELL. I would just conclude by saying that your
words on prevention echo in this room because Senator Bentsen
and Senator Chafee have been leaders in educating this committee
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and the public in that regard and have taken the lead in urging a
redirection of our priorities. And I think that is something that we
must increasingly do as a Government and as a society. Thank you
very much, Governor. I really appreciate your testimony, and we
look forward to working with you and the other governors.

Governor Maus. Thank you, Senator.
The NAnuaArr. Thank you, Senator Mitchell. Senator Baucus is

next. Let me say to my colleagues that, with all the intense inter-
est we have here on this subject, we have five more panels of very
interesting witnesses and authorities in their fields. Please keep
that in mind as we try to move along. Senator Baucus?

Senator BAUCUS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Governor, Senator
Mitchell mentioned how much he and others admire the work you
have done; and I want to echo that. Mississippi is a State somewhat
similar to Montana, somewhat sparsely populated in some areas. It
is not one of the more wea .thy States in the nation.

There is another tie actually; I think one of America's best con-
temporary writers today, Richard Ford, is from Mississippi. He also
resides in Montana. In fact, he is in town this week, and there is
an award to be given to him.

The question I want to ask you is this: What message would you
give to governors of those States which have not boosted their pre-
natal care programs because of the need to balance the budget and
cost constraints? You have gone a long way, and I want to give you
a chance to very succinctly hit the bull's-eye and explain to these
other governors and some other State legislators why they should
spend those prenatal dollars up front and why it is in their eco-
nomic best interests?

What is the most compelling case you could make?
Governor MABus. The most compelling case I could make is that

if Mississippi does it, you had better do it. If we can afford to do it,
any State can afford to do it because we are dead, solid last in too
many of our economic indicators; but this is one of the ways we see
of moving up on that list.

It is simply a question of where you want to spend your money.
Do you want to spend a little early in prevention, or do you want
to spend a whole lot later for handicaps that were preventable?

Senator BAUCUS. You are saying if Mississippi can do it, any
other State can do it, too?

Governor MAIMS. Yes.
Senator BAUCUS. Thank you.
The CHAMPLAIN'. Thank you very much, Senator. Senator Chafee?
Senator CHAFEE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Governor, you are

certainly out of the blocks fast as a governor who has been in the
chair for only two months. It is obvious that you grasp hold of
things quickly and well.

I would like to ask you a quick question, if I might? We have en-
countered in our State the exact same problem that you have en-
countered regarding obstetricians and that Senator Baucus has.
And indeed, we are reduced to the situation where we have scouts
going across the country and reporting back that they have landed
an obstetrician in San Francisco, and they drew number one in the
draft rating for her and she will be coming on soon.

I3
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I believe a major factor in this involves not only the high rates
for the liability insurance, but the hassle that comes with their
being sued. People just don't want to be sued even though they
may well be proven to be innocent or not liable when the verdict
comes down.

Have you given any thought to a program where you would put
limits on liability solely for obstetricians? I mean, if you tackle the
whole thing, you have all the trial lawyers down your back; and
you may well get them on your back if you try it even just with
obstetricians. Have you given any thought to that?

Governor MABUS. We had looked at Virginia's program, which
they passed, which was to take birth and problems associated with
birth out of the Tort System and put it more into a workmen's
comp /no-fault system.

That has been thrown out by a Federal court in Virginia, and we
are awaiting the outcome of that.

Senator CHAFER. We have exactly the same situation, where we
just cannot provide proper prenatal care with all the good inten-
tions and indeed proper funding; we haven't got the doctors.

Governor MABUS. I think there are some answers out there. As I
said, we are waiting to see what problems the courts are having
with the Virginia plan so that we can look at a plan that would
meet those objections and be fair to all concerned.

Senator CHAFEE. Thank you, Governor. Thank you, Mr. Chair-
man.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. Senator Desch le?
Senator DASCHLE. No questions, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Wallop?
Senator WALLOP. No questions, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Governor, thank you very much. That will be a

great deal of help to us.
Governor Minus. Senator, thank you on behalf of Mississippi

and the NGA.
[The prepared statement of Governor Mabus appears in the ap-

pendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Our next panel will be Dr. William Roper, Ad-

ministrator of the Health Care Financing Administration, Wash-
ington, DC, and Dr. Robert Windom, Assistant Secretary for
Health, Public Health Service, Department of Health and Human
Services, Washington, DC. Gentlemen, we are pleased to have you.
Dr. Roper, if you would proceed with any prepared testimony you
have?

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM L. ROPER, M.D., ADMINISTRATOR,
HEALTH CARE FINANCING ADMINISTRATION, WASHINGTON, DC

Dr. ROPER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. We will have to operate under a time limitation

of five minutes, and we will take your entire statement for the
record; and then we will open it up for questions.

Dr. ROPER. Thank you, sir. I will be brief. I have had the privi-
lege in my two years as HCFA Administrator to testify many times
before this and other committees. Never have I had an occasion to
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testify about something I feel as strongly about as I do this subject
today.

I am a pediatrician; my wife is a pediatrician, and we care deeply
about the health of children, and I commend you for having this
hearing today on this very important subject. I wore my bow tie
today because I am proudly a pediatrician. [Laughter.]

I commend you, to begin with, as chairman for your efforts with
establishing the National Commission on Children and the activi-
ties of that commission. I know other members of the committee
have put forward legislation dealing with the issues of children's
health.

As Administrator of the Health Care Financing Administration,
I have responsibility for Medicare and Medi(mid, and we pay for
the health care services of 11 million children in our cation. The
Medicaid Program is the primary source of health care for the
most vulnerable of our children, those who are poor and disabled.

I am pleased to report to you this morning that the Medicaid
Program is serving the needs of its recipients in essential and inno-
vative ways. For a good part of its history, the Medicaid Program
was linked to the receipt of welfare benefits, but recent Congres-
sional action has removed that link for some groups of recipients.

States now have the option, as Governor Mabus was telling you,
of providing Medicaid coverage for pregnant women and certain
children who are not AFDC eligible because their income exceeds
the State standards. Since Medicaid is a State-operated program,
the real story is how the States, in facing new diseases, complex
care needs and fiscal problems, are meeting the challenge of caring
for low income children.

Increasingly at the State level, State Medicaid agencies, mater-
nal and child health agencies, with the WIC Programs, local and
State health departments and others are sharing resources and
personnel to meet the health care needs of children.

Before I came to work in the Federal Government, I was county
health officer for the six counties around Birmingham, Alabprria,
and have direct, personal experience in this area. Agencies' pro-
grams working together can solve the problem of infant mortality
and the other health care issues facing our children. We in the
Health Care Financing Administration are encouraging States to
increase their cooperative efforts.

For example, we have formed a Maternal and Child Health Tech-
nical Assistance Group, bringing together resources from the public
health sector and the Medicaid sector to solve these problems to-
gether.

Today, more than ever before, we realize that a good start in life
requires good prenatal care. Poor prenatal care and prenatal care
begun too late in the pregnancy have been correlated with low
birth weight babies and a number of other problems that follow
from that.

States have made major progress toward improved access to pre-
natal care by streamlining the Medicaid application process and
expanding coverage of women in poverty. Twenty States are cover-
ing pregnant women up to 100 percent of the Federal poverty line.
Another 23 States are considering this option.
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One of those 23 is my home State of Alabama. I was down at the
governor's invitation; Governor Guy Hunt held a symposium in
January on the question of infant mortality; and I urged the legis-
lators to pass the governor's proposal to bring Alabama in line
with the other States who have taken the important step of adding
coverage for pregnant women up to 100 percent of the poverty line.
I am hopeful that my home State legislature will do this important
thing shortly.

Several States are considering the further option that OBRA
1987 gave to extend this coverage up to 185 percent of poverty.
Also, they are considering giving quicker access to prenatal care
through adoption of presumptive eligibility, also conferred by
OBRA 1987.

All together, an estimated 650,000 additional low income women
and children will be covered by Medicaid at the end of fiscal year
1989 as a result of these program changes. We also need to give
credit to the important early and periodic screening, diagnosis and
treatment 'program that provides well-child care and early inter-
vention services to a large number of children who are in the
AFDC Program.

We have recently issued a new Medicaid manual instruction to
the States to help them do a better job of managing the EPSDT
Program.

Another important responsibility of the Medicaid Program is
serving some 300,000 children who are on the SSI Program. In 1981
and 1982 the Congress passed legislation authorizing waivers and a
State plan option which would permit the States to pay for medical
care administered to children in the home if home care is less ex-
pensive than institutional care.

Other activities of my agency dealing with children's health in-
clude the end-Ptage renal disease program; and I would be happy in
the question period to talk about significant activities Secretary
Bowen has launched in conjunction with the Public Health Service
and HCFA dealing with the health of children.

This is an important subject, and I am pleased to be with you
today.

The CRAIPMAN. We are very pleased to have you, Doctor. Your
testimony is helpful. Dr. Windom, if you would proceed?

[The prepared statement of Dr. Roper appears in the appendix.]
[Questions from Chairman Bentsen and Senator Baucus to Dr.

Roper follow:] 'N
QUESTION FROM CHAIRMAN BENTSEN TO DR. WILLIAM ROPER

Question. Several of our witnesses today have submitted statements indicating
that Medicaid enrollment procedures raise significant barriers to access to prenatal
care for pregnant women. In the 1986 Reconciliation Act, Congress made possible a
determination of "presumptive eligibility" for pregnant women to expedite their ap-
plication to Medicaid. Has this approach been successful? What else could be done
to improve access to prenatal care for Medicaid-eligible women?

Answer. Twelve States have adopted the presumptive eligibility coveragr, option.This option allows a pt woman who appears to meet Medicaid oligibility re-
quirements to be covered from the moment she walks into an approved provider's
office, seeking care. The State guarantees approved providers that it will cover those
expenses even if the woman is determined ineligible after the formal Medicaid ap-
plication process. Assuring that bills will be paid for initial visits reduces the
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woman's and the provider's uncertainty over payment and increases the likelihood
that the woman will seek care and that the doctor will continue to provide care.

Some States have initiated other programs to simplify the Medicaid application
-.rooms. Several State agencies have placed Medicaid eligibility workers at major
hospitals, clinics, and large providers' offices to complete the Medicaid applications
on site, when the woman comes in for care. Seventeen States have dropped the
arsets vest for_ pregnant women. Eliminating this test considerably speeds up prop

el* the Melmid application because investigating the assets statement is a
metes.

QUISTIONS Fie SWAIM BALT= TO OR. WILUAll ROPLR

Question.. W'nat is the av"rage, the high, and the low Medicaid reimbureent
amount for prenatal tare, deliveries, end well brby care? How do these amounts
compare with 'normal charge levels?

Answer. States are granted flexibility to develop their own payment rates. Some
are increasing rates for prenatal care lue to problems with access to obetreticians in
some areas. HCFA does not maintain records on the various payment levels set by
each State.

Question. You mentioned that Alabama has recently increased its Medcaid pay-
ment =cunts for physician serum. Please elaborate on the increases you referred
to. How have these changes affected physician participation and the number of
Medicaid eligible women and children served?

Answer. In January of 1988, the Alabama Medicaid program increased payments
for vaginal deliveries from $450 to $675. .ilthough actual increase in participating
physicians has not been suatai Ied, A.Lbams officials have noted fewer provider com-
plaints since this increase.

Question. What efforts does your agency evike to evaluate the adequacy of Medic-
aid provider payment° Do you believe that there is a federal responsibility to deter-
mine whether reimbursement levels for Medicsa are adequate to take any action to
get States to address persistently low reimbursement levels?

Answer. Under the law States have been granted great latitude for rate setting.
States may determine their rates based on a number of factors including reasonable
cost, Mediclare upper limits, and the State's fiscal situation. We encourage States to
set rates that facilitate adequate provider participation, but we do not evaluate
their payment methodologies.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT E. WINDOM, M.D., ASSISTANT SECRE-
TARY FOR HEALTH, PUBLIC REALM SERVICE, DEPARTMENT
OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES, WASHINGTON, DC, ACCOM-
PANIED BY VINCE L HUTCHINS, M.D., DIRECTOR, MATERNAL
AND CHILD HEALTH PROGRAMS, PUBLIC HEALTH SERVICE

Dr. WINDOM. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I
also welcome the opportunity to appear today to discuss the
common concern we have for the health of our nation's children. I
am joined on my left by Dr. Vince Hutchins, who is Director of the
Maternal and Mild Health Program it the Public Health Service.

There are many challenges that face us in public health, but
none is more important than assuring that our children are born
healthy and able to grow and reach their full potential. We com-
mend you, Mr. Chairman, for focusing the efforts of your commit-
tee this year on this crucial public health problem.

As a parent and as a physician, I am well aware of the conse-
quences of health problems for children and 1:lir families. Our
children's health status is a reflection of our own, and we have the
responsibility to cure their ills and help them to achieve a healthy
lifestyle.

This is a philosophy that I have encouraged at the Public Health
Service also.

Seventy-five years ago infant mortality was the first iy.sue that
was studied by the Children's Bureau. Since that time, we have
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achieved substantial progress measured by a tenfold reduction in
infant mortality.

However, the continued unacceptably high rate of infant mortali-
ty, especially among Blacks, and our concern that the rate of de-
cline has slowed in recent years keep infant mortality as a major
focus of our department.

When Secretary Bowen joined the Department of Health and
Human Services, he stated that of all the areas of concern that he
had, getting to the root causes of infant mortality was among the
highest of his priorities. As an expansion of our many efforts cur-
rently under way, Secretary Bowen has added another initiative to
reduce infant mortality through the community and migrant
health centers that serve some of our most vulnerable population.

This effort will provide enhanced services through a case-man-
aged coraprehensive approach, focused on the coordination of a
propriate services throughout pregnancy and the first year of life.

p-

Let me also take a moment to mention a special task force on
pediatric AIDS, which Secretary Bowen established last month. We
are pleased that Dr. Bowen chose to lodge the primary responsibil-
ity for that task force in our Public Health Service. The chairman
of the task force is Dr. Antonio Novella with the National Institute
of Child Health and Human Development at the National Insti-
tutes of Health.

Nothing is more tragic than the plight of infants infected with
AIDS. The goal of the task force is to ensure coordination of all de-
partmental activities directed towrrd the care and treatment of
these children, including research and demonstrations, and to de-
termine the best use of our resources.

A representative from the Health Care Financing Administra-
tion sits on our task force.

On Child Health Day, October 1, 1987, the Public Health Service
elevated the Maternal and Child Health Program from a division
to the bureau level. This will enhance visibility of our program,
provide the ability to better coordinate child health activities, and
establish and focus within the Federal Government collaboration
with other public agencies, professional and voluntary organiza-
tions.

Mr. Chairman, with your permission, I will provide a summary
of our child health activities and submit my full statement of that
for the record.

The CHAIRAN. We nrill do that, Doctor.
[The pre-red statement and summary of Dr. Windom appear in

the 9prendix.]
Dr. WRinoM. Mr. Chairman, in the area of the maternal and

child health program, as this committee is well aware, the Mater-
nal and Child Health Block Grant Program, Title V of our Social
Security Act, provides formula based allocations to States and insu-
lar areas for a broad range of health services, including preventive
primary care and rehabilitative services to mothers and children.

We intend for the States to have a great deal of flexibility in the
use of these funds. Of the $526 million appropriated under title V
in fiscal year 1988, $444 million will go to the States in block grant
programs. Fifteen percent of the title V programs are set aside for
grants that are administered by the National MCH staff for special
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projects of regional and national significance, called SPRANS, in
the areas of research, training, hemophilia, genetics, and other spe-
cial projects.

We funded a total of 460 projects in fiscal year 198' and will
spend $78 million this year to support 490 projects. Na..onwide, a
primary emphasis on maternal and child health programs, which is
responsible for a large measure of their success, is the integration
of Federal, State, and private efforts. Such collaboration is indeed
very important.

In the areas of child health research, we have many programs
under way through the Institutes of Health and through other
agencies. And just a sampling of that research is to getter under-
stand, treat and hopefully cure and prevent problems related to pe-
diatric AIDS.

We have a multitude of other bits of information that we will
provide for the record in that area.

In the Indian Health Service, we have very active child health
activities that are showing measurable evidence of improvement.
In our CDC child health activities, we have educational programs
and surveillance, and information from that service is very much a
part of our program.

I would like to mention that the CDC has contributed to child
health by launching a comprehensive injury prevention and re-
search initiative, including projects to identify causes, conse-
quences, and remedies to prevent injuries to children.

The Alcohol, Drug Abuse and Mental Health Administration has
many related activities such as of alcohol's effect upon the birth
rate and the birth problems. And we will give that to you in fur-
ther detail. We have a lot more to offer, Mr. Chairman, which we
will provide for the record. I will be happy to answer any ques-
tions, if I am able.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Doctor.
[The information appears in the appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. I want to thank all of you gentlemen for your

obvious commitment to the improvement of the health of children
of this country. I was delighted to see in the President's budget an
increase requested for maternal and child health care and am
pleased with the signal that I think that sends.

Now, Dr. Roper, you are from a southern State; Alabama, did
you say?

Dr. ROPER. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Which has had a relatively high infant mortality

rase. As I understand it, before you came here you also held a
public health position down there?

Dr. FtoPsa. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. So, you had some exposure to providing health

care to families with modest incomessubstantial exposure?
Dr. ROPER. I was Director of the County Health Department in

the urban county around Birmingham and then the five rural
counties around that.

The CHAIRMAN. When we look at the problem of low income fam-
ilies, that is, health care for these infants and for the mothers, do
you think at some point we should require from the Federal stand-
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point mandated coverage? Do you think that at some point a man-
date is appropriate?

Dr. ROPER. I think the States need to do right by their citizens,
and I am convinced that my home State is going to do what they
ought to do and enhance the Medicaid Program. I believe that the
Medicaid Program ought to be one where the States have substan-
tial flexibility.

So, I continue to urge my hcme State, where I vote and pay
taxes, to improve the program.

The CHAIRMAN. That is a very careful answer. [Laughter.]
You want them to have flexibility, but you want them to "get

with it."
Dr. ROPER. They had better. I mentioned that I went down to

Montgomery two months ago. Governor Hunt held a symposium on
the question of infant mortality, and he has introduced a bill in the
legislature to add the money that we will match $3 to the State's
$1.00 to bring up to 100 percent of poverty the coverage for women
and children.

And I said therebasically my answer to your question today
that I am a Federal official going around the country talking about
the need for State flexibility; but if you, my home State citizens,
don't do right by our fellow Alabamians, the people who believe in
mandates are going to win this vote because there is just no excuse
for a State even as poor as Alabama not to do this.

The CHAIRMAN. We have had some recommendations made to
this committee that, when we get to the situation of special needs
childrensome of our older crippled children's servicesthat it
might be helpful if some of the funds were redirectedthe mater-
nal and child health fundsto support services, leaving Medicaid
as the payer of acute care medical costs.

What is your reaction to that kind of suggestion?
Dr. ROPER. Redirect which funds?
The CHAIRMAN. We are talking the maternal and child health

funds for special needs children being redirected to support serv-
ices, leaving Medicaid as the payer of acute care medical costs.

Dr. ROPER. Sure. That 36 something that ought to be looked at. I
am not familiar with the proposal. It sounds like taking MCHmoney

The CHantsuar. Dr. Windom, do you have some thoughts on
that?

Dr. WINDOM. Dr. Hutchins may be able to answer that.
The CHAIRMAN. Dr. Hutchins?
Dr. HurcmNs. As you know Senator, we have been looking for

buveral years at how we can best put together programs for chil-
dren with special health care needs. It is obvious that we have to
cross various agency lines in order to do that. There are several
issues involved.

One is direct medical care, which you asked about; much of that
is currently being provided by Title 19 for those who are eligible.
But those children also need other special services, which come
from the other health disciplines which may not be paid for by
either public or private third party insurers.
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It also requires education and social services so that those sgen-
cies also have to be involved, and there has to be some way of put-
ting that together.

I think, in responding to your question, the support services and
the coordination of those services with the acute medical services is
an appropriate role for Title 5 and is being carried out in some
States to that effect.

The CHAIRMAN. In the interest of trying to save some time here,
I will submit the rest of my questions m writing to you; and I
would like answers on those.

MergA=appear in the appendix.
. Gentlemen, are there further questions?

Senator Roesmizza. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Dr. Roper, I re-
spect very much your being here. I respect your professional train-
ing as well as that of your wife; but I must say that, whereas it is
true that States have been making progress, and you reflect that in
your statement, it does occur to me that the States cannot do it all.

The fact is that Medicaid only covers one-half of all poor chil-
dren. I don't know how we tolerate that. To be honest with you,
and I don't mean to be part on this, we have had a history
from 1981 through 1984 and then intermittently since thenof
caps on Medicaid, cuts in the child care block grant, WIC, and food
stamps, and a persistent pattern of undermining these program's
through the submitted budgets of the Administration.

In your report here, I don't nee suggestions for improvements.
Under the department studies of improved health care, you cay:

"We are proud of Medicaid's success. We recognize this is a con-
tinuing challenge," which I think is certainly a modest statement;
but then you say:

"The department has es ablished several working groups explor-
ing policy, exploring program directives, examining problems."
Nothing about producing specific actions to be taken by the other
part of government called the Federal Government, in terms of re-
ducing infant mortality and other problems for at-risk children.

Now, let me just ask you: Would you. support an expansion in
Medicaid like that which is proposed in the new Bradley Infant
Mortality Bill?

Dr. Rom. For the reasons cited by Governor Matas, I believe
that the States need flexibility. I think the States ought to improve
their Medicaid Programs, and I believe they will.

Let me just respond to the body of your question.
Senator ROCKEFELLER. I would like you to respond to the question

about the bill first.
Dr. RoPza. I am saying I am oppose? The Administration is op-

posed to mandating this coverage, but we ought to be giving the
major incentive we can, which is the large Federal matching dcl-
lars, as inducement to the States. In my home State of Alabama, it
is three Federal dollars for every one State dollar, and we ought to
use moral suasion to get the States to do what they ought to do to
improve their Medicaid Programs

Senator ROCKEFELLER. That is sort of the history of the last
number of years, getting the States to do what they ought to do;
and the States are doing that. The question is. What can we do up
here? This is not a group of governors you are giving testimony to.
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Would you support legislation to cover catastrophic health ex-
penses of children with severe medical problems?

Dr. ROPER. It depends on the design of the program; the idea of
further improving coverage of children is important, and we are
about to give a report on a major firoup of children, the so-called
technology dependent children, and suggest possible changes in the
law there.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Do you think that we should be spending
more money on prevention programs for children?

Dr. ROPER. I sure do.
Senator ROCKEFELLER. It is not recommended.
Dr. ROPER. Prevention is a major focus of the activities in the

Public Health Service, and prevention is the foundation of the
early' and periodic screening, d' _gnosis, and treatment program in
Medicaid, which is discussed in my statement.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Mr. Chairman, I won't pursue it, and I
know Dr. Roper is a fine person. We have talked on the phone. He
is trying to do what is right, but I must say that I find his testimo-
ny void of constructive public policy suggestions.

I find the history of the Reagan Administration over the past
several years, in terms of trying to help children, equally disap-
pointing; and I think that point needs to be made.

Dr. Roma. I respectfully would reply by saying that, in financing
programs, we pay for health care services. There are a number of
innovative changes in delivery of health care services that have
been demonstrated and reported on, largely by the Public Health
Service and by my colleagues at the State level. Major improve-
ments have been made in the last few years.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. Senator Mitchell?
Senator Mrrcinaz. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Dr. Roper, many

assert that the major preventable problem in children's health is
prevention of low birth weight. Governor Mabus talked about it.
Most all of the witnesses that have come before this committee on
this subject discuss it.

There have been some indications that some women on Medicaid
are having difficulty getting into early prenatal care. Is that cor-
rect? Do you have any indication of that?

If so, do you have any suggestions for us on how best to deal with
that? I would ask Dr. Windom, and Dr. Hutchins if he chooses, to
comment on the same questions, if they choose to do so, following
your response.

Dr. ROPER. Clearly, adequate prenatal care is associated with
fewer low birth weight babies; and programs that are heavily fo-
cused on case management, that is getting women into prenatal
care early on in their pregnancy and giving them the support serv-
ices they need to have a successful pregnancy, do work.

Again, in my home State of Alabama, they did a study in 1985
that showed that, whereas the overall State infant mortality rate
that year was 12.5 per 1,000 live births, women who were on Medic-
aid during their pregnancy had an infant mortality rate of nine
per 1,000 live births. So, that kind of intervention does work
through fewer low birth weight babies and a better infant mortali-
ty rate.
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Senator MrrcinaL. And the other part of my question is: Are we
doing that as effectively as we can'? And if not, can you provide
this committee with suggestions, either now or subsequently in
writing, as to how we can more effectively do that?

Dr. ROM. Sure. Thank you, sir. We are not doing it as effective-
ly as we can, primarily because we don't yet have a fully integrat-
ed system of progr s dealing with the people at greatest risk; for
example, WIC, edicaid, the other programs often at the local
level are not brought together and administered by the same
agency.

When I was director of the local health department, we did that;
and it does, have an effect, if you can in a case management fashion
bring all the services to bear to best benefit.

Senator MrrcHELL. And you will provide us in writing your sug-
gestior, s as to how we can address this problem as a society more
effectively since there appears to be a consensus, if not unanimity,
on this being one of the most effective ways to deal with this seri-
ous roblem?

e information appears in the appendix.]
e statement of Dr. Roper follows:]

COST-EFFECTIVENESS OF CASE - MANAGED PRENATAL HEALTH CARE

The Medicaid program has supported a number of projects to provide increased
accees to comprehensive prenatal care. Among the projects demonstrating the effec-
tiveness of comprehensive, cost-managed care are those in California, Missouri, and
South Carolina.

CALIFORNIA

The Obstetrical Access Pilot Project (1980-1984) tested in 10 clinical sites the hy-
pothesis that the provision of early access to obstetrical services for low-income

t women would reduce subsequent morbidity of both infants and mothers.pregnant ce
included health education, nutrition, and psychosocial assessments, in addi-

tion to prenatal, deli-ery, and posartum services.
The key findings of the evaluation of this project were: low birthweight rate re-

duced from 7 .percent to 4.7 percent for the demonstration group; and, a 2-to-1 bene-
fit-cost ratio in the first year as a result of savings from neonatal intensive care
services.

In 1984, the State of California approved legislation to authorize the enhancement
of prenatal care to MediCal recipients on a statewide basis.

MISSOURI

Prenatal care and its relationship to Medicaid costs were studied by the Missouri
Division of Health under a grant from the Health Care Financing Administration in
1983 and 1984. '"his profit linked birth certificate records with Medicaid obstetrical
and newborn records. The combined data set was used to study the obstetrical and
newborn Medicaid costs associated with women who received preventive prenatal
services as opposed to those who did not receive adequate services. The primary goal
of the project was to determine if the prenatal care provided for the Medicaid moth-
ers was cost beneficial.

Findings from the study suggest that there is a net increase in Medicaid costs as-
sociated with providing adequate prenatal care, but a reduction in low birthweight
rates and a possible reduction in neonatal mortality among infants of mothers with
adequate prenatal care.

SOUTH CAROLINA

Under a "freedom of choice" waiver (Section 1915(b) of Title XIX of the Social Se-
curity Act), South Carolina channels high risk pregnant women through a special
program which includes: (1) case management services; (2) a full range of prenatal
and intro um care; and (3) ancillary services (e.g., social work assessment, nutri-
tional evaluations, health education, and delivery in hospitals with high risk units).
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The State estimates that savings of $3.1 million will be realized over the two-year
period of the waiver, through reduced neonatal intensive care costs and fewer chil-
dren who require hospitalization Gr institutionalization.

Senator Mrnaxu.. Dr. Windom?
Dr. WINDOM. Yes, Senator. In the Public Health Service, with

our maternity and child efforts, we are doing a great deal in the
education process. This is a very important aspectto get people in
communities aware of the importance the necessity of getting into
a program of prenatal care; we have tried to reach people in order
to do" that.

Second, our community health centers and migrant health cen-
ters offer child health services which we also try to work with; and
there is a broad expansion of programs that Dr. Hutchins can
elaborate on, too.

Dr. Hurciuris. I would agree with that. One of the reasons that
we have problems is getting women into prenatal care, and that is
a complex problem in itself; and the causes of low birth weight are
complex.

We have been working with the National Governors Association,
as was testified to earlier this morning, about implementing the op-
tional XIX plans in the States, as Dr. Roper has talked about, and
increasing the eligibility levels. But it is what happens after preg-
nant women register early. Early prenatal care is necessary to re-
ceive the acquired services.

Smoking, we know, is related to low birth weight; and so, smok-
ing cessation programs need to be a part of prenatal care. We at
MCH and the Centers for Disease Control have ongoing projects at
the present time showing how smoking cessation might be incorpo-
rated into ongoing prenatal care.

We have a group of experts from outside the Government who
are currently looking at the content of prenatal care to see what
improvements and changes can be made that will affect the out-
come of pregnancy.

Senator Mrromu.. Would both you and Dr. Windom then do
what I asked Dr. Roper, which is to provide us in writing with your
specific suggestions on how we can more effectively address this
problem?

Dr. HurciaNs. Certainly.
[The information follows:]
Problem: How can we deal more effectively with the difficulty some women on

Medicaid have ai getting into prenatal care early?
Answer: Early entry into prenatal care is an important step in assuring the best

outcome for pregnant women. Medicaid-eligible women, by virtue of their low
income, have an increased risk in pregnancy and have a sped need for early, ap-
propriate, and continuous prenatal care. The Public Health Service (PHS) wholly
supporta the objective of early prenatal care for all women. The Office of Maternal
and Child Health (OMCH) has funded demonstration projects across the country to
implement models for promoting early care. OMCH currently supports an Institute
of Medicine study on outreach and its role in ensuring early enrollment; a final
report on the studs findings will be issued in the late spring of 1988.

Numerous barriers have been implicated in reduced access to care, including
early care. These include financial barriers (not only for medical care reimburse-
ment, as Medicaid-eligible women have, but also for transportation and child care);
lack of an awareness of the importance of prenatal care; lack of available providers
(exacerbated by the malpractice issue); and others. The PHS has a broad initiative,
encompassing public and professional education, coordination among all health and
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health financing agencies, and linkages with local and State organizations to identi-
fy, examine and address ss problems for pregnant women.

To specifically focus on the needs of Medicaid-eligible women, the PBS supports a
joint girded of the National Governors' Association, the OMCH, and the Division of
Primary Care Services which provides assistance to States in implementation of
Medicaid services for pregnant women and infants. This project has provided techni-
cal assistimoe regarding case management, a mechanism which assists clients re-
ceive timely and appropriate services, and has issued a paper on increasing provider
participation. In addiminn, staff of the OMCH and the Health Care Financing Ad-
minimization and rep esentatives from respective State agencies work together
through the MCH/Medicaid Direct/3Es Technical Advisory Group. This group has
identified and shared model practice relationship to foster coordination of services
for pregnant women and infants.

Senator Mrroitini. Thank you very much. Mr. Chairman, thank
you.

The Cusnassx. Thank you, Senator. Senator Baucus?
Senator BAUCUS. Dr. Roper, I want to thank you for coining to

Montana, as you did a short while ago, to address rural health care
problems. I know the folks that you met with very much appreciat-
ed your coming.

A related issue obviously is medical malpractice in obstetrics. I
know the Administration has set a model, a Tort reform statute, to
the States in an attempt to address the problems of medical ma!-
practice and the number of obstetricians who are leaving the prac-
tice.

Do you honestly think that that plan is going to get anywhere or
that States are going to adopt it? Is it going to address the problem
in any significant way?

Dr. ROPER. I honestly do.
Senator BAUCUS. How many States have adopted it so far?
Dr. ROPIER. My home State of Alabama, with Governor Hunt's

leadership, enacted Tort reform last year, in 1987. It was the gover-
nor's number one priority, and he got it through the legislature. It
is difficult to do.

Senator BAUCUS. Have the rates come down in Alabama?
Dr. ROPER. They have stabilized; they haven't gone up. Alabama

has'the same problem you do; half of our counties don't have doc-
tors delivering babies in those counties largely because of Tort li-
ability problems. Secretary Bowen, as you know, has this as one of
his major priorities, urging the States to pass legislation.

I guess I am pragmatic on this. If the States don't get it done, I
guess the Federal Government will have to step in.

Senator BAUCUs. Why not also raise the reimbursement rate
the Medicaid reimbursement ratesto some degree?

Dr. RoPza. That is what Alabama has done as well. They in-
creased the amount they would pay for a delivery so that it will
attract doctors. They are more willing now to participate in the
Program.
-Senator BAUCUS. Do you think a combination of both increased

reimbursement rates as well as State medical malpractice and Tort
reform will be more effective?

Dr. ROPER. Let me try an idea on you. If the Federal Government
really wants to give some leverage to the States, you could do as
you do on highway funding. And you could say to the State of Mon-
tana: If Montana is not willing to reform its Tort laws and it per-
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sists in wasting Federal dollars in its Medicaid Program, you will
cut the Federal matching rate for Medicaid to that State.

Senator BAUCUS. I suspect w' ould hear the States in a serious
manny- on that one.

I understand that Blue CrL /Blue Shield and the March of
Dimes have an active program; it is "Beautiful Babies Right From
the Start."

Dr. ROM. Yes.
Senator BAUCUS. This is a public awareness program. If the cost

of benefit analysis in prenatal care is so beneficial, I am wondering
what efforts HIIS might undertake to let women know what pro-
grams are available and what services are available so that they
are likely to utilize them? It seems to me that this might be an
area where some advertising would do a great deal to make some
sense.

Dr. ROPER. It sure is.
Senator BAUCUS. What are you doing to get the word out?
Dr. ROPER. I think my colleagues to my left are the experts

there. A number of States have done it. In Alabama, we had a pro-
gram called "Better Bama Babies."

Senator BAUCUS. What can the Federal Government do to en-
courage this?

Dr. WnwoM. We are doing a lot, Senator, in the area of Healthy
Babies, Healthy Mothers, to disseminate the information by com-
munication, through public service announcements, through many
media outreaches to communities, and through the medical clinics
and centersto get the message out to these individuals. Dr.
Hutchins may want to expand upon that.

Dr. Hurcansts. "Healthy Mothers, Healthy Babies," the Alabama
chapter that Dr. Roper just referred to, is a coalition of about 80
organizstions, which is doing a considerable amount in public
aware Part of it is through committee work where approaches
to low income underserved women has been looked at, promotion of
breast feeding, promotion of general health care.

The "Healthy Mothers, Healthy Babies" organization has State
chapters in every State, and the public awareness parts of it are
done through professional organizations and voluntary organiza-
tions, as well as public agencies.

Senator BAUCUS. Is there a Federal initiative, I mean, in an ag-
gressive way?

Dr. Hurcnngs. Yes, this is.
Senator BAUCUS. Do you have an analysis to determine whether

it is working?
Dr. HurcmNs. It would be very difficult to evaluate that type of

approach.
Senator BAUCUS. Or is this just good intention?
Dr. Hurcanss. I think it is more than good intention in that

things are happening because of it. It is a difficult program to
evaluate because so much of it is being done by different agencies,
different collections of people within the State and communities.

Senator BAUCUS. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator. Senator Chafee?
Senator CHAFER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am intrigued, Dr.

Roper, with the "Better Bama Babies." I hope that program is suc-
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cessful. Let me ask you a questiom. In a society where there is con-
siderable stability and there is some discipline like in, say, Japan,
for instance or perhaps Sweden, what is the figure that they
achieve in their number of infant deaths per birthper 1,000
births? Do you know what that is? In other words, what goal can
we shoot for?

Dr. ROPER. Dr. Hutchins is the expert, but I think most observers
believe that five or six deaths per 1,000 live births is about the
minimum that .-.e can shoot for.

Senator CHAFEE. And what are we at now, nationwide?
Dr. WINDOM. 10.6.
Senator CHAFER. Ten? So, we can cut that in half presumably, all

things being perfect?
Dr. Wixom. The other problems, Senator, are that there is not a

uniformity of reporting in foreign countries, which is a factor any
other countries deal with their social and economic problems differ-
ently. So, there are some discrepancies in that type of reporting.

Senator CHAFER. I appreciate that, but they may favor us as well
as penalize us. What are we doing about the reimbursement levels
for those who take Medicaid patients Medicaid reimbursement?
As 1 undrstand it, what Dr. Roper was saying is that that is left to
the States but at the same time, haven't you got some rates on that
subject that the reimbursement levels must be enough to ensure
physician participation?

Dr. ROPER. Yes, sir.
Senator CHAFER. That doesn't seem to be happening to the extent

that I believe it shouldin our State, anyway. Are you poblishing
those regulations? And what are you doing to enforce them?

Dr. ROPER. As a part of the State plan that they publish annual-
ly, they have to do exactly as you said, have rates sufficient to at-
tract enough doctors and to run the program. Now, we don't set
specific rates as a floor that they have to be above but we do moni-
tor what rates they ay their physicians

Senator CHAFER. Have you gotten any experience anywhere with
the reform of the physicians' malpractice insurance premiums situ-
atiOn? I know in you State that they just adopted it last year. Who
has it, and is it working?

Dr. ROPES. Yes, sir. I have a good State to cite. Indiana. The Gov-
ernor of Indiana led a fight to reform the Tort laws in 1975, and
Governor Bowennow Secretary Bowenhad a major impact be-
cause Indiana's rates are much lower than the rest of the country.

Senator CHAFER. Is that right? And thus, is there greater physi-
cian participation? What we are finding in our State is not only are
young doctors not going into obstetrics, but the doctors who are 60
years old or so are saying forget it; it is not worth the hassle. And
they are just getting out. So, we are losing at both ends: early re-
tirements, if you would, from obstetricsnot necessarily as physi-
ciansand young doctors not coming in.

Now, in Indiana's experience as a result of reforms, is there any
data we have that can say that they are having greater physician
participation, as obstetricians?

Dr. ROPER. I don't know, but I would be glad to supply that for
the record.

[The information follows:]
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PHYSICIAN PARTICIPATION IN INDIANA

In 1975 the Indiana legislature passed a new Medical Malpractice Act. Under this
law, health professionals are able to participate in the State operated Patient Com-
pensation Fund. By participating in the fund, health care professionals are eligible
for increased malpractice coverage and their liability is limited to $500,000. A
health professional's participation is initiated by paying his/her insurance agent a
125% surcharge on a medical malpractice insurance policy.

For example, a physician purchases $100,000 insurance from a private carrier and
pays that carrier an additional 125% above the premium amount. The physician is
then guaranteed an additional $400,000 coverage by the Patient Compensation
Fund. The insurance agent forwards the surcharge payment to the State fund. Max-
imum coverage under the fund is $500,000.

The modest cost and the reduced liability has led to excellent participation in the
fund. Approximately 75% (30,000) of Indiana providers belong to the Patient Com-
pensation Fund.

An important feature of this law is that all types of health care providers, (e.g.
registered nurses, midwives, etc.) can participate.

The Indiana Patient Compensation Fund has resulted in what are reportedly
some of the lowest malpractice insurance rates in the country. Furthermore, unlike
situations in other States, there is no severe provider access problem in any portion
of the State for any type of provider.

The Indiana Department of Insurance which manages the fund forwards claims
against the fund and payments from the fund to the Indiana Medicaid agency which
assists that agency in its efforts to recover funds from liable third parties. Actual
numbers on increased physician participation in the Medicaid program as a direct
result of this legislation are not readily available.

Dr. WINDOM. I would say that they are because there are other
States that are having greater problems, and the decline is greater
in those States. Let me point out, sir, that 1976 is when this really
began, when the malpractice crisis occurred in the first place. And
there has been a gradual progression of doctors leaving because of
the increasing problems.

But when Secretary Bowen did initiate his initiative with the
task force, a publication was out about three or four months ago
and sent to the States. For example, three weeks ago in the State
of Florida, which is my home State, we had some members of Dr.
Bowen's staff who went to Florida to help the State physicians and
those working toward this issue and came up with Tort reform in
several bills' in Florida, for example, the "Bad Baby" bill, which
means that a bad outcome does not automatically mean malprac-
tice and a no-fault type of program is involved there.

So, this has been model legislation that already has shown an
effect in one State, for example.

Senator CHAFEE. I would choose a happier title for it than a "Bad
Baby" bill.

Dr. WINDOM. I would, too, sir. [Laughter.]
Senator CRAM. It is not the baby's fault.
Dr. WINDOM. I agree with that, but that is a sort of term that has

been in circulation for many years now.
Senator CHAFES. I think they may need some polishing up with

that. [Laughter.]
All right. I have a final question, Mr. Chairman. The data that I

am giving from the experience in my home State is empirical; I
don't know whether it is accurate or not, and whether they are
flukes or not. What I am asking is, are the pediatric societies re-
porting that these experiences are occurringfewer doctors going
in and earlier retirementsin pediatrics?
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Dr. ROPER. You said pediatrics do you mean pediatrics or obstet-
rics?

Senator CHAFEE. I meant obstetrics; excuse me.
Dr. WINDOM. The number entering has not declined. Those are

young students going into medical school, and that is at about the
same rate. But the ones getting out of practice is declining.

Senator CHAFEE. You mean they are getting out earlier?
Dr. WLNDOM. As for those in medical school or wanting to enter

medical school or residency programs; that level has not decreased.
But physicians out in practice have decreased.

Senator Critargic. The data on those in my State, anyway, is dra-
matically decliningthat is, those going into it.

Dr. WDIDOM. It varies across the country.
Senator CHANCE. Yes, thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator ROCKBFELLEIL Senator Desch le?
Senator DASCHLE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I guess I would

start by saying that I share some of the disappointment expressed
by some of my colleagues with regard to the lack of specifics in the
Administration's testimony this morning. You are both very dedi-
cated mid well-intentioned leaders in the health community and
certainly in this Administration, but I find your testimony far
short of the mark with regard to specifics.

I was going through my speeches for a lot of different reasons a
few weeks ago, and I found a speech that I gave in 1977 on health
care. In that speech, I used the figure that five million children did
not have access to health care, and that in the United States we
were fifteenth in infant mortality in the world today. That speech
was given in 1977.

Today, I understand we have six million children who don't have
access to health caresix million children. We rank sixteenth or
seventeenth in infant mortality. So, in the last ten years, we have
actually slipped from the ranking we had ten years ago.

The year 2000 is twelve years away. And I would ask if you could
specificallynot orally now, but for the record and in a letter to
meoutline your proposals and your expectations in the next
twelve years, how you think we will rank in the year 2000 with
regard to access to health care for children and with regard to the
ranking the United States will have in infant mortality in the year
2000? Would you do that?

Dr. WINDOM. We will be happy to do that for you.
Senator DASCHIX. I would like some specifics.
Dr. WINDOM. Sure.
[The information follows:]

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES,
PUBLIC HEALTH SERVICE,

Washington, DC.
Hon. THOMAS A. DASCHLE,

Senate Washington, DC
DEAR SENATOR DASCHLE: This letter is in response to your questions to me for the

record when I testified before the Senate Committee on Finance, Me-ch 23, 1988 on
Child Health issues.

First, at this time, we cannot project an infant mortality rate for the year 2000
because the Department is still in the process of defining the Year 2000 Health Ob-
jectives for the Nation. The process for setting objectives involves the collection and
analysis of health data from surveys followed by solicitation of public comment.
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The United States ranked 17th among Western countries in 1986. Since there are
so many uncontrollable variables in projecting ranking of countries, we cannot
project what ranking the U.S. would have in the year 2000 even after we complete
the process of determining the objective. Further, rankings and comparisons of
countries on infant mortality rates are complicated by differences in definitions and
reaorUng procedures.

With regard to children's access to health care in the year 2000, it is again diffi-
cult to determine what the situation will be. From a study conducted by the Office
of Technology Assessment, it was found that, in 1986, 63 percent of the 45 million
children in the U.S. were covered by private health insurance. For those children
who did not have health insurance, Federal programs of direct care such as the Ma-
ternal and Child Health Services block grant program, the Head Start program,
community health centers, migrant health centers, and the Indian Health Service
are especially important. These programs will continue to meet the needs of those
children who are not covered by private health insurance.

Sincerely yours,
Roa=r E. WINDOM, M.D.,
Assistant Secretary for Health.

Senator DASCHLE. Second, my greatest concern with regard to
health care deals with health care in rural areas. I was told a
couple of weeks ago that a child experiencing a medical emergency
in a rural area has only a 25-percent chance of survival compared
to someone experiencing a similar emergency in an urban area.
That really troubles me if that is the case.

I think it probably is the case, at least in South Dakota. Statis-
tics have borne that out. Yet, over the last ten years, we have seen
a 30-percent decline in community health centers, those facilities
that are often the only facilities available to mothers and young
childrena 30-percent decline in those.

And this year, we see a 30- percent cut in the National Health
Service Co 's budget request. In light of those kinds of develop -
menta a 30-percent reduction in the number of facilities in rural
areas to assist these children; a 30-percent cut in tha budgethow
can we possibly give any assurance to someone living in a rural
area, especially a young child without any access to health care,
that those statisticsthat 25-percent survival rate, relatively
speakingwill ever improve?

Dr. WINDOM. Senator, we do have a new initiative in the Depart-
ment, in the Health Resources and Services Administration for
rural healthwith an entirely new program focused upon that,
looking toward this very problem that you refer to. We realize that
that does occur, and we also realize the factors of getting to the
care in time and also the problems of having a full, complete com-
plement, for example, of neonatology ar. d all the sophisticated serv-
ices in the rural area. They just aren't there and won't be there,
but we are trying to work out the best solutions to that problem.

We will be glad to provide the information about that for the
record.

[The information follows:)
The Office of Rural Health was established to provide a focal point within the De-

partment for coordinating nationwide efforts to strengthen and improve the deliv-
ery of health services to populations in rural areas. The Office will coordinate rural
health activities within the Department of Health and Haman Services and across
other related Federal agencies. The Office will also work closely with State govern-
ments, foundations, private associations and other groups to help focus attention on
rural health care issues and problems. In addition, the Office will collect and ana-
lyze information on the special problems of rural health care providers and estab-
lish a clearinghouse to collect and disseminate the latest information on the deliv-
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ery of services in rural areas. The new Office will have between eight and ten em-
ployees, including some from the Health Care Financing Administration.

Senator DASCHLE. How much of a factor in all of these solutions
do you think money really is?

Dr. WINI0M. Money is a part of it, but it is certainly not all of it.
And again, it is a matter of

Senator DASCHLE. If you had to guess, what would you say? What
percent of the problem is related to money?

Dr. WINDoM. In rural health? The total problem of the overall
health care?

Senator DASCHLE. Right.
Dr. WINDOM. I would have to estimate it is certainly less than

half of the problem.
Senator DASCHLE. Less than half?
Dr. WINDOM. I would say in my own estimation, sir.
Senator DASCHLE. A final question in the time that I have re-

maining: It has been demonstrated one dollar spent on immuniza-
tion saves $10.00 later on in actual health care delivery costs.

In the last few years, we have actually declined, as I understand
it, in the level of immunization for children under the age of two,
despite this fact. If that is the case, how do you see the ro!e of im-
munization in the future?

First, do you agree with the tremendous impact that immuniza-
tion can have in cost deferral later on? And second, if those factors
are relatively accurate, how can we then justify reducing the level
of cost effective immunization?

Dr. WINDoM. Immunization support certainly must be continued,
and the problem is getting those children in the first year or two
into the system to get immunized. By the age of six, at entry to
school, that number is virtually 99 percent. But we are short on
the first two years, and this is an area where we are focusing par-
ticular attention also, trying to get the individuals into the system
to be immunized.

Senator DASCHLE. I wish I had more time. That wasn't the
answer I was looking for, but thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. You certainly can give him a written question
and ask for a written answer to it.

Senator DASCHLE. I would like to pursue that, if I may.
The CHAIRMAN. All right.
[The questions follow:]
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QUESTIONS FROM CHAIRMAN BENTSEN TO HHS WITNESSES

Hearing on Children's Health Care Issues
Senate Finance Committee
March 23, 1988

Dr. Windom:

1. Like ventilator dependent children, other children
dependent on high technology may be able to receive care
in an outpatient setting. The Office of Technology
Assessment has recommended expanded home coverage for
children who must be intubated (fed a liquid diet
through a tube). Is the Maternal and Child Health
program funding any demonstrations to determine whether
home or community-based care is feasible for these or
other technology-dependent children? Where, and what
funding level is involved?

2. I understand that much progress has been made in
coordinating services provided by Medicaid and the
Maternal and Child Health programs. What further steps
can we take in this area -- in particular, are any
improvements needed in the uniformity and suLstance of
reporting requirements for the Maternal and Child Health
program?

3. Several of our witnesses today have submitted statements
indicating that Medicaid enrollment procedures raise
significant barriers to access to prenatal care for
pregnant women. In the 1986 Reconciliation Act,
Congress made possible a determination of "presumptive
eligibility" for pregnant women to expedite their
application to Medicaid. Has this approach been
successful? What else could be done to improve access
to prenatal care for Medicaid-eligible women?

Dr. Roper:

Several of our witnesses today have submitted statements
indicating that Medicaid enrollment procedures rare
significant barriers to access to prenatal care for pregnant
women. In the 1986 Reconciliation Act, Congress made
possible a determination of "presumptive eligibility" for
pregnant women to expedite their application to Medicaid.
Has this approach been successful? What Ose could be done
to improve access to prenatal care for Medicaid-eligible
women?

QUESTION FROM CHAIRMAN BENTSEN TO DR. WILLIAM ROPER

Hearing on Children's Health Care Issues
Senate Finance Committee
March 23, 1988

Q. Several of our witnesses today have submitted statements
indicating that Medicaid enrollment procedures raise
significant barriers to access to prenatal care for pregnant
women. In the 1986 Reconciliation Act, Congress made
possible a determination of "presumptive eligibility" for
pregnant women to expedite their application to Medicaid.
Has this approach been successful? What else could be done
to improve access to prenatal care for Medicaid-eligible
women?
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A. Twelve States have adopted ne presumptive eligibility
coverage option. This option allows a pregnant woman who
appears to meet Medicaid eligibility requirements to be
covered from the moment she walks into an approved
provider's office, seeking care. The State guarantees
approved providers that it will cover those expenses even if
the woman is determined ineligible after the formal Medicaid
application process. Assuring that bills will be paid for
initial visits reduces the woman's and the provider's
uncertainty over payment and increases the likelihood that
the woman will seek care and that the doctor will continue
to provide care.

Some States have initiated other programs to simplify the
Medicaid application process. Several State agencies have
placed Medicaid eligibility workers at major hospitals,
clinics, and large providers' offices to complete the
Medicaid applications on site, when the woman comes in for
care. Seventeen States haae dropped the assets test for
pregnant women. Eliminating this test considerably speeds
up processing of the Medicaid application because
investigating the assets statement is a lengthy process.

QUESTION FROM CHAIRMAN BENTSEN TO DR. WINDOM

Q: I understand that much progress has been made in coordinating services
provided by Medicaid and the Maternal and Child Health programs. Ghat
further steps can we take in this area -- in particular, are any
improvements needed in the uniformity and substance of reporting
requirements for the Maternal and Child Health program?

A: States receive annual allocations of maternal and child health block grant
funds based on the submission to the Federal agency of a Report of
Intended Expenditures which describes how they will use their funds. Thegeneral service and program-related activities to be supported with these
funds are contained in the law and implementing block grant regulations.
There is no standard format .!rich requires that States report uniformly on
the programs supported. The philosophy of block grants is that States
have wide latitude and flexibility in administering their block grant
programs and in identifying the maternal and child health related
priorities which exist within their particular jurisdiction. It would
thetefore not be appropriate to require all States to adhere to a ueform
set of program reporting requirements. Ghat applies in a very significant
way to one State may be almost irrelevant in another. For example, States
with large urban population concentrations

face much different health care
delivery requirements from those which are predominantly rural in nature.
States do report sane uniform data through the Public Health Foundation
Reporting System which is run by the Association of State and Territorial
Health Offieials. This reporting is done on a voluntary basis.

Q: Like ventilator dependent children,
other children dependent on high

teehnology may be able to receive care in an outpatient setting. The
Office of Technology Assessment has recommended expanded home coverage forchildren who must be intubated (fed a liquid diet through a tube). Is theMaternal and Child Health program funding any demonstrations to determine
whether home or community-Eased care is feasible for these or other
technology-dependent children? Where, and what funding level is involved?

A: The Bureau of Maternal and Child Health and Resources Development is
funding a number of demonstration

project grants to determine the
feasibility of home and community -based care for children who are
technology dependent and/or medically fragile. These projects include
sucn examples as:

3Q.
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a. A comprehensive service delivery model at the have and community levels
conducted at the University of Wisconsin for 50 to 75 medically fragile
infants and children with associated feeding problems, many of wham

must be intubnted.

b. A continuing pducation project for an interdiscipl nary group of health
professionals project at the University of Kansas Medical Center to
upgrade nutrition-related interventions in the home for children with

special health care needs;

c. Developing modela of home health care for technology dependent children
and their families in Illinois, Louisiana, Maryland, and Florida;

d. The promotion of parent/professional collaboration to result in
services that are family-centered and close to home. in Massachusetts
and the District of Columbia; and

e. A mixture of projects .kith focus on home health care management
systems, canmunity-based interagency efforts, policy analysis issues,
family and community-based care issues for culturally diverse
population groups in States such as Michigan, Montana, and Hew Mexico.

Approximately $6 million is currently earmarked during FY 1988 for
special demonsration projects of regional and national significance in

this special area cf concern.

I understand that much progress has been made in coordinating services
provided by Medicaid and the Maternal and Child Health programs. What

further steps can we mkt in this area -- in particular, are any
improvements needed in the uniformity and substance of reporting
requirements for the Maternal and Child Health program?

A: States receive annual allocations of maternal and child health block grant
funds based on the submission to the Federal agency of a Report of
Intended Expenditures which describes how they will use their funds. The

general service and program-related activities to be supported with these
funds are contained in the law and implementing block grant regulations.
There is no standard format utich requires that States report uniformly on

the programs supported. The philosophy of block grants is that States

have wide latitude and flexibility in administering their block grant
programs and in identifying the maternal and child health related
priorities utich exist within their particular jurisdiction. It would

therefore not bq appropriate to require all States to adhere to a uniform
set of program reporting requirements, What applies in a very significant
way to one State may be almost irrelevant in another. For example, States

with large urban population concentrations face much different health care
delivery requirements from those utich are predominantly rural in nature.
States do report some uniform data through the Public Health Foundation
Reporting System which is run by eae Association of State and Territorial

Health Officials. This reporting is done on a voluntary basis.

Q: Like venClator dependent Children, other Children dependent on high
technology may be able to receive care in an outpatient setting. The
Office of Technology Assessment has recommended expanded home coverage for
Children who must be intubated (fed a liquid diet through a tube). Is the

Maternal and Child Health program funding any demonstrations to determine
whether he or community-based care is feasible for these or other
technology-dependent Children? Where, and what funding level is involved?

A: The Bureau of Maternal and Child Health and Resources Development is
funding a number of demonstration project grants to determine the
feasibility of home and community-based care for children uto are
technology dependent and/or medically fragile. These projects include

such examples as
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a. A comprehamive service delivery model at the home and community levels
conducted at the University of Wisconsin for 50 to 75 medically frat,ile
infants and dhildren with associated feeding problems, many of whom
must be incubated.

b. A continuing education project for an interdisciplinary group o, filth

professionals project at tint University of Kansan Medical Center to
upgrade nutrition-related interventions in the home for children with
special health care needs;

c. Developing models of home health care for technology dependent children
and their families in Illinois. Louisiana, Maryland, and Florida;

d. The promotion of parent/professional coll4boration to re,ult in
services that are family-centered and close cc home. in Massachusetts
and the District of Columbia; and

e. A mixture of projects ',Mich focus on home health care management
systems, community-based interagency efforts, policy analysis issues.
family and community-based care issues for culturally diverse
population groups in States such as Michigan, Montana. and New Mexico.

Approximately $6 million is currently earmarked during FY 1988 for
special demonstration projects of regional and national significance in
this special area of concern.

QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR MUCUS TO DR. WINDOM

Question: Please elaborate on the national program you idehtified for

making educational and prenatal s:rvices available to

pregnant women.

Answer: The program referred to is the Healthy Mothers, Healthy

Babies Coalition. The Surgeon General's Workshop on Maternal

and Infant Health, in December 1980, recommended that the

Surgeon General "...use the influent: of his office to

develop a strategy of public information and education to

promote the recognition of the great value to the Nation of

healthy pregnant women and infants." Shortly thereafter, the

Public Health Service and the March of Dimes, together with

the American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists

(AGOG), the American Acadaiy of Pediatrics, the Parent

Teachers Association and the American Nurses Association,

sponsored an organizational conference out of which grew the

Healthy Mothers, Healthy Babies Coalition. Thirty-six
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national voluntary, professional and government organizations

participated at first; there are now 92 such organizations in

the National Coalition.

1. What is the Federal budget for this program?

Answer: The Office of Maternal and Child Health has for the past four

years given a grant to AGOG (which donates space in their

national offices) to support the Healthy Mothers, Heathy

Babies Executive Secretariat. In FY 1988, this amounted to

$88,883.00, which paid the salary of a full-time director, a

part-time secretary, the newsletter and other communication

instruments, travel and other miscellaneous costs. (Prior to

this grant, staff support for the Coalition was provided

directly by the Office of the Assistant Secretary for Health.)

2. What activities does .t support, in how many States?

Answer: The Executive Secretariat supports the development of Healthy

Mothers, H lthy Babies Coalitions at the State level, the

sharing of information among State Coalitions, and the

convening of statewide conferences. It also sponsors a

national conference every other year, and provides ongoing

support to the activities of the Coalition's subcommittees.

State Coalitions have been established in all SO St the

District of Columbia, Puerto Rico, the Virgin Islands and

Guam. In addition, in some States there are a number of

local Coalitions centered in larger cities; California, for

example, has 13 such local Coalitions.

The major work of the National Coalition is done in

subcommittees. These are: Adolescent Pregnancy,

Breastfeeding Promotion, Genetics, Injury Prevention,
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Low - Income, Oral Health, Policy, Substance Use and Pregnancy,

and National Conference Planning. Packets of educational

materials have been assembled, publications developed,

surveys conducted, and public awareness campaigns held

through the efforts of these subcommittees. Samples of these

products are enclosed.

3. What is being done to evaluate the success of these

activities and to share the result of these evaluations with

other States?

Answer: The Executive Secretariat publishes a quarterly newsletter

which provides an opportunity for State Coalitions to share

information. It compiles and distributes to State Coalitions

news clips from throughout the country of events involving

Healthy Mothers, Healthy Babies. It distributes to the State

Coalitions policy materials and sample products developed by

the various States.

The Executive Secretariat does attempt to evaluate the

products produced by Healthy Mothers, Healthy Babies. The

evaluation of the Substance Use information packet and the

evaluation of the Fourth National Meeting are enclosed.

At the present time the Executive Secretariat is awaiting'

responses from a questionnaire it submitted to the State

Coalitions, which will measure the breadth of representation

on the Coalitions, the scope of their activities and their

successes. When this data is compiled, we will send you a

copy of the report.

4. Do any of these programs contain outreach efforts

specifically targeted toward those who may be eligible for

Medicaid but may not know about the program or know how to

Qualify?
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Answer Many of the activities of Healthy Mothers, Healthy Babies are

focused on low-income, underserved women to bring them into

early prenatal care and achieve more successful pregnancy

outcomes. A Compendium of Program Ideas for Serving

Low-Income Women, which was published in 1986, drew from 1500

respondents the most promising and successful outreach

efforts; it has been widely circulated within the Healthy

Mothers, Healthy Babies family and to thousands of others

engaged in serving low-income women. With adoption of the

Medicaid option which makes access to prenatal care more

available, the strategies described in the compendia should

be extremely useful.

In addition, the Executive Secretariat will be producing

leadership training workshops for State Coalition personnel

in which the issues around expanded Medicaid-eligibility will

be fully explored so that State people can maximize the

benefits of this new provision.

Storkline, a statewide toll-free telephone referr.1 service

initiated by the Alabama Healthy Mothers, Healthy Babies

Coalition, received a National Achievement Award from the

National Coalition last year. Storkline assists low-income

pregnant women in locating prenatal care and hospital

delivery services, and provides callers with prenatal care

information Other successful outreach campaigns have been

siiiilarly recognized in the past. These national awards are

presented on Child Health Day in a Washington, D.C. ceremony

and arc well publicized throughout the country.
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The CHAIRMAN Senator Wallop?

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. MALCOLM WALLOP, A U.S.
SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF WYOMING

Senator WALLOP. Mr. Chairman, thank you. It strikes me that
there are two sets of problems; one is the Tort reform, which this
Congress and previous ones have refused to do anything serious
about. The second one is, of course, the administration of HCFA
itself and not just referring now specifically to the almost hysteri-
cal despair that exists within the medical community of Wyoming,
about the facelessness of HCFA and the inability to appeal deci-
sions on compensation.

So, on the one hand, you have doctors leaving at both ends; on
the other side, we have doctors who are wondering how they are
going to participate in yet another federally funded program when
the ones in which they are presently participating are so frustrat-
ing to them.

Though I am terribly, strongly in favor of what we are doing
here, I am afraid that, no matter what we do, we are not going to
have any doctors participating unless we can solve some of those
problems. Let me just give an example.

There was a physician in Cody, Wyoming who had a patient in
an intensive care nursing facility. The physician is required by
Medicare to make periodic visits. He made a visit, left town briefly,
and two days later his patient had a medical emergency. Another
physician responded and submitted a bill to Medicare. The pa-
tient's physician was denied payment for his original visit because
the patient had two visits in a time period when Medicare only per-
mits one. It doesn't matter whether the visit was a response to a
medical emergency.

Neither that physician nor I can understand this logic. What is
he to do, and what am I to tell the medical comr unity of Wyoming
when all they get is computer-generated responses to this over a
relatively small bill, $25.00?

It isn't the $25.00; it is the principle that this man was accused
of cheating the Government when he responded to a medical emer-
gency.

Dr. ROPER. The frustration of the physician you cite is very real,
Senator. I feel it myself in going around talking to my physician
colleagues. I will share with you a specific point. I would be glad if
you give me a specific case, to have my staff look into it; but it does
not make sense for us to make those kinds of bone-headed deci-
sions. That doesn't make us look good in attempting to manage a
Program.

But I think that is part of a much larger problem; and that is,
we, the Federal Governmentboth you in the Congress and we in
the Administrationare trying to micromanage from Washington
an entirely too complex system already, out there across the coun-
try.

When we are faced with a program, Medicare, that serves 31 mil-
lion people, 500,000 doctors, 16,000 nursing homes, 6,000 hospitals,
10 million admissions to hospitals each year, we have to make
rules; and as you well know, rules don't fit individual circum-
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stances. And that is why, I think, the direction we are headed of
further micromanagement is entirely the wrong direction.

Senator WALLOP. Doctor, I would agree with that. Mr. Chairman,
I have other questions with regard to this. I appreciate your offer
to look into that, and I have a couple of others from the State.

Dr. ROPER. Sure.
Senator WALLOP. But it seems to me that, if we are going to

make a success out of expanded access for children's medical serv-
ices, one of the keys to the access is the participating physician.

Dr. ROPER. Sure.
Senator WALLOP. Unless we get a handle on that, we have really

got a catastrophe.
Dr. ROPER. Doctors have to believe that they are going to be paid

fairly, not going to get sued frivilously, and will be able to do their
job in a professional way without unreasonable hassle from us in
the Federal Government. If we can't assure that, we won't have a
program in the future.

Senator WALLOP. I have another case here of a physician regard-
ing charges; and he has not changed his fee since 1984, but his fee
was disallowed. And they can't get an answer to what is taking
place in that area.

So, if you would be kind enough to get somebody on your staff to
look at some of these, I and the physicians in Wyoming would ap-
preciate it; and maybe we might get some participation.

Dr. ROPER. Sure, we will be glad to do that.
Senator WALLOP. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Danforth?
Senator DANFCRTH. Dr. Windom, you sari that the minimum

infant mortality rate was about five or six deaths per 1,000 live
births and that we have about 10 in 1,000. That is infant mortali-
tybabies who were either born dead or died in their first year. Is
that correct?

Dr. WINDOM. Yes, the first year.
Senator DANFORTH. Die within their first year?
Dr. Wartom. Yes.
Senator DANFORTH. All right. Now, in addition to that, there are

a number of babies, many of them I think, that are born very small
and that are kept alive by previously impossible means. Isn't that
right?

Dr. WINDOM. Yes, sir.
Senator DANFORTH. Do most of those turn out to be normal,

healthy children?
Dr. WINDOM. Many do not. We can't give you the exact figure at

this point, but many of them don't survive, though, even after sev-
eral months; many of them do turn out healthy, but others 'certain-
ly have consequences of that very low birth weight.

Senator DANFORTH. And if a baby is born with a low birth
weight, the chances of that baby having complications later on are
increased. Is that right?

Dr. WINDOM. Yes, that is right, from that of a normal birth
weight, a normal child.

Senator DANFORTH. Is it costly to care for a baby who is born pre-
maturely?
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Dr. WINDOM. Yes, sir. Today, with all the technological advances
that have occurred, babies are born weighing a pound and a half to
two pounds even; that was never known to occur before all these
advances have been made. Consequently, they are in neonatal in-
tensive care units, costing up to maybe $60,000 to $100,000 just to
take care of those infants during the weeks and months after birth
and, often then, they may not survive. But if they do, it has been
shown to require a great deal of time before they ever get out of
the hospital.

Senator DANForrn. If prenatal care were better than it is now,
would we not only improve the infant mortality rates but also im-
prove the health of those babies who are born prematurely and fur-
ther helpW with the cost of health care?

Dr. WINDOM. Exactly. That is the whole keyto get the mother
with good prenatal care and not abusing any substances, which ag-
gravate the problem, and following the proper precautionsthat
will solve many, many subsequent difficulties.

Senator DANFORTH. There are in the District of Columbia
anyhow, television commercials that I see from time to time that
make the effort of reaching out to pregnant women and telling
them that they should take care of themselves and see a doctor and
so on. Is that unusual in the District of Columbia? Is this a nation-
al program? And if it is not a national program, should it be a na-
tional program?

Dr. %mom. It is a national program, and the "Healthy Moth-
ers, Healthy Babies" effort that we just mentioned includes the co-
operation of many groups that are interested in the common effort.
So, we are putting on these types of educational outreach programs
in many communities.

Senator DANFORTH. Should this be expanded?
Dr. Wnwom. It is being expanded, Senator, and I am sure it will

continue to be expanded because those people who are behind the
effort are very committed and dedicated toward that goal; they
have the initiative and the perseverance to reach out, explaining
the benefits.

Senator DANFORTH. I know that, as of about six months ago or
so, it was not available in St. Louis. I know that there have been
meetings that have been going on in the St. Louis area to create
such a program; but I inferred from that that this is not something
that is national in scope, and maybe it is something that we could
improve on.

Dr. WINDOM. We need to get the message out, and we will cer-
tainly be glad to offer what we can to the people in St. Louis who
are also behind the effort.

Senator DANFORTH. T would think that it would be absolutely es-
sential to do this.

If you had a commercial, if you were the personthe face on the
television--what would you say to pregnant women? What is the
important message to get out to them?

Dr. WINDOM. The important message is to seek medical attention
from your physician as soon as you are aware of your pregnancy
and get the direction and guidance that your physician or your
health clinic can provide for you, that you immediately stop the
abusive use of any tobacco, alcohol, and other substancesor drugs
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of other typesbecause those can cause an impact and be a deter-
rent to having a healthy baby.

So, we would want that mother to get into the system of health
care provision as early as she can and follow that guidance and do
whatever things she can to maintain her good health during the
pregnancy.

Senator DANFORTH. Those are the keys to it? Stop smoking? Stop
drinking? Stop abusing drugs? And see a doctor?

Dr. WINDOM. Right. And maintain good, adequate nutrition. Ex-
ercise.

Se- Itor DANFORTH. I have only one other queetion, Mr. Chair-
man. u we are telling mothers to seek medical attention, is that
universally available now?

Dr. WiNuoid. In one source or another, sir, it certainly is. If the
mother can afford it, she has many opportunities. If she cannot
afford it, she still has opportunities through clinical services at the
local health department, and they can advise her and guide her, if
she is at all interested.

If she is not interestedwe find that that is our big problemto
get that mother aware and interested to get into the system. She
can do that.

Senator DANFORTH. But your testimony is that anywhere in the
country, if a woman is pregnant and totally impoverished, medical
care is available to her today?

Dr. WINDOM. Yes, sir. It can be arranged wherever she lives.
Senator DANFORTH. So, the problem is basically informational

and motivational?
Dr. WINDOM. Exactly, and the awareness of how to go about get-

ting that help.
Senator DANFORTH. Thank you.
Dr. ROPER. Mr. Chairman, I would like to follow up on Senator

Danforth's comments if I could. It is certainly true that the rela-
tive availability of prenatal services in various parts of the country
differs; some places it is easy for a woman to get prenatal services;
in others, it is terribly hard. I think that is a fact of life, and that
is why I said in my statement that southern States in particular,
which have. had very poor systems, ought to remedy that situation.

Senator DANFORTH. Mr. Chairman, if I could, it would seem clear
to me that our goal should be to make medical care universally
available to pregnant women; and the second goal should be a very
concerted outreach program to inform and motivate pregnant
women as to what steps they should take to deliver healthy babies.
I mean, that would be my view. Is that the Administration's view
also?

Dr. ROPER. Yes, but let me just add a more philosophical point, if
I may. It seems to me we have had an unfortunate dysfunction in
our debate over the problem of infant mortality.

On the one hand, there have been some arguing that this was
such a problem, an embarrassment for the nation, given ou: com-
parison to other nations, that we need to put much more money
into programs to fund public services, et cetera.

On the other hand, some people have said that this is a question
of individual responsibility; women and men ought to avoid becom-
ing pregnant. They ought not to engage in drug abusing habits,
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drinking, smoking, et cetera. This is an individual responsibility
matter; let's not talk about more money and public programs.

I think you have to do both. The people who believe in more
money and public programs ought not to gloss over the fact that
there is an important role for individuals taking control of their
own lives ara: engagiag in healthy behavior, and then people who
are promoting individual responsibility have to recognize the im-
portance that we as a society have for caring for those who can't
afford to pay for it.

Senator DANFORTH. Thank you. Mr. Chairman, I have a state-
ment I would like to have put in the record, if I might.

Senator DASCHLE. Without abjection. Senator Danforth your com-
ment, I think, is absolutely correct, that our goal should be univer-
sal access; but I think if we are going to accomplish that goal, we
have to have the facts. And I must say, Dr. Windom, you are the
expert. You and Dr. Roper are the ones with the information. We
are just trying to gather it.

But the information that I gather in South Dakota is vastly dif-
ferent from what you just stated. If you have ever lived on a reser-
vation, I don't know how anyone can say that a mothera preg-
nant womanhas universal access to health care. It is not there.

If you live in a small town outside of McLaughlin, South Dakota,
and you are 100 miles away and you have an emergency, whether
you are a pregnant woman or a small child, access is not there
today.

I don't know about ghettoes, but I would have to assume that the
same thing could be said there.

So, I hope you will reevaluate your answer to the question posed
by Senator Danforth: Is universal access a fact of life? I would have
to say defiantly, in this case, no, it is not. And for you, the expert
in the Administration, to come to this committee and, without any
exception, say yes, it isI hope it is inadvertentbut it certainly is
misleading as those of us who are making decisions with regard to
policy have to evaluate whether the goal stated by Senator Dan-
forth is a valid one or not.

Dr. WINDOM. May I comment? Senator, it does vary, and I want
to emphasize that. But I would like to point out that, in the Indian
Health Service, which is a very important part of our Public
Health Service, we have the lowest infant mortality rate in our
country, lower than 9.5 in average per thousand. So, the Indian
Health Service has been very effective overall. There may be pock-
ets in the Indian Health Service that are not reached; but overall
they have a better birth weight than our Nation as a whole.

Senator DASCHLE. Along that line, and I am not going to chal-
lenge that, but I hope you will insert for the record infant mortali-
ty found on Indian reservations today. Would you do that?

Dr. WuwoM. I certainly will.
[The information follows:]
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Senator DASCHLE. All right. The committee stands in recess. We
are in a live quorum, and we will resume just as soon as we have
our vote.

[Whereupon, at 11:50 a.m., the hearing was recessed.]

AFTER RECESS

Senator CHAFER. Why don't we resume and take our next panel?
All right. If everybody would please take their seats, and Ms.
Brown, if you will lead off?

ETATEMENT OF SARAH S. BROWN, M.P.H., STUDY DIRECTOR, IN-
JTITUTE OF MEDICINE/NATIONAL ACADEMY OF SCIENCES,
WASHINGTON, DC

Ms. BROWN. G...od morning. My name is Sarah Brown. I am from
the Institute of Medicine, and I will speak mainly about prenatal
care this morning.

The points I will make derive from two activities conducted by
the Institute of Medicine: a report published in 1985 on preventing
low birth weight, and a project now nearing completion on how
best to draw women into prenatal care early in pregnancy.

The continuing emphasis of the Institute of Medicine and many
other groups on prenatal care rests on the broad and deep consen-
sus that it is an effecV.ve intervention, strongly and clearly associ-
ated with improved pregnancy outcomes and with reduced infant
mortality. It also appears to be cost-effective; but despite the
proven value of this set-ice, not all women obtain such care while
pregnant.
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In fact, in 1985 about one-quarter of all pregnant women did not
begin prenatal care early in pregnancy, and over five percent re-
ceived the or no care at all. Of course, for some subgroupsteen-
agers, minority women, and so forththe rates are far worse.

And when you look over time at trends, in some areas the pic-
ture is getting worse and not better. It is disintegrating and not im-
proving.

Now, why are these utilization rates so poor? Why is it, for ex-
ample, that in some areas of New York City, over half of all babies
are born to women who receive no prenatal supervision at all, or
just a few visits close to the time of delivery?

Our Institute committee's findings and conclusions on this
matter of barriers to care will be in our forthcoming report; but let
me say now that system-based external factors are strikingly
prominent in all the data we have reviewed. The evidence is strong
that when financing in particular is adequate, when providers to
care for low income women are plentiful, and the system is easy to
enter, prenatal care use improves significantly. There is rue !y no
mystery to it.

And in the question and answer period, I would be happy to take
up this issue of women's information and motivation.

Unfortunately, though, our complex maternity programs don't
often function well, particularly for poor women. Many programs
have been developed in past years to encourage better use of prena-
tal care and, in some areas, a modest degree of success has been
achieved; but along the way, we have also created a very complicat-
ed tangle of projects and policies, with probable losses in efficiency

effectiveness.
Let me big ht three more focused concerns. The first centers

on Medicaid. In putably, expanding Medicaid to cover increasing
numbers of low income pregnant women is a critical first step in
improving the use of prenatal care; and in that context, S. 2046
and S. 2122 now under consideration are valuable and important.
Their basic thrust is completely consistent with what we have
learned about barriers to care.

Expanding eligibility, however, needs to be joined by major ad-
ministrative reforms in the program to reduce its complexity, to
enroll more providersan issue again I would like to take up in
more. detailand in general, to make it a more workable system.

With regard fa the application process, for example, reports from
the front linei reveal an administrative tangle of immense propor-
tions, an intricate, ever-changing system that is difficult for many
case workers. let slam applicants, to understand.

The app. Alan process can be demeaning and RO time consum-
ing as to cu cost ensr re that pregnant women nil ,sing on the pro-

wtn't tegin needed care until many weeks into pregnancy.
orms ere thus n-._eded to shorten anti simplify aad dignify it, to

continno moving it as fa- away as possibL, wim the welfare envi-
ronment, and to change a case 'wcriter's orientati ©n from "How can
I find a way to keep this applica:A off Medicaid?" to "How can I
welcome her onto the prog am today?"

A second point concerns private uisurc- ice. 'Whatever criticisms
c., be leveled against th.) 54 Medicaid PrAgranas can also be made
about the nation's thousands of private health insurance plans.
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Recent studies reveal that the presence of private insurance does
not ensure that comprehensive prenatal service* can be secured,
nor does it necessarly protect women from significant financial
burdens.

A third point I want to highlight has to do with the content of
prenatal care. As you may .know, considerable confusion exists
about what prenatal care should include, and there is concern that
the quality of care is inadequate in some settings.

I mention this content area because, as major purchasers of care,
Medicaid and the Maternal and Child Health Block Grant should
be deeply concerned about what they are purchasing.

I will conclude by again raising the issue of international com-
parisons that others have this morning. Many other countries pro-
vide care to pregnant women as a form of social investment. They
have developed relatively simple, well functioning systems, often
with more meager resources to draw on than those available here.
Prenatal care, like health services generally, is made readily avail-
able with minimal barriers on preconditions in place; and it is
closely connected to numerous social and financial supports.

As a result, these countries report that virtually all of their preg-
nant women begin care early in pregnancy and, not surprisingly,
their rates of maternal mortality, infant mortality, and low birth
weight are often lower than those here.

This profoundly different concept and exnerience of maternity
care v'as recently explored at international hearings held by the
National Commission to Prevent Infant Mortality. I would urge
you all to review the hearing record from that day. It contains a lot
of valuable ideas for all of us to consider as we look beyond our
current morass of programs Thank you.

Senator MITCHELL. I just walked in while Ms Brown was testify-
ing, so I don't know, Dr. Wagner, whether you have testified yet or
not.

Dr. WAGNER. No, I haven't.
Senator MITCHELL. All right.
Dr. WAGNER. I would be glad to now.
Senator MITCHELL. We will be pleased to hear from you.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Brown appears in the appendix.]
[Questions and answers of Ms. Brown and Ms. Wagner follow:]
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QUESTION ma MS. BROWN AND MS, WAGNER

Several of our witnesses today have submitted statements

indicating that Medicaid enrollment procedures raise significant

barriers to obtaining prenatal care. In the 1986 Reconciliation

Act, Congress made possible a determination of "presumptive

eligibility" for pregnant women to expedite their application

for Medicaid coverage. has this approach been successful:

What else could be done to improve access to prenatal care for

Medicaideligible women?

The presumptive eligIbtlity clause has been adopted by only 12 States to datt thus,
Its potential benefits are at present limited It is important to note, however, that even where
presumptive eligibility has been taken up. a -qualified drovider- is limited to publicly funded
health departments, hospitals, and clinics, but nut private physicians' practices Thus, the
presumptive eligibility clause reinforces the tendency to channel Medicaid eligible women into
sources of prenatal care that are separate from those used by private patients Relaxing the
definition of "qualified prouder" might encourage private physicians to serve Medicaid patients

Other actions to encourage access to prenatal care for Medicaid-eligible women would
be to require a shortened application form for Medicaid-only applicants, and to place Medisaid
enrollment personnel in public health clinics or other locations where poor women would be
likely to come for pregnuncy verification These changes would not involve extensive
'outreach' expenses but could add dignity and ease to the enrollment process

QUESTION FOR MS. BROWN AND MS. WAGNER

Your statements both illustrate the tiumendous medical costs

that can be incurred by a very small newborn child.

What are some of the longer term health costs of these low

birthweight babies? Who pays when private insurance runs out,

especially if Medicaid is not available?

Evidence from a stud) of neonatal mortality in 1v78-79 Indicated that for ever) 1000
low birthweight births (less than 5 lbs, 8 oz), about I50 will have moderate or severe
developmental impairments at the end of the first year of life Some of these children are
technology-dependent, and man) are developmentally disabled The costs of treating these
children are very high OTA estimated that ever) severely impaired low -birthweight survivor
generates discounted lif4-time costs of special health and educational services of S i 77,000 to
5634,000 A moderately impaireu child generates life-time costs of 590,000 to SI67.000 On
average, a low birthweight birth costs the health and special edu,ational system between 514,000
ant 530,000 in discounted dollars over the lifetime of the child

These costs are borne by a combination of parents and their insurance policies,
philantnropil organizations, local and State Ciovernments, the federal government, through Title
V Services for Children with Special Health Care Needs, Medicaid. Medicare, and Education for
the Handicapped Funds, and the gene.al public through subsidization of uncompensated health
caze When a child's health insurance runs out, the other sources of funding must come in
OTA's study of technology- dependent children (a sub-group of the pupulatJun under discusvion)
indicated that the availability of funding from the various souses described above varies
enormously from State to State and from child to child, depending on his or her particular
condition and family circumstances Public sources of funding are highly variable, and parents
often feel overwhelmed by the multiple buteausiasies involved In some cases, Sume series
may mini) not be provided
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QUESTION FOR PANEL OF MS. DROWN AND MS. WAGNER

I have always been most impressed by the arguments that prenatal

and infant care are a national investment which pay.; off in the

long term by producing healthy citizens. You have done a good lob

of illustrating that, without further Investments in improving

infant mortality, all of society pays the costs in the future.

This logic has been a compelling one in Medicaid. Do you think

that private insurers and employers approach coverage of children

this way?

If so, what approaches do private groulis use to improve

access to prenatal care?

Under the Pregnancy Discrimination Act of 1978 employers with IS or more
employees who offer group health plans to their employees are required to offer maternity
services as they would any other health care benefit However. employers often include funds
coverage and coverage of dependents only as a voluntary benefit. and often vs ith a sizeable
premium. This discourages employees. particularly low - income employees. from enrolling their
dependents in group health insurance The result is that many pregnant women and children
are uninsured For example. OTA estimated that between 14 and 19 percent of all infants were
uninsured in 1986.

Because of employee turnover and enrollment/duenrollment cycles for private
insurance. prtvate third party payers do not reap the entire benefit of offering eart5 or more
comprehensive prenatal care benefits to their employees Sin. they cannot reap the full
financial savings associated with early care. tie) are not as Ilk CI) to provide such benrfits as
they would be were all such costs and savings internalized over the course of an employee's
lifetime.

QUESTION FOR PANEL OF MS. BROWN AND MS. WAGNER

Your statements highlight what has been one of our most important
accomplishments in the past few years, the gradual improvements in
Medicaid eligibility for pregnant women and infants. Yet, I think
you have both done a good fob of reminding members of this Committee
that eligibility is only part of the picture.

As I understand it, one piece of the puzzle of improving
Medicaid coverage of prenatal care is the unwillingness of sonic
providers to participate in the program. Yet, we have limited
resources at both the Federal and State levels and cannot simply
increase payment rates across the board. Do you have any
recommendations on how provider participation could be encouraged
without breaking the bank?

One way t obtain better access to prenatal care for poor women would be to
adequately fund Maternal and Child Health Clinics or comprehensive health centers to provide
high quality care to women and children tri target areas These clinics or centers could contract
with physicians to provide needed care for poor women and children The contract rates might
be lower in the aggregate than those obtained through a broad-based increase in Medicaid lees
Of course, this approach would tend to channel poor women and children into separate
providers from private patients, and it would in essence continue to ignore the SMOUS
discrepancy between private and Medi Lod fees for maternity services The fact that the real
value of funding for primary health care services through Title V. Community Health Centers
and Migrant Health Centers has seriously eroded over the past five years suggests that little
attention has been given to maintaining previous levels of access for these groups
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STATEMENT OF JUDITH L WAGNER, PH.D., SENIOR ASSOCIATE,
HEALTH PROGRAM, OFFICE OF TECHNOLOGY ASSESSMENT,
WASHINGTON, DC

Dr. WAGNIX Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am Judith Wagner,
and I am a Senior Associate at the Office of Technology Assess-
ment and the project director of a recently completed study on chil-
dren's health.

For the sake of brevity, I would like to submit my prepared re-
marks for the record and make just a few comments on three
issues that we feel are important in children's health care.

The first issue, which you have heard before this morning, has to
do with the cost effectiveness of early prenatal care. We looked
long and hard at the evidence on prenatal care's effectiveness and,
despite some serious shortcomings in the methodologies of most
studies of prenatal care, we were able to conclude that earlier or
more comprehensive prenatal care can make a difference to low
birth weight and infant mortality, especially in poor women and
teenagers.

We also found that the medical costs of early care are likely
highly likelyto be outweighed by the health care savings down
the road from reducing the need for treating low birth weight
babies. We estimated that each low birth weight baby costs the
health care system, on average, between $14,000 and $30,000. If
Congress wanted to realize net health care savings and at the same
time reduce infant mortality one way it could do this would be to
expand Medicaid benefits to all pregnant women in poverty.

The success of such a strategy, however, for reducing low birth
weight and irfant mortality would depend on how man!, women ac-
tually do get earlier care as a result of new Medicaid eligibility.
Other barriers to early prenatal care need (Ago to be removed, such
as the lengthy and logistically difficult enrollment procedures in
many States to which Ms. Brown has just alluded.

TEL second issue that I would like to go over briefly is the sub-
stantial number of children who do not get adequate primary care.
OTA found that children without health insurance, most of whom
are poor or near poor, do not get all the care that they should; and
the disparity between actual and ideal care is greater, the sicker
the child.

A few pertinent facts here include, first, that 1, to 19 percent of
all American children under 13 years of age had no health insur-
ance in 1986; 61 percent of these children were poor or near poor,
and most of these were children in two-parent families.

In 1985, 20 percent of all two-year-olds in the U.S. were not fully
immunized against measles despite the overwhelming evidence
that childhood immunizations are cost saving to the health care
system.

The percent of children in poverty has increased dramatically in
the past ten years. In 1978, about 17 percent of all infants were in
poor families; in 1986, it was about 22 percent. At the same time
that poverty rates grew, real Federal funding i.0 the MCII block
grants, the community health cer' era, and migrant health (enters
declined by 32 percent.
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If Congress wanted to increase poor children's access to primary
and preventive care, it could do two things. First, it could expand
eligibility for Medicaid to children in poverty; or, alternatively, it
could substantially increase direct funding for services for children
through the MC and other grant programs.

Finally, I would like to make a few remarks about a small group
of children, somewhere in the vicinity of about 10,000 nationally,
with such extraordinary medical needs that they represent a group
for whom our public and private health insurance system is totally
failing. I am referring to technology-dependent children.

These are children who depend on both a medical device and con-
tinued skilled nursing care to keep them alive. The ventilator-de-
pendent child is the prototype, but certainly not the only kind of
child who falls into this category.

These children's needs for medical care, physical therapy, occu-
pational therapy, psychological therapy, social services, and even
respite care for their parents are so great that they simply create a
financial burden for their families that, in some cases, is over-
whelming.

The three main failures of both private and public health insur-
ance in dealing with these catastrophic illnesses are, first, the fail-
ure to cover as benefits all the kinds of care these children need
and in the settings that they need them; second, maximum limits
on private insurance policies that ultimately leave the child and
his family uninsured; and third, the Medicaid requirement in most
States that the family spend itself into poverty before the child is
eligible for Medicaid, unless that child is institutionalized.

The key to solving the problems laid out above appears to lie in
strengthening the ability of State and local agencies to coordinate
services for these children. Help can come from the Federal Gov-
ernment through title V for increased direct services and case
management, as well as through revisions in Medicaid that allow
for individualized approaches to planning and paying for services
for these children. Thank you.

Senator Mrrcinnx. Thank you, Dr. Wagner.
[The prepared statement of Dr. Wagner appears in the appendix.]
Senator MITCHELL We will now proceed to questions. Senator

Chafee?
Senator CHAFEE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. You have both high-

lighted the benefits that would come from extended Medicaid, and
I agree with that; but we have one problem, and that is the provid-
ers in some instances not being willing to participate. By providers,
I am talking about physicians, and hospitals also, I suppose, al-
though that is less of a problem. We are talkizig about physicians,
aren t we?

Ms. BROWN. I would like to respond to that. I think this morning
we have talked about physicians, but I have been struck by the
total absence of discussion of nurse midwives, and other profession-
als who, at least in other countries, carry the large part of the
burden, certainly for prenatal services, and in many instances for
delivery care as well.

I am struck continuously in my assessments of programs around
the country as to how we have almost systematically avoided using
this magnificent resource, particularly for teenagers, for low
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income women, and for other at-risk groups for whom nursr mid-
wives are uniquely well trained to care.

Senator CHAFER. Do we have a trained segment of the communi-
ty who are listed as nurse midwives? Is there such a degree now
awarded or such a certificate?

Ms. BROWN. Oh, absolutely. It is graduate training beyond the
R.N. degree. There are, of course, lay midwives, who I think most
people agree are insufficiently trained; but graduate trained nurses
who have excellent training in perinatal medicine have been
shown repeatedly to be excellent providers of care.

Now, again, I am talking about
Senator CRAm. They are not under the Medicaid reimburse-

ment, I presume; there are problems about their being reimbursed.
Is that correct?

Ms. BaowN. I am not fully familiar with that. Maybe Dr. Wagner
is, but let me just say this. We don't ht. ;e a lot of them in this
country. I mean, even if we agreed today that, yes, this is what
glows in the dark; this is the answer; we have been so single-
minded about keeping the system physician based that even if we
decided that we should rely more on other providers, there would
not be an enormous pool of certified nurse midwives, for example,
to draw on.

Obviously, that can be corrected. I just want you to understand
that, when we talk about provider availability, the conversation
has been uniquely skewed to only one category of providers. And as
I mentioned, in European countries nurse midwives and similar
well-trained professionals are the front line; they are not sort of
the backup or the people we turn to when everybody else falls
apart or won't care for the women.

Senator CHAFEE. I suppose they might have a greater affinity
with those they are serving, with their clientele, teenage pregnant
girls, for example.

Ms. BROWN. Precisely, and there are data to prove that.
Senator CHAFEE. But they have a problem, too, of liability, don't

they?
Ms. BROWN. Yes. I was talking to a nurse midwife just the other

day whose liability insurance was going from $2,500 last year to
$7,000 this year. But in comparison to physician liability, of course
it is small. On the other hand, their salaries are so low that it rep-
resents a large chunk of income.

The liability problem pervades the issue of capacity and provider
availability.

Senator CHAFEE. Is one of your recommendations then that we
enlarge the use of nurse midwives and include them in the system
to a greater degree than presently exists?

Ms. BROWN. I am not at liberty to say what our forthcoming
report is going to recommend. Our past one did say that, though,
and it seems to be common sense.

Let me mention one other thing. This issue of providers' avail-
ability, here in the District of Columbia, there is excess capacity
among obstetricians in the private sector, among physicians willing
to care for affluent women. What we are talking about is limited
capacity in the systems willing or able to care for low income
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women. This is not a total capacity deficit, except in rural areas
and in some areas where there is simply nobody at all.

But in cities, there are lots of obstetricians, 2amily practitioners,
and others. The problem is getting them involved in the issue of
indigent care.

Senator CHAFER. What about the need for case management for
low income patients? Could either of you address that?

Dr. WAGNIR. I would like to follow up on the nurse midwife
issue. Medicaid does pay for nurse midwives if they are licensed in
the Stateto the extent that they are licensed in the State.

With respect to case management, I think what Sarah is alluding
to, and I th. what we need to see is an expansion of the avail-
ability of services for women at the beginning of their pregnancies,
a willingness or a sense that women have that there are places to
go and people willing to serve them.

To the extent that case management enhances that availability
of services I think it can be useful; but to the extent that case man-
agement, as it has been used in some Medicaid programs as a way
of containing costs and limiting provider availability, it may not
have the kind of access implications that we would like to have for
this type of patient.

Senator CHAFEE. Thank ycu.
Ms. BROWN. Could I make one comment on case management?
Senator CHAFER. Yes. My problem, Mr. Chairman, is that I have

a firm commitment; I have got to go. I am not sure I can be here
this afternoon. Are you going to keep going?

Senator Minima.. I believe that is the chairman's intention,
Senator Chafee

Senator CHAFEE. I regret that the witnesses have been held up,
and I apologize for having to leave. I want to thank both of the wit-
nesses. Go ahead Ms. Brown; you had something to add?

Ms. BaowN. I just wanted to make a brief comment on case man-
agement. My observation is that that means a lot of different
things to a lot of people.

Senator CHAFES. It is a well-used term. I am not exactly what it
means.

Ms. BROWN. You are right in that assumption, because in fact it
means many different things. What I think in practice it suggests
is that, when there is a woman who has many problems, many
risks, in our complicated system she has to tap into many pro-
grams: WIC, food stamps, housing assistance, AFDC, Medicaid, and
so forth.

The system is so complex that we need to hire people to help or-
chestrate that system for the individual clients. Now, that gets
called many things: social support, patient advocacy, patient coun-
seling, and so on and so forth.

But what it is directed at is the chaotic system that particularly
a low income woman faces when she tries to get what she needs to
have a healthy pregnancy, to get care for her infant, and so forth.

As I said, I don't really understand in all settings what that in-
cludes, but it is a marker; it is a proxy for the chaos that the
women face in trying to get what they need. And of course, it is
important.

Senator CHAFES. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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Senator Mrraixix. Thank you, Senator Chafee. If I could pursue
the point you raised, Ms. Brown, about midwives, am I not correct
that Medicaid now requires States to include nurse midwife serv-
ices as reimbursable under their programs?

Ms. Baowri. I believe that is true. What I was responding to was
not so much the Medicaid regulations, but what goes on in prac-
tice. The tenor of many communities is that the physicians, for var-
ious reasons, will not care for certain women; but the system is or-
ganized in a way such that they will not let the midwives care for
them either.

A lot of hospitals exclude midwives from delivery privileges, and
they have brought other pressures to bear, such that the physician-
dominated system cannot fold in these other professionals as well.
It is really not more complicated than that

Senator Mrrenzu. Of course, as you are well aware, our health
care system is essentially a private system with limited public pro-
grams; and I want to make clear that many share your view. I am
not certain that you are proposing a legislative remedy to that, or
whether that is a problem that is somewhat broader in scope and
inquires a national change in social attitudes.

Ms. BROWN. That is correct.
Senator MrrcHELL. Yes. In your eloquent description of your

meaning of case management and the difficulties that a woman
faces, it is true the system is complex. I am also unclear as to
whether or not you have a recommendation to change that.

When the President proposed a series of block grant programs to
reduce the number of categorical programs, those who are advo-
cates of such programs vehemently opposed the proposal because
they saw it as a rather transparent mechanism to reduce funding
overall. We periodically reinvent the wheel in our society, and so
we go from categorical to broader programs What do you suggest
we do legislatively to deal with the problem you have described?

Ms. BROWN. I think you put your finger on it. You see, there are
really two ways of going about this. You can take the current com-
plea of and continue working at the margins, which is I
think wtralgWaemIlve all been doing for a number of yearsexpand-
ing a little bit here, trying to streamline a small proportion there.
But the notion that we could step back and create a more unified,
easily accessible, and I would suspect much simpler system, we
don't seem to be able to do for obvious reasons.

Senator MrrcnEu.. You mean a national health system?
Ms. BaowN. Not necessarily.
Senator Mrrcam. We will all be struck by lightning. [Laughter.]
Ms. BROWN. I may lose my job, but I am tot going to say that.
Senator MrrcHELL. All right.
Ms. BROWN. No, you see, I think if the political will were strong

to take a serious looka serious examinationof the current pro-
grams for pregnancy and infancy and children, I think that over
time some suggestions could be made to put something together
that perhaps contained elements of what we ha, and perhaps
some new things.

This midwife issue is just one small example of the kind of a per-
spective that we might fold into a new system, were we designing
it.
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I don't think it is an imponderable problem, though. I think over
time we could think of a way to bring a lot of these programs to-
gether, but it would take, as I said, political will. I think in the cur-
rent environment, that is not present; and what we are doing, as I
mentioned a moment ago, is to continue working at the edges and
ranking those changes we are able to.

Senator Miami. I have to respectfully disagree. There can't be
political will unless there is knowledge and a specific proposal. We
invite you here, and we are grateful for your presence and testimo-
ny.

One of the reasons we invite you is to point out problems, which
you have done very well. The other is to ask you to suggest solu-
tions, which I must say, in all candor, you haven't done well until
now. And I want to give you a chance to correct that.

Will you organize your thoughts in writing and provide them to
the committee? What specifically do you suggest that we do to deal
with the problem which you have eloquently described and which
we understand exists? We want to deal with it and we want to
demonstrate that we have the political will to do it.

Ms. BROWN. Let me say that, with regard to the issue of low
birth weight, our group in 1985 in fact did make a number of sug-
gestions which we have presented to the Congress on numerous oc-
casions; and we can do that again.

Our forthcoming report will make some -,dditional suggestions,
but we were not asked in our current work to redesign matern'd
and infant health systems for the United States. The point I want
to make is that I think it is possible to do that over time and with
a broadly representative thoughtful group. I think the specifics
could be worked out, combining private and public sectors and, as I
said, drawing on certain elements of the present system

Senator MrrcHELL. If I, as Chairman of the Health Subcommit-
tee, asked your Institute to do that, would you then do it?

Ms. BROWN. Probably.
Senator Minims.. All right. That will be done, will it not?

[Laughter.]
Thank you very much. We really appreciate your testimony.,
We will now proceed to the next panel, which includes Dr. Gail

Wilensky, Vice President, Division of Health Affairs of Project
Hope, Washington, DC, and Paul Newacheck, Assistant Adjunct
Professor, Health Policy, Institute for Health Policy Studies of the
School of Medicine, University of California at San Francisco, San
Francisco, California.

Good afternoon, Dr., Wilensky and Mr. Newacheck. We welcome
you, and we look forward to hearing from you. We will begin with
you, Dr. Wilensky.

STATEMENT OF GAIL R. WILENSKY, PH.D., VICE PRESIDENT, DI-
VISION OF HEALTH AF! AIRS, PROJECT HOPE, WASHINGTON,
DC

Dr. WILENSKY. Thank you for inviting me, Mr. Chairman, to tes-
tify before the Health Subcommittee. As you have indicated, my
name is Gail Wilensky; I am a Vice President of Health Affairs for
Project Hope.
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I am here, however, as aiu independent health policy analyst and
not specifically as a representative of Project Hope. The purpose of
my presentation is to discuss health insurance coverage and health
care spending by families of children with chronic diseases and
high-cost illnesses.

In many ways, the problems of these families are similar to other
families who are uninsured or underinsured or who are impacted
by catastrophic illnesses or who have an adultusually an elderly
personwho needs long-term care.

There are, however, some very important differences for these
families, specifically, the number of yeaia that they may face high
expenses, the number of family members who may be burdened by
having a chronically ill child, the special educational needs for the
children, and the particular problems that these families face when
the child becomes a young adult and may no longer qualify either
for the parent's private insurance or for public programs

It is also particularly important as we struggle to come to closure
on acute care.. catastrophic coverage for the elderly and intensify
our discussions on long-term care needs which I know you have
been very interested in, Senator Mitchell, that we not forget this
other most vulnerable aspect of our societythat is the children.

Definiig what we mean about who we are concerned about re-
quires some discussion, and I would like to just quickly indicate
who it is that I am thinking about and what it is that I mean when
I use these terms. There is more information bout this in my testi-
mony.

I believe it is most useful to think about the problems of families
with children with chronic or high-cost illnesses in terms of the ex-
penditures that they face, rather than wl-ether or not they have a
particular disease. I also believe that we must acknowledge the
period of time over which this expense is incurred betaase what a
family may be able to tolerate if-it only occurs in one year may be
very different from what it can tolerate if it is expenditures that
must be faced for five, ten, fifteen years, or a lifetime.

And finally, we need to look at the expenditures that the family
incurs relative to the family's income.

It is also unfortunately a problem that data for this group is very
hard to come by. It is almost always difficult to obtain timely data
in the health care area, as I know you have heard before, but it is
particularly a problem here because high-cost illnesses in children
are fortunately very rare events 'and because most of our surveys
only include information at best on direct medical care expenses
and frequently excl,Ide the other social support service costs that
go with these children.

We believe that there are about two million children in the
United States that have a substantial limitation in their activities
and about 225,000 that are severely limited. The characteristics of
thes... children exacerbate their problems in that they are likely to
live in low income familiesmore likely than the rest of society
they are more likely to live in households that are headed by
women, and they are more likely to be covered by Medicaid when
they are insured rather than private insurance coverage.

GO,
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The estimates indicate that the expenditures on these children
vary substantially. I believe Paul Newacheck will discuss this in
some greater detail.

In 1982, these expenditures varied between $870 and $10,000 per
year for hospital and physician services only, not counting any
other meoiral or social services. These expenses are between three
and 38 times greater than other children incur. The number of
physician visits will depend en how sick they are; whereas for most
children we are talking about four physician visits a year, for those
with the greatest limitations, we are talking about some 22 visits a
year.

They are also four times more likely vo 1-e hospitalized than dis-
abled children and, once hospitalized, have an average length of
stay twice that of children without disabilities.

Using some data from 1980, Paul Newacheck has indicated that
these estimates have increased to about $1,200 per child that is dis-
abled; and, as in all medical care, expenditures are very concen-
trated, that is, some childreneven in this groupuse a lot more
expenditures than the group as a whole. And that is a particular
problem.

There is also a problem with neonates. About 150,000 to 200,000
infants are treated annually in neonatal intensive care units, about
half of whom are low birth weight infants. Their costs vary dra-
matically on average from $12,000 to $39,000; but for th' very lit-
tlest, those who are under 750 grams, they can be as much as
$60,000 to $150,000.

And for those that survive, some of them will be normal; others
will become chronically ill and dependent for the rest of their lives.

In general, disabled children are more likely to be insured than
children as a whole. They also, however, as I have indicated, are
more likely to be on Medicaid than they are on private insurance.

There have been some changes that have occurred in the 1980's
that have made it particularly difficult for those children with pri-
vate insurance. Some of the difficulties have occurred because cov-
erage has declined and some because deductibles and copayments
have increased. But there have been some beneficial changes as
well, such as stop loss pz ovisions and the introduction of case man-
agement as a more common part of insurance.

Let me say in concluding that many of the policy rceponses ap-
propriate for the chronically ill are the same as those for the unin-
sured and those with catastrophic illness. That means more em-
ployment related insurance for the workers who do not now have
it, especially insurance with catastrophic coverage; a Medicaid floor
and an expanded Medicaid program but particularly, a floor below
which we will not allow States to go; and subsidized risk pools for
the medically uninsurable.

Targeted service programs, such as the State crippled children's
programs, will continue to be important; but the changes that I
have just outlinedand I will be glad to discuss them in detail
with you during the discussion period are ones that we need to con-
sider more thoroughly.

They are issues we have heard discussed before concerning the
problems of the uninsured and the elderly catastrophic. They are
particularly important for this group as well.
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Senator MITCHELL. Thank you very much, Dr. Wilensky. Mr..,

i. -, Newacheck?
[The prepared statement of Dr. Wilensky appears in the appen-

dix.]
[Questions and answers of Dr. Wilensky and Mr. Newacheck

follow:]
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QUESTION FOR PANEL OF ACADEMICS (Dr. wilensky & Mr. Newchek)

I am particularly struck by the evidence in your statements
that high-cost illness and its financial risks are very unevenly
distributed. As X understand it, the evidence is that a very few
children account for a disproporticnate share of hospital use among
children. Is it accurate to say that, in general, most children
with severe acute health care needs require hospital care at some
point--and is this more true than for adults?

Who pays for this care when the child has no public or
private insurance?

Are there lcss costly alternatives to inpatient care? What
should the :ederal role be in encouraging the use of less costly
services?

Question: I am particularly struck by the evidence in your statements that high-cost
illness and its financial nsks are very unevenly distributed. As I understand it,
the evidence is that a very few children account for a disproportionate share of
hospital .se among children Is it accurate to say that, in general, most children
with severe acute health care needs require hospital care at some pointand is
this more true than for adults?

Answer: It is true that high cost illness and the financial risks attendant to such

illnesses are unevenly distributed among children.1 Children are rarely

hospitalized, but most children with high medical care expenses have spent

some time in the hospital Data from the National Health Interview Survey

indicate that fewer than 5 percent of children under 18 years old were

hospitalized' in 1986 2 Yet data from the most recent available national survey

on medical care expenditures, the 1980 National Medical Care Utilization and

Expenditure Survey, indicate that average medical care expenses for

hospitalized children under 18 years were nearly 13 times higher than those for

nonhospitalized children.3

A relatively small segment of hospitalized children with either multiple

admissions or lengthy stays account for a disproportionate share of all hospital

use among children For example, 5 percent of children hospitalized in 1986

spent 30 or more days in the hospital This relatively small group, numbering

approximately 120 thousand, accounted for 7.4 million hospital days or 42

percent of all hospital days' for child.en under 18 years 4 It follows that policies

addressing high cost illn--ses should focus on hospital use, especially among

children with multiple and lengthy hospitalizations. Children with severe

excluding stays for well newborn infants
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chronic illnesses are disproportionately represented among those with lengthy

hospital episodes.

Whether children with severe acute or chronic illnesses require hospitalization

is dependent on the nature of their conditions and the adequacy and

availability of services provided outside the hospital setting. Certainly,

children Nano are victims of accidents, violence, or other forms of trauma are

prime candidates for hospitalization, as are newborns of low birthweight In

other cases, particularly for children with chronic illnesses, proper case

management and access to community and home-based services can reduce the

need for hospitalization.

Question: Who pays for this care when the child has no public or private
insurance?

Answer: Fortunately, 85 percent of children under 18 have some form of health

insurance,5 and both public and private insurance tend to provide edensive

coverage of inpatient hospital expenses Data from the National Medical Care

Utilization and Expenditure Survey, for example, indicate that families paid an

average of only 11 percent of their children's hospital expenses directly out-of-

pocket in 1980.3 By comparison, that same year families paid an average of 38

percent of physician bills directly out-of-pocket.3 The relatively generous

coverage of inpatient hospital expenses helps to reduce financial burdens or

families with insurance, but also creates a financial incentive for patients and

providers to use hospital services in lieu of potentially less expensive, but less

well covered community and home-based services

Families of children admitted to a hospital with no private or public health

insurance are expected to pay for their accumulated charges directly out-of-

pocket. For large bills, hospitals often arrange for payments to be spread over

the course of a year or longer. Hospitals have a great incentive to qualify

children frorr indigent families for Medicaid or other public programs In fact,

hospitalized children were almost twice as likely to be covered by Medicaid as

nonhospitalized children in 1986 5 Because hospital charges are very high,

many children from low income families will quickly become eligible for
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Medicaid by spending down to state-set financial eligibility levels in those states

with Medic illy Needy programs (about two-thirds of all states). In the

remaining states it is more difficult to qualify for Medicaid, and the

accumulated charges may be "written off' as bad debts or subsidized through

charitable organizations. Despite limited budgets, Federally and State funded

Title V programs also help meet hospital care bills for chronically ill and other

low income children with inadequate health insurance. Finally, children

without insurance are often transferred to county or other public institutions

and, indirectly, become subsidized through public funds.

Question: Are there less costly alternatives to inpatient care? What should he
Federal role be in encouraging the use of less costly services?

Answer: Approximately two-thirds of all hospital admissions are for acute health

problems.6 Once treated these children often require little additional care. The

remaining children are hospitalized for chronic illnesses and typically have

ongoing care needs. Policies to reduce hospitalization for children with acute

health problems will generally differ from those aimed at reducing hospital

stays for chronically ill children.

Reducing hospitalizations for children with acute illnesses might best be

accomplished through prevention programs Such programs might include

those aimed at reducing accidents, violence, substance abuse, and other

avoidable traumatic events. In addition, prevention in the form of imprc ed

access to primary care services can lead ,o early ide,itification ,Ind amelioration

of health problems that would otherwise lead to hospitalization. Programs

such as Early and Periodic Screening , Diagnosis and Treatment (EPSDT) under

Medicaid are i 'y suited for this purpose, but only half of all poor children

receive Medicaid and only a fraction of Medicaid recipients actually obtain

ESPDT services 7,8 Finally, other prevention program:, could be pursued to

reduce the need for the most expensive form of hospitalization--neonatal

intensive care. A growing body of evidence supports the notion that quality

prenatal care reduces the likelihood of low birthwei6ht and the need for

intensive hospital care.9 Those pregnant women least likely to obtain timely

prenatal services are disproportionately poor and near-poor Recently enacted
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legislation permitting states to cover pregnant women up to 185 percent of the

poverty level should help in this regard, but since the program is optional it is

unclear how many states will adopt more generous eligibility standards.

Another approach to be considered is mandating coverage of low income

pregnant women under Medicaid and mandating provision of an adequate

package of prenatal care benefits for eligible pregnant women.

Policies to reduce hospitalization for chronically ill children must recognize the

ongoing nature of their need for health services. Chronically ill children with

some level of long-term limitation in their activities spend an average of six

times as many days hospitalized as other children. Children who are unable to

attend school or engage in ordinary play due to chronic illnesses spend 40 times

as many days hospitalized as nondisabled children.10 In recent years third

party payors, both private and public, have increasingly considered alternatives

to hospital care for severely chronically ill children (e.g., ventilator assisted

children) These community and home-based alternatives appear promising

from the viewpoint of third party payors However, financial savings from

home care often result from a shift in the burden of care from paid hospital

nursing staff to unpaid family members 11 Hence, it is important to consider

whether home care creates an excessive rare-giving burden for family

members At minimum home care programs for chronically ill children

should include a comprehensive set of nedical and social services, including

case management, for the child and provision of respite and couns"ling

services for family care-givers. There are additiona! concerns about the safety

and efficacy of home care for chronically ill children Although not all the

evidence is in yet, initial results appear promising in this regard. One study in

Montreal demonstrated that home care for children with complex medical

conditions such as hemophilia and asthma is quite safe.12 In the U.S., an 80

percent reduction in hospital use and a 70 percent reduction in days lost from

school or work has been demonstrated for participants in the Hemophilia

Diagnostic and Treatment Centers 13 These comprehensive care programs

combine home care with care provided at regional centers Another study in

New York demonstrated that home care provides measurable psychological

and social benefits for the child and mother, and results in more satisfactior

with care.12
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It would seem prudent for the Federal government to encourage the gradual

development of home care and community-based alternatives for severely ill

children. De Ilopment of alternatives should proceed gradually to ensure that

home care programs are comprehensive in scope, pro%ide needed services in a

safe ari mecucally efficacious manner, and do not place undue burdens on the

family. The Bureau of Maternal and Child Health and Resources Development

has funded several damonstration projects relating to home care and many

lessons could be drawn from these projects. The Amencan Academy of

Pediatrics has prepared general guidelines for home care that might help to

serve as a beginning basis for federal legislation concerning the quality and

adequacy of home care services for severely ill children 14,I5 Additional

guidelines are being developed by the Academy of Pediatrics for the Health

Care Financing Administration.

Much of the public debate over home care for severely ill children has focussed

on the costs of home care compared to hospital-based care. While cost issues

are clearly important, issues of quality of life for severely ill children and their

families are often neglected in these discussions. Any guidelines adopted for

public and privately financed home care programs should balance the medical

and uncial needs of the child and the family with the costs of care in alternative

care settings.
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STATEMENT OF PAUL W. NEWACHECK, M.P.P., ASSISTANT AD-
JUNCT PROFESSOR, HEALTH POLICY, INSTITUTE FOR HEALTH
POLICY STUDIES, SCHOOL OF MEDICINE, UNIVERSITY OF
CALIFORNIA, AT SAN FRANCISCO, SAN FRANCISCO, CA

Mr. NEWACHECK. Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to appear before
you today to discuss the health care needs of chronically ill and dis-
abled children. For the last five years, I have engaged in research
concerning the health care use and expenditures for this popula-
tion. Based on that research, I would like to call your attention to
just a few key points from my written testimony.

First, chronic illness varies in its impact on children's health and
functional status. While many children have mild chronic condi-
tions, only about five percent of U.S. children under age 18 suffer
some degree of disability or limitation in their activity due to
chronic illness. This represents currently about three million chil-
dren nationwide.

These children range from those who are limited in sports and
other recreational pursuits to those who are unable to attend
school or to engage at all in ordinary play with other children. So,
what we have is a spectrum or a continuum of chronic illness rang-
ing from the very mild to the very severe. For the remainder of my
testimony I would like to focus on the five percent of U.S. children
with some level of disability.

These disabled children need and use many more health services
than nondisabled children. They use six times as many hospital
services, three times as many physician services, and six times as
many other health professional services.

These higher use levels translate directly into higher charges
and out-of-pocket expenses. In addition, expenditures for this popu-
lation are unevenly distributed within the disabled population. A
relatively small proportion of disabled children accounts for the
majority of total charges and out-of pocket expenses.

Consequently, families are unevenly exposed to the financial
risks associated with chronic Hine.. While most disabled children
have some form of private or public coverage, one in every seven
disabled children is uninsured. This translates to nearly a half mil-
lion disabled children without any form of health insurance. Many
more have coverage that provides inadequate financial protection.

Higher income families tend to be better insured and appear to
be more capable of meeting health care expenses not covered by in-
surance. Moderate cnd low income families, however, are much
more likely to be uninsured or underinsured and have less finan-
cial resources to draw upon in meeting health care bills not cov-
ered by insurance.

Disabled children from families below the poverty level, for ex-
ample, are twice as likely to be uninsured as their counterparts in
families with incomes above the poverty level.

Adequate health insurance or other mechanisms for paying for
care should be available to families of all disabled children. The
current patchwork of private and public programs falls sht...t. of
reaching this goal.

Private health insurance, while adequate for meeting many dis-
abled children's needs, often provides only limited coverage for
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home health and other services needed by severely disabled chil-
dren.

Medicaid plays an important role in financing the health care
needs of low income disabled children. However, income eligibility
thresholds are often quite low and vary considerably from State to
State. Recent survey data indicate that only six out of every 10 dis-
abled children below poverty are covered by Medicaid.

Families may also turn to the Federally and State financed pro-
grams for children with special health care needs, formerly known
as Crippled Children's Service Programs These programs offer case
management and other critical health services to disabled children;
but like Medicaid, eligibility criteria for access 4:43 health care serv-
ices varies from State to State.

The result is that a disabled child may be ineligible for either
program in one State but eligible for both in another. These inequi-
ties in the current system suggest that new initiatives are needed if
we are to truly meet the health care needs of disabled children and
protect their families agains:: undue financial burden.

Our Nation's children and our society deserve no leas. Thank
you.

Senator MrronELL. Thank you very much, Mr. Newacheck.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Newacheck appears in the ap-

pendix.]
Senator MITCHELL. Dr. Wilensky, in your closing remark, you

made a series of recommendations, one of which was what you de-
scribed as a Medicaid floor.

Dr. WILENSICY. Right.
Senator MITCHELL. Would you provide me with more detail on

that, please?
Dr. WILENSKY. Yes. The concept is that, under our present

system, there is no level below which we will not allow States to
go; and the State level of income eligibility as I know you know,
varies according to the AFDC eligibility level in that State.

One of the changesand not only for this group, but for the
problems that we have among the poor uninsured in general, but
obviously particularly for this group of people who will be high
users and are especially vulnerableis to establish a floor, some
percentage of the poverty line GO or 70 percent; whatever the Fed-
eral Government believes that it is both willing to finance and will-
ing to impose on the Statesbelow which we would not allow
States to go.

That would at least set some limit, not tied to AFDC; I heard and
have heard before the concept that, if the State must also bring in
AFDC, that will even make it less likely for State:. 1-,) do that, but
some floor below which we will not allow States to go in Medicaid
el'

Senator MITCHELL. The specific question I raised earlier with
Governor Mabus was legislation which has already been in'ao-
duced, which would mandate States to provide maternal care cover-
age for women and families up to the Federal poverty level. Is that
the kind of thing you are talking about?

Dr. WILENSKY. Yes, exactly.
Senator MITCHELL. All right. Thank you both very much for your

testimony. We appreciate it.
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Senator ROCKSFELLER. Thank you both very much. If each of you
could move off to the side at the witness table, I could bring up the
next two witnesses. Do you have to go?

Dr. WILENSICY. In about five minutes.
Senator ROCKEFELLIM. Then you had probably better. All right.

Thank you very much. Mr. Douglas Peters, Senior Vice President,
Representation and Public Affairs, Blue Cross and Blue Shield As-
sociation, Washington, DC, and Arthur Lifson, Vice President,
Equicor, Inc., testifying on behalf of Health Insurance Association
of America, Neiv York, New York.

Gentlemen, we apologize for this odd process called "hearings."
It must be bewildering to any sane citizen, but we arc grateful that
you are here and are interested in what you have to say.

STATEMENT OF DOUGLAS S. PETERS, SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT,
REPRESENTATION AND PUBLIC AFFAIRS, BLUE CROSS AND
BLUE SHIELD ASSOCIATION, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. PETERs. Senator Rockefeller, I am Doug Peters, Senior Vice
President of Blue Cross and Blue Shield Association. Our organiza-
tion does appreciate the opportunity to testify.

I intend to briefly review Blue Cross and Blue Shield plan insur-
ance practices regarding children, and second, to outline some of
our programs where plans have been developed specifically for chil-
dren. And finally, I will offer a few recommendations.

Our plans currently cover approcimately 16 million families, in-
cluding 21 million children, usually through employer-sponsored
programs. Typically, newborn children are covered at birth and are
added to the policy regardless of the child's medical condition.

Policies that do not specifically include dependent coverage pro-
vide insurance protection for newborns for a specified period of
time, usually 30 days, during which time family coverage can be
purchased.

One of the key problems affecting children is the lack of depend-
ent coverage through the employer-sponsored group. In a recent
survey of our small employer group markets, those with 25 or
fewer employees, only half of the small grloup employers contribute
at all to 'lependent coverage.

Seventy percent of our plans report that the coverage most com-
monly purchased by small groups includes coverage for routine,
prenatal care. Over one-third report well baby care being covered
as well.

Such coverage is more likely to be provided by large employer
groups who rc nd co offer more comprehensive benefits to their em-
ployees.

Our small group products typically include a lifetime maximum
of $1 million, although some small group products include no such
lifetime maximum.

In reviewing the benefits offered by Blue Cross and Blue Shield
plans, it is worth nuting a relatively new program, Individual Case
Management. You have heard comments and references to it previ-
ously today.

From our perspective this program can result in children and
others receiving special benefits that may not be normally covered
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under their policy. For example, if a child's coverage did not in-
clude home care services, but the case manager recommended
home care as an alternative to hospitalization, those services could
be covered within the context of the policy.

Today, all of our plans offer a home care benefit; 70 percent of
our plans have case men t programs.

Many Blue Cross
management

Shield plans have developed new and
innovative arrangements for low income children. In 1985, Blue
Cross of Western Pennsylvania and Pennsylvania Blue Shield cre-
ated the Caring Program for Children. The program offers primary
health care to children not eligible for Medicaid, but whose parents
cannot afford health insurance.

Nearly 8,000 children have received primary, preventive, taid
emergency health care services at no cost to their families. The
program operates through contributions of $13 a month from foun-
dations, businesses, unions, individuals, and church groups. They
sponsor the children regardless of their medical condition.

The Blue Cross plan matches every contribution, dollar for
dollar, and subsidizes the administrative cost. This, in effect, en-
ables two children to be enrolled fo.: every one sponsored by a
public contribution.

Other Blue Cross and Blue Shield plans have developed similar
programs, including plans in Missouri, Maryland, Alabama and
North Carolina. The Blue Cross plan has received a grant from
I-IIIS for health education, prevention, and awareness and to
extend this program to other Blue Cross and Blue Shield plans
across the country.

Another initiative of noteI believe referenced earlier by Sena-
tor Baucusis that Blue Cross and Blue Shield plans recently
joined forces with the March of Dimes and radio and television
companies to reduce infant mortality and morbidity. The "Beauti-
ful Babies Program," sponsored ky Blue Cross and Blue Shield of
the National Capitol Area and a similar program sponsored by
Blue Cross and Blue Shield of Utah, rely on extensive public educa-
tion to encourage pregnant women to visit their doctors

One of the most important outcomes of the program is to identify
high-risk pregnancies as soon as poss:ble.

We have other innovative programs to increase access of care for
children, referenced in our written testimony and in material that
has been made available to you.

In the context of reaching all the children, a public and private
effort, we feel, is essential. In that context, we have a few recom-
mendations for your consideration.

First, we believe that the Congress should consider requiring
States to cover pregnant women under Medicaid and to phase in
coverage of chilc.. en up to the po- erty level. In addition, for lower
income workers, we believe the tome form of a Medicaid bu in
should be considered for employee, md dependents.

We believe that Congress should provide the same 100 percent
tax deduction for health benefit expenses to unincorporated busi-
nesses, sole proprietorships, self-employed and individuals, as cur-
rently permitted for corporations.

Finally, we are concerned that mandating inclusion of cata-
strophic benefits in all health insurance products might result in
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the erosion of employer financial support for dependent coverage;
and we would, therefore, respectfully suggest a very careful assess-
ment of this approach as this committee evaluates options and al-
ternatives

We strongly support Federal efforts to expand benefits to those
we cannot reach, and we look forward to working with the C3rnmit-
tee as it begins to develc7 its legislative strategy. Thank you.

Senator ROCICEFELIZR. Thank you, Mr. Peters. Thank you very
much. Mr. Lifson?

[The prepared statement of Mr. Peters appears in the appendix.]
[Questions and answers of Mr. Peters and Mr. Lifson follow:]
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Ouestins for Pane of Insurers (Mr. Peters and Mr. Lifson):

Ouestion #1. Insuring Children

I am most interested in Mr. Peters' des...Liption of the "Caring"
program, under which several Blue Cross plans have worked with
business, civic and religious organizations to subsidize
insurance coverage for children who have neither public nor
private insurance. As I understand it, these plans cover
primary preventive and emergency health services at no cost to
the family.

While I understand that the potential f.r such plans is
necessarily limited, I wonder whether any consideration has
been given to offering a commercial product which would cover
children only, for a limited set of services. Even parents In
uninsured families might be willing to purchase such coverage
were the costs reasonable. For example, it has been suggested
that such a product be marketed through the school systems.

Answer: (Mr. Peters)

The Blue Cross and Blue Shield Plans involved in the Caring
Program for Children are considering two approaches to making
regular dependent-only coverage available at reasonable cost.

The first approach would be to simply expand eligibility for
the Caring Program to nigher income parents, for example to
include parents with incom's up to cwo times the federal
poverty level.

The second approach would be to redesign the rating structure
for nongroup benefit packages to take into account the lower
risk that younger subscribers represent. For example, where
currently the rate tables might place a'l persons under age 30
into one bracket, the tables could be revised to make 4
age-related brackets: 0-6 years, 7-12 years, 13-18 years, and
19-29 years. This would result in lower premiums for younger
subscribers and higher premiums for older ones. The negative
to this is that it would increase rates for the older
subscribers because the better risks would be moved into
another pool.

Ouestion #2. Case Management

Both of you included in your testimony a discussion of case
management for children with severe and chronic health problems.

Now does case management work, for example, in the case of a
parent wha has a child with a chronic condition but does not
know where to begin to seek the right services for that child?

Answer: (Mr. Peters)

Individual case management is an organized effort to identify
patients that have the potential t' be high-cost, long-stay,
and/or complicated discharge planning cases, as early as
possible, and to manage their health care benefits as cost
effectively as possible. This may include the provision of
benefits not originally included in the contract.
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The Plan will identify a potential patient through internal
review methods such as preadmission review concurrent review,
or claims review. Referral from outside sources such as
hospital discharge planners, physicians, employers, or
patient /family is also used. Participation in a case
manage, t program is always voluntary and if a patient does
not war.- to participate he/she will continue to receive his/her
regular hospital oenefits. Once the patient is identified the
case manager will contact the hospital and the physician to
determine if the patient can receive services in an alternative
setting. The case manager will also assess whether the patient
needs additional services to move to the alternative setting
(e.g., a utilization ramp built at home) and whether the
transfer to an alternative seeing is cost effective. If this
is possible the case manager will communicate with the
patient/family to determine if they are willing to participate
in the case management program. If all relevant parties
concur, the transfer will be arranged and benefits will he
provided for services in the alternative setting. In some
cases the employer will need to approve case management
benefits especially if they are extracontractual.

The case manager will monitor the patient in the alternative
setting on an ongoing basis to determine if the patient is
still in need of skilled services and also to determine if the
patient is receiving the services that were approved. This
monitoring can be on-site, by telephone, or through medical
records.

The underlying criteria in a case management program are that
patient is receiving services in an alternative setting in

lieu of hospital care and these services are cost effective.
Therefore, once the patient is assessed to no longer need
skilled services, case management benefits will be terminated.
In some cases the case manager will assist the patient/family
in identifying additional funding sources when necessary.

Question #2b: Case_nanagement

Is case management designed to improve access to special care
that these children may require, or is it really more of a cost
control system designed to channel these children to low cost
providers?

Answer: (Mr. Peters)

An individual's case m-nagement program is always established
by Lsing the treatment plan from the patient's attending
physician. Case management programs provide patients th the
possioility of receiving benefits that were not part of their
contract benefits and/or the help of the Plan in guiding a
patient through the system. In this sense case management
definitely improves access. For exaa,ple, a ventilator
dependent child may have hospital benefits to cover this care
as an inpatient but may have limited or no home care benefits.
With a case management program,, the Plan can arrange for the
child to be cared cor at home and to receive benefits tha'- may
not have been available. Since the program is voluntary tie
Plan never forces the patient into case management.

Oue;,clon 2o' Case Management

How much freedom sf choice co these parents have to select
providers?
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Answer: (Mr. Peters)

Many Plans have contractual arrangements with providers to
provide services at a preferred rate. The Plan will encourage
the parent to use these providers. However, in most cases the
Plan will give the patient/family a choice rather than
dictating which provider to use. If the parents prefer to use
a provider that is not preferred, the Plan will usually approve
this choice unless the rates charged are so high that the
transfer no longer iE co. etfective. In this case the Plan
may work out some type of co-payment if the parents insist on
this provider.

In addition, the patient treatment plan used in ca.,e management
comes from the patient's attending physician. The providers
used will also have to be approved by the physician before any
choice is made.

Ouestion $2 Follow-uP: Case Management

If an individual with a chronically ill child had no health
insurance, are there public or private networks for channeling
these children to appropriate providers (similar to your case
management programs)? Specifically, do you think that case
management for these children would be an appropriate
requirement under ft,, Medicaid drocram?

ADfwer: (Mr. Peters)

A case management program can be used with any insured group,
however, each type of insured group may be unique ark require
different approaches. Although the Medicaid program has unique
rules and regulations, we beli3ve it is feasible for the states
to establish case management p-ograms as a cost effective
approach to providing health care. A nucber of states are
infact demonstrating case management in their medical programs,
with early results being favorable. For example, the cost of
care for a ventilator dependent child could be greatly reduced
by providing benefits for home ventilator care. Another
example where case management can be used cost effectively is
with AIDS patients. If an AIDS patient does not have private
insurance he (the patient) will probably receive care as an
inpatient. However, if an exception is made to cover home
care, the patient can receive benefits at home, at presumably
reduced overall costs. In addition, the case manager may be
able to arrange for free services from community groups. A
case management program will also provide the services of the
case manager to help the patient through the maze of health
services and to receive cost effective and quality care.

Puestion #3 Lifetime Maximums

Mr. Lifson's statement indicates that an increasing number of
plans have increased or eliminated lifetime maximum benefit
limitations. I assume that relatively few of the children
covered by your plans exceed these maximums. How expensive is
it for the employer and/or employee purchasing the plan tJ
eliminate these maximums altogether, especially for dependents?

Answer: (Mr. Peters)

It is imr.ossible to provide a collar figure in response to this
general question, because in each specific instance the c,st
would depend upon the benefits provided by the plan and i,s
existing lifetime limit. Generally, it is very inexpensive to
move from a one million dollar limi- to unlimited benefits. It
would be far more expensive to move from a fifty thousand
dollar limit to a million dollar limit because the probability
of incurring costs in excess of that lower figure is,
comparatively, much greater.
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STATEMENT OF ARTHUR LIFSON, VICE PRESIDENT, EQUICOR,
INC., TESTIFYING ON BEHALF OF THE HEALTH INSURANCE AS-
SOCIATION OF AMERICA, NEW YORK, NY

Mr. LIFSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Chairman, children
are close to everyone's heart. They are the future of our society.
Like the population as a whole, most children have excellent pro-
tection against the high cost of medical care. About 70 percent are
covered by private plans; 15 percent by public plans, primarily
Medicaid.

The vast majority, about 85 percent, of the children covered by
private plans Ere covered under employer group plans, and 15 per-
cent by indiv4, wally underwritten plans sponsored by insurance
companies, Blue Cross plans, and HMOs.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Could you say again what percentage of
those are covered by employer plans?

Mr. LIFSON. Eighty-five percent, we believe, of the children who
are covered under private plans are covered under employer-spon-
sored plans.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. And those 85 percent represent about
what percentage of all children?

Mr. LIFSON. You have to take 85 percent of 70 percent; an some-
body has to calculate it. That --.3presents approximately 60 per-
centabout 55 to 60 percentof all children.

Senator ROCKEFELLER Thank you.
Mr. LnesoN. Maximum benefit levels have typically been raised

to $1 million or more with limits on out-of-pocket expenses. For
about 80 percent of all plans, those out of pocket limits are
$2,000.00 or less.

One of the recent developments that has made it possible for in-
surance companies to provide such expanded benefits, while con-
trolling the exper-se of the benefits, has been the development of
case management services.

Under a case management approach, ail insurer working with
the iasured, the family, and the family's physician, designs and im-
plements a plan for the care of the individual.

The care plan often includes items of service not covered under
the plan but necessary to assure high quality and economical care.
These services are paid when part of an improved case manage-
ment play

For example, my own company routinely provides for travel and
hotel expenses for a family member when we suggest a burn center
far from the insured's home town. This approach is used with rela-
tively low frequency, high-expense conditions.

For children the diagnoses that might trigger case management
services under private plans could include cystic fibrosis, cerebral
palsy, spinobifida, heart, respiratory and GI anomalies, fetal mal-
nutrition, and near drownings, in addition to high-risk infants.

There are other diagnoses such as head and spinal cord injuries,
which have a high proportion of older primarily adolescent chil-
dren associated with them.

In order to give you an idea of the involvement of case manage-
ment, in the care of the chronically ill or injured children, for
Equicormy own companyabout 50 percent of the head injury
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cases and 25 percent of the sp;nal cord injuries were dependent
children. Also, for my own company, about 1,000 high-risk infants
are referred per year for case management; and 34 percent of them
will be chronically ill.

For the year 1987, Equicor had some 2,500 case management re-
ferrals; 23 percent were dependent children. Of the 893 cases that
were openly managed, 250-28 percent were dependent children.
We believe case management not only assures the individual high
quality care, but also economical care.

The chronically ill injured child managed by Equicor at an aver-
age expense of some $40,000, as opposed to estimated expenses
without case management of $90,000a per case savings of $50,000.

,Mr. Chairman, while all this is excellent for those who have in-
, surance, we are deeply concerned abcut those 35 million Americans
who have no health insurancepublic or privateone-third of
whom are children.

We have a series of specific legislative proposals that we believe
will significantly reduce the problem of the uninsured.

First, give self-employed indilriauals 100 percent tax deductibility
for their health insurance as _Jng as they cover their employees
and their dependents.

Second, extend the existiag preemption of State mandated bene-
fits currently enjoyed b; self-insured employer plans to insured
plans so that insurers can offer affordable plans to small employ-
ers.

Third, adopt properly crafted legislation guaranteeing State pools
for uninsurables in all the States.

Fourth, all Americans below the poverty line should be covered
under Medicaid. Approximately one-third of all uninsured Ameri-
cans are officially in poverty.

Certainly, as a minimum, children below the poverty level should
be covered under Medicaid, regardless of family relationships or
the work status of adult family members.

Currently, there are some 4.3 million uninsured children below
poverty, about 12 percent of the total uninsured population.

We also support enactment of medically needy, Medicaid spend-
down programs in all of the States.

In closing, Mr. Chairman, we specifically want to commend Sena-
tor Bradley and the other members of this committee on both sides
of the aisle for sponsoring S. 2122, the Medicaid Infant Mortality
Amendment, which we wholeheartedly support and endorse. Thank
you.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Thank you, Mr. Lifson.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Lifson appears in the appendix.]
Senator ROCKEFELLER I thank both of you, for coming forth with

very clear suggestions as to what ought to be done by both the
public and the private sector. I would say that Blue Cross and Blue
Shield has a tradition of doing that in this committee, and that is
very important.

I was saying earlier to the Administration witnesses that they
were proposing what we should be thinking about You are actual-
ly proposing what ought to be doneboth of youand that is im-
portant and encouraging as we try to grapple with this.
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I will just ask a couple of questions, and then there will be more
that will be submitted to you. I hope that is not inconvenient for
you. We would appreciate it if you would answer the written ques-
tions.

Mr. LIFSON. Certainly.
[The questions appear in the appendix.]
[Questions and answers of Mr. Peters and Mr. Lifson follow:]
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QUESTION FOR PANEL OF INSURERS (Mr. Peters and Mr. Lifson)

I am most interested in Mr. Peters' description of the
"Caring program, under which several Blue Cross plans have
worked with business, civic and religious organizations to
subsidize insurance coverage for children who have neither
public nor private insurance. As I understand it, these plans
cover primary preventive and emergency health service at no
cost to the family.

While I understand that the potential for such plans is
necessarily limited, I wonder whether any consideration has
been given to offering a commercial product which would cover
children only, for a limited set of services. Even parents in
uninsured families might be willing to purchase such coverage
were the costs reasonable. For example, it has been suggested
that such a product be marketed through the school systems.

Pnswtr:

No, it is not possible under present law to offer such
policies because of the excessive number and variety of state
mandatory benefit laws. There ,:re almost seven hundred such
laws. The HIAA strongly recommends that the present ERISA
pre-emption of these laws enjoyed by large, self-insured
employers since 1974 be extended to insured plans so that
insurers can design and market less expensive health benefit
plans to small businesses, thus encouraging broader coverage of
employers, spouses and dependent children.

QUESTION FOR PANEL OF INSURERS (Mr. Peters, Mr. Lifson)

Mr. Lifson's statement indicatls that an increasing number
of plans have increased or eliminated li'etime maximum benefit
limitations. I assume that relatively few of the children
covered by your plans exceed these maximums. How expensive is
it for the employer and/or employee purchasing the plan to
eliminate these maximums altogether, especially for dependents?

bnoisu;

The present cost of eliminating lifc'ime maximum benefit
limits would not be great. Some companies feel, however, that
a finite number, however large, is more concrete and gives a
greater sense of security to the insured rather than no stated
limitation at all. From a policy point of view, there is a
concern over the wisdom of health insurance policies with no
limits. Future technological developments are unknown and
taking away or restricting benefits once contracted for is
difficult at best, if not impossible. Most individual health
insurance policies, for Instance, are guaranteed renewable.
Thus, in today's world of sky-rocketing health costs and rapid
change, promising "unlimited benefits" for an unspecified
number of years into the future seems unwise.

QUESTION FOR PANEL V (Mr. Peters, mr. Lifson)

How does case management work, for example, in the case of
a parent who has a child with a chronic condition but does not
know where to begin to seek the right services for that child?
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Answer:

When case management becomes involved with the family of a
chronically ill child, the first step is to assess the child's
history, the s 'cialists services that have been involved with
the child if and the need: of the child and the child's
family.

The case manager provides information on available
government, voluntary, and private programs. Based on
physician advice and the assessment of the child, resources are
provided to the parents. The case manager assists the family
with applications to appropriate programs and coordinates their
services so there is no duplication. The family must be an
active participant in this process in order to educate
themselves and to prepare themselves for the future needs of
the child. The cast manager monitors the programs until the
family is prepared to function independently of the case
manager.

Is ease management designed to improve access to special
care that these children may require, or is it really more of a
cost control system designed to channel these children to low
cost providers?

Answer:

Case Management's primary goal is to achieve the best
outcome, the optimal level of recovery and independence for
each patient. This can only be done by providing specialized
care to the individual child. We know that timely,
appropriate, specialized care prevents complications,
over-utilization of the health care system, and fragmentation
of care. For this reason the best and mst appropriate care
results in cost savings. Low cost providers that do not
provide appropriate care for these children result in increased
expenditures over a period of time. Case managers direct the
child to quality care end thereby provide cost savings over the
lifetime of the child.

How much freedom of choice do these parents have to select
providers?

Answer:

Case managers select two to three quality providers and ask
the parents to evaluate them and choose one. This provides
direction for the parents, yet still gives them freedom
choice. If the parent chooses a provider the case manager is
not familiar with, the case manager evaluates the
appropriateness of that provider for the individual family. If
the case manager believes the provider is not appropriate, the
case manager explains why to the family, and encourages them to
choose another provider.

LellsjeR4-

If an individual with a chronically ill child has no health
insurance, are there public or private networks or channeling
these children to appropriate providers (similar to your case
management programs)? Specifically, do you think that case
management for these children would be an appropriate
requirement under the Medicaid program?

Most Medicaid programs do have case managers to channel
these children to appropriate providers. The Crippled
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Childrt.'s Society (or similarly-named organization) of each
state is the agency responsible for chronically ill children.

The difficulties we have seen with the Medicaid programs
are inadequate staffing (too many cases per case manager) and
inadequate numbers of programs for children. Many providers
will not accept children eligible for Medicaid.(The
reimbursement level is too low.). The programs that are
available to such children are usually full and a long waiting
list exists for each program.

The c'''ldren who have the most difficulty are those whose
family ha- a "borderline" income or equity in their homes.
They cannot afford appropriate care, yet in order to qualify
for Medicaid they must decrease their income or sell what
little assets they have.

Case management is essential for all chronically ill
children. However, low cost, overworked case managers are not
the answer. Monies must be spent initially in order to achieve
quality care and long term savings.
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Senator ROCKEFELLER. Mr. Peters, in your statement, you indi-
cate that employer group plans are less likely to cover dependents
than employees and that a principal reason for this may be the
cost of such coverage. This raises a couple of questions in my mind.
One: Has the extent of coverage of dependents changed over time?
How and why? Let's start with that.

Mr. Firms. I believe that the extent of dependent coverage has
changed over time, and that is in the good direction. We will be
able to provide you with specifics in our own experience and
trends, but there is a positive trend reflected in some of the work
done by the previous speaker in the previous pane that suggests
dependent coverage has been expanded by employers

It still represents a significant gap, however, and the reason
most often cited from our survey work is the cost. It is made avail-
able by the plans and by commercial insurers, but it is simply not
at a price that the employer as the sponsor feelF hE can afford,
along with wages and other benefits. So, it is a 1......te-off. He will
likely pay forand all generalizations are subject to exception, of
coursebut he will generally pay for the employee but he will not
move to pay for the dependent.

Senator RocxEFELLER All right. We heard from earlier witnesses
that health care costs among children are in fact u ,:nly distrib-
uted, with the vast majority of children who are relatively healthy
incurring relatively lower costs. It seems to me that this is even
more likely to be true in the working population. Why then is de-
pendent coverage so expensive when the instance of expensive ill-
ness is so rare? Do you want to answer that, Mr. Lifson?

Mr. LIFSON. Dependent coverage includes both adults and chil-
dren, so it also includes spouses. So, you have those expenses, plus,
independent coverage, you have multiple children, averaging 2.3
children per family unit.

So while the relative expense per child may be low, you have
multiple children; and that increases the total expense.

The other point is that employers tend to pay less on behalf of
the employee for their dependents; therefore, the out-of-pocket ex-
pense to the employee is higher. And some employees make the
choice of not covering their dependents.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Mr. Peters?
Mr. PETERS. I would concur with that.
Senator ROCKEFELLER All right. Also for both of youif either of

you wish to answer thisone of the most compelling arguments for
improving public program coverage of maternal and parental care
is the clear evidence that in the long run the costs to society of
caring for disabled children far exceed the costs of investing in the
care that could prevent those disabilities in the first place.

Do you, as insurers, and the employer that you work with, make
similar assessments in deciding which services to cover, either for
prenatal care or in assessing alternatives for treating high-cost
chronic illnesses in children?

Mr. PETERS. We are right now engaged in a very, I think,
thoughtful and deliberative process with the American Academy of
Pediatrics in prop( sing what we are labeling as a model benefit for
pediatrics and adolescents
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Within the context of that will be a greater emphasis on this
aspect of prevention. That is being reviewed at the end of this
month by a medical advisory panel, and I think over the next sev-
eral months will-be articulated through all of our planE.

The history, I think, on why there has been resistance and a lack
of attention to the preventive side of this equation is that, first of
all, it has only been in recent years, I believe that people have
come to appreciate the trade-offs, the cost-to-benefit if you will. We
have not had definitive knowledge from studies of the cost benefit
of investing in this preventive outcome.

Second, there has been a very strong bias among many individ-
uals and organizations in our society to cover acute carethe high
cost of acute careepisodic care, just as a general attitude.

And third, within the framework of insurance as a concept, in-
surance pools riskit is a risk-pooling techniqueand it is intend-
ed to avoid some catastrophic event. When you say pay for or cover
preventive services, in a very real sense that is not insurance be-
cause it is a known fact; you are going to pay for a whole series of
services and it is an absolute payment.

We are not denying that that is appropriate to do. We need to
educate our employer groups and many other organizations of the
kind of revelations that have been presenled over the last several
years, as studies come out, and say to us all: an investment in this
preventive technique or strategy has real savings in a societal
sense down the road five to ten years.

I"think we are aggressively pursuing these techniques and poli-
cies and activities, as evidenced by the carrying of the program,
"Beautiful Babies Right From the Start."

enator ROCKEFELLER. Thank you. Mr. Lifson?
war. LIFSON. I think I concur with most of what has been said. I

think the insurance companies have been promoting wellness and
prevention for any number of years. Some of the specific interven-
tions that one would take have traditionally been considered public
health measures.

I look at my own experience. I received all my immunizations
through the school system in New York City. I think we have
moved away from some of that, and maybe we should reexamine
whether or not we should go back tt public health measures that
many of the States and the Federal Government supported for
many, many years.

Insurance companies have offered to employers to cover preven-
tive activities. Some employers have put it in their plans. There
wag a survey done which, in 1986, showed that 30 percent of plans
covered preventive and well baby care. I think we would like to see
more plans do that.

I think people have found ways to manage the system. Insurance
companiesBlue Cross and othershave been paying for those
well baby services. They haven't been called well baby services, I.ut
they have been paying for them.

On the technology side, I think we look to the public sector in
evaluating technologies, that is, the Food and Drug Admitistration
and others. We have supported the Institute of Medicine's activities
in this regard, and we will continue to do so.
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Senator ROCKEFELLER Gentlemea, thank you. It is just a bit after
1 p.m.; and in this odd proms called the making of a hearing
which you are both fair iliar with, we have to conclude this now.
You both know well that not only what you say here but the ques-
tions that we v i11 give you in writing and to which you will re-
spond are a very important part of the public record.

I am not sure that all witnesses when they come, in some cases,
from very far awaj and they wait all morning, and then they get
to testif3 and there is -dic Senator and only a couple f questions,
think their ork has been worthwhile. That in fact is not at all the
case.

The building of the public record is exceptionally important; and
hen we are getting into a subject like we are this morning in

terms of children in the long term, it is exceedingly important. So,
not only what you have said blt what you will reply to us, hopeful-
ly, in writing is important. You both know that, but I want that to
be clearly understood.

We are grateful for your presence. We are gratefu! for those who
have preceded you.

This hearing is now adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 1:05 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.]
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APPENDIX

ALPHABETICAL LIST AND MATERIAL SUBMITTED

Opening Statement of Senator Lloyd Bentsen

Finance Committee Hearing on

Children's Health Care Issues

March 23, 1988

Last fall, in introducing legislation to create a National

Commission on Children, I indicatcd that ! hoped to make 1988

the year curing which child health issues would become the

priority agenda item for the Committee on finance.

This morning, we are holding the first in a series of

hearings on health care issues affecting children. Few

issues have prompted as much interest among members of this

Committee. Already this year, I note that bills relating to

infant mortality have been introduced by Senators Bradley and

Durenberger, and that many other members of this Committee

have joined as cosponsors.

The health care problems facing our children are complex and

multifaceted, and we can no longer afford as a nation to

ignore them:

The United .tea ranks seventeenth among the

developed countries of the world in infant

mortality rate. We have made no progress in this

area at all since 1985. A white infant born in

this country is two-thirds more likely to die in

his first year than a baby born in Japan. A black

baby born here in Washington, or in many other of

our nation's cities, is more likely to die befote

its first birthday than a baby born in Jamaica.

8u
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The Guttmacher (GOOT- mock -er) Institute recently

reported that as many as 35% of American pregnant

women get less than sufficient prenatal care.

This, despite evidence that investments in prenatal

care are returned three to one during the first

ye.; of an infant's life.

Health care costs can become an issue even for

families with incomes well above the poverty line.

One in five American children has no public or

private health insurance. Of 37 million uninsured

Americans, 12 million are children, 9 million of

whom are the dependents of workers who lack

insurance against any health care costs.

Finally, every American family faces the specter of

a high-cost, catastrophic illness -- often of a

chronic nature. The parents of a catastrophically

ill child suffer not only untold emotional stress,

but can see their life savings wiped out by costs

not met by even the most comprehensive private

insurance plan. While the number of such children

is small, the costs for an individual family can be

devastating: an estimated 19,000 children incur

health care costs in excess of S50,000 a year.

Today, we will hear from witnesses from government and the

private sector about the way in which the current patchwork

health care ystem meets t needs of America's children.

The system has mak? components: Medicaid for 1"w-income

children, tY e Maternal z.nd Child Health block grant program,
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employer-sponsored health insuranca that covers the majority

of the nation's children and Medicare for a small number of

children with end-stage kidney disease.

There are success s'aries to be told, I'm sure. Or' the other

hand, we have much farther to go before we can be certain

that we have done what we can to assure that all children

have access to adequate and affordable health care. Failure

to grapple with the problems faced by children and their

families will shortchange this country of the strong and

healthy leaders we need in the next generation.

It is not an exaggeration to say that America's children are

our future. We can choose to invest in them. Or we can

close our eyes to the growing problem of inadequate health

care coverage for children. There is no one who is more

aware than I of the difficulty of improving child health

programs in a time of budget constraints. But we should not

be deterred from a task that both compassion and cost-

effectiveness tell us we must meet.

I am confident that my colleagues join me in welcoming our

witnesses this morning. In particular, I want to extend a

warm weLome to Governor Mabus from Mississippi who, first as

State auditor and now as Governor, has played a major role in

implementing a much-improved Medicaid program in his State.
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Good morning. I was very pleased to be asked to talk to the Senate

Finance Ctamittee today. 1 will speak mainly About prenatal care this

morning and trust that others will over additional tovics in maternal and

child health.

The points I wish to rake derive from two activities conducted by the

Institute of Medicine, a Aponent of the National Academy of Sciences: a

report published in 1985 on preventing low birthweight, and a project now

nearing completion on how best to draw women into prenatal care early in

pregnancy. I have served as the study director of both projects, which

have been funded by a consortium of private foundations, voluntary groups,

and the U.S. Public Health Service. My remarks also draw on recent

experience serving as the co-chairman of the District of Columbia's Board

on Maternal and Infant Health, a group appointed by the Mayor to advise

him on ways to reduce the District's high infant mortality rate.

Many discussions of maternal and child health, including today's

hearings, are shaped by a growing sense that the current rate of infant
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mortality in the U.S. is too high - 10.6 deaths per 1,000 live births - a

rate 1-1hiCh is higher than at least 16 other countries, including most

Western Eur-.-nr vatic=_ 71t also now recognized that the majority of

infants Who die in the first year of life are born weighing 2,500 g (about

5 1/2 lbs.) or less, WhiC is termed "low birthweight." Although the

infant mortality rate has decreased annually for years, the pace at Muth

it is declining has slowed reoemly, a disturbing phenomenon whose causes

have most recently hem assessed by the U.S. congress' Office of

Technology Assessment.

In considering how to break the current stagnation and decrease the

rate further, a key historical fact must be understood. Put in overly

simplistic terns, the majority of progress in the U.S. since 1960 in

reducing infant mortality has been due to stunning advances in

neonatology, particularly as seen in newborn intensive care nursuries

(ICNs), where increasing proportions of at-risk, low birthweight infants'

are helped to survive. This groat success story is easily docunented: in

1960, 73% of all very low birthweight infants (a highly vulnerable group,

weighing only 1500g or less) born in hospitals with high-quality ICNs died

in their first 28 days of life: by the early 1980s, this percentage had

declined to 27%. The net result of sodh strides i. that a tiny, sick

newborn cared for in a high quality facility in the U.S. 'las a better

chance of growing sumessfully into healthy childhood than a similarly

at -risk infant anywhere else in the world.

But there is deep concern about whether the salvage efforts of ICNs

Should remain *.r principal means of reducing infant nortality. The

hesitation is based on at least four issues: first, intensive care for

newborns can be very expensive, with same individlal cases costing

$150,000 or more, second, there is concern about the role of such services

in producing an increased number of individua7s with handicapping

conditions; third, the science of neonatology may not be able to continue

C
U
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generating the endless stream of life-saving technologies (such as

artificially assisted ventilation) needed to make additional, major

reductions in neonate mortality; and, finally, as ever smaller infants

are saved, the ethical issues surrounding abortion, fetal viability and

definitions of human life intensify.

The Institute of Medicine committee that developed the 1985 report

concluded that althougl continuing to improve the medical care of newborns

is an important approadh LC reducing infant mortality, it Should be

matcned by an equal cannitment to producing healthier, heavier babies in

the first place. That is, we should concentrate more of our efforts on

preventing major plecirsors of infant mortalitymainly low birthweight

and not rely exclusivell, on after-the-fact interventions to improve infant

survival.

With this focus on .revention its guiding principal, our 1985 report

recatmerrled five broad classes of activities to reduce low birthweight

(and therefore infant mortality):

1. Reduce the risks associated with low birthweight before pregnancy

by means of risk identification and counseling, health education

and family planning.

2. Increase participation in early and regular hip-quality prenatal

care.

3. and improve the s ;,canr.: of prenatal services.

4. Mont an extensive and sustained publi, information campaign on a

few key concepts of reproductive health.

Si
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5. Cynduct a multifaceted research program an the causes of low

ba:thweight and on ways to prevent it.

Although the balance of my remarks concern only one aspect of this

ocsymehensive approachprenatal careI want to underscore the

significance of those I an not digramsing further. Precotx:eptional health

education and family planning, for example, have great potential for

improving pregnancy outcome; T hope that these approaches and others will

be covered by subsequent witnesses.

The significance of prenatal care rests, in part, on the broad and

deep consensus that it is an effective intervention, strongly and clearly

associated with 3zproved pregnancy outcomes. Declines in rates of low

birthweight, maternil mortality and infant mortality have been repeatedly

linked to full participation in high quality prenatal care that offers a

wide variety of services and social supports, and is well connected to

hospital -based services such as intrapartal a.:3 neonatal care. Moreover,

the evidence suggests that prenatal care 1s especially important for those

women at highest risk because of their social condition, their health

status, or both.

The importance a' prenatal care is also underscored by evidence of its

cost-effectiveness, particularly for low income women Who often d Lain

inadequate care during pregnancy and Who are at increased Obstetrical

risk. For example, in 1985, the Institute of Medicine calculated that

each additional dollar spent on providing more adequate prenatal care to a

cohort of low imam, poorly educated women could reduce total

expennitures by $3.38 for direct medical care of their low birthweight

infants during the first year of life. Other investigators have computed

different cost-savthg ratios, but virtually all analyses find evidence of

oast- effectiveness.

Q2
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Despite the proven value of prenatal care, not a).1 women Obtain such

assistance while pregnant. In fact, in 1985, approximately one fourth of

all babies born in the U.S. were to women who failed to begin prenatal

care early in pregnmmy and over 5% were to mothers who received little or

no care at all. For certain subgroups, the ates are far worse. Tor

example, of babies born to black teenagers, only 47% were to mothers who

began care in the first trimester, and 14% were to mothers who had little

CT no care at all. Nbreover, recent trends in the use of prenatal care

are not improving for all groups. In 1985, for the sixth consecutive

year, no progress was made in reducing the percentage of infm.ts corn to

women who received late or no care. FOr blacks, the size of this group

actually appears to be inreasing. National Center for Health Statistics

natality data Show that in 1980, 8.8% of black infants were born to

mothers having had seriously inadequate prenatal care; by 19E, this

number had grown to 10.3%.

Why are these utilization rat so poor? Why is it, for example, that

in come areas of New York City, over half- of all babies are born to women

who received no prenatal supervision at all, or just a few visits close to

the time of delivery? Our current comuittee has spent close to 18 months

puzzling over this issue, among others, trying to understand balriers to

prenatal care. In our view, the Obstacles cluster in two griops. The

firrt consists of external factorsthe way prenatal services are

financed, organized and actually offered. Camtxn bar-4Prs in this group

include Absence of either public or private insurance to help pay for

care, limited capacity in the prenatal clinics relied on by low income

women, too few private providers willing to care for Medicaid - enrolled

pregnant women, transportation problems, services offered at inconvenient

tines and places, negative attitudes of providers, and such inhospitable

clinic practices dS long wait, to see a physician and poor provider

continuity.

9 '3



89

The second group of barriers to care is internal and includes denial

of pregnancy; fear of doctors, medical procedures, and hospitals; apathy

or ambivalence about whether to continue a pregnancy; a belief that

prenatal care is not useful idortant, or, more accurately, that other

things are more important; fear of others learning that one is pregnant;

and related factors.

The key question for policy makers is: whidh barriers loam largest

overall, accounting for most of the poor use of prenatal care? Our

current study group has consulted a wide variety of data sources to answer

this question. We have reviewed published and unpUbliShed articles;

studied over 30 progmams around the country designed to draw women into

care early in pregnarx7 and, in particular, reviewed results of over 20

surveys in which women themselves have been asked about problems they

mustered in trying to secure prenatal services. our findings and

conclusions will be in our forthcoming report. But let re say now that

system- based, external barriers are strikingly prominent in all the data

we have reviewed. NUmerous programs and research studies suggest that

when system barriers are lessenedwhen financing in particular is

adequate, when providers are plentiful and the system is easy to

enterprenatal care use improves significantly. Ample vignettes from

around the country illustrate this point:

o In Onondaga County, NFJw York, by simply opening several new clinic

sites in areas where prenatal care use was low, rates of first

trimester registration increased significantly in the target area,

particularly for teenagers.

o By simplifying the process of applying for Medicaid coverage, and

by linking pregnancy testing to prenatal care, the wait for a first

prenatal visit at a major New York hospital dropped from 90 days to

two weeks.

94
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o In Lea Oainty, New Mexico, low-income women recently had virtually

no place to go for prenatal care. The private doctors took few

gent patients and no clinic services were available. When the

support of the private physicians was enlisted and a clinic opened

in the local health department, the county hospital documented a

sharp drop in the number of women arriving at the hospital in labor

having had little or no prenatal care.

Unfortunately, though, the system too often doesn't function well,

particularly for poor women. Our 1995 report concluded, very pointedly,

that oue discouraging rates of partikapation in prenatal care primarily

reflect the nation's patchwork, nonsystematic appraadh to making suds

services available. Many programs have been developed in past years to

extend prenatal care to more women, and in same areas a modest degree of

success has been achieved. But along the way we have also created a very

complicated tangle of programs and policies with probable losses (never

measured, incidentally) in efficiency, managability and effectiveness.

This overarching conclusion led the 1985 Institute of Medicine group,

and will probably lead our current committee, to call for a fluximmi.ntl

restructuring of the way in which maternity care is defined, organized and

financed in the U.S. Although we have not recomended a specific plan, we

believe that if the political will were strong, a new approach to

maternity care could be developed and put in place.

As you might imagine, such clarion calls are also accompanied in our

reports by more concrete suggestions. I will highlight three. The first

concerns Medicaid. Given the potency of financial barriers to prenatal

care (most recently documented in the U.S. General Accounting Office

report, sr, Er_ n ; tel., .1

ON)

ItgufficigntCmg), =mon sense aloe suggests l'iat programs which can
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reduce such cbstacles will result in better use of this key preventive

service; and in fact, such is the case with Medicaid. by providing very

poor wawa with a sir of payment for prenatal services, the program

succescfUlly lessens the controlling influence of economic status in

gettines basic health care. According: y, expanding Medicaid to cover

increasing numbers of low - income pregnant wane, through recent

legislation and through suet% bills as S. 2046 and S. 2122, now under

considerationrepresents important progress in remwing a major obstacle

to care.

EXpanding eligibility, however, is only me of several needed changes

in Medicaid. As you probably know, woolen who finance their prenatal care

through Medicaid still see a doctor less often in pregnancy than worno%

with private insurance; in some studies, they even receive less care Jhan

women with no insurer= at all. At least two reasons account for this.

First is the nature of the enrolled population itself. It is typically

very poor, inner city resident, inadequately educated, often minority -

socicdemographic attributes that are closely rmoriated with poor use of

prenatal care. But perhaps more important in explaining the limited use

of prenatal care by women enrolled in Medicaid is the enormous complexity

of the program. With regcld to the application process, for example,

reports from the front lines reveal an administrative tangle of immense

proportionsan enormously complex, ever changing system that is difficult

for many case workers (let alone an!°icants) to understand. The

application process can be demeaning and so time consuming as to almost

ensure that pregnant women relying on the program wn't begin needed care

until many weeks into pregnancy. A recent publication of the Alan

Getimecher Institute, figtamtZtentoargltting, has detailed
these application problems and many others carefully. That report pouts

out, for example, that most Medicaid programs make little effort to alert

low-income women to their potential eligibility. Other groups have

described many other administrative problems in the program, particularly
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those that seem to discourage provider participation. These shortcomings,

and others, are no doubt well know to this Committee.

Suet; evidenoe suggests that eligibility expansion must be accompanied

by major administrative reforms. With regard to the application process,

for example, reforms are needed to shorten, simplify and dignify it; to

nave it as far away as possible from the welfare milieu; and to ahange a

case worker's orientation from "How can I find a way to keep this

applicant off Medicaid," to "How can I welcome her onto the program

today?"

A second point concerns private i.3urance. Whatever criticisms can be

leveled against the 54 Medicaid programs can also be made about the

nation's thousands of private health insurer= plans. Recent studies

reveal that the presence of private insurance does not ensure that

carprehensive prenatal services can be secured, nor does it necessarily

protect women from significant financial burdens. Gaps in coverage,

imposition of "waiting periods" that may exclude those already pregnant,

the limited insurance options for unemployed or part-time workers, shifts

and increases in premiums, and deductible and co-payment requirements,

have placed new and complex burdens on women and young families. The net

result of such problems is that some 5 million women 15-44 years of age

have private policies that do not cover maternity care.

A particorar limitation of private insurance is its link to

employment. In the United States, over 80% of all privately insured

Americans under age 65 are insured through their erployer. Employers who

hire low-paid or part-time non-manufacturing and seasonal workers, and

small employers, are less likely to furnish health insurance. Since women

historically have boen disproportionately represented among la' paid,

part-time, and seasonal workers, they traditionally have been

significantly less likely to be privately insured.

9"
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EVen employees and families who are privately covered are frequently

covered less extensively than in the past. The Pregnancy Discrimination

Act of 1978, whiCh mandates that private insurance plans provide coverage

of routine maternity care, does not apply to employers of fewolr than 15

employees. and not all states have enacted remedial legislation of their

own to close this gap. Furthermore, such state laws, where applicable, do

not apply to employers that "self- fund" their insurance coverage and thus

are exempt from state regulations under the EMployee Retirement Income

Security Act. As a result, insured employees working in small firms may

have no coverage for maternity care at all.

A third focus of our group is on the content of prenatal care. As you

may know, considerable confusion exists About what prenatal care Should

include, and there is concern about the suhetartial variation in what

pregnant women receive, even though written stardards do exist. Same

professionals supplement basic medical care with a ride array of education

and nutrition services, such psychosccial supports as home visiting to

high-risk pregnant women and new mothers, help with smoking cessation and

with managing other addictive behaviors, and related forms of counselling

and assistance . Other providers limit prenatal care to medical

supervision only. There is also comer. that the quality of care is

inadequate in sore settings, and in particular, that it is not always

carefully tailored to an individual woman's risks and neads. It has even

been suggested that substandard care might account for part of our

seemingly high infant mortality and low birthweight rates, and might also

help to explain why some pregnant women begin prenatal care but then stop,

or fail to register until late in pregnancy or at all.

In response to suet' factors, at least two groups are currently at work

to define even more carefully the assessments and interventions needed

during pregnancythe U.S. Public Health Service's Expert Panel on the

Content of Prenatal Care, and OHM' Preventive Services Task Form. The

86-837 0 - 88 - 4
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reports of these groups are likely to strengthen the consensus that high

quality prenatal care should consist of many, varied corpcnentsredical

services, education, psychosccial supports and the other care elements

noted earlier. As these content specifications evolve, major purchasers

of prenatal services, such ns Title V and Medicaid, need to make sure that

their state and local agencies finance ccpprehensive, multifaceted care

during pregnancy and that public dollars a..a not used to support either

poor quality care or care that is focused on medical issues only.

I will conclude by again raising the issue of in ten

corparisons. As elaborated recently by Dr. C. Arden Miller. chairman of

the Department of Maternal and Child Health at the University of North

Carolina, many other countries approach the provision of care to pregnant

women as a form of social investment. They have developed relatively

simple, well-functioning maternity systems, often with more meager

resources to draw on those available here. Prenatal care, like health

services generally, is made readily available with minimal barriers or

prtoocrditiens in place; and it is closely connected to nurerous social and

financial supports for pregnant women and yeun4 families. Such services

are seen as part of a broaa social strategy to protect and support

childbearing and to lutdUce healthy future generations. As a result of

this comprehensive approach, many European countries report that virtually

all of their pregnant women begin prenatal care early in pregnancy. Not

surprisingly, their rates of maternal mortality, lcw birthweight and

infant mortality are often lower than those in the U.S.

The profoundly different concept of maternity care that some other

countries hold was recently explored at an international hearing sponsored

by the National Cummissicn to Prevent Infant Mortality. By profiling the

way that other countries organize care for pregnant warren, the hearing

record reveals by fragmented, overly copplex and excessively
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technological our own approach is. The statements also contain many ideas

that deserve careful consideration in this country and by this Committee.

Sudh international perspectives can help us all to lock beyond our current

morass of programs to devise an improved system of care and support for

pregnant women, infants and the families in whiCh they live.

fm
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AT
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MARCH 23, 1988

Mr. Chairman, I commend you for holding hearings on the

critical issue of children's health care.

As a member of the Senate Finance Committee and the

Subcommittee on Health one of my highest priorities has been to

provide widespread and effective health care services for

children -- especially those who live in families with limited

income.

Since 1984, we have been slo.:ly moving forward on this issue.
---

In the Deficit Reduction Act of 1984 we were able to include a

small expansion .2f the Medicaid program to provide voluntary

coverage to children up to the age of five in families with incomes

below state eligibility standards and mandatory coverage of low

income women who were pregnant for the first time but were not

eligible for Medicaid because they would not be eligible for AFDC

benefits until the child was born. In the Consolidated Omnibus

Budget Reconciliation Act 1985, we were able to extend prenatal

care coverage to all pregnant women who were beneath the state

income standards. In the Omnibus Reconciliation Act of 1986, we
%.---

included a provision to allow states to cove. children up to age

five on a staggered basis) and pregnant women up to the federal

poverty level even if those individuals were not eligible for the

State AFDC program.

1'
Just last year,, we were successful in including a provision in

the reconciliation conference agreement which would allow states tc

101
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extend Medicaid coverage to preynant women and children up to age

one who are below 185% of the federal poverty level and to all poor

children up to age 8.

Although these initiatives have started us on our way to a

system of more effective health care for children and low-income

individuals, they are not encugh. If we are to truly address the

needs of children, and other individuals without access to health

care services, we must begin with a broad view of the problem and

we must be constantly alert in seeking solitions.

Infant mortality and low birth weight among babies are two of

the most distressing problems facing our Nation. Eleven babies

die out of every 1,000 infants born in this country. Few events

can be as tragic as the death of a baby, Many such deaths can be

prevented with proper prenatal care. The future of our Nation

depends on our children, and they deserve a better chance to

survive and to be healthy.

The United States has one of the world's best programs for

the treatment of low-birth-weight babies. Yet, we have a poor

prevention program and our rate of low-birth-weight babies is

higher than 11 other countries. According to the National Academy
obtAct6 PSY r"°44-

of Sciences, the rate of low weight births than a tenth through

improved prenatal care. The Academy estimates a cost-benefit

ratio of $3.38 saved in the first year of a child's life for $1

spent in prenatal care.,

When the United States has higher infant wortality rates than

11 other developed countries, we must ask why. When low birth

weight Is excessive among the poor, the poorly educated and those

who do rot receive proper prenatal care, we must take action.

Even during a time of fiscal restraint it is sound economic

policy to invest in the iealth of our mothers and children who are

poor. Investment in improved preynancy outcomes has enormous

future returns in both human and fiscal terms.
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But, the needs of children and low-income families go beyond

prevention services. In the debate on catastrophic health care in

Congress, those under 65 have been ignored. I believe that if we

are truly interested in addressing catastrophic health care

expenses we must look at both the old and the young.

More than one third of those without any health care

insurance live in families with incomes below the poverty level,

another one third live in families with incomes between 100 and 200

percent of the poverty level.

There are other IndiviJuals who, even if they could afford to

purchase insurance, are without access to private health care

insurance. These are people who have been denied private health

insurance -- for example an individual with what is known as a pre-

existing condition.

Finally, there are individuals with chronic illnesses whc

exhaust their private health care insurance and have nowhere to go

but into poverty to qualify for medicaid benefits. For families

with a chronically ill child this is a real threat.

Many of us on this Committee have introduced proposals to

address these problems and I hope that the witnesses today will

share their t.iews on _hese ideas.

Many of us Joined Senator Bradley in introducing S. 2122,

which expands on previous efforts to provide health care to

pregnant women, infants and poor children. First it would require

that states provide Medicaid coverage to all children and pregnant

women below 100 percent of the federal poverty level. Second, it

would provide incentives to physicians and other health care

providers in order to encouranye them t, accept Medicaid patients.

1 0 o'm
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Third, it would allow Medicaid to purchase WIC services for poor

children and pregnant women.

I have introduced more sweeping legislation -- S.1139,

MedAuerica. This bill world build on the existing Medicaid program

in three ways:

First, it would sever the tie between Medicaid and cash

benefit programs -- such as AFDC and SSI. As a result, states

would have the option of providing Medicaid benefits to anyone

whose income is below the federal poverty level, regardless of

whether or not they qualify for cash welfare programs.

Second, states would have the option to allow individuals --

the so-called "working poor" -- whose incomes are at or near the

federal poverty level to purchase health insurance through Medicaid

for an income - adjusted prem.um, not to exceed 5% of the individual

or family's adjusted gross income.

Finally, states would have the option to allow persons with

family incomes and resources in excess of 200% of the federal

poverty level to purchase Medicaid benefits if they have been

excluded from private health ,nsurance coverage because of a

medical impairment or disability or if they have exhausted one or

more benefits under their private insurance plans.

I have also introduced a proposal to expand on the current

Maternal and Child Health ;flock grant program -- S. 1537. This

legislation would increase the authorization for the MCH program in

order to provide assistance to families who face the devastat.ng

problems associated with children who have serious illness.

I look forward to listening to the testimony today and I hope

the witnesses will help us find a way to nove forward on these

trouhlng problems.

10 4
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Hearing on Children's Health Care Issues

Statement by John C. Danforth

Mr. Chairman, thank you for holding these hearings on
children's health care issues and thus focusing the attention
of this Committee on our nation's most valuable 4esource. It
is far too common for the Congress to forget children in its
development of public policy. Frequently, this body focuses
on solutions to immediate problems presented by vocal lob-
byists rather than on plans and ideas for the future of our
country. Clearly, the problems facing our children deserve
careful analysis and thoughtful policy development. I look
forward to working with you and the other members of our
Committee in an effort to ensure a better future for our
children.

A consensus on the importance of focusing resources on
children seems to be developing in our country and in the
Congress. This agreement has evolved for a variety of
reasons, but one of the most compelling is the increasing
poverty among those under the age of 18. Children are now
the poorest segment of our society. In my own state of
Missouri, an estimated 247,000 children live in families
with income levt]s below the poverty line. They represent
18.6 percent or one in five of all children in the state.

Poverty is often accompanied by a lack of access to
proper health care coverage and other impediments to propel
growth and development. Clearly, our nation must focus on
the needs of these children and develop creative solutions to
their problems if we are to have a promising future. Spe-
cifically, in the health care arena, we mast assure that
children in our country are born healthy and are physically
able to reach their full potential. This means that pregnant
mothers need to be given proper prenatal care, and children
need to be immunized against diseases and provided the range
of suggested well-child care services. Preventive care is
not only humane, but a very effective investment in our
future.

In the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1986, we
began a renewed effort in preventive care by focusing on the
fight against infant mortality. Experts were telling us that
progress had slowed in this area and that the United States
was tied for the highest infant mortality rate among the
industrialized countries. We were told that about 40,000 or
one percent of all babies, die before their first birthday.
In Missouri, the infant nortality rate in 1984 was 10.4
deaths per 1000 live births. One in five babies were born to
mothers who did not recei-e early prenatal care. It is

appalling that the infant nortality rate of a nation as
technologically advance0 and wealthy as ours ranks so far
behind most other industrialized nations. In an effort to
increase the fight against infant mortality and ]ow birth
weight, we took an historical and important step with the
Medicaid program. Throughout its history, the Medicaid
program had been linked to the receipt of welfare benefits
and thus somewhat arbitrary in the people that it has
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covered. Two years ago, we removed that link fox pregnant
women and some children. Ti ,s new provision extended the
option to states to provide Medicaid to these segments of the
population up to the federal poverty level. I am pleased to
say that on January 1, 1988, Missouri adopted this option.
The State projects that 4,682 additional pregnant women will
receive Medicaid benefits annually. In addition, 624 women
and 2,394 clildren will receive case management services.

Most recently, I cosponsored the Medicaid Infant Mor-
tality Amendments of 1988. This bill will continue the fight
against 'infant mortality by mandating that all stales provide
health care coverage for pregnant women and very young chil-
dren up to 100 percent of the Federal poverty level and
increase provider participation in the Medicaid program.
Unless we, as a nation, commit to the fight against inrant
mortality, the United States will have little chance of
meeting the Surgeon General's goal of reducing the infant
mortality re,e to nine deaths per 1000 live births by 1990.

In addition to the Medicaid efforts, I have been
actively involved in securing additional funding for the
Supplemental Food Program for Women, Infants and Children
(WIC). This is an important program that can work in con-
junction with Medicaid to ensure that pregnant mothers
receive basic nutrition and prenatal health care. Numerous
evaluations have demonstrated the extraordinary benefits an
cost-effectiveness of this program. A recent five-year
national evaluation of WIC issued by the Department of Agri-
culture found that WIC reduces infant mortality, reduces the
incidence of premature births (which is a leading cause of
infant mortality), increases the number of low income women
women receiving adequate prenatal care, improves diets and
nutritional intake, and even appears to improve cognitive
development among children. In addition, a study conducted
by the Missouri Department of Public Health indicates that
every dollar spent on the prenatal compon-mt of WIC averts
S.49 in Medicaid expenditures during the first 45 days of
life alone. Last year, we were able to secure $150 million
over current services for the WIC program in the budget
resolution. While the Appropriations Committee did not fund
the full amount, an additional $R7 million was provided in a
year of tight budget constraints.

Clearly, there is much mole that, needs to be accom-
plished in the area of preventive core. A series of recent
studies by the Office of Technology Assessment, the General
Accounting Office and the Institute of Medicine are all
providing insights into the health care needs of pregnant
women and children. It is my hope that in these hearings we
will be able to elaborate on those needs and develop cost
effective solutions. Again, thank you Mr. Chairman for
focusing the Committee's attention on children. Our country
has no more important or valuable resource than our children.
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I'm very pleased that the Senate Finance Committee, led by

my distinguished colleague Senator Bentsen, is turning its

attention to the subject of child health. I would like to

commend Senator Bentsen for his leadership in this area, and for

calling this hearing today. I hope that we can use the occasion

as a spring-board for needed action in this area.

The issues before us are profound in their efO.ct on the

future of our nation. Quite literally, our most pr cious

notional resource is at risk. Our future prosperity depends on

our ability to enhance the prospects and productivity of the

next generation. In order to do this, we must begin by

protecting our children's health.

For a relatively well-off country, we have shocking

statistics about children. First, children make up 40% of the

poor in the United States. The earning capacity of their

parents under age 30 has dropped by 30% in the last 10 years.

Mr. Chairman, of the four- and five-year-olds in today's

America, one in six have no health insurance. Add to this the

facts that about 10 prrcent of all babies in this country are

born with major health problems, and 40,000 infants die annually

during the first year of life, and we have the makings of a

national crisis.

I don't mean to imply that we have done nothing to improve

this disastrous situation. Last_year, Senator Bradley and I

introduced ei bill that would allow States to enroll pregnant

women and 'hildren in Medicaid up to_185 nercent_of_che Federal

poverty level. As you know, that legislation was passed py

Congress, am i will greatly increase the opportunities for
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decreasing infant mortality and improving health fat many

pregnant women and children.

However, a more comprehensive next phase is necessary in

this continuing evolution of legislation to decrease infant

mortality and extsnd coverage to poor, uninsured pregnant women

and infants. I recently introduced le islation that will o the

next step and require that all States, at a minimum, provide

Medicaid coverage for prenatal care, delivery, postpartum care,

and infant care during the first year of life to low income

women and infants up to th., Federal poverty level. I also

ethusiastically cosponsored Senator Bradley's most recent

Medicaid expansion bill.

We must enact one of these pieces of legislation. Studies

conducted by the Institute of Medicine, the U.S. General

Accounting Office, the Alan Guttmachor Institute, and many

others have substantiated that prenatal care reduces both infant

death rates and low bir,h weigh, infants. The infant mortality

rate is 9.7 per 1,000 live births among infants whose mothers

begin prenatal care during the first trimester of pregnancy, aria

48.7 for those infants where the mother had no prenatal care.

V.imen who receive insufficient prenatal care are about twice as

likely to have a low birth weight infant. Thirty-four percent

of all pregnant women get insufficient prenatal care; 47 percent

of these women are poor. This is unacceptable. We must provide

better alternatives for the pregnant women of this country, and

a real chance for a healthy start in life for all newborns.

Infant mortality is not the only reason we need to ensure

the health and future productivity of our children. Anothc-

serious gap in our health insurance system - coverage for

low-income children with special health care needs must be

filled.

Nationwide, an estimated 4 to 5 percent of all children

under the age of 18 suffer from a chronic illness or disability

that significantly limits normal childhood activities. Juvenile
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diabetes, and severe asthma are examples of such chronic

illnesses. Whatever the apecific disease, conditions classifiea

as chronic share certain characteristics: They are costly to

treat; require regular health care; may run an unpredictable

course; and interfere with daily life and normal growth and

development.

Good, regular health care, however, can enable a chronically

ill child to function at his or her optimum, avert more costly

hospitalization and emergency situations, prevent complications,

and increase the child's chances of a full and productive life.

Unfortunately, however, approximately one-third of poor children

and one-fourth of near poor children with chronic illnesses are

uninsured. Many others are underinsured. Without adeyaate

health insurance, these children are unlikely to receive the

health care they desperately need.

For this reason, last October I introduced the Medicaid

Chronically Ill and Disabled Children Amendments of 1987, a bill

to amend Title XIX of the Social Security Act to allow states

the option of extending Medicaid coverage to children with

chronic illnesses and disabilities in low-income families up to

185% of the poverty level.

We've got to make children our highest priority while as

compensate for our past failures in public programs.

As Dr. Richard Reece said in a recent editorial in Minnesota

Medicine (March, 1988):

" There are overwhelming problems engendered by

widespread permissiveness, the disintegration of the family, and

the overindulgence and consequences that ensue--drug and alcohol

tobacco addiction, unwanted pregnancies and maternal deaths,

sexual abuse and prostitution, psychological disorders and

suicides, and violence and death."

We must ..:too allowing these terrible things to happen to our

children!
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MR. CHAIRMAN, I AM PLEASED THAT THE COMMITTEE HAS

AGAIN TURNED ITS ATTENTION TOWARD THE FUTURE, TO AMERICA'S

CHILDREN. THIS NATION WAS FOUNDED ON A COMMON GOAL BEST

STATED 100 YEARS AGO BY FREDERICK DOUGLASS, "A FAIR START

AND AN EQUAL CHANCE IN THE RACE O FE."

YET, THE UNITED SYATES STILL REMAINS ONE OF THE MOST

DANGEROUS PLACES IN THE INDUSTRIALIZED WORLD TO BE BORN.

THERE IS A COMPELLING NEED FOR NATIONAL LEADERSHIP TO

ADDRESS THE NATIONAL TRAGEDIES OF INFANT MORTALITY AND LOW

BIRTH-WEIGHT.

RE'.:ENT STATISTICS RELEASED BY THE CHILDREN'S DEFENSE

FUND SHOW THAT FOR THE FIRST TIME oINCE 1960 AMERICA'S

INFANT MORTALITY RATE HAS SLIPPED. FOR A BLACK INFANT THE

PICTURE IS MUCH WORSE. THE FACT IS THAT A BLACK INFANT

CORN IN AMERICA IS LESS LIKELY TO LIVE TO THE AGE OF ONE

THAN A BABY BORN IN CUBA, BULGARIA, OR COSTA RICA.

STUDIES HAVE SHOWN ThAT GOOD PRENATAL CARE, STARTING

EARLY IN PREGNANCY, CAN BRING AN END TO THIS ONGOING
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TRAGEDY. FOR THIS REASON, THE COMMITTEE HAS AUTHORIZED

OPTIONAL MEDICAID COVERAGE OF POOR PREGNANT WOMEN, INFANTS

AND CHILDREN. AND, THERE IS GOOD NEWS TO REPORT. STATES

HAVE MOVED MORE RAPIDLY ThAN EXPECTED TO ADOPT MEDICAID

COVERAGE FOR PREGNANT WOMEN AND ChILDREN LIVING BELOW THE

POVERTY LINE.

I AM PLEASED TO REPORT THAT THE COMMONWEALTH OF

PENNSYLVANIA WILL JOIN THIS FIGHT BEGINNING ON APRIL 1,

1988. ALSO, I EXPECT THAT THIRTY-MO STATES WILL MAKE

MEDICAID SERVICES AVAILAE E DURING PREGNANCY BY THE END OF

THIS YEAR. IN THIS CASE, .1.1 OUNCE OF PREVENTION MAY BE

WORTH A TON OF CURE.

OUR NATIONAL INTERESTS, HOWEVER, MUST EXTEND BEYOND

INFANTS TO rHE BROADERS ISSUES OF HEALTH CARE FOR CHILDREN

GENERALLY, AND IN PARTICULAR THOSE CHILDREN WHO FACE

CHRONIC ILLNESS. TODAY'S PANEL OF EXPERTS WILL REVIEW THE

HEALTH NEEDS OF ALL OUR CHILDREN. I AM PARTICULARLY

INTERESTED IN THE INSTITUTE OF MEDICINE'S RESEARCH PROJECT

ON HOW BEST TO ENCOURAGE EARLY FREN,TAL CARE. SO I AM

ANXIOUS TO REVIEW TODAY'S TESTIMONY.

THANK YOU, MR. CHAIRMAN

i ii
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I am Arthur Lifson, vice president of Equicor, Inc. - a joint venture

of the Equitable Life Assurance Society of U.S. and the Hospital

Corporation of America. Tbday I also represent the Health Insurance

Association of America. The HIAA is a trade association, representing

same 335 insurance companies. Our members write over 85 percent of the

private health insurance provided by inmxnance, companies in this

country. All of these companies design and underwrite private insurance

plans that cover children as dependents of policyholders as well as

directly under individual plans. Many of the member campaniles use case

management services in administering their plans.

While the focus of this hearing is children, it Should be recognized

that most Americans are covered under public or private programs for the

reimbursement of medical expenses., The health insurance industry,

however, is deeply concerned about the same 35 million or 15% of the

American public who are not so covered, and has begun to promote a series

of proposals to close that gap in coverage.

The industry believes that the national surveys published concerning

the extent of health insurance coverage fairly represents the order of

magnitude of the problem we all face. As in the population as a whole,
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less than 15% of children lacked public or private health insurance

coverage in 1986. Of the more than 85% that were covered, 70% of them

were covered by private plans and 15% by public ones, principally

Medicaid. Throughout the 1980's, Congress has taken several steps to

expand the eligibility of poor children for the Medicaid program. As a

result of those changes in law, it is reasonable to assume that the

population of uninsured children might be somewhat smaller than current

estimates show.

As is true with older Americans, approximately 85% of the children

covered under private health benefit plans are covered through employee

sponsored ones and 15% are covered under individually underwritten plans

sponsored by insurance companies, Blue Cross plans, and HMO's.

Typically, these are major medical plans which provide comprehensive

acute care benefits after satisfying a modest deductible. The vast

majority contain a limit on out -of - pocket expenses. Plans vary widely.

The most common deductible, for example, is $100. 80% of plans have a

limit on out-of-pocket expenses of $2000 or less.

In recent years, the degree to which preventive health care services

are covered by private insurance health plans has increased

substantially. A 1984 }AAA survey of member carpanies Showed that

approximately 20 percent of the employees' dependents covered by employer

sponsored plans made provision for well baby and child care, and slightly

over 50 percent had coverage for home health care. Just two years later,

almost 30 percent of the plans had coverage for child health care and

over 70 percent covered home health care services.

Private coverage typically includes the full range of inpatient and

outpatient, diagnostic and treatment services. New technologies and

procedures are covered regardless of cost once the Food and Drug
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Adhinistraticn, the council on Medical Specialties or other professional

review organizations have vouched for their efficacy. They are commonly

excluded 'dine in their experimental phases.

In repent years, the financial protections afforded under private

policies have steadily increased with regard to catastrophic bills.

Maximum benefit levels have typically been raised to $1 million or more.

In 1984, nearly one-fourth of all epployers had unlimited benefit levels.

Data from 1986 on new or revised policies show that nearly 33 percent of

all plans forcompenies with 25 to 499 employees had unlimited benefits

levels. The same annual showed deductibles have increased from less than

.100 tx)4250 per year. Given he substantial increase in medical care

expenses in recent years, such an increase is not unreasonable and is

designed to maintain the value of the deductible in constant dollar

terms.

One of the recent developments that has made it possible for

insurance coutenies to provide such expanded benefits while controlling

the expenses of those benefits has been the development of case

management services. Under a case management approach an insurer working

with the insured, their family, and their medical practitioners designs

and implements a plan for the care for the individual The care plan

often includes items of services not covered under the plan, but

necessary to assure high quality and economical care. These services are

paid when part of an approved case management plan.

Fbr wimple, my company routinely provides for travel and hotel expense

for a family member when we suggest a burn center far from the insureds

hometown. This approach is used with relatively low frequency, high

expense conditions.

For children the diagnoses that might trigger case management

services could include cystic fibrosis, cerebral palsy, spina bifida,
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heart, respiratory and G.I. anomolies, fetal malnutrition and near

drownings in addition to high risk infants. There are other diagnoses

such as head and spinal cord injuries which have a high proportion of

older primarily adolescent children.

In order to give you an idea of the involvement of case management in

the ea:5e of chronically ill or injured children for Eguicor, about 50% of

the head injury cases and i5% of spinal cord's were dependent children.

About 1,000 high risk infants are referred per year to case management

and 34% of them will be chronically ill. For the year 1987, Equicor had

sane 2,500 case management referrals, 23% were dependent children. Of

the 893 cases that were ultimately managed, 250 (28%) were dependent

children.

We believe rage management not only assures the individual high

quality care but also economical care. The chronically ill/injured

Children managed by Eguicor had an average expense of sane $40,000 as

opposed to an estimate expense without case management of some $90,000.

A per case savinus of $50,000.

Despite the generosity of current employer based plans, the

out -of- pocket limits may be "catastrophic" for same working families at

or near the federal poverty level. HIM is cognizant of the hardship

even modest deductibles might have on these families. We, therefore

recommend expansion of the medically needy spend dam program under

Medicaid. Such expansion should be coordinated with employer plans and

would supplement employer coverage for low income people. Such

integration of employee plans and Medicaid would assure low inoome

workers that their maximum out-of-pocket limit was in keeping with their

total resources.

Individuals who exceed a policy's maximum benefits typically do so

because of a severe, high cost, chronic condition. Sometimes private
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coverage is exhausted before the maximum benefit level is reached because

private policies are designed to cover acute conditions, not long-term

and custodial ones.

As recently as five years ago, only 16 insurance companies sold

policies that covered long term primarily custodial care. Their market

was exclusively the elderly. Since then, about 80 companies have entered

the market and at least one-half million individual policies have neen

sold. Most recently, a number of companies have begun offering long-term

care policies to employees, dependents and parents. The average age of

purchasers of such employer sponsored policies f5 surprisingly about 40

years of age. Such long-term care policies would be appropriate for

children with chronic impairments or traumatic injuries.

Sore 35 million Americans are without either public or private health

care coverage. Thirty-two percent of these are children. HIAA recently

proposed a comprehensive plan for the uninsured. Under the plan,

children would be covered as follows:

a) All children below the federal poverty level would be covered

under Medicaid, regardless of the family relationships or the

work status of adult family members, auxently, there are 4.3

million uninsured children below the poverty level, or 12

percent of the total uninsured population.

b) Children in families just above the federal poverty line would

qualify for Medicaid after their family has spent down so called

excess income on medical bills. HIAA also supports enactment of

Medicaid spend down programs in all states,

c) We believe that all children regardless of the family's income

level would be eligible for employer coverage of dependents, so

G
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long as a parent worked 20 hours or more per week. There are

8.3 million children, or 24 percent of the uransured, falling

under this category.

d) Children of those parents who are self-employed would be mom

likely to receive private coverage, if the self employed

received a 100 percent, instead of the currein. 25 percent, tax

deduction for themselves and their dependents. There are

860,300 uninsured children of the self-employed. They account

for 2.5 percent of all the uninsured.

e) The only uninsured children for whom HiAA does not have a

coverage propmal are those children of nonworkers with incomes

above 200 percent of the federal poverty level. There are about

175,000 such children, accounting for less than 0.5 percent of

the uninsured. Sudh non-poor families should have no problem

purchasing individual policies.

f) Approximately 1 million Americans are considered medically

uninsurable because of their existing health conditions. Sane

of these uninsurables are children. HIAA believes that health

insurance should be made available to all uninsurable

individuals, whether children or adults, through specifically

created coverage mechanism. One mechanism is state pools for

high risk individuals not eligible for other coverage. Fifteen

states currently have such pools. HIAA also proposes a second

mechanism to re-insure employer groups who would otherwise be

uninsurable.

Tb fulfill the private sector needs just outlined, insurers would

develop low-cost prototype plans which have either basic benefits with

low-cost sharing or more comprehensive benefits with higher cost

1 1
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Sharing. All plans would limit out-of-pocket expenses and provide

generous lifetime maxirum cenefits. Doing this, however, will require a

federal preemption of state mandated benefit laws.

In order to meet the needs of poorer American 'hildren, the HIAA

urges the speedy enactment of the Medicaid expanskns we have enumerated

today. This committee has before it several bills whoci would be a

reasonable first step along the road to assuring everyone equal

availability of care.

S. 2122, The Medicaid Infant Mortality Amendments of 1938 sponsetsd

by Senator Bradley and co-sponsored by seven other members of this

ozernittee from both sides of the aisle dt....erves early consideratinn and

has our full support. Unless we are able to give all poor women and

their young children proper care, the uninsured gap will remain. More

importantly any hope we have of closing the infant mortality gap will be

seriously jeopardized. I believe there are other bills before 1:a, with

also deserve considerations, sponsored by Senators Durenberger and Chafee

which also address these issues in whole or part.

Many of the states have taken up the challenge as well. Half

currently provide Medicaid coverage to pregnant women and their children

up to the poverty level. Fifteen have enacted state pools for

uninsurables. Thirty-four have medically needy programs.

Mr. Chairman, the insurance industry is willing and anxious to move

forward in helping to solve the problem of the uninsured, particularly

children. We look forward to work with you and your colleagues on this

committee.
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Good morning Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee. My

name is Ray Mabus and I am Governor of the State of Mississippi. I

appreciate the opportunity to testify today on behalf of the

National Governors' Association regarding the efforts that the

states have made to address the problem of infant mortality. I do

not need to tell you that the infant mortality rate remains at an

unacceptably high level throughout most of the country. However,

believe that the activities states have initiated with federal

support over the past tew years gives us reason for optimism.

I will not go into all of the statistics on infant mortality

this morning. You have experts in this field scheduled to testify

who can describe the incredible depth and breadth of the problem.

However, I want to mention that the infant mortality rate has been

paiticularly acute in the southern states. In my region of the

country infant mortality is significantly higher than the national

average. In 1985, the national average was 10.6 deaths for every

1,000 live births. In the south,, the rate was 12.4 deaths per 1,000

live births.

Because of the magnitude of the problem in the southern states,

former Governor Richard Riley of South Carolina and others in 1984

established the Southern Regional Task Force 'n Infant Mortality.

The purpose of the Task Force is to educate state governments on the

dimensions and causes of the problem and to formulate and recommend

policies that states could use to effectively combat infant

mortality.

The Task Force, through the able leadership of Governor Riley,

developed several recommendations to improve the education,

nutrition and health care of children and pregnant women. The most

significant and far reaching proposal called for a revision of the

Medicaid program to allow children and pregnant women whose income

was at or below the federal poverty line to rec,live services paid

for by Medicaid. The National Governors' Association (NGA) the

adopted this recommendation as policy )n 1986.
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The adoption of this policy marked a significant departure from

the NGA's previous Medicaid policy. This was the first time that

the NGA embraced the idea that eligibility for Medicaid should be

based on the income and assets of the individual only and not on

other categorical requirements related to cash assistance programs.

Rules and regulations which properly apply to direct cash payments

should not hamper a person's access to health care. The governors

feel strongly that this vulnerable population should be able to

receive medical attention when its needed.

For southern states, the link between cash assistance programs

and medical assistance programs created an additional barrier to

efforts to target and reach this group. Despite the fact that

southern states receive a high rate of return from the federal

goverw.ent for state dollars spent, we could not afford to increase

the level of cash assistance payments so that more people would be

eligible for medical assistance.

Separating the Medicaid program from the cash assistance program

made good economic sense. It allowed us to target our limited funds
for the population where the dollars have their greatest impact.

Each dollar spent on prenatal and infant care for a child saves many

future dollars. Every child who is born nealthy has the potential

to become a tax payer rather than a tax consumer. The cost of

providing preventive medical care is much less than paying for the
chronic and lifelong problems that often result from low birth

weight.

As decision makers, you know that many groups in our society

have unmet needs, needs we would all like to address. But because
of limited resources we have to set priorities. For governors,

these needy women, infants and children are a top priority.

Because of this committee's leadership, the Omnibus Budget

Reconciliation Act of 1986 included the NGA's proposals. This

legislation gave states the option of expanding Medicaid

eligibility to all pregnant women and infants,, up to age one, whose

family income is at or below the federal poverty level. States can

also choose to impose limit on the assets a family may ha,.e. The

Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act (OBRA) of 1987 allows states to

extend coverage to children up to age five with Income at or below

the poverty level, and to provide coverage to pregnant women and

infants with income at or below 185 percent, of the poverty level.

The states welcomed these changes.

The states have effectively used the changes in the federal

statutes in combination with outreach programs (at the state and

local level) to effect major advancements in the way infant

mortality is being addressed. Let me briefly summarize:

1 Z
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To date, thirty-one states have opted to provide Medicaid

services to pregnant women and infants up to age one. At leas, four

other states are covering the same population through their

medically needy programs or with state dollars. Therefore,

thirty-five states (including the District of Co:,timbia) are

providing the coverage envisioned by the committee when it adopted

the eligibility option in 1986. Several more are expected to adopt

this option during this year. Clearly, the states have acted swift)

to take advantage of this opportunity.

In the South, the response has been even more dramatic. Of the

eighteen southern states (including the District of Columbia),

sixteen are already providing coverage to pregnant women and

infants. I am proud to say that almost all states in my region have

adopted aggressive policies to fight infant mortality.

The states as a whole have responded positively in several ways

to their options under Medicaid. Twenty-two of thirty-one states

covering pregnant women and children have ph,..sei in older children

as allowed by OBRA-86. Twenty-five of these states provide

continuous eligibility to pregnant women regardless of fluctuations

in their income. Finally, fifteen states provide Medicaid services

to women immediately upon a determination of pregnancy rather than

waiting for the normal eligibility process to be completed.

Let me assure you at this point that state and local efCorts to

combat infant mortality go beyond handing out Medicaid cards.

Outreach programs are essential because access to appropriate care

is still a problem even when financing is available. States have

worked aggressively and innovatively in creating necessary outreach

programs.

Allow me this opportunity to describe the critical situation in

Mississippi and how we have moved to combat the problem. Until

1985, Mississippi consistently suffered the highest infant mortality

rate of any state in the nation. In 1976, Mississippi's infant

mortality rate was 42 percent higher than the national average.

Since 1985, Mississippi has moved from 50th in the nation to 47th.

The infant mortality rate has been reduced from 21.6 deaths per

1,000 live births in 1976 to 12.3 deaths per 1,000 live births in

1986.

By all calculations, these are steps in the rigtt direction.

And what they measure is the saving of lives, the prevention of

disabilities, and the unlimited possibilities that are open to

babies born healthy.

We have moved ahead by making the best use possible of the

Medicaid Program. First, we expanded our Medicaid coverage to

include the married poor, before it became a federal mandate. Then,

12
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we broadened our standard of need for eligibility to 50 percent of

the poverty level. Under the OBRA-86 option, we were among the very

first stater to move eligibility standards to la percent of poverty.

These combined efforts are expected to provide coverage for at

least 7,000 more pregnant: women and 46,000 more children when fully

implemented. Our state le:Aslature is currently considering taking

advantage of the most recent Medicaid expansion for pregnant women

and infants to 135% of the poverty level and implementing case

management services for high risk Medicaid maternity patients.

In addition to NedicaiS expansion, we have instituted other

creative means of stretching our limited resources.

Mississippi is fortunate to have a statewide system of public

health departmen.s, with services provided in every county. More

than 40% of the 'regnant wcmen in the state (17,000) are served in

this system. In recent years, the state legislature has consistectly

increased funding for the health depa--ment for its maternity

program, not only to p-"vide prenatal care but to engage the

services of physicians in private practice to ensure continuity of

care when time for delivery arrives.

In addition, Mississippi prudently uses other federal monies

targeted for pregnant wome.i and children.

The MCH Block Grant, through which Mississippi receives $7

million, enables the health department to provide prenatal care and

delivery services to low ir.come women.

The 147.0 program in Mississippi serves the highest percentage of

persons eligible for WIC in tho region. The number of infants

served is equivalent tc 6O% of all live births in the state.

With $3 million in family planning funds, Mississippi provides

services to 100,000 women in the state, one-third of whom are 20

Years of age or younger.

A SPRANS (special project of regional and national signif4 -ante)

grant from the Public Health Service some five years ago permitted

the hiring of a perinatal outreach nurse to receive referral calls

to the state operated hotline from women experiencing problems with

Access to medical care. Significant statewide promotion through

posters, flye:s, and television and radio spots let providers and

consumers know of the availability of the toll tree number for this

purpose. It continues to be funded through a Post-neonatal Death

Impact Project SPRANS grant. Case studies of these calls are

reviewed every two weeks by a Medical Access Task Force and have



118

become the basis for legislative and public policy action to close

gaps in the System.

Mississippians are proud of our state's improvement in infant

mortality. However, we cannot afford to relax our efforts since we

still have a long way to go. In 1986, of 41,868 births in

Mississippi, 342 women still receive no prenatal care at all, and an

additional 9,600 women receive no care until after the first

trimester of pregnancy. Furthermore, the infant mortality rate for

non-whites is still almost twice the rate for whites, and the

percentage of births which are low birth weight remains relatively

unchanged. Continued support of cost-effective services to prevent

unplanned pregnancies, especially to teenagers, and to ensure that

children are born healthy and nourished properly is essential to the

future of our state.

Despite Mississippi's efforts, there is no doubt that more can

be done. The NGA believes that states should be given the option to

provide Medicaid services to an children under the age of 18 whose

family income is at or below the federal poverty level.

We believe strongly that Congress should continue its efforts to

use Medicaid to finance efforts to decrease infant mortality and

improve the health of all low-income and disadvantaged children. We

have strongly supported this committee's efforts to make Medicaid

funds available and to grant states the flexibility to tailor

Medicaid programs to each states specific needs. Further expansion

of the options already in place will further promote state efforts

on behalf of pregnant women and children.

Thank you for giving me the opportunity to testify before you

today. I would be happy to answer any questions you might have
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STATEMENT OF U. S. SENATOR SPAK,MATSUNAGA
BEFORE THE HEARING ON CHILDREN'S HEALTH CARE

Senate Finance Committee
SD-215 Dirksen Senate Office Building

Washington, D. C.
Wednesday, March 23, 1988 - 10:00 a.m.

Mr. Chairman, at the outset, I would like to express my
appreciation to you for holding these series of hearings on
children's health care issues -- a vital, but often-ignored
area of concern. I would also like to take this opportunity
to commend the Chairman for his leadership in establishing the
National Commission on Children which will hold public
hearings and make recommendations to Congress on how to
proteci and enhance the physical, mental, and emotional
well-being of children and youth.

As a cosponsor of the bill introduced by Senator
John Chafee, S. 1537, which aims to reduce the immense
financial burdens on families with children who have a
catastrophic illness, I look forward reviewing the testimony
of the witnesses before us today.

Mr. Chairman, my state of Hawaii, while idyllic in
climate and natural surroundings, also faces problems in
children's health care. In Hawaii, the Kapiolani Medical
Center for Women and Children provides care for nearly all of
the newborns, infants, and children with catastrophic
illnesses in the state as well as from many of the Pacific
Island territories. Mr. Richard Davi, President of the
Kapiolani Medical Center informed me that during Fiscal Year
1987, 67 children under the age of one were discharged from
his facility with hospital bills in excess of $50,000. The
bills ranged from $50,000 to $400,000. Excluded from this
group were children who "lived" at the Medical Center
throughout the year. As you know, for long-term, ventilator-
dependent children, hospital bills for their years of care far
exceed $400,000. I need not tell everyone here that the
consequences for the families are devastating. My Chairman, I
request that these case studies be entered into the hearing
record.

4 #I
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Case 1: Baby Dawn

Baby Dawn was born severely premature at 24 weeks gestation. At

birth, she weighed approximately 605 grams which is 1 lb. 5-1/2 ozs. She

is the third child of a 33-year-old mother and 34-year-old father.

Shortly after birth, she was rushed up to the Neonatal Intensive Care

Unit where she has remained for the past six month:.

Prior to baby's birth, krs. Black began having complications and was

required to remain in bed until delivery. She was forced to quit her

job, and the family was required to make ends meet on Mr. Black's salary.

Mr. and Mrs. Black had hoped to purchase a home for their family.

Just prior to baby's birth, Mr. Black had begun arrangements to finalize

such a purchase. Unfortunately, they were unable to do so as it became

apparent that they could no longer afford to. Although this family

qualities for medical coverage under Mr. Black's policy, their current

medical expenses since Baby Dawn's birth are $275,000. Their share of

the expenses is $19,000. Doctors are unable to determine baby's length

of stay, and therefore, it is possible that the medical expenses may

double.

Due to the obvious financial strain and continued emotional

hardships, Mr. and Mrs. Black have grown apart from each other. The

birth of Baby Dawn has compromised this family's ability to function as a

whole unit. Coping mechanisms have been severely compromised and parents

have found it increasingly difficult to communicate with each other, and

therefore, are unable to support each other.
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Case 2: Baby David

David was born prematurely on Lanai, but at two weeks of life was

admitted to our PICU for pneumonia, congestive heart failure, PDA and

prematurity. His young parents have three other children. The father

worksjeriodically for the pineapple industry, and mother is unemployed.

(roc4WA4)
They have been denied DSSH. David has been in our PICU since May 27 and

recently underwent cardiac surgery. His parents have an extremely

difficult time finding enough resources to'pay for plane fare to visit

David and so visit very infrequently. Each round trip is about $100 for

them. David's current stay is indeterminate due to the critical nature

of his illness. It is also anticipated that he will have ongoing repeat

hospitalizations. As of mid-August, his hospital bill was $169,000.

Case 3: Keoki

Keoki is an 8-month-old child who has spent most of his life at

Kapiolani Medical Center. He was an NICU patient for five months prior

to discharge to his home cn Molokai. After a very brief stay, he was

readmitted to PICU in May for severe bronchial pulmonary dysplasia and

respiratory, failure. His young mother has another child and is supported

OWOciineikv.#4)

by DSSH. However, DSSH will provide plane fare and accommodations at the

Ronald McDonald House only at the time of admission and discharge. Since

she is not employed, she finds it very difficult to gather funds to visit

Keoki. Each round trip and a few days at the Ronald McDonald House costs

her about $100. Keoki's stay at KMC will be indeterminate due to the

critical nature of his illness. It is also likely that Keoki may have

repeat hospitalizations once discharged. As of mid-August, his hospital

bills exceeded $125,000.
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PAUL W. NEWACHECK, M.P.P.

ASSISTANT ADJUNCT PROFESSOR

INSTITUTE FOR HEALTH POLICY STUDIES

UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA, SAN FRANCISCO

MARCH 23,1988

TESTIMONY

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, I am pleased to appear

before you today to discuss the health care needs of chronically ill and disabled

children. For the last five years I have been engaged in research concerning

trends in the size of this population, their use of health care services, and

expenditures for services. Much of my testimony this morning draws upon that

work.

Few children in the U.S. experience lasting or major illnesses during

childhood. The vast majonty enjoy a healthy childhood; the bulk of health

services provided to them is for preventive care and routine treatment of minor

acute conditions. Expenditures for health care are consequently minimal for

most children. Indeed, annual health care expenditures for children average

less than half of those for working age adults and are only about one-fifth of those

for the elderly.

Averages can mask substantial differences among individuals, however,

and there exists enormous variation in child health care utilization and

expenditures. A relatively small proportion of children accounts for a large share

of total health care expenditures. For example, nearly one-fourth of all children

less than 18 years old do not see a physician dunng the course of a year, yet the 10

percent of children with the highest use levels account for nearly one-half of all

physician services provided to children Similar patterns of disproportionate use

exist for most other major health care services, including hospital care and

services provided by allied health professionals. Without adequate insurance or
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other financial means, meeting expenses for these services can impose
tremendous financial burdens on families of sick children.

.Although only about 1 in 20 children is hospitalized each year, most

children with high health care expenditures have spent some time in the

hospital. About two-thirds of children with hospital episodes are treated for acute

health problems. Once treated, they generally experience minimal need for

ongoing expensive medical care services. The remaining children are

hospitalized for chronic health problems and differ from acutely ill children in

that their needs for medical services usually extend well beyond a single

hospitalization. For example, a child with a severe and degenerative chronic

illness such as cystic fibrosis may be hospitalized several times over a shortened

but indefinite lifespan.

Prevalence of Chronic Illness

Although there is no universally accepted definition of chronic illness, most

experts agree that a chronic condition is one that extends over a long time period.

Chronic illness can affect a child's ability to function in age and developmentally

appropriate roles. Among children there is wide variation in the prevalence,

severity, duration and age of onset of chronic conditions.

Using the National Center for Health Statistics' convention of defining

conditions as chronic if they have been present more than three months, or

conditions that ordinarily have a duration of more than three months such as

arthritis or diabetes, approximately 30 percent of all children under age 18 are

affected by chronic physical or mental conditions. Data from the National Health

Interview Survey suggest that only a small proportion of these children are so

severely affected as to need prolonged and expensive treatment. In fact five of

every six children with chronic conditions experience no limitations in their

usual activities. A substantial proportion of these mild chronic conditions such

as allergies, skin problems, and minor respiratory diseases are outgrown as

children mature.

The remaining chronically ill children are of much greater concern from a

health viewpoint. The children, who number 3.3 million and account for 5

percent of the population under 18, suffer some degree of disability because of

their chronic illness. About 30 percent of the children in this group, or slightly
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less than 1 million, are limited in their ability to participate in minor activities,

such as sports and recreational pursuits. Another 2 million children are more

severely limited by chronic illness and are restricted in the kind or amount of

their major activities such as school for school-age children and play for
preschoolage children. At the most severe end of the spectrum are children who

are unable to engage in any major childhood activities. Nationwide,

approximately 400,000 children, including about 100,000 residing in institutions,

fit into this category. Also within this category are several thousand children who

are dependent on some form of life sustaining technology.

Disabled children are afflicted by a variety of chronic conditions. Mental

retardation and asthma are the most common causes of disability for children,

but learning disabilities, orthopedic impairments, and vision, hearing and speech

problems are also common among disabled children residing in the community.

While much less is known about disabled children residing in institutional

settings, it appears that most suffer from multiple physical and mental
disabilities.

Health Care Utilization by Disabled Children

Children with chronic conditions severe en .gh to result in disability

experience medical and social service heeds greater than those of other children.

The needs of individual children vary greatly depending on diagnosis and severity

but in almost all cases they include basic ambulatory and hospital care and case

management services. In addition, with more severe disabilities children may

require physical and other therapies, mental health services, durable medical

equipment and appliances, and home health care.

Most children with disabling chronic illnesses use health services on an

intermittent basis, often following acute flare-ups of their chronic conditions, and

they use fewer services during periods of remission. On the other hand, disabled

children who are consistently high users of medical and social services are much

more likely to require care in an institutional setting. Unfortunately, little is

known about patterns of service use for institutionalized children since they are

usually excluded from national health surveys. Similarly, data is lacking on the

use of highly specialized equipment such as dialysis machines and respiratory

ventilators required by severely disabled children in the home setting. Tne
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problem is that what is known about use patterns of disabled children comes from

national surveys designed to measure service use for the population as a whole

and not the special needs of chronically ill children. As e result, existing

estimates greatly understate actual use of medical and social services by disabled

children.

The limited national data that are available show large differences in use of

health care services by disabled and nondisabled children. According to the

National Health Interview Survey, disabled c. .ildren are three times more likely

to be hospitalized as nondisabled children. Once admitted they stay twice as long

as nondisabled hospitalized children. The result is that the 5 percent of children

with disabling chronic conditions account for 31 percent of all hospital days for the

noninstitutionalized population under age 18. The most severely disabled

children, those unable to attend school or engage in ordinary play, spend an

average of 40 times as many days in the hospital each year as their nondisabled

counterparts.

Professional services are also used disproportionately by disabled children.

Disabled children under 18 have an average of 11 physician contacts annually,

compared to an average of less than 4 for other children. Data from other

national surveys indicate use of nonphysician professional services, such as those

provided by physical therapists, nurses, psychologists and others, is nearly six

times greater for disabled children. Disabled children are reported to use twice

the number of prescribed medications as other children and ere at least twice as

likely to make use of vision aids and hearing devices, orthopedic appliances, and

medical transportation services.

Overall, disabled children use at least twice as many health services as

nondisabled children. For inpatient hospital services and for services provided by

nonphysician professionals the differences are much greater. Were data

available on other health related items used principally by disabled children such

as durable medical equipment, home renovation, expendable medical supplies

and institutional care, the differences in resource use would appear much more

aramatic.

The cost of this care is substantial, and most families of disabled children

can expect to face recurring expenditures year after year. Unfortunately, no

current data are available to accurately estimate the financial burden of disabling

86-837 0 - 88 - 5
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chronic illness. Data collected in the 1980 National Medical Care Utilization and

Expenditure Survey indicate that total nondental medical charges for

noninstitutionalized disabled children under 21 years old were nearly three times

higher than those for nondisabled children. In 1986 dollars this translates to an

average of $1,242 per disabled child and $430 for each nondisabled child. However,

because many services used principally by disabled chidlren were not included in

the survey, the true financial burden, both in relative and absolute terms, is much

greator. Results from this same survey also indicate that expenditures were

unevenly distributed among disabled children with a small proportion accounting

for a large share of total expenditures. Indeed, when ranked according to

expenditures, the upper 10 percent of disabled children--those with charges

exceeding $3,000 in 1986 dollars--accounted for 65 percent of all charges for the

disabled population. Hence, a small segment of the disabled population,

principally those who have been hospitalized, accumulateb'very high charges,

while most disabled children accumulate comparatively modest bills, primarily

for ambulatory care services.

Paying for Health Care Services

Families of disabled children rely or. a variety of sources for covering their

medical care bills. On average, families of disabled children pay about one-fifth of

their children's medical care bills directly out-of-pocket. The remaining expenses

are met through a variety of third parties. Six of every seven disabled children

have some form of private or public insurance coverage. For most disabled

children, private health insurance is the primary source of payment for medical

care bills. Approximately 65 percent of disabled children have some fcrm of

private health insurance. For the most part this insurance is group coverage

obtained through parental employment. Individually purchased policies :over

few disabled children because these plans often contain restrictions on services

covered and frequently exclude coverage of preexisting conditions. In contrast,

group policies usually include more generous benefits and, if obtained through

employment, rarely contain exclusions for preexisting conditions.

Still, what services a child is entitled to and the share of the bill met by the

insurer or employer varies en.irmously from plan to plan. Standard group

insurance usually provides adequate benefits for hospital care, physician services
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and other basic medical services. Yet some have raised concerns about the

adequacy of coverage for many home services and ancillary therapies that

disabled children may need.

In addition to limits on covered services, the degree to which families of

disabled children are protected against high out-of-pocket expenses will depend on

several other characteristics of their insurance including:

Deductibles: the amount the family pays before insurance

begins paying

Coinsurance: the share of charges paid by the family after

the deductible has been met

Maximum Benefit Levels: insurers may impose a dollar

ceiling on a per illness, per year, or lifetime basis

Limits on Out-ofPocket Liability: many insurers establish

a limit on family expenses after which the insurer usually

pays for benefits in full.

Overall, private health insurance appears to provide adequate financial

protection for families of disabled children whose needs are limited to basic

hospital and physician services. These services are fairly well-covered by most

private health insurance plans. However, for severely disabled children with

intensive service needs, especially for home care services, private health

insurance may not provide adequate financial protection and, consequently, may

limit access to needed services.

Because private health insurance is usually obtained by parents througd

the workplace, private health insurance is much more common among higher

income households. Disabled children living in families with incomes above the

poverty level are nearly four times more likely to be covered by private health

insurance than similar children in families with incomes below the poverty level.

Indeed, only one in every five disabled children from impoverished families is

covered by private health insurance.

Disabled children without private health insurance are sometimes eligible

for public insurance coverage. Approximately 24 percent of disabled children are

covered by some form of public coverage including Medicaid, Medicare,

CHAMPUS and other public sector programs. Four out of every five disabled
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children with public coverage are covered by Medicaid. Eligibility for this

program is generally connected to the Aid to Families with Dependent Children

and Supplemental Security Income programs. Financial eligibility thresholds

under these programs vary from state to state and many low income disabled

children are ineligible because their family incomes are slightly above the state

set limits. Survey data indicate that only 59 percent of disabled children living in

families below the poverty level are covered by Medicaid.

State Medicaid programs are required to provide a basic service package

that includes, among other services, hospital and physician care. However,

many ....ites impose limits on these basic services which can create severe

hardships for low income families. An additional problem for families with

Medicaid coverage is finding providers who will accept Medicaid's generally low

provider payment levels. While Medicaid is subject to many criticisms, one

important and major advantage of Medicaid to low income families is that

deductibles and copayments are very low or nonexistent in most states. Hence,

despite its drawbacks, Medicaid plays an important role in financing the health

care needs of many low income disabled children.

Many families can also turn to the state and federally funded programs for

Children with Special Health Care Needs (formerly known as the Crippled

Children Service programs) These programs provide case management and

other critical health services to eligible chronically Ill children. Each state sets its

own eligibility criteria, and there is tremendous venation in the types of children

eligible based on diagnosis and financial status as well as the services offered.

Because of state 'o-state vanability in eligibility critena, e disabled child may be

ineligible for Medicaid and CCS in one state but eligible for both programs in

another.

At any given point in time appinximately 86 percent of disabled children

have some type of private and/or public insurance coverage, but 14 percent, or

nearly one-half million disabled children, are without any corm of health

insurance. When viewed over the course of an entire year, up to one-fourth of all

disabled children may be without coverage at one time or another. Clearly, the

absence of coverage exposes families to tremendous financial risks and can pose

substantial barriers to obtaining needed services.

According to the National Health Interview Survey the primary reasons for

an absence of health insurance coverage are financial. Families of seven of every

133



129

ten uninsured disabled children said the main reason for 0161 lack of coverage

was that insurance is simply too expensive. The next leading reason cited was

loss of coverage attendant to loss of employment. Given these reasons for lack of

health insurance, it is not surprising that disabled children living in families

with incomes below the poverty level are twice as likely to be uninsured as

disabled children from more affluent families.

Conclusion

Chronic illness varies in its impact on children's health and functional

status. The result is that use of health care and expenditures vary greatly from

child to child. In some cases expenses are predictable, but more often they are

not. The available evidence suggests that families are unevenly exposed to

financial risks associated with chianic illness Higher income families tend to be

well insured and appear capable of meeting most health care expenses not

covered by insurance. Moderate and low income families are in a much different

position. They are much more likely to be uninsured or underinsured and have

less financial resources to draw upon in meeting health care bills not covered by

insurance. Working poor families may be the most financially vulnerable of all.

Without employer provided health insurance and with incomes above Medicaid

eligibility thresholds, these families can face tren -ndous difficulties in meeting

health care expenses for their disabled children.

Adequate health insurance coverage should be available to families of all

disabled children. The current patchwork of public and private programs' falls

short of reaching this ideal. Avenues toward achieving this goal include

expanding Medicaid coverage, increasing appropriations for the Maternal and

Child Health block grant, and encouraging employers to provide at least minimal

health insurance benefits to their employees and dependents. Were resources

available, perhaps the most desirable approach to meeting the needs of this

population would be to establish a nat;onal catastrophic health insurance

program for disabled children. Doing so would greatly diminish existing

inequities and could ensure that all disabled children receive adequate and

appropriate care.
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Mr. Chairman. Members of the Committee. I am Douglas Peters, Senior Vice President

of the Blue Gross .nd Blue Shield Association. We appreciate this opportunity to offer

our perspective or, some of the issues related to heal insurance coverage for children.

As the largest health benefits system in the country. covering nearly 80 million

Americans in our private business, we are deeply committed to health benefits

protection for our nation's children.

We want to prt..ent two aspects of this issue as you begin your deliberations:

o First, a review of what Blue Cross and Blue Shield Plans are doing to extend health

coverage to children, including some of the innovative new programs that our Plans

have developed for children;

o Second, some recommendations for action. While insurers are actively engaged in

increasing health coverage of children, the private sector alone cannot overcome

all financial barriers to health insurance coverage. The scope of this problem

Indicates that improved health coverage for children requires a joint private-public

effort.

BlueStostaatillueShieldLinerts
Our 77 member Blue Cross and Blue Shield Plans across the country have long been

known as providers of comprehensive health benefits. Our Plans cover over 16 million

ramifies, including some 21 million children, usually through employment-based benefit

programs.
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We believe that your deliberations call for an understanding of four key areas in our

health coverage for children:

o Coverage of Ni Idren as dependents;

o Benefits offered:

o Cost-sharing requirements; and

o Special programs available for children and families.

The following sections provide information on what Blue Cross and Blue Shield Plans are

doing in each of those areas.

Coverage of Children as Dependents. Blue Cross and Blue Shield Plans cover over 21

million children. Typically, newborn children are covered at birth and are added to the

policy regardless of the child's medical condition. Even policies that do not include

dependent coverage typically provide coverage for the newborn child for a specified

period (usually 30 days), during which family coverage can be purchased.

One of the key problems that we see in the benefits market affecting children today is

the lack of dependent coverage, with an employer contribution, through the

employment group. Employers a ay make contributions toward their employees' health

insurance coverage, but contributions are less likely for dependent coverage.

Unfortunately, we do not have comprehensive data on many of the questions you may

hive about marketplace practices in each of our Plan areas. However, a recent survey

of our small group market those with 25 or fewer employees does provide some

spe:ific information on practices by small employers, includtne the extent of dependent

coverage. Fifty-one Plans, or two-thirds of the Blue Cross and Blue Shield

organizations responded to this survey.

According to the survey, over two-thirds of the respondents estimated that small

employers cover over 80 percent of the cost of employee coverage. Howter, nearly 50

percent of small group employers do not contribute, a.t ajj, to dependent cove: age.

The high cost of dependent coverage was the major reason given for the lack of

contributions by small employers fot this coverage. In reviewing the data from this
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survey which we will refer to several times throughout our testimony it is

important to note that large employers generally offer more comprehensive benefits

than smaller employers.

Benefits. Benefit packages for individuals and families covered by Blue Cross and Blue

Shield Plans tend to vary according to the number of employees in the group. Large

employment groups generally tailor the benefits that are offered to their employees,

while smaller groups generally choose from among a number of alternative coverage

packages. In general, the typical product for an employment-based group covers a

comprehensive range of services Including: inpatient and outpatient hospital, physician

surgical/medical, outpatient diagnostic, outpatient therapies, psychiatric ca-e,

emergency care, maternity care, and home care. Some of the most commonly offered

and purchased optional benefits include prescription drugs, dental care and hospice care.

With regard to pre-natal and well baby care, seventy percent of our Plans report that

the coverage most commonly purchased by small groups includes coverage for routine

pre-natal care. Over one third report well-baby care being covered in the most

frequently purchased coverage. Such coverage is more likely J be provided by large

employers, who tend to offer more comprehensive benefits to their employees.

In reviewing the benefits offered ty Blue Cross and Blue Shield Plans, it is worth noting

a relatively new program individual case management used by many of our Plans

that can result in children and others receiving special benefits that may not be covered

under their policy. Individual case management is an organized effort to: identify

patients who have the potential to be high cost, long stay ana/or complicated cases;

locate and make available to the patient medic. appropriate settings; and manage

their health care benefits as cost effectively as possible. This may include providing

benefits when necessary that are not covered under the terms of the contract. For

example, if a child's coverage did not include home care services, but the case manager

recommended home care as an alternative to costly hospitalization, those services

could be covered under the policy.

These programs are increasingly being incorporated by Blue Cross and Blue Shield Plans

as a means of stretching coverage and assuring care in the most appropriate and
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cost-effective setting for those with long-term, and often catastrophic, health

problems. To date, 70 percent of our Plans have developed case management programs

as part of their managed care products.

Cost Sharing. As with benefit coverage, cost-sharing requirements generally are

tailored to meet the needs of larger employee groups. Small groups generally choose

from cost sharing alternatives which include options for deductibles, out-of-pocket

maximums, and lifetime limits on benefit payments.

A deductible is the amount that individuals must pay each year for covered benefits

before payment under the policy begins. For the most commonly purchased small group

offerings, deductibles for single coverage tend to be less than 5200 (62 percent of

Plans), while deductibles for family coverage range from zero to 51,000.

The maximum annual out-of-pocket liabiiity for deductibles and coinsurance is

generally set at $1,00C or less for individuals for our small groups. Once an individual

spends that amount on deductibles and coinsurance for covered benefits, the insurer

begins paying for 100 percent of covered benefits. Maximum out-of-pocket liability for

families is generally two times the amount for individuals.

The lifetime maximum defines the extent of an insurer's total benefit payment for an

individua: cm family. Some small group products include no such lifetime maximums In

other words, the policy will pay unlimited benefits. More commonly, these products

include a maximum of one million dollars or more. Few individuals or families ever

meet this lifetime maximum.

BSBC Special Products for Children. In addition to our regular products, many Blue

Cross and Blue Shield Plans have developed innovative products especially designed for

children who for finan.-ial reasons lack access to important preventive and primary care

health services.

1) Children in Low Income Families. In 1985, Blue Cross of Western Pennsylvania and

Pennsylvania Blue Shield, in recognition of the number of unemployed and marginally

employed people in the state, created the Caring Program for Children.
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The Caring Program offers primary health care coverage to children who are not

eligible for Medicaid but whose parents cannot afford health insurance. Since its

inception, nearly 8,000 children have received primary preventive and emergency health

care service coverage at no cost to their families. Benefits include full coverage for

emergency outpatient and medical care, minor surgery and diagnostic tests, outpatient

surgery, emergency accident care, pediatric preventative health maintenance, and

unlimited medically necessary physician office visits and diagnostic tests.

Through contributions of ;13 a month, foundations, businesses, unions, individuals, and

civic and religious organizations are able to sponsor children regardless of their medical

condition. Blue Cross of Western Pennsylvania (11111111111111.1111111101111111 matches

every contribution, dollar for dollar, thus enrolling two children for every one sponsored
has its

by a public contribution. The Plan1further expressed commitment to these

children by subsidizing the administrative costs of the program so that nearly every

dollar contributed goes directly towards providing health coverage to a needy child.

A number of other Blue Cross and Blue Shield Plans also have developed similar

programs including Plans in Missouri, Maryland, Alabama, and North Carolina.

2) Pre-Natal Care. In an effort to reduce infant mortality and morbidity rates, Blue

Cross and Blue Shield Plans recently joined forces with the March of Dimes and radio

and television companies to develop such comprehensive programs as "Beautiful Babies"

sponsored by Blue Cross and Blues Shield of the National Capital Area and "Baby Your

Baby" sponsored by Blue Cross and Blue Shield of Utah. These programs rely on massive

public information and awareness campaigns to educate the public on the importance of

pre-natal care and to encourage expectant mothers to visit their doctors early in their

pregnancies. One of the most important intended outcomes of the program is to

identify high risk pregnancies as soon as possible.

One important component of these programs is the use of valuable coupon incentive

booklets. These coupons are valid only when women visit their health care providers

The booklets Include hundreds of dollars worth of goods and services designed to provide

support during the woman's pregnancy and to improve her child's first year of life.

Coupon items include prenatal vitamins, baby formula, transportation to check-ups and
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maternity and children's clothes. Support services include: a telephone hotline: a

mother's network for support; and advice and access to smoking, alcohol and drug

treatment.

In its first year, Blue Cross and Blue Shield of the National Capital Area distributed

over 44,000 booklets, reaching two-thirds of all pregnant women in the Washington D.C.

area.

"Beautiful Babies" has more than succeeded in reaching its goals of increasing

awareness of the need for and providing incentives to obtain pre-natal care. Coverage

of this program by local radio and television stations has spurred local governments into

making free pre-natal care more accessible to low income women. Clinics are

reporting an increase in visits as well as a visible sue "f the coupon book.

This program, initially established as an 18-month project, has been renewed for 1988

with even more ambitious goals.

3) The Unemployed and Idardns,lly Employed: In a cooperative effort with the Kansas

Medical Society, the Kansas Hospital Association and other health care providers, Blue

Cross and Blue Shield of Kansas began a pilot program in January 1988 to provide health

benefits for the state's unemployed and marginally employed. This program is designed

to provide benefits to individuals and families who are low income and are not covered

by group insurance plans or by state or federal health care programs. Applicants must:

a) meet income eligibility limits of $8,000 per year for single persons or $15,000 for

families; b) not be employed full time; and c) be under age 65.

Monthly premiur s are based on subscriber age and tegin as low as $17.35 (single) and

$38.58 (family). Family coverage includes dependent children up to age 23.

Handicapped, unmarried dependent children are coverer u...tr "ge 23 if the child became

handicapped while enrolled. Area churches and philanthropic groups are being

encouraged to contribute toward the cost of the premiums for needy individuals and

families.

Covered benefits under this program include: inpatient and outpatient hospital services,

medical and surgical services, emergency care, maternity and newborn care under a
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family contract. rnd care for nervous and mental conditions. Debuctibles for a

12-month contract period are $1.000 for individual and $2,000 for families; however,

health care providers who participate in the program assume responsibility for half of

the deductible.

4) Temporary Coverage. Several Blue Cross and Blue Shield Plans have developed

short-term products for those who face temporary periods without health coverage

because of a job change, layoff, strike or other circumstance that might interrupt

coverage. For example. Blue Cross of Washington and Alaska offers short term

protection against costly medical bills at rates as low as $30 a month. There is no

deductible, and the program will pay 80 percent of the first $5,000 of covered expenses

up to a maximum of $250,000.

Coverage can be obtained for periods of 30, 60, 90, 120, or 180 days. Services include

inpatient hospital care, including intensive and coronary care, surgical care, outpatient

hospitgl services, emergency room treatment, emergency ambulance service and

physician services. This product also includes benefits for necessary medical supplies,

prosthetics, inpatient rehabilitative care and home health care.

RammiaendatianslarActha

We are proud of these efforts to extend coverage to children, and Blue Cross and Blue

Shield Plans will continue to do everything possible to extend coverage to children

and others who are currently without health coverage. However, our successes in

these areas are measured in the thousands of children for a problem that is faced by

millions. It is hard to imagine a national priority more imoortant than improving healtn

coverage for children, and we believe that reaching all children will require the type of

joint public-private effort that is the cornerstone of our health care system.

We believe that the report by the Congress of the United States, Office of Technology

Assessment, Healthy Children: Investing in the Future, provides an effective starting

point for discussion. The Blue Cross and Blue Shield Association recommends that the

Committee consider the options offered in the report with respect to improving

Medicaid coverage and equalizing tax treatment for health benefits expenses.

1 4 ..,i
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Medicaid Improvements. Congress already has started to provide states with the option

of expanding Medicaid assistance for low income pregnant women and their children.

We believe that the Congress should consider requiring the states to cover pregnant

women under Medicaid and to phase in coverage of children, starting with infants, up to

the poverty level, as suggested by a number of bills that are before this Committee. In

addition, for lower income workers, we belie ie that some form of Medicaid buy-in,

should be considered for employees and depzadents.

Equalizing Tax Treatment. Second, we believe that, in order to enhance coverage in

the private market, Congress should provide the same 100 percent tax deduction for

health benefit expenses for unincorporated businesses, sole proprietorships,

self-employed, and individuals as is permitted for corporations.

Catastrophic Mandates. We recognize the need for catastrophic coverage for children

and, as we noted earlier, Blue Cross and Blue Shield products are quite comprehensive

However, we are concerned that mandating inclusion of catastrophic benefits in all

health insurance products might result in erosion of employer financial support of

dependent coverage, which is the very problem that is of concern.

In summary, the Blue Cross and Blue Shield Association will continue to do everything possible

in the private sector to extend coverage to children, through our regular policies and new and

innovati' s programs for children. At the same time, we strongly support federal efforts to

expand benefits for those we cannot reach, and look forward to working with the Committee as

you begin to develop legislation.

0788M
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STATEMENT FOR FINANCE COMMITTEE HEARING ON CHILDREN'S HEALTH CARE
SENATOR JOHN D. ROCKEFELLER IV
March 23, 1988

This is not 3 cheerful subject. Something is very wrong

when a country as strong and wealthy as ours ranks 19th in infant

mortality -- out of the 20 most industrialized nations. This is

especially depressing when we recall that the Unite, States

ranked 6th in the mid-1950s.

We are slipping. A recent survey released by the federal

Department of Health and Human Services reported that efforts to

reduce the rate of infant deaths in America have stagnated. Some

of our country's largest cities have recently experienced sharp

increases in infant mortality. More low birth weight babies are

being born -- infants who are at the greatest risk of dying or

suffering lifelong disabilities. Twenty-four percent of all

mothers in this country did not receive prenatal care in the

critical first trimester of their pregnancy.

My state of West Virginia reflects these same depressing

trends. When I was Governor, I initiated a major campaign to

reduce teenage pregnancy and infant mortality. We were

tremendously proud of our progress. Unfortunately, over the past

several years, the progress seems to have halted. It is not.

difficult to explaia why. As GAO found out in a multi-state

study of maternal and child health, only about half cf poor
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pregnant women in West Virginia receive medical care and

attention during their pregnancy.

In my view, we can't allow these treads to continue. We not

only have a moral obligation to protect our children, we must

face up to the economic consequences of our current course. How

can we prosper and compete if wa squander so many of our children

-- children who, if brought into the world healthy and if cared

for when growing up, would fully contribute to America's future

and security.

Today, we begin the process of taking stock of the condition

of America's children and determining how to improve their health

and wellbeing. It is no mystery that funding is central to

turning these trends around. I believe we can obtain the support

of the American people to invest far more resources Ind attention

in our children. We certainly can't afford to continue

neglecting them.
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STATEMENT OF

DR. WILLIAM L. ROPER

ADMINISTRATOR

HEALTH CARE FINANCING ADMINISTRATION

MARCH 23, 1988

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committal:, I am Dr. William L.

Roper, Administrator of the Health Care Financing Administration

(HCFA).

I am pleased to be here this morning to discuss with you a

subject that as a pediatrician is near and dear to my heart --

health care for Children. Quality health care in the formative

years is important for proper growth and development which are so

crucial for getting a good start in life.

I am aware of the Chairman's. recent initiative to establish a

National Commission on Children and his interest in addressing

the problems of children's access to health care. I would note

that other members of this committee have sponsored legislation

relating to various aspects of children's health care.

As Administrator of he Health Care Financing Administration, I

oversee the Medicaid and Medicare programs which pay for health

care for approximately 11 million c. ildren in our nation. The

Medicaid program is the primary source of health care for the

most vulnerable of our children -- thoce who are poor and

disabled.

I can report to you this morning that the Medicaid program is

serving the needs of all of its recipient:, in essential and

innovative ways.

14L
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For r. good part of its history the Medicaid program :law linked to

the receipt of welfare benefits. Recant Congressional action has

removed that lank for some croups of recipients. States now have

the option of providing Medicaid coverage for pregnant women and

for certain children who are not AFDC eligible because their

income exceeds the States standard. These new options extend the

possibility of Medicaid to many above the poverty line.

Because Medicaid is a State-operated program, the real story is

how States in the face of new diseases, complex care needs, and

fiscal problems are meeting the challenge of caring for low-

income children.

Increasingly, State Medicaid agencies, Maternal i Child Health

agencies, Women, Infants, and Children Supplemental Nutrition

(WIC) programs, health departments and local health clinics are

sharing fiscal and personnel resources to enhance their efforts

and expenditures. /nterprogram coordination works especially

well for the provision of comprehensive, case-managed care to

special populations such as disabled children and high risk

pregnant women.

We, at HCFA, are sncouresling States to increase their cooperative

efforts. We created a Maternal and Child Health Technical

Assistance Croup -- made vp, of Medicaid and Maternal and Child

Health directors -- which meets periodically to foster

cooperation between the two programs. Besides lust waxing good

sense, improved cooperation lards to improved health care for

Medicaid recipients. Together th the recent expansion in

eligibility, this cooperation rabies crate Medicaid aqsacies to

serve more people more offc.lcively.

Pregnant Women and Children

Today, perhaps mere than ever before, we realize that a health

14
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start in life requires good prenatal care. Poor prenatal care,

and prenatal care begun late in the pregnancy, have been

correlated with by birthweight babies who are more likely to

have significant health problems and are in greater jeopardy of

dying. Therefore, marly access to quality prenatal care is a

critical issue.

States have made major progress toward improved access to

prenatal care by streamlining the Medicaid application process

and expanding coverage of vomen in poverty. Twenty States are

covering pregnant women up to 100 percent of the federal poverty

line. Another twenty-three States are considering this optional

coverage category -- that would bring us ip to 43 States

providing coverage to women with incomes at or near $11,650 in a

family of four.

Several States are considering the new option provided by the

Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1987, which allows States to

cover women up to 185 percent of poverty, or 521,500 for a family

of four. As many as seven States may select this option in the

coming year.

Quicker access to prenatal care is being achieved through States'

adoption of presumptive eligibility, policy which allows a

pregnant woman who appears to meet Medicaid eligibility

requirements to be covered from the moment she walks into an

approved provider's office seeking care. Under this coverage

option, the State guarantees approved providers that it will

cover those expenses even if the woman is determined ineligible

after the formal Medicaid application process. Twelve States

have adopted this coverage option, and we expect more will once

they hrve developed State policy to approve providers.

The presumptive eligibility option should begin to address the

problems of inadequate access to early prenatal care. Assuring
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that bills will be paid for initial visits reduces the woman's

and the provider's uncertainty over payment and increases the

likelihood that the woman will seek care and that the doctor will

continue to provide care.

Some States have initiated other programs to simplify the

Medicaid application process. Several State agencies have placed

Medicaid eligibility workers at major hospitals, clinics, and

large providers' offices to complete the Medicaid applications on

site when the woman comes in for care. Seventeen States have

dropped the assets test for pregnant women. Eliminating this

test considerably speeds up processing of the Medicaid

application because investigating the assets statement is a

lengthy process.

Improvements in prenatal care have been accompanied by expanded

Medicaid eligibility for children in poverty. Eleven States have

opted to cover children through age 2 in families with incomes up

to the poverty line.

An estimated 650,000 additional low-income women and children

will be covered by Medicaid at the end of Fiscal Year 1989, and

we will he spending approximately $255 million more in Federal

dollars as a result of these coverage expansions.

In addition to expanded eligibility, many States have developed

comprehensive prenatal care programs for high risk pregnant

women. Anong the innovative programs developed is one in South

Carolina which channels these women through a special program

providing a full range of prenatal and intra-partum care as well

as ancillary services such as social work assessment, nutritional

evaluations, and health education. This program is estimated to

realize $3.1 million savings through reduced neonatal care and

reduced institutionalization of children.

14,3
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LARLY AND PERIODIC SCREENING. DIAGNOSIS AND TREATMENT (EPSDT1

Although recent Medicaid expansions have received a good deal of

Congressional attention ve should also give credit to the Early

and Periodic ' ening, Diagnosis and Treatment program.

This mandatory program, known as ZPSOT, provides health screening

and treatment to Medicaid recipients under age 21. The basic

EPSDT screening and treatment services include: physical

examination, developmental assessment, immunisations, nutritional

assessment, vision and hearing tests, and some dental services.

The required services of this program are augmented with

additional child health services by 24 States. For example

through EPSDT, States can provide pre-pregnancy care and

counseling to teenagers or target a specific package of prenatal

services to pregnant teens. States may also offer broader

services to EPSDT recipients than are otherwise offered under the

Medicaid State plan.

Approximately 3 million Medicaid - eligible children received

initial or periodic exams in Fiscal Year 1987. EPSDT provides an

important access point into the health care system for many

children. I am pleased to note that the American Academy of

Pediatrics has assembled a resource handbook to encourage

pediatrician support for the EPSDT program and to promote

participation in the program.

Disabled Children

Another important responsibility of the Medicaid program is

serving the nearly 300,000 children who meet the Supplemental

Security Income (SSI) program's definition of disabled. Included

in this group are children who suffer from AIDS; we estimate that

90 percent of these children receive Medicaid assistance.
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Disabled children receive all of the basic Medicaid services but

because of their special health care needs many receive

additional support services in order to prevent

institutionalisation.

In 1981 and 2982, Congress passed legislation authorising wa:mers

and a State plan option, both of which permit States to pay for

sedicel care administered to children in the home if home-care is

less expansive than institutional care. These programs permits

States to provide Medicaid to disabled children whose family

income exceeds the SSI limits. There are 117 active waiver

progress in 46 States, many of which serve children, and 13

States have adopted the State plan option.

Waiver programs have produced the most innovative approaches to

providing for the special needs of the disabled and the complex

needs of.technology-dependent children. While there are many

waiver programs worthy of note, I would like to describe two that

have received the acclaim of parents and private insurers.

New Mexico Medically Fragile Children's Program

In New Mexico, children who are both chronically ill and

d'velopmentally disabled receive in-home care through the

Medically Fragile Children's Program. This program, administered

by the Coordinated Community In-Home Care Program within New

Mexico's Department of Human Services and funded by Medicaid,

offers a ft.:1.? range of medical and remedial services including

case management, private duty nursing, homemaker/personal care

and in-home respite, and home modifications. Thirty-seven

children were served in 1987 and as many as 67 children may be

served Ly 1990.

An independent evaluation of the program conducted by

SysteMetrics found it to be highly successful because it is a
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consumer-driven program, empi.asizes case management, and in cost-

effectie. The average cost per recipient in 1987 was $21,832

which represents about 66 percent of the average cost of serving

such an individual In an intermediate care facility for the

mentally retarded (ICF/MR). In addition to savings, the

Systehetrics report revealed a high degree of parent satisfaction

with the program.

Maryland Model Waiver for Ventilator-Dependent Children

Another waiver success story is the Maryland Model Waiver for

Ventilator-Dependent Children. This Medicaid-funded program

administered by the Coordinating Center for Home and Community

Care, a nonprofit corporation, serves about 50 ventilator-

dependent children in their homes and realizes a 50 percent cost

savings. Since its inception in 1983 under a Maternal and Child

Health special project grant, it has saved $3.2 million. Its

success has led other third-party payers in Maryland, including

the Blue Cross-Blue Shield Federal Employee Program, to hire the

Coordinating Center for Home and Community Care to manage their

technology-dependent beneficiaries. These private insurers hav

realized a 25 percent savings.

So in addition to saving tax dollars and improving care, some

Medicaid waiver programs are so successful At saving money that

they are being replicated by private health insurers.

END STAGE RENAL DISEASE (ESRD)

Another group of disabled children served through Federal dollars

are those with end stage renal disease (ESRD) who qualify for

Medicare coverage. To be eligible for Medicare ESRD benefits, a

physician must certify that an individual requires dialysis or a

kidney transplant in order to maintain life.
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At the end of February of this year, nearly 2,000 children under

aga 19 were included in the Medicare ESRD dialysis population and

156 children received kidney transplants.

Medicare pays 80 percent of their outpatient services including

outpatient dialysis, home dialysis equipment and supplies,

physician payments, and self- dialysis training. Also covered are

kidney transplant surgeries and costs associated with obtaining

the donor kidney.

Departmental Studies on Improved Health Care

While we are proud of Medicaids success at meeting the health

care challenges of disabled children, we recognize that this is a

continuing challenge. Therefore, the Department has established

several working groups to explore policy and program directives

to specialized populations.

We have a Low Birthweight rrevention group jointly chaired by the

Directors of the Health Resources and Services Administration

(HRSA), Maternal and Child Health Division, and the National

Institute on Child Health and Human Development. HCFA

participates in this group which is examining problems associated

with pregnancies resulting in low birthweight babies and policies

to improve our programs and decrease low birthweight outcomes in

the future.

The Department's AIDS Taskforce is examining how to address the

s'Acial needs of HIV-positive children. Of special concern are

children abandoned in hospitals who require temporary or

permanent living arrangements. We are examining how they cdn be

assisted by kederal foster care and adoption assistance programs.
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The Secretary also named a Working Group to examine a variety of

cost-effective policy options to enhance the independence and

productivity of developmentally disabled and mentally retarded

persons and to increase opportunities for their integration into

the community. The Working Grdup's draft proposals are being

reviewed by various Department components.

Another area we are studying is services to technology-dependent

children. The Task Force on Technology-Dependent Children was

mandated to identify barriers that prevent home or community-

based care for technology-dependent children and to recommend

changes in providing and financing home-care. The Task Force is

scheduled to report to the Secretary and Congress simultaneously.

It is my understanding that tae task force is preparing its final

report and is expected to deliver it early next month.

Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to report that HCFA in partnership

with State Medicaid agencies, Maternal and Child Health

providers, and State public health officials -- is working

effectively and innovatively to provide quality health care for

millions of children in this country. The majority of States are

expanding eligibility standards in order to cover more low-income

women and children; expanding improved, cost-effective home care

to many disabled children; and working to motivate providers to

serve more Medicaid patients.

The aggressive, innovative approaches States are taking toward

their responsibilities for children's health care demonstrates

the kind of commitment we in the Medicaid program have to this

critical sector of our society -- our children.

Thank you very much. I will be happy to answer any questions that

you may have.

1 5 Lo)
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TESTIMONY OF JUDITH L. WAGNER

OFFICE OF TECHNOLOGY ASSESSMENT

U.S. CONGRESS

on

Issues in Aealth Care for Children

March 23, 1988

I am pleased to appear today to discuss children's health care issues.

I am Judith Wagner, a Senior Associate in the Health Program of the Office of

Technology Assessment (OTA) and project director of a recently completed OTA

assessment of children's health.

Olt was requested by the House Committee on Energy and Commerce and its

Subcommittee on Health and the Environment and by the Senate Committee on

Labor and Human Resources to examine several important issues in children's

health. OTA was asked to examine the effectiveness and costs of selected

strategies for promoting and maintaining the health of children and to

identify strategies whose implementation could substantially improve

children's health or lower health care costs. The Committees also wanted to

know why the infant mortality rate in the United States does not appear to be

declining as fast as it has in the past and whether children have access to

the health care they need. As you know, your Committee independently

requested OT to study a new medical technology called tocodynamometry that is

used for Lanitoring pregnant women at high risk for preterm delivery.

Last month, .... released its report entitled Healthy Children:

Investing in the Future, which addresses all of the questions raised by the

requesting Committees and presents options for Congress to consider in

developing Federal policy. A separate Technical Memorandum published in May

1987 Technology-Dependent Children: Hospital vs Home Care. examined the

issues in financing and delivering appropriate health care services to

children whose lives depend upon the continual application of sophisticated

and costly medical devices and skilled nursing care.

My testimony draws from both of these OTA documents. I would like to

focus on three issues addressed in the documents, but I would be happy to
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answer any questions you might have on the other issues we addressed. The

three issues are:

-- the cost-effectiveness of expanding poor women's access to
prenatal care;

-- young children's needs for improved access to primary care and
well-child care;

-- problems in financing care for technology-dependent children.

The Cost-Effectiveness of Expanding Access to Prenatal Care for Poor Women

The high U.S. infant mortality rate in the United States is due in large

measure to the high incidence of low birthweight births (defined as births

under 5 lbs., 8 oz.). In 1980, low birthweight infants represented less than

7 percent of all live births reported in the United States but accounted for

60 percent of all infant deaths. Once birthweights are taken into account,

U.S. infant mortality rates are comparable to, or even lower than, rates in

other countries with much lower overall infant mortality rates.

OTA assessed the evidence on the effectiveness of early or enriched

prenatal care on low birthweight and infant mortality. Despite serious

shortcomings in the design of most studies of prenatal care effectiveness, the

weight of the evidence from more than 55 studies indicates that low

birthweight and infant mortality can be improved with earlier or more

comprehensive care, especially in high-risk groups such as adolescents and

poor women. Although the evidence c'.early supports the effectiveness of

prenatal care, the evidence is not strong enough to estimate with any

confidence the size of the effect that can be expected from a given increase

in the quantity or quality of prenatal care received by any segment of the

population.

If prenatal care can improve birth outcomes, the logical ne:,:t question

is whether earlier of more frequent care is worth its costs. OTA estimated

that for every low birthweight birth prevented, the U.S. health care system

saves roughly between $14,000 and $30,000 in the cost of newborn

hospitalizations, rehospitalizations in the first year )f life, and long-term

health care for illnesses and disabilities associated with low birthweight.

OTA found that for every woman who receives earlier (i.e., first-trimester)

prenatal care as a result of a program that encourages access, the extra costs
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of providing that earlier care would most likely be exceeoad by the expected

savings from the reduction in the ra_e of low birthweight. Of course, early

prenatal (-ire can also be expected to prevent some infant death: ;though the

number cannot be predicted with certainty), Thus, increasing the use of early

prenatal care is not only cost-effective, it is cast-saving to the U.S. health

care system.

OTA examined the net impact on national health care costs (net just

Medicaid costs) of one strategy to increase poor women's use of early prenatal

care:, adoption of universal eligibility for Medicaid of all pregnant women in

poverty. OTA estimated that about 18 percent of the 196,000 newly eligible

women (about 35,000 women) would shift from late or no prenatal care to first

trimester care. The extra prenatal care services received by these women

would be worth approximately $4 million nationally. We estimated that the

receipt of earlier care by these 35,000 women would have to p-event between

133 and 286 low birthweight births for the societal health care savings to

outweigh the prenatal care costs. If these women began with a low . irthweight

rate of 10.2 percent, that rate would have to decline by between 0.4 and 0.8

percentage points to a rate of between 9.4 and 9.8 percent for health care

costs to break even.

Is it reasonable to expect reductions of this magnitude in the low

birthweight rata among the women who take advantage of the expanded Medicaid

benefits? The evidence on tae impact of early prenatal care on birthweight

suggests that such reductions are quite feasible. The quantitative results of

several reasonably well-designed studies of the effect of early prenatal care

on birthweight showed effects that were at least ttece as great as those

required for the expansion of Medicaid eligibility to pay for itself in

reduced health care costs. In other words. encouraging DOQr woman to obtain

for the Nation.

Our analysis did not conclude that this strategy would produce net

savings to the Medicaid program Itself, because Medicaid would pay for

prenatal and maternity care that was formerly paid for by the poor women and

their families, by other State programs, or indirectly by private patients

through cross-subsidization for uncompensated care, but it would yield set

t.
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savings to the health care system as a whole. Opportunities for both

improving health status and reducing health care costs do not appear very

often.

Simply expanding eligibility for Medicaid will not necessarily bring

about large increases in early prenatal care unless other barriers to early

care are also removed. In some States, the Medicaid enrollment process is

complicated and lengthy and can delay the receipt of care for poor women

States could be encouraged or required to develop simplified eligibility

requirements and procedures for pregnant women to enroll in Medicaid.

Relatively inexpensive actions, such as developing simple applications for

Medicaid benefits or placing Medicaid enrollment personnel in health clinics

where many poor women first come for prenatal care, might encourage deny women

to sign up early in pregnancy for Medicaid.

Our study did not examine the implications for net health care costs of

other strategies for increasing poor women's use of early or more

comprehensive prenatal care. It is important to bear in mind, however, that

the more intensive the services or the outreach efforts that are made to bring

women into prenatal care early, the more costly the strategy will be. Each

specific strategy would have to be considered in terms of its success as well

as its costliness in increasing the use of early prenatal care.

Improved Access to Primary Care and Effective Well-Child Care for Young

child=
OTA found n consistent relationship between family income and the use of

ambulatory medical care by children--2 relationship that appears to be

stronger for sicker children. Data from the National Center for Health

Statistics (NCHS) showed that in 1985, children from families with low incomes

had fewer contacts with phjsicians than did children from families with high

incomes. It appears that these differences arc more proinunced in children

suffering from health problems than in children in good or excellent health.

In 1981, for example, NCHS rcnorted that low-income children in fair or poor

health made about 22 percent fewer visits to a physician than did middle- or

high-income children with health problems.

1
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Of course, the relationship between family income and children's use of

health care services is mediated by the availability of health insurance, so

that very poor children who have access to Medicaid are more similar to

middle-income children in the frequency of use of medical care than are other

poor or low-income children. However, poor children with Medicaid eligibility

are more likely to obtain medical care at a hospital or public clinic than to

a private physician's practice.

As might be expected, having a generous health insurance plan has a

greater effect on the use of medical care for children in poverty than it does

for other children. Poor children whose families pay a large amount out of

their own pockets use much less care than do poor children who receive free

care. Unfortunately, parents don't appear to be very good in differentiating

between ccaditions for which medical care is highly effective and those for

which it is not. When parents take their sick children to the doctor less

frequently for financial reasons, they reduce effective and ineffective care

in equal measure. Thus, the financial and other barriers to /woes.; faced by

poor and near-poor children translate into less effective care for these

children.

OTA estimated that in 1986. between 14 and 19 percent of all American

children_undezLll_vears of_aze_had no health insurance eligibility whatsoever.

About 61 pez,.ent of all children reported to be uninsured in 1986 were poor or

near poor (family incomes between 100 and 150 percent of the poverty level),

Almost 40 percent of poor children in intact families have no health

insurance.

Despite the well-documented savings to the hea'th care system of

immunizations offered through well-child care visits (seven visits in the

first 6 years of life are recommended for childhood immunizations), A

substantial number of joung children have not received their recommended

immunizations. In 1985, over 20 percent of all 2-year-olds in the United

States were not fully immunized against measles.

What can be done to impro,re the access of low-income children,

particularly those who are without health insurance, to primary health care

and appropriate well-child care? Congress could consider several options,
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some of which involve changes in the Medicaid program and others which involve

expan-ion of direct services to children.

Congress has been expanding Medicaid eligibility for children since

1984. By July 1988, all children through age 6 who meet the income and

resource requirements of the Aid to Families with Dependent Children (AFDC)

program, regardless of whether they are actually eligible for AFDC, will be

eligible for Medicaid. The AFDC income standards a3. ,,ate-specific, however,

so the eligibility criteria are still varied and, in many States, stringent.

In 1986, less than one-half of all American children under 13 years of age in

poverty were covered by Medicaid. The Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of

1986 (OBRA-86) (P.L. 99-509) gave States the right to extend Medicaid on a

phased-in basis to all children under 5 years of age whose incomes and

resources put them below the Federal poverty line. As of January 1988, only

26 States had extended eligibility beyond the required levels. The recent

optional expansions of eligibility under OBRA-87 (^i- 100-203), which permit

States to ofte, Medicaid to infants whose family incomes are below 185 percent

of the Federal poverty level and to children up through age 8 with family

incomes below the poverty line, will undoubtedly be implemented by only a

minority of States.

By making Medicaid eligibility mandatory for all poor children through a

certain age (such as age 5 or 8), Congress would reduce or eliminate the

inevitable disparity among States that will result from the optional

provisions of OBRA-87. While this option would improve the health of newly

eligible Medicaid children by increasing their use of effective health care,

it would also be likely to increase both Medicaid and health system costs,

because it would bring about more use of medical care by these children.

An alternative to expanding Medicaid eligibility and increasing fee

levels for Medicaid providers would be for Congress to increase direct Federal

subsidies of health care providers that offer primary health care for low-

income families. Real Federal funding of programs such as the Maternal and

Child Health Services block grants, community health centers, and migrant

health centers has seriously eroded over the past 1, years. Between 1978 and

1986, at the same time that the proportion of children ,r1 poverty rose

15)
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dramatically, Federal appropriations for these three programs declined by 32

percent in constant 1978 dollars.

Increasing funding for direct provision of health services to poor

children and pregnant women through the Title V program has the advantage of

permitang States or localities to target services to areas of greatest need

and to tailor programs to the needs of poor women and children. Programs of

enriched prenatal care, for example, can be more easily coordinated through

State or local governments or community health centers than through

physicians' private practices.

By definition, however, the funding of public or publicly subsidized

clinics for the poor tends to separate provision of care for poor children and

pregnant wwsen from care given to the nonpoor. The implications of separate

streams t medical care for poor end nonpoor children are unclear. While

targeted programs can offer enhanced services tailored to the multiple needs

of poor children and their families, the quality and effectiveness of such

services are likely to vary widely. Without froedom to use other settings of

care, made possible by acce3s to public or private health insurance, some poor

women and children could receive lower quality care.

Problems in Financing and Delivering Health Services for Technology-Dependent

children

The last issue I would like to discuss is the challenge of serving some

of our most medically vulnerable children--the up to 17,000 children who need

both a medical device to compensate for the loss of a vital body function and

substantial ongoing nursing care to avert death or further disability. These

children are a small subset of the larger population of chronically ill

children. They are characterized by particularly intensive medical care needs

add high costs of care. They provide stark examples of the failure of the

current health insurance system to provide flexibility for care outside of the

hospitel and of the poor coordination between private and public sources of

payment for care.

Technology-dependent children are more likely than other children to

lack adequate private insurance. When they are insured, their benefits often

do not cover their extraordinary expenses, particularly in the home, and they



156

are likely to use up their families' insurance benefits and other resources

rapidly. High lifetime maximum 1-enefits (e.g., $1 million rather than the

still common $250,000) acid individualized case-management programs that offer

flexible benefits while a child is covered by private insurance can extend

private coverage so long as the parent remains employed. Ultimately, however,

virtually all very-long-term technology-dependent children who require a high

level of nursing assistance will exceed the limits of their families' private

insurance policies, will be uninsurable in the self-parchase insurance market,

and will end up on Medicaid. Poor children, or those whose families are

uninsured, must turn to Medicaid from the start.

In most States, Medicaid does not routinely pay for full-time home

nursing and other complex home medical services. Nor are many technology-

dependent children normally eligible for Medicaid until their families have

become impoverished. Since 1981, however, the Federal Government has

initiated three options available to the States for waiving their usual

limitations. As of May 1987, however, less than one-half cf the States hao

availed themselves of these options for enhancing the availability of Medicaid

services to technology-dependent children outside of the hospital. One major

roadblock to more extensive adoption of such waivers is the Federal

requirement that the Medicaid agency must shou that the home-based program

will not cost the Medicaid program more money. Home services for children are

not always cost-saving but depend on the care needs of the child and the home

environment.

Federal support for technology-dependent children also comes through

Title V State Services to Children with Special Health Care Needs programs

(formerly called the Crippled Children's Services programs), which often both

provide and coordinate services for them. le role of these agencies as a

source of case management and coordination for children served under Medicaid

waivers has been strong in st,ae States. However, the freedom that allows

State programs to choose which groups of children they will support also

allows for extreme variation among States in available services and within

States among disabled children who are eligible to receive extensive

assistance. The result of these varied policies is that the availability of
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home medical care and related services for technology-dependent children

depends greatly on the State in which the child lives and on the child's

particular medical condition.

The key to solving the problems laid out above appears to lie in

strengthening the ability of State and local agencies to coordinate services

for those children. Help can come from the Federal Government in the form of

increased Title V funds for direct services and case management, training for

case-management personnel, and revisions of Medicaid that allow for

individualized approaches to planning and paying for services for technology-

dependent children. We need to keep in mind, however, that the larger the

population of children covered under such flexible programs, the more daunting

the prospect of individualized case management becomes.

That concludes my prepared remarks. I will be happy to answer any

questions the Committee might have.
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STATEMENT OF

GAIL R. WILENSKY

BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON HEALTH

COMMITTEE ON F'NANCE, U.S. SENATE

MARCH 23, :988

Mr. Chairman, thank you for inviting me to testify before

the Health Subcommittee. My name is Gail Wilensky. I am the

Vice President of Health Affairs at Project HOPE. I am here,

however, as an independen' health policy analyst and not as a

representative of Project HOPE.

The purpose of my presentation is to discuss health insurance

coverage and health care spending by families of children with

chronic aissases and high cost illnesses. In many ways, the

problems of these families are similar to other families who are

uninsured or underinsured, or who are impacted by a catastrophic

illness or who have an adult, usually an elderly person, with

chronic long-term care needs. There are, however, some important

differences such as the number of years these families may have

to face chronic care expenses, the burdens placed on multiple

family members, special education needs for the children, and the

particular problems these families face when the children reach

young adulthood and may not be able to qualify for private

insurance and may no longer qualify for public programs. It is

also particularly important as we struggle to come to closure on

acute care catastrophic coverage for the elderly, and intensify

our discussion of their long-term care needs, to not forget this

other "most vulnerable" segment of our society--the children.

.16'
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Definitional Issues

Public discussion over what is meant by high cost illnesses

uscally involves a choice between defining the event in terms of

disease entities or in terms of costs. Although a substantial

amount of public pressure is sometimes generated by groups

representing specific diseases, most people have recognized that

disease specific categorizations can be misleading. Some cases

within a particular disease may result in high costs while other

cases may have low costs associated with them; similarly, some

conditions that are normally not associated with high costs may on

occasion result in very high costs. The financial burden of the

disease is beet reflected by its costs and not by the (isease

itself.

A second issue involves the distinction between single event

high cost illnesses and chronic illnesses, which by :heir nature

imply expenses being incurred over a substantial period of time.

What is a noncatastrophic high cost illness if it occurs in a given

year may become catastrophic if it occurs annually for five or ten

years.

A third issue involves the distinction between high cost

illnesses defined in absolute dollar terms and high cost illnesses

defined relative to the family's income.

In general, I believe it is most useful to think about the

problems of families with children with chronic illnesses in

terms of the expenditures they incur, the period of time over

which they incur them and the expenditures relative to the family's

income.

Pate Problems

As is true in many other areas of health care, relevant data

are difficult, if not impossible, to obtain. There are at least

1 6
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two problems that make relevant data a particularly difficult

issue in this area, in addition to the timeliness of data which is

a problem in almost all areas of health care.

High cost illnesses and disabling conditions are rare events

for children. This means that most national surveys that contain

detailed information on health care utilization, expenditures and

health insurance coverage will contain only a relatively few

observations on children with high cost illnesses or with disabling

conditions. Targeted studies, especially those focusing on

specific diseases, are likely to contain a larger number of such

cases but it is usually difficult to know how representative

these estimates are, either of the nation as a whole or even

those with a particular condition. In addition, most health

surveys will contain relatively detailed information on hospital

and physician expenditures, may contain some information on other

health related expenditures but only rarely contain information

on the social support expenditures associated with a chronic

illness. The result is that the total cost of caring for children

with chronic conditions is likely to be understated.

The implications of these data problems is that the

information that is presented here, as well as the numbers

available elsewhere, are usually a patchwork of estimates from

national probability samples supplemented by c..osts taken from

tat;eted studies, all of which are several years out of date.

Derpite these problems, there are numbers from different sources

that seem to be consistent and trends that seem to make sense,

given what else we know about what is happening in the health

care system.

The Numbers

Numbers of Children:

The number of children who are reported to have some level

of impairment varies somewhat according to the definition of

165
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disability being used. According to the Health Interview Survey,

there were about three million children with a limitation in

their ....1tivities in 1982, including almost one million who had

some restrictions although not restrictions in their usual

activity. About 200,000 were severely limited. A different

survey, the Survey of Income and Program Participation, reported

there were about two million children with a physical, mental or

emotionell disability as of 1985 that limited their ability to

walk, run or play or their ability to learn.

Both surveys have indicated that disabled children are more

likely to live in households with very low in-omes, are more

likely to live in households headed by women, and are more likely

to be covered by Medicaid than nondisabled children.

Although we recognize that not all children with activity

limitations have severe chronic illnesses and not all chrorically

ill children are restricted in their functicning, most of the

utilization and expenditure data is available in terms of disabled

children. Some of this information is summarized below.

Utilization and Expenditures:

Estimates from 1982 indicated that disabled children incurred

costs ranging from an average of $870 to $10,229 per year for

hospital and physicians services alone, depending on the severity

of the condition. These expenses were between 3 and 38 times

greater than the average incurred by children without disabilities.

Medical care is significantly more intensive for disabled children

than nondisabled children: nondisabled children average four

physician visits per year compared to 9.5 visits for disabled

children and 21.8 visits for children with severe limitations.

Functionally limited, chronically ill children are four times

more likely to be hospitalized than nondisabled chi ren and once

1 6 C
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hospitalized, have an average length of stay twice that of

children without disabilities.

The estimated total hospital and physician costs for

moderately disabled children in 1982 were approximately $1600 per

child, nearly six times the amount incurred for children without

disabilities; hospital and physician costs for the most severely

impaired children averaged over $10,000. These annual costs also

do not reflect the disparity in accumulated lifetime costs of

disabled children relative to nondisabled children.

Using data from the 1980 National Medical Care Utilization

and Expenditure Survey adjusted for inflation, Paul Newacheck has

estimated that the average annual expense in 1986 was $1,242 per

disabled child, _mplying a total of $3.9 billion of expenditures

for children with chronic impairments. As is the cas:. for all

medical expenditures, it is important to remember that a small

number of children, even among the disabled, account for a

disproportionately large share of the cost. About ten percent of

the children accounted for 65% of total expenditures, d

distribution very similar to that for total health expenditures.

A related area of concern involves the high costs of intanzs

treated in neonatal intensive care units. About 150,000 to

200,000 infants are treated annually, about half of whom are low

birthweight infants. The latter are among the most costly

hcspitll admissions. On average, thcir hospital cost is $12,000

to $39,000, but the distributio- ighly skewed. The tiniest

infants (less than 750 grams) averaged $62,000 to $150,000. The

success of neonatal intensive care is in part related to the

increase in handicapped children. 07A has estimated that if

today's neonatal care were provided for all very low birthweight

infants, over 15,000 normal children who would have died in 1975

would be added to the U.S. population. In addition, about 2200

16;
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severely handicapped infants also would be added, who would not

have survived in 1975.

Insurance Coverage:

Insurance coverage, because of its important role in

determining access to health care, is particularly important for

children with a disability. Information for both 1982 and 1985,

indicates that children with a disability or limitation are

slightly less likely to be uninsured than those without a

limitation. Children with a limitation are less likely to be

covered by private health insurance (66% versus 71%), but are

substantially more likely to be covered by Medicaid. In addition,

some children also benefit from other public programs such as

Title V Maternal and Child Health Block grants or from private

charities. These programs mostly serve the very low income

State crippled children agencies reported providing services to

more than 620,000 handicapped children in 1984, almost all of

whom were poor or low income.

Although children with impairments are less likely than

other children to be uninsured, those ier%ired children who do

lack coverage are particularly vul:,erable. The decline in

employer - bayed coverage for children that has occurred in thf

1980s is particularly distressing as it relates to impaired

children and is an issue that needs to be addressed for many

reasons. Our concern, however, should not be limited to only

those without insurance coverage. Some of the changes in insurance

coverage which :ave occurred during 's,e. 1980s may also have

adversely affected families of children with disabil: .s.

During that time, many companies increased the levels of out-of-

pocket expenses for premiums, deduct'.bles and coinsurance. The

effect of this, however, may have been partially offset LI/ the

3
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increased use of "stop loss" provisions which limits the out-of-

pocket liabilities that a family faces.

Other types of changes in insurance benefits may also have

had mixed affects on families with disabled children. While many

employers limited the scope df benefits pr rided by their

insurance, these benefit changes frequently contained provisions

for nonhospital care, such as the use of home health care and

other types of care which may have assisted these families. In

addition, case management which represents an important addition

to families with disabled children, has been included with

increased frequency.

Similarly, changes 1:: Medicaid have had a mixed impact or

families with disabled chi.dren, although on balance have probably

been negative. Sc aa states r'...:ticed the benefits being provided

under Medicaid, .nlversel- affecting families with disabled

children. However, as a result of the Katie Beckett episode,

federal regulat.ons prt-tibiting Medicaid payment for home care

were waived and served as the stimulus for model Medicaid waiver

programs, allowin states to cover home and community-based care.

Policy Responses

The appropriate policy responses to assist families with

chronically ill children are in general the ones appropriate for

responding to the problems of the uninsured and the problems of

catastrophic illness.

Employers who already provide insurance should be strongly

encouraged to include catastrophic coverage--the cheapest form of

insurance of all. rcployers who do not now offer coverage should

be strongly encouraged to do so--with incentives, administrative

and informational assistance and, perhaps, if necessary, with

16'
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some coercion. Medicaid also must do its share to cover the very

poorest of children and a floor should be established, below

which eligibility cannot fall. An additional policy strategy,

important to the uninsured but especially important to this

group, is the establishment of medically uninsurable pools.

These pools can provide coverage to fe _lies whose members have

pre-existing medical conditions, which will not otherwise be

covered by most private insurance. The high risk pools will need

to be subsidized since, by they their very nature, they involve

high users and the subsidy will need to be financed by a broad-

based tax which, because of the ERISA preemption, excludes

insurance premiums as a potential base.

Finding a solution will require substantially more detailed

information than we have currently available, about the number of

disabled children, their illnesses, their use of health and other

social services; the total costs of these services and the

amounts currently being borne by the families and other payors.

Even lacking this information, however, it is clear tLat ultimately

the solution will require assistance from a number of different

sectors--priva.ce and public; federal, state and local.
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STATEMENT

BY

DR. ROBERT E. WINDOM

Assistant Secretary for Health

Department of Health and Human Services

HEARING ON CHILD HEALTH

MARCH 23, 1988

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee:

I welcome the opportunity to appear before you to discuss our

common concern for the health of our Nation's ct'ild--n. I am

joined by Dr. Vince Hutchins, Director of the Maternal and Child

Health program.

There a':e many challenges that face us in public health but none

is more important than assuring that our children are born

healthy and able to grow and reach their full potential.

We commend you, Mr. Chairman, for focusing the efforts of your

Committee this year on this crucial public health goal. As a

parent and a physician, I am well aware of the consequences of

health problems for children and their families. Our children's

health status is a reflection of our own, and we have the

responsibility to cure their ills and help them to achieve, a

healthy lifestyle. This is a philosophy I have encouraged at the

Public Health Service (PHS).

INFANT MORTALITX

Seventy-five years ago, infant mortality was the first issue

studied by the Children's Bureau. Since that time we have

achieved substantial progress measured by a tenfold reduction in
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infant mortality. However, the continued unacceptably high rate

of infant mortality, especially among Blacks, and our concern

that the rate of decline has slowed in recent years keeps infant

mortality as a major focus of this Department.

When Secretary Bowen joined the Department of Health and Hucan

Services, he stated that of all the areas of concern he had,

getting to the root causes of infant mortality was among his

highest priorities.

As an expansion of our many efforts currently underway, Secretary

Bowen has added another initiative to teAuce infz.nt mortality

through the community and migrant healtt .--;enters whicn serve some

of our most vulnerable populations. This effort will provide

enhanced services through a case-managed, comprehensive approach

focused on the coordination of appropriate services throughout

pregnancy and the first year of life.

PEDIATRIC AIDS

Let me also take a moment to mention the special Task Force on

Pediatric AIDS which Secretary Bowen established last month. We

are pleased that Dr.. Bowen chose to 1.dge primary responsibility

for the Task Force in the Public Health Service. The Chairman of

tne Task Force is Dr. Antonia Novello of the National Institute

of Child Health and Hunan Development (NICHD).

Nothing is more tragic than the plight of infants affected with

AIDS. The goal of the Task Force is to ensure coordination of

all Department activities directed toward the care and treatment

of these children, including research and demonstrations, ,Ind to

determine the best use .)f our resources. A representative from

the Health Care Financing Administration sits on the Task Force.

ELEVATION OF THE MATERNAL Ansimm HEALTH PROGRAH

On Child Health Day, October 1, 1987, the PHS elevated the

i72
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Maternal and Child Health program from Division to Bureau level.

This will enhance the visibility of the program, provide the

opportunity to better coordinate child health activities, and

establish a focus within the Federal Government for collaboration

with other public agencies, professional organizations and

voluntary asstdations.

Mr. Chairman, with your permission, 4 will provide an overview

of child health activities at the Public Health Service beginning

with the Maternal and Child Health program of the Health

Resources and Services Administration.

MATERNAL AND CHILD HEALTH PROGRAM

As this Committee is well aware, the Maternal and Child Health

(MCH) block grant program (Title V of the Social Security Act)

provides formula-based allocations to States and insular areas

for a broad range of health services including preventive,

primary care, and habilitative services to mothers and children.

We i.itend for the States to have a great deal of flexibility in

the use of these funds. Of the $526 million appropriated under

Title V in Fiscal Year 1988, $444 million will go to the States

in the block grant program.

Fifteen percent of the Title V funds are set-aside for grants

administered by the national Mar staff for special projects of

regional and national significance (SPRANS) in the areas of

research, training, hemophilia, genetics, and special projects.

We funded a total of 460 projects in Fiscal Year 1987 and we will

spend $78 million this year to support approximately 490

projects. In a separate program, we have targeted approximately

$3.8 million in Fiscal Year 1988 for newborn genetic screening,

another important priority at the PHS.
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Nationwide, a primary emphasis in MCH programs, which is

responsible for a large measure of their success, is the

integration of the Federal, State, local, and private efforts.

Such collaboration encourages communication and keeps Federal

priorities targeted in the needed areas and, moreover, it enables

tale)its and resources to be used efficiently.

Infant health and prenata_ care continue to be a top priority for

the MCH program. We are seeking to expand our knowledge about

factors which affect the health of mothers and infants, such as

factors affecting low birthweight and physiologic triggers for

normal and early labor so that we might learn to re0-ca the

incidence of prematurity. We are working with States and

communities to plan, deliver and evaluate the irpact of health

services for pregnant women and infants. And, we are reducing

the barriers to care, particularly ethno-cultural barriers, so

that we might bring high risk pregnant women into early prenatz

care, and increase the access to care for minori'ies.

We are helping States and localities deal with special problems,

such as medically fragile children and pediatric AIDS. To

address pediatric AIDS, which represents a grave threat to the

health of infants and children, we will soon be providing grants

for demonstration projects to implement interventions to reduce

the perinatal transmission of the HIV infection.

Chronically ill and disabled children regu4re an array of

sP-.:vices which can best be delivered in a community setting using

case management to address medical, psychosocial and other needs.

To the extent possible, these children deserve to live with their

families in their own communities and to share in every day

experiences most Americans take for granted.

The MCH program supports dozens of demonstration projects

designed to implement family- centered, community-based delivery

.174
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of services for disabled children of various age groups. Based

on these examples, other communities will be able to replicate

portions of these projects to serve their own children with

special health care needs.

Additional major issues for the 1980s includa:

Technology dependent children - We have pioneered the

development of programs for these children and accelerated

their movement from institutional settings to the home.

Hemophilia - We have demonstrated a :oast effective model for

the care of persons with hemophilia through support of

regional hemophilia comprehensive care centers. We are

assisting those centers and the population affected by

hemophilia to cope with added complexities and safeguards

which have resulted from the AIDS epidemic.

genetics - We have initiated a major program in this new and

rapidly expanding field. Our first emphasis was to support

States in developing a capacity for genetic screening,

counseling, and referral services.

NIH Child Health Research

In the area of research, virtually all of the Institutes and

research components of the National Institutes of Health (NIH)

are involved in funding or conducting child health research. In

Fiscal Year 1987, the last year for which we have complete data,

NIH expenditures for child health research totaled $600 million.

The major focus fog this research at the NIH is at NICHD.

A sampling of NIH child health research includes efforts to:

o Better understand and treat, and hopefully, cure and

prevent, pediatric AIDS;
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o Expand our ability to prevent prematurity and low birth-

weight, which are the leading causes of infant mortality;

o Prevent, treat or cure childhood diseases and disorders that

range from cancer, heart disease, diabetes, and birth

defects to Sudden Infant Death Syndrome:

o Develop new or improved vaccines to eradicate common

Infectious diseases that affect children such as Eaemonhilus

inflpenza, and pertussis:

o Prev,mt and ameliorate the impact of mental retardation;

o Find ways to prevent childhood injuries, which kill more

U.S. children each year than all childhood diseases

combined; and

o Improve our efforts to diagnose and treat learning

disabilities.

IliaShatiliegthAgthitiga

The health of American Indian and Alaska Native (AI/AN) child en

receives priority attention by the Indian Health Service (IHS).

The IHS recognizes that the well being of the AI/AN community

is measured by the health of its children and that the future

health of the AI/AN community is secure when children of today

are healthy. Although there is no specific allocation for child

health in the IHS budget, we estimate that approximately

$225 million is directed toward child health activities.

In the IHS, we provide maternal and child health (MCH) services

through a regionalized health care system. For basic preventive

and direct health care services, we have trained indigenous
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health workers and professionals in the field and service unit

facilities. Thereafter, we have referral, consultative and

transfer linkages with secondary a.A tertiary facil'ties.

Within this regionalized system, culturally acceptable and

readily accessible preventive health care is emphasized.

In close collaboration with the American College of Obstetricians

and Gynecologists, we provide postgraduate training in prenatal

and perinatal health care for our MI primary health care

providers. At IHS headquarters, we establish MCH policies and

standards of care which we review periodically. Since its

inception, the IHS has made remarkable progress in infant

mortality reduction.

CDC Child Health Activities

Our Centers for Disease Control (CDC) has a long history of

assisting States and communities in improving infant and child

health. CDC expenditures for child health exceed $103 million.

Ongoing CDC activities include infectious disease control

through childhood immunization, and the reduction of birth

defects through national surveillance and targeted epidemiologic

studies to identify factors responsible for these conditions.

Our efforts in the area of infection control now include

surveillance and epidemiologic studies related to day care center

outbreaks and Reye Syndrome, as bull as expansion of efforts to

prevent transmission of hepatitis B virus (HBV) from HBV carrier

mothers to their infants. We have also developed guidelines on

the control of infectious diseases in day care settings.

More recently, we have increased our efforts in CDC to address

low birthweight, the primary contributor to infant mortality.

Many of our newer activities focus on the prenatal period. We

are assisting State health departments to expand the surveillance
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of a wide variety of risk factors in pregnancy associated with

low birthweight, including smoking, poor nutrition, and excessive

alcohol consumption. Data gathered from these surveillance

efforts enable the States to improve the targeting and

effectiveness of prenatal and infant health tarn. We also have

efforts underway to develop effective smoking cessation

interventions among high-risk women in order to prevent the one

fourth of low birth weight that is related to maternal smoking.

I would also like to mention that CDC has contributed to child

health by launching a comprehensive injury prevention research

initiative including projects that identify causes, consequences

and methods to prevent injuries among children: improve childhood

injury prevention counseling by physicians; and identify ways to

increase the use of s-fety belt/child restraints in automobiles.

Finally, we have been a leader in the fight against lead

poisoning in children by providing laboratory services, outreach,

resource development, environmental epidemiology, and lead hazard

services.

ADAMHA Child Health Activities

The Alcohol, Drug Abuse, and Mental Health Administration

(ADAMHA) administers a variety of program activities related to

child health. ADAMHA expenditures for child health approximate

$30 million.

In the National Institute on Mental Health, we are undertaking

research on all aspects of child and adolescent disorders,

including autism, e intion deficit disorders, conduct

disorders, affective disorders, anxiety disorders, eating

disorders, learning disorders, mental a:sorders associated with

mental retardation and somatic illness, and Tourette's syndrome.

Also, a high priority has been placed on youth suicide research.

1 7 S
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In addition, the Institute administers the Child and Adolescent

Service System Program, a service demonstration program designed

to improve States' capacities to meet the needs of severely

emotionally disturbed children and adolescents. Grants are made

at State and local levels and emphasize such activities as:

1) interagency coordination; 2) identifying and prioritizing the

population within the State mental health system; 3) increasing

family participation in treatment planning; and 4) increasing the

r- :priateness of service delivery to the special needs of

.Mural /ethnic minorities.

Our National Institute on Drug Abuse (NIDA) conducts and supports

research on drug abuse as it affects children and adolescents

directly and through maternal drug use during pregnancy. Preven-

tion, prenatal care, 'iagnostic measures, and developmental

interventions are addressed.

A major epidemiologic study is the NIDA-supported annual survey

of high school seniors that provides data about the drug use

behavior of the Nation's youth. Adolescent issues are addressed

further through research such as a study at NIDA's intramural

Addiction Research Center on noninstitutionalized delinquent

adolescents who are at higher risk for drug abuse because of

their aggressive behaviors.

NIDA's AIDS research includes a focus on preventing perinatal

infection that is related to a parent's intravenous drug abuse.

In addition, we support investigation into the early

developmental and neurologic consequences of HIV infection in

children.

The National Institute on Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism (NIAAA)

places a high priority on studies to understand the mechanisms of

prenatal alconol damage, particularly because such knowledge

1 7
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could lead to specific therapeutic interventions to prevent or

repair such damage.

Our intramural researchers are currently studying cognitive

function in the children of alcoholics based on the premise that

differences in abstract thinking and problem solving abilities in

these children may contribute to their use of alcohol as they

mature.

The Office of Substance Abuse Prevention (OSAP) within ADAMEA

administers the high-risk youth demonstration grants program

established by the Anti-Drug Abuse Act of 1986. While targeted

at child substance abuse problems, these 130 grants also overlap

into other areas of child health.

Mr. Chairman, I have highlighted a few of our many vital child

health activities. You can see that the child health chai .,noss

of today require the skills and energy of all segments of our

society. Issues such injuries, risk taking behaviors, and

interpersonal violence require the involvement and attention of

not only the "edical care system but a'-o parents and schools.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my prepared statement. Additional

Public Health Service child health activities are described in

greater detail in an attachment to my statement. I will be happy

to answer any questions you may have.
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A FULL SUMMARY OF IRS'S CHILD HEAL"-: ACTIVITIES

The health of American Indian and Alaska Native 'AI /AN) children receives

priority :Ittention by the Indian Health Se-dice (IHS). The IHS recognizes

that the !II being of the AI/AN commurity is measured by the health of its

childrei and the future health of the AI/AN con-innity is secure when children

today are healthy.

Data are available which focus the direction of the program efforts and

the resource need., to AI/AN children. Of the total AI/AN population, 45% are

under 20 years of age and 32: are less than 15 years of age according to the

1980 Census. 25% of the total population are women of child-bearing age

(15.44 years of age). AI/AN women currently have a Total Fertility Rate of

"J018 live births per 1,000 women 10 to 49 years of age. This contrasts with

40 the gereral U.S.A. (all races) rate of 1POf. Therefore, not only are large

portions of IHS effort and resources directed toward the needs of children

rib... but will to required well into the 21st century.

The IHS provides mati.rral ano child health (MCH) services through

regicnalized health care syster. Basic preventive and direct health c.: re

services are first provided ti trained indigenous health workers and

professionals in the fieh: and service unit facilities. Referral,

consultative and transfer linkages with secondary and tertiary facilities are

then made. Within this regionalized system of health care, culturOly

acceptable and readily accessible preventive health care are emphasized.

In close collatcraticr ,.,th the American College of Obstetricians and

Cynecologisls, the IHS previtles postgraduate training in prenatal and

perinatal health care for itc primary health, care provide-s. At the 1145

headquarteis, PCH policies an standards of PCP care are established, and the

irplerertation 01 these stWares 6, Area PCP consultants is period ca'ly

revieved. Thus, vgionalized health care, incl!ding local access, eMcienh

consultation, referrals, and consistent standarjs and policies form the basis

of the successful IHS program.

.18x
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There are specific areas of attention and activities relating to

ch.ldren's health which should be noted.

1. Infant Mortality.

The overall Al/AN infant mortality rate for 1SE3 to 1SEE is 9.8 infant

deaths per 1000 live births, a rate that is less than the rate of the U.S. All

i

Races. When this 'Want mortality is examined more clGsely, it is found that

neonatal (birth to 27 days) mortality is considerably lower tha the rate of

U.S. All Races, but the postneonatal (2E days - 1 yr) mortality for Al/AN

infants is 1.3 times that for the U.S. All Races. '..e IHS is fopising on the

postneonatal infant mortality In se'eral ways.

a. Each IHS Area receives a yearly $20,000 allocation to reauce the

incidence of Fetal Alcohol Syndrome.

b. The IHS is collatoratively involved in studies of Hemophilus

influenza type t (wit) vaccine efficacy. The effectiveness of Pib

conjugate vaccines .re being evaluated in Alaska Native and Navajo

infants. Additicral studies with immtne globclin (Pacterial

Polysacchoride Immune Cobulln) are occurring at San Carlos and

Whiteriser, Arizoa. These studies should lead to the elimination or

control of the most i:ortant bacterial infection in Al/AN infants.

c. In collaboration with the Centers for Disease Control (CDC) and the

State of Alaska, the IPS successfully carried out a Hepatitis

preveioh program in Alaska. A priority target in that program is

the identification of and protection of infa . at risk of Hepatitis

8.

d. The INS has a vigorous infant and childhood immunization program.

The overall immunization level for Al/AN Lhildren 3 to 27 months of

age is 29.7% for Dipheria/Tetenas/P1rtussis and 94.9% for Oral Polio

Vaccine. Program emphasis, careful monitoring by an IHS immunization
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director and field efforts by community health nurses have led to

these excellent levels, which exceed that of the general population.

e. The INS, in collaboration with the American Academy of Pediatrics

(AAP), is intensivoy studying postneonatal infant mortality in the

Portland, Pterdeer, and 6illins Areas. Additional studies are a'so

occurring in collaboration with CDC in Alaska. Risk factors in

postneonatal infant nortaliti will to determined and will be useful

in establishing programs of ;nter\ention.

f. The IHS is placirc: erchasis on reaching the PHS ISSO "Objectives for

the Nation", especially addressing the need for comprehensive well

child care.

g The INS contracts with the Arerica. Academy of Pediatrics Advisory

Subcommittee on Indian Fealth to periodically review IHS infant and

child care services and ' advise the Director of IPS on program

weaknesses and strengths. it is important to note that even though the

postneonatal mortality rate of American Imlians exceeds that of the U.S.

general population, it has fallen from 20 7 per 1000 live births in 1965 (when

it was 3 times greater than the U.S, All Races) to 5.3 per 1000 live births (a

decrease of nearly 300 percent). This dr,latic fall is evidence.of the

success of the IRS programs.

2. Healthy Pregnancy.

The IHS recognizes that early ant' ccrs'stert prenatal care is vital to the

health of infants and the IHS VCF Coordinator gives priority attention to

access to prena al care. Persorre, in several scrvir Jots have Identified

population subsets who give birth to the nost at-risk newborns and thus are

able to more effectively fcLus prOcrdr r,nOurCeS.

Additional activiti> w"Ich contribute to the community oriented public

health approach embracec essfully by the IHS include:

183
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a. Maintenance of e 'I. ;Isk Obstetric/Neonatal program in rr INS

Areas to provie ...try care for those in hioh risl categories and

for programs de' :e rrrvent high risk pregnancies or firths;

b. Under the direc- '.f :'s Er'or it Chstetrics and

Gynecology. .. ctstetrital services in INS

facilities. At '7'. ,f all IPS births are attended by a trained

health care professional and 82% of the births are under the direct

supervision of an INS obstetrician. More obstetricians and certified

nurse midwives are being recruited in order to proviee full service

obstetrival care;

c. Under the direction of the INS Diabetes Program Director, IHS is

establishing standards for the identif cation of and management of

gestational diatetes. Area diabetes coordinators are implementing

these standards and providing eda-3tional programs for IHS

professionals; and

d. The IHS has a contract with t,.e American College of Obstetricians and

Gynecologists Committee (AGOG) on Indian Health to review and make

recommendations about maternal health care provided by the INS.

3. Handicapped Children.

The IHS is giving increased program attention to the needs of AI /AP

children with handicapping conditions and chronic diseases. The number of

Al/Al! children requiring Irteruisciplinary and irtcrageroy spec,al services is

estimated to be as many es 5C,C00. The following activities are being

directed towarc neetinj ire s;:scial needs of hanotcapped AI/AG children:

a. The IHS is developins an interagency agreement with the DIA Office of

Indian Education Programs as a step toward coordination of IHS

services with those respontibilities of the 8IA and state agencies

under the Education for all Handicapped children's Act.

BEST COPY AVA:LABi. F
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b. The IHS is developing a computerized program for registration and

tracking of children with handinps and with chronic diseases. This

program will be implemented throughout the IHS.

c. A position has been established in Headouarters to head up a national

technical assistance team and to coordinate handicapped children's

programs in the IPS. This positi, Hill be responsible for

implementing the BiA-IHS interagency agreement, establishing

standards and policies, and as.:isting all IHS Areas in enhancing

their capabilities to serve the needs of hardicapped AI/AN children.

This program w11 assist PIA and state education agencies to meet the

requirements of the Education for all Handicapped Children Act of

1975, P.L. :4-142, as amended by P.L. 95 -457.

4. Child Abuse and Neglect (CA/N).

Child abuse and neglect is a growing problem and concern for the IHS.

Skillful, sensitive, and effective services are needed to confront the complex

personal, family, and corrunity needs where CA/N occurs. In order to deal

with this situation the IHS has undertaken a series of steps.

a. Child Protectior 'ears (CPT) are being estat .ned in every IHS Area

and Service Uni:.

b. Through an interagency agreement with the PIA Social Services, these

CPTs have been expanded to ensure cooperation with the PIA and with

tribal agencies.

c. Baseline data are being collected in order to establis;1 the extent of

the CA/N and to monitor program effectiveness.

5. Adolescent Health.

Health care for Al/AN youth are as specialized as for the rest of the

population. Established health care methods are often inaccessible or

185
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unacceptable to AI/AN adolescents. Teen pregnancy is of particular concern to

the INS. During 1983 -1985, tweLy percent of AI/AN babies were born by women

under 20 years of age. During 1983-1985 4T.,AN yooLt IS to 24 years

experienced a suicide rate 2.1 times tiat for the U.S. All Races youth. Much,

and perhaps most, of this destructive behavior is believed to be alcohol

related.

a. The INS, through ar interagency agreement with the Eureau of Health

Care Delivery and Assistance, is providing $300,000 to establish an

adolescent health data Case. Ove- 40,000 AI/AN adolescents served b,

the INS will complete the Minnesota Adolescent Health Attitudes

questionnaire. These data will provide invaluable information with

wnich relevant adolescent health programs can be pinned.

b. Many IHS Areas are involved in school based Teen Clinics. The

objective of these clinics is to provide accessible and acceptable

health services and to provide education leading to reduced teen

pregnancies.

c. With funds made available through the Indian Alcohol and Substance

Abuse Prevention and Treatment Act of 1986, P.L. 99-570, the MS has

distributed $9,000,000 to the INS Areas to develop and staff

community-based rehr ilitation and after care services for youth with

drug and alcohrl abuse problems in every Service Unit whether managed

by IHS or by c tribe under the Indian Self-Determination Act, P.L.

93-638. Two centers for treatment of youth are ready to open -one in

Tahlequel, OK, and another it Acoma-Canoncito-Laguna, 144. Additional

contract fuming is 'eing provided for inpatient treatment of youth

residing in other IFS Areas, Funds to train tribal leadership and

BIA and INS personnel in treatment and management of patients with

alcohol and drug abuse problems are also available.

6. Oral Health.

Surveys have consistently demonstrated that American Indian and Alaskan

s G



Native children have a greater prevalence of oral disease and higher treatment

needs than other U.S. chilore- -f cot-Parable age.

The caries prevalence study conducted by the National Institute of Dental

Research (NIDR) in 1979-00 indicated that nearly 40% of U.S. children aged

5-17 years were now caries-free. This comptrus to an INS survey in 1963-4

which found that less than 20% of comparably aged AI/AN children had not

experienced tooth decay.

This lame survey revealed that over half of Indian children under age 5

have suffered from baby bottle tooth decay (ESTD), a rapid destruction of the

Amary dentition resulting it pair, infection, and loss of oral function as

well as potential adverse effects on the pe'inanent teeth.

A recent survey by the NICR a' 'c Ft. Wingate Indian High School

demonstrated a prevalence of earl) periodontal disease - loss of the

supporting structures of the teeth - that is higher than any other comparable

age group studied in the U.S. to date.

Preliminary studies of srukeless tobacco usd indicate that Indian children

are frequent users of this suLstancet which has been linked with tooth decay,

destruction of the supperti-5 structure of the teeth, and oral cancer. This

is of special concern in a :,;Oztion known to be predisposed to diabetes.

Several initiatives Lreerteer tr control the development of ne

d,;ease:

a. An interagr. .it, trA Adriristration for Children,

Youth 5 Fars 'CrF, ..,;,scrts ,n ntensive health promotion

effort to ral 'r,,1:, awareness of BUD as a major health

probler in :G. PlIG,er.

b. The water fhoridation program has t .n steadily expanded since

i!lo with an of water systems with fluoridation equipment
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providing adequate levels of fluoride to Al/AN communities.

This is compar.d to only 30% in 1SE2.

c. In areas where water fluoridation is impractical or only

recently initiated, programs of supplemental fluorides are

prescribed for children.

d. The utilization of dwntal sealants to prevent decay from

developing in the pits and grooves of the teeth has increased

phenomenally since lc'Et. Provision of these services is focused

on childrer a 6-8 and 11-13 years in order to allow sealing

of the permanent molars as soon as possible after eruption.

e. In collaboration with the CDC, a task force has been established

to identify strategies tc control periodontal disease. Using a

methodology developed by the World Health Organization, the

periodontal status of adolescents is being assessed throughout

the IHS. This will provide baseline data to measure the

effectiveness of future efforts, as well as provide informatioi,

for better targeting of these efforts.,

f. Increased resou,ces are being dedicated to disease

prevention/health ,,romotion. With the support of the Centers

for Disease Control (CDC), educational efforts to discourage use

of smokeless tobacco have been initiated.

9. Demand for orthodontic services for Indian children is

increasing. Although only a very limited amount of recovrces

an be devoted to this treatment service, the IHS, in

conjunction with researchers from the University 0 Iowa, is

exploring the development of a rational priority system to

ensure that orthodontic services are ,'located to those children

in greatest need.

1 n;,
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h. Providing access to basic dental services to all family members

is enco%raged in an attempt to reinforce the child's concept of

the importance of oral health.

7. Injury Control.

During Calendar Years (Cr) 1se1 -25. 42E Al/AN children under the age of 5

years died as a result of ir:ury. Their death rate was 87 deaths per 100,000

(or 4.5 tines the U.S. All Races rate o deaths per 1CC,CVC population).

Motor vehicles, falls, drownirg, and fires are the leading causes of death

fron accidents.

The importance of injuries to the health of American Indians is well

illustrated by the Years of Productive Life Loss (YPLL) before age 65. An

analysis of all causes of PLL for 1981-1985 reveals that 45 percent of YPLI.

was attributable to injuries. To put this in perspective it should be noted

that heart disease and diseases of the digestive system were the second and

third leading causes of IPLL, each accounting for 7 percent each of the nearly

576,000 years of life lost prematurely.

Recognizing the importance that injuries play in the early years of one's

life, the Indian Health Service has targeted a number of projects to prevent

or minimize the pain and suffering from accidents. As we all know, the best

prescription for good health is PREVENTION. I would like to share with you

some information about the projects initiated by the IHS to prevent injuries.

Most of these projects afford protection to children, teens, and adults

alike. Other are targeted to children alone.

a. "Buckle Up Your Unborn Baby" is a project initiated in the

Phoenix Area to reduce maternal/fetal deaths. Motor vehicle

crashes were the leading cause of maternal /fetal deaths,

exceeding herorrage and toxemia. This project is conducted

through the OE/Cyn clinics where pregnant women are encouraged

to wear their safety Lelts ano to buckle up their newborns in

approved chllc safety seats.

18')
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b. "Child Passenger Protection" programs now exist throughout

Indian Country. IHS is pursuing a policy which would require

Indian infants to receive safety seats as part of the newborn

layette.

c. The 'Indian Safety Campaign" was developed to call attention to

the devasting toll that injuries take on the lives of Indian and

Alaska Native people ea(4 year. A key element of this campaign

is a poster competition conducted in schools on or near Indian

reservations throughout Indian country. During the 1987-8

contest, approximately 30,000 Indian youth submitted posters

with a safety theme. Eight national winners were selected and

will come to Washington D.C. for an awards ceremony with

Secretory Bowen.

d. "Roadway/Roadside Hazard Identification" is an area of great

attention in t'2 IHS due to the overwheling influence that motor

veh. 'e crashes have on the deaths and hospitalization of Indian

people. This project identifies specific crash locations by pin

mapping with follow-up on-site investigations with highway

officials to determine critical environmeHtal factors

contributing to the crashes. Significant progress has been made

with the help of the Federal highway Administration to identify

and correct road conditions on Indian reservations.

e. "Injury Surveillance" or case histories are the real key to

identiFyirg the significant contribution factors to injury

occurrence and ultimately determining whak. corrective action

should to taker. /All INS Areas have initiated the use of injury

surveillance or the most severe injury cases. This provides an

epidemiologic analytic approach which will serve as the basis

for tar9etted programs.

f. The "National American Indian Housing Council" has requested

assistance from the IHS in developing a safety and risk
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management program for Indian Housing Authorities
throughout the

country. This project will highlight the need for improved home

conditions to minimize hazardous situations.
Emphasis will he

placed on snoke detectors, water heater temperatures, poison

prevention, wood burning stoves, and grease fires.

g. The "Injury Control Specialist Fellowship' is a unique training

program offered to INS and Tribal Health Professionals to better

understand the epideniology of injuries and to develop skills In

designing, implementing, and evaluating community-based

intervention projects. The fellowship was begun in FY 1987 with

11 fellows and expanded to twenty fellows in the c, 88 class.

Although the INS Injury rortrol Program is in its early infancy, evidence

of declining injury rates ern enco.Jraging

e. Sanitation.

An important aspect 0 .Lta. realth Scrvice progress in improving the

health of Al/AN children thc irplementation of a comprehensive

environmental health proc. ,r ILI..0 s the provision of safe water

supplies and the constrix: .writer, waste disposal syster.s. A review of

the infant mortality rates ' 41e, during the 1966 to 1984 time period

the AWN post-neonatal nor' rates ,entered in these yea-s dropped from

20.7 Infant deaths per 1,000 live births to 5.3 infant death per 1,000 live

births. During the same period the U.S. All Races rate was reduced from 6.5

to 3.8 infant deaths per 1,000 live births.

We believe a significant portion of this reduction can be traced to the

provision of safe water and sanitary waste disposal and that our continuing

efforts in this area will greatly assist in continued inprovement in the Al/AN

mortality rate. The 1985 annual adjusted mortality rate due to

gastrointestual diseases for all ages for AI/AN was lower than the U.S. All

Races red.

In summary, the ' ..ovides a wide range of traditional and innovative

approaches to improving the health of AI/AN youtt. The results of this public

health service nodel of health care has been astounding and is reflected in

the rapidly declining death rates of this group of Americans.
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4 FULL SUMMARY Or
CDC'" *MILD HEALTH ACTIVITIES

The Centers for Disease Control (CDC) has a Ion' history of assisting States

and communities iu improving infant and child health Activities that have

been ongoing for some time include infectious dieme control through

Childhood immunization and the reduction of birth defects through national

surveillance and targeted epidemiologic studies to identifyfactors

responsible for these conditions. Efforts in the area of infection control

now include surveillance and epidtmiologic studies related to day care center

outbreaks, Reye's syndrome, and rotaviruaes as well as expansion of efforts to

prevent transmission of hepatitis h virus (EEV) from IMIV carrier mothers to

their infants. CDC has also developed guidelines on the control of infectious

diseases in day care settings.

More recently, CDC has stepped up its efforts to address low birth weight, the

primary contributor to infant mortality. Since the potential for prevention

of low birth weight occurs before or during pregnancy, many of CDC's never

activities focus on the prenatal period. A recent Departmental initiative is

assisting State health departments to expand the surveillance of a vide

variety of risk factor, in pregnancy associated with low birth weight

Including smoking, poor nutrition, and excessive alcohol consumption. Data

gathered from these ovrveillance efforts enables State health departments to

improve the targeting and effectiveness of prenatal and infant health care.

An initiative is al. rodrrway to develop effective smoking cessation

interventions among tah-risk women in order to prevent the one-fourth of low

birth weight that is r,:sted to maternal smoking.

Other CDC activities relating to the health of children include:

o surveillance of the nutritional statue of Ugh-risk children that

provide* information on the prevalence of overweight, underweight, and

retarded linear growth, and on cases of severe pediatrtc undernutrition.

o the provision of quality control services to laboratories that screen

all newborn infants for conditions that can cruse mental retardation if
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not detected and treated soon after birth. CDC and the Georgia

Department of Rumen Resources are conducting the only Malted States

population-based surveillance for five developmental disabilities:

mental retardation, cerebral palsy, blindness, deafness, and epilepsy.

o providing technical assistance in comaattins lead poisoning in children

through outreach, resource .ievelopment, envirlmental epidemiology,

lead hazard reduction and laboratory services to the Health Resources

Services Administration as well as to States and communities.

CDC has expanded its injury control activities by launching a comprehensive

injury prevention research initiative with a major focus on infants and

Children. Components of this initiative include:

o identifying causes, consequences, and ways to prevent brain injuries

among children;

o evaluating and improving the effectiveness of childhood injury

prevention counseling provided by physicians to parents;

o and determining the most effective way: to increase safety belt/child

restraint use among infants and children.

Tosetner, these CDC efforts provide essential information and te&-'cal

assistance :hat support infant and child health program planning and

evaluation at the Federal, State and local levels.
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A FULL SUMMARY OF

ADAMHA'S CHILD HEALTH ACTIVITIES

The National Institute on Mental Health (NIMH) is undertaking research on

all aspects of Child and adolescent disorders, including autism, attention

deficit disorder, conduct disorder, affective disorders, anxiety disorders,

eating disorders, learning disorders, mental disorders associated with

mental retard ion and with somatic illness, and Tourette's syndrome. A

high priority has been placed on youth suicide research. In addition, the

Institute administers the Child and Adolescent Service System Program, a

service demonstration program designed to improve States' capacities to

meet the needs of severely emotionally disturbed children and adolescents.

Grants are made at State and local levels and emphasize such activities as:

1) interagency coordination; 2) identifying and prioritizing the pIpulation

within the State mental health system; 3) increasing family participation

in treatment planning: and 4) increasing the appropriateness of service

delivery to the special needs of cultural/ethnic minorities.

The National Institute on Drug Abuse (NIDA) conducts and supports research

on drug abuse as it affects children and adolescents directly and through

maternal drug use during pregnancy. Prevention, prenatal care, diagnostic

measures, and developmental interventions are addressed.

A major epidemioloqic ,tudy is the NIDA-_ -ported annual survey of High

School seniors that ,,r)vides data about the drug use behavior of the

Nation's youth. Adntelcent issies are addressed farther through research

such as a study at N1DA's intramural Addiction Research Center on

noninstitutionalizpd delinquent adolescents who are at higher risk for drug

abuse because of their aggressive behaviors.

NIDA's AIDS research includes a focus on preventing perinatal infection

that is related to a parent's intravenous drug abuse. In addition, NIDA

supports investigation into the early developmental and neurologic

consequences of HIV infection in children.
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The National Institute on Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism (NIAAA) places a

high priority on studies to understand the mechanisms of prenatal alcohol

damage, particularly because such knowledge could lead to specific

therapeutic interventions to prevent or repair such damage. NIAAA awarded

in 1987 a grant to Ware State University to establish a new National

Alcohol Research Center to systematically study alcohol-related birth

defects and continues to fund many individual research projects on all

aspects of prenatal alcohol exposure.

NIAAA intramural researchers are currently studying cognitive function in

the children of alcoholics based on the premise that differences in

Abstract thinking and problem solving abilities in these children may

contribute to their ise of alcohol as they mature, NIAAA researchers have

demonstrated that adn!escent children of alcoholics are more likely to be

impulsive and less II.ely to be reflective than similarly-aged children of

non-alcoholics.

The Office for Substo,.. Abuse Prevention (OSAP) within ADAMHA, administers

the high risk youth iono,,itratIons grants program established by the

Anti-Drug Abuse Act of 1186v targetted at child substance abuse

problems, the 130 grants also overlap into other areas of child health such

as child neglect or abuse, teen parenting, children of substance abusers,

homeless and rune4ay children, latchkey children, mental illness and

suicide in children, physical disabilities, and the economically

disadvantaged.

Finally, the Alcohol and Drug Abuse and Mental Health Services Block Grant

(Part B, Title XIX, PHS Act) provides Federal funding to all the States to

assist them in providing alcohol, Jrug abuse, and mental health services.

There are no age restrictior,s on the populations a State nay wish to target

to receive treatment and prevention service.). While the amounts vary from

State to State, it is safe to say that a significant portion of this

funding (5643,235,000 in FY 1988) is targeted for treatment and prevention

services for adolescents.
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Dear Dr. Windom:
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As a follow-up to the question about childhood immunization that
I

asked you at the March 23, 1988 Finance Committee Hearing on
children's health care, I would like to ask the following question:

Though the childhood immunization program in the U.S. is considered
an overall success, a close look at the program does reveal some
troubling trends. Most notably, continued increases in vaccine
prices have caused shortfalls in federal and state immunization
funding. Further, there has been a stagnation and decline in
immunization levels for preschool children.

In light of .hese trends, why did the Centers for Disease Control,
in its FY 89 budget, request a level of funding for the vaccine
program that would provide enough money to purchase the same amount
of vaccine as last year, but only at the expense of eliminating the
programs to administer the shots and stockpiic emergency vaccines?

Thank you for yi,ur time and consideration, and I look forward to
your reply.

With best ishes, . am

TAD/r)c
cc: Mr. Edward McGroarty

Office of Health Legislation

Sincer ly,

rirc,
yUom aschle
ni ed States Senate

\/
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DEPARTMEVI OF HEAL ts HUM:, SEM I( ES Pubbc health ServIce

The Honorable Tom Daschle
United States Senate
Washington, D.C. 20510

Deal- Senator Daschle:

Office of flu Assrstanr Secretary
for Health

Wastfington OC 20201

Thank you for your letter of May 25 in follow up to the March 23,
1988 Finance Committee Hearing on children's health care. You

asked '...why dia the Centers for Disease Control, in its Fiscal
Year 1989 budget, request a level of funding for the vaccine
program that would provide enough money to purchase the same
amount of vaccine as last year, but only at the expense of
eliminating the programs to administer the shots and stockpile
emergency vaccines?'

Over the last five years, the cost of vaccines has increased
tremendously. Consequently, we have had to make fiscal choices
about how the funds allocated to us would be spent best. We
realize that *State Operations* is a very important component of
immunization programs; however, the provision of vaccines
remains our highest priority and vaccines must. be purchased
before they can be delivered.

In an effort to help insure that States and localities would have
an adequate vaccine supply, and to help offset the costs of
State Operations,' grant guidelines have been revised to permit
local clinics to request an administrative fee or donation when
vaccines are administered. However, it is important to note that
no child may be denied an immunization because of inability to

pay a fee.

In regards to funding for the vaccine stockpile, we expect to
have an average 19-week supply accumulated by the end of Fiscal

Year 1988. Further buildup of the stockpile was viewed as a
lesser need than, for example, insuring sufficient resources to
assist the States in purchasing vaccines for the immunitation

program. We do not anticipate a major interruption in the supply
of vaccine; therefore, delayin3 the completion of the stockpile
by one year should not have an impact on the childhood
immunization program.

Sincerely yours,

Robert E. Windom, M.D
Assistant Secretary for Health

1 CI "441 0
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COMMUNICATIONS

CRS REPORT FOR CONGRESS

HEALTH CARE FOR CHILDREN:
FEDERAL PROGRAMS AND POLICIES

March 17, 1988

ABSTRACT

This report provides background information on health care for children,

Including information on primary health care for children and health care for

children with chronic conditions. It includes appendixes which supply an

overview of three health programs under the jurisdiction of the Senate

Committee on Finance: Medicaid, the Maternal and Child :ealth Services Block

Grant, and Medicare's End-Stage Renal Disease program. In addition, a final

appendix summarizes Federal Government policies; including tax policies, which

may affect health insurance coverage of children. This report was prepared at

the request of the Senate Committee on Finance.

HEALTH CARE FOR CHILDREN
surtna,,

Primary care for children is provided
at the point where the child enters

the health care system and rec:Ives basic ambulatory services. Some health

analysts maintain that patterns of childhood illness indicate the need for

children's health services co focus on primary care. Primary care for

children is aimed not only at treatment, but also at prevention. Children's

access to primary care services varies by
age, family income level, race and

ethnicity, and by health insurance status.

Most children in the United States are covered by health insurance.

Sources of health co rage include private health insurance plans and
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government programs. Poor and near-poor children are less likely to be

covered. Concern about uninsured children exists because they have lower

levels of medical care use and may expose their families to larger proportions

of out-of-pocket expenditures and the risk of extremely high health care costs.

Health insurance plans may have limited benefit limits and other features which

can expose families to out-of-pocket expenses.

Medicaid covers about one -half of all poor children. Medicaid has not

covered a larger share of poor children because eligibility has generally been

linked to the receipt of cash welfare, which has generally been available only

to families where the child is deprived of the support of at least one parent,

In addition, families ha%e been required to meet State income eligibility

standards, which are below Federal poverty guidelines. Congress has recently

acted to disconnect the eligibility link between Medicaid and cash welfare for

some pregnant women and children. States now are required to extend Medicaid

eligibility to some pregnant women and children, and are allowed to extend

eligibility to others. States now also have the option to offer short-term

Medicaid eligibility to pregnant women so that they can receive prenatal care

while their Medicaid applications are being processed. States have some

discretion over the Medicaid services they cover. Maternal and Child Health

Services Block Grant funds may be used to provide primary care services to

mothers and children, particularly those with low incomes or limited access to

health services.

Children with chronic conditions are those whose conditions last for a

substantial period of time. About 10 to 30 percent of all children are

affected by some chronic disorder; most of these children have mild chronic

conditions which do not require prolonged and expensive medical treatment.

About 1 to 5 percent of all children, howe,er, have chronic conditions which

regularly limit their daily be activities to some extent. A subset of the

chronically disabled population are those children who must depend on life-

sustaining medical technology. Most children with chronic conditions have

health care needs which are similar to those of children without chronic

conditions; however, some other children, primarily those with disabling

1 Cd
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conditions, require additional or more intense health care services. These

children may have special needs for medical, psychosocial, educational, family

support, and coordination services. On average, chronically disabled children

use more medical services and have higher health care costs than other

children. Disabled children with extremely high medical costs are among those

who may be considered to have "catastrophic" health cart costs.

Children with chronic disabilities have roughly the same rate of health

coverage as other children; however, they are less likely to be covered by

private health insurance and more likely to be covered by public health plans.

The level of financial protection offered by a health insurance plan may depend

on deductible and coinsurance payments, maximum benefit limits, and limits on

covered services.

Medicaid can finance health care for disabled children who are poor, but

only if the children and their families meet State eligibility standards.

States may extend eligibility to the medically needy--those individuals with

high medical expenses who wo,ild qualify except that their income and resources

are just above the eligibility limits. Families with incomes higher than the

medically needy limits may become eligible by "spending down," if their medical

expenses reduce their incomes below the limits. Some disabled children not

otherwise eligible for Medicaid may become eligible while institutionalized;

however, until recently, sue- childr^n rarely would have been eligible for

equivalent care at home. Medicaid law now allows States to expand eligibility

and increase covered services for the home care of disabled children. Poor

children who are disabled are more likely to be covered under Medicaid than

other poor children. The type of Medicaid benefits disabled children may

receive under Medicaid depend on which services are covered in their State.

States may restrict or expand the availability of Medicaid covered services.

Other funding sources important to children with chronic conditions include the

Maternal and Child Health Services Block Grant, Medicare's End-Stage Renal

Disease program, and charitable organizations.

Appendixes at the end of this report provide background information on

Federal proRrams and policies which affect children's health care. Medicaid is

a medical ass stance program for certain low-income individuals who are aged,

)
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blind, disabled, members of families with dependent children, or in specified

groups of pregnant women and children. The Maternal and Child Health Services

Block Grant provides funding for activities to improve the health status of

mothers and children. Medicare's EndStage Renal Disease program covers

individuals, including children, who requiro kidney dialysis or transplants in

order to survive. Federal policies regarding private health insurance include

tax policies that help finance health insurance coverage and medical care, and

policies that affect the content of health insurance plans.

INTRODUCTION

The attention of policymakers has focused on children's health issues due

to a number of factors. One factor is the realization that interventions to

improve the health of children not only may benefit children in the snort term,

but also may enhance her potential to become healthy and productive adults.

Missed opportunities to prevent or treat childhood health problems may impose

lifetime costs on children, their families, and society. Another factor is a

concern by some that not all groups of children have shared equally in the

progress made in improving child health. Health status and use of health

services vary according to family income, pa..ental education, and race and

ethnicity. Finally, government studies have suggested that, despi,e

significant Improvements, the United States is not doing as well as it could to

promote the health of children. 1/

This report provides background information on health care for children.

It is dtv.ded into two sections and is accompanied by four appendixes. The

first section of this report examines primary care for children--the care

provided at the point where the child enters the health care system and

receives bassi,: ambulatory Services. Relevant issues include the content of

primary care services, access to such services, and financing of these

services.

The second section of this .eport examines care for children with chronic

conditionsthose children with disorders that last for a substantial period
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of time. Issues important to children with chronic conditions include health

care service needs, use and cost of medical services, and financing of

services.

Four appendixes at the end of this report provide background information

on Federal programs and policies concerning the health of children. While

there are many such programs, the information in the appendixes is limited to

descriptions of three health programs under the jurisdiction of the Senate

Committee on Finance: Medicaid, the Maternal and Child Health Services Block

Grant, and Medic-re's End-Stage Renal Disease program. 2/ In addition, a final

appendix swmmarixes Federal Government policies, including tax policies, which

may affect health insurance coverage of children.

1. PRIMARY CARE FOR CHILDREN

A. Primary Care Services

Primary care is generally the care provided at the porn, where the child

enters the health care system and receives basic ambulatory services. Primary

care often involves a continuing relationship between physician (or other medi-

cal professional) and patient, even in the absence of disease. It is ac this

level that the child is integrated into all other aspects of health care. 3/

This is in contrast to secondary and tertiary care. At the secondary

level, the patient is provided with specialized ambulatory services and

inpatient services in a facility such as a community hospital. At the tertiary

level, the patienr receives care at the type of medical center which provides

highly complex and specialized services generally not available at community

hospitals. 4/

Children generally have patterns of illness which are different from those

of adults. Children may become ill more often, but their illnesses are

generally less serious and are often "self-curing." Of course, some children

become very ill, wh le others develop mum- children's illnesses which may turn

quite serious if they remain unchecked (e.g., if left unattended, otitis

media, recurrent middle ear infection, may result in significant hearing loss).

et r40 -
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Children may also face developmental and behavioral problems. Some health

analysts maintain that such patterns indicate the need for children's health

services to focus on primary care. 5/

Most children require episodic treatment for acute illnesses. Common
illnesses include esr infections,

upper respiratory infections, sore throats,
tonsillitis, and bronchitis. Table 1 lists, based on information from the
1985 National Ambulatory

Medical Care Survey, the top 15 principal reasons for

children's visits to physicians offices. According to the survey, there were
118.8 million visits to physicians' offices in 1985.

A smaller number of children
require regular care for chronic conditions.

The care required by these children is discussed in section II of this report.

TABLE 1. Top 15 Reasons for Visits to
Physicians' Offices, a!

By Children Under Age 15, 1985

Rank

Principal
reason
for visit Percentage

of visits

1 Well-baby exam
13.82 Cough
6.63 Fever
6.44 Earache or ear infection
6.05 Central medical examination
4.96 Throat symptoms
4.97 Head cold/upper respiratory infection 3.18 Skin rash
3.19 Nasal congestion
2.210 Physical examination required for school 1.311 Vomiting
1.312 Allergy not otherwise specified
1.213 Otitis media (middle ear infection)
1.214 Prophy:actic inoculations
1.115 Allergy medication
1.1

All others
41.7

a/ Excludes settings not considered a physician's private office, such aspart-time offices, hospital emergency rooms, other hospital outpatient clinicsschool clinics, and family planning clinics.

Source: National Center for Health Statistics. Unpublished data from the1985 National Ambulatory Medical Care Survey.

As table 1 shows, children not only visit physicians' offices for

treatment of cute illnesses, but also for preventive health care. According
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to the American Academy of Pediatrics (AAP), preventive car+ (cables children

to achieve optimal physical, intellectual, and emotional growth and

development, and offers them a better chance to develop into healthy and

productive adults. 6/ Preventive health care for children is designed not only

to prevent the occurrence of childhood d , but also to prevent those

di whi:h do occur from becomin:t more severe and destructive. 7/ For

example, infectious diseases may spread further and may result in progressive

deterioration if not identified and treated at an early stage. Early diagnosis

and treatment of certain orthopedic conditions may reduce the risk and severity

of complications, Early detection of certain visual defects may reduce

permanent vision problems. 8/

One preventive service of importance to children actually takes place

before their birth. Prenatal care has been proven to be an effective way to

reduce the incidence of low birth weight, a major determinant of infant

mortality. 9/ Adequate prenatal care encourages behavioral changes that

improve the mother's health and nutrition (e.g., cessation of smoking or

Improved diet). It may also uncover medical conditions (e.g., hypertension or

iron deficiency anemia) that with appropriate treatment may not be as

threatening to the infant's health. 10/ The American College of Obstetricians

and Gynecologists (ACOC) recommends that prenatal care begin as early in the

first trimester of pregnancy (3 months) as possible. Women uth uncomplicated

pregnancies should be seen every 4 weeks for the first 28 weeks of pregnancy,

every 2 to 3 weeks for the next 8 weeks, and weekly thereafter until delivery.

ACOC suggests that women with medical or obstetric problems be seen more

frequently. 11/

The AAP's Committee on Practice and Ambulatory Medicine has developed

guidelines fur health supervision, of children and youth. In addition to

recommendations on prenatal care, the AAP suggef.ts the following series of

preventive well-child visits for most children: six during infancy (under 1

year old), five during early childhood (age 1 to 4), five during late childhood

(age 5 to 12), and four during adolescence (beginning at age 14). The care

recommended for these well-child visits includes medical histories,

measurements, sensory screening, developmental and behavioral assessments,

G(1-
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physical examinations, specified procedures, anticipatory guidance, and an

initial dental referral. An information sheet describing the AAP guidelines is
reproduced in figure 1.

Figure 1.
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Information on the overall effectiveness of well-child services at

improving children's health status is limited. Tht merit of certain of these

practices, such as childhood immunizations, has been established. The level of

effectiveness of certain other well-child services, such as regular general

physical examinations for children, has not been clearly demonstrated. 12/

B. Access to Primary Care Services

A number of government and arsdemic studies have examined children's

access to medical care through . analysis of responses to health care

surveys, including the 1980 National Medical Care Utilization and Expenditure

Survey (NMCUES). While this survey is somewhat dated and has other limita-

tions, it is among the best national sources of information available for

examining the use of medical care among children.

One indicator of children's access to care is the availability of a

"regular source" of ambulatory medical care. These sources -- including private

physicians' offices, group practices, public clinics, and hospital outpatient

departments--should provide children with appropriate medical care or

referrals. According to NMCUES data, 91.9 percent of all children under age 18

were reported by their parents to have a regular source of care. 13/ It is

important to note that some of the parents responding may have reported access

to sources such as hospital emergency rooms, which are not generally considered

to be adequate cosy effective sources of regular care for children. 14/ The

likelihood of having a regular source varied only slightly by age, and

somewhat more by family income level and race or ethnicity. The poor were less

likely to have a regular source. Blacks and Hispanics were also less likely to

have such a source.

About three-fo.rths (75.5 percent) of all children reported at least one

medical care visit in 1980, according to the same NMCUES analysis; the mean

number of visits reported per child was 3.3. There were large differences

among age groups; children from 0 to 2 years old had the lowest rate no

visits (8.0 percent) and the highest number of visits per child (5.3 per year).

Among income levels, those children whose family incomes were Just above the
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poverty line were less likely to have seen a medical care provider in the past

year (33.3 percent had no visits, 2.6 average visits per child) than those

children in both better and worse financial circumstances. About one-third of

all black (35.0 percent) and Hispanic (33.4 percent) children did not have a

medical visit in the previous year, compared to 21.3 percent of white children;

the average number of visits per black (2.1 per year) and Hispanic (2.4 per

year) child was lower than the number per whit. child (3.7 per year).

Another 1980 MICUES analysis shows that the use of medical care also

varied according to a child's health insurance status. 15/ Among the low-

income children surveyed, those without Medicaid health insurance coverage were

more likely to go without a physician visit (32.6 percent) than those with

Medicaid coverage (24.8 percent). Those low-income children without any

Medicaid coverage who also had no private insurance coverage were even more

likely to have no medical visits (36.1 percent).

The analysis also shows that low-income children with Medicaid or private

health insurance were likely to see a physician more frequently than those

without such coverage. For example, the average number of visits for

low-income children covered by Medicaid (2.9 per child) exceeded the average

for uninsured low-income children (1.8 per child).

C. Financing Primary Care Services

1. Health Insurance

a. Extent of health insurance coverage. Most U.S. children are

co7ered by health insurance. In 1986, an estimated four-fifths (80.9 percent)

of all children under age 18 had some form of health insurance coverage,

leaving about one-fifth (19.1 percent) with no insurance source, according to

the March 1987 Current Population Survey (CPS). 16/ An analysis of 1986 CPS

data by the Office of Technology Assessment (OTA) estimated that the percentage

of uninsured children under 13 years old was in the range of 14 to IS percent.17/

Health insurance sources included private health insurance plans (primarily

employment-based health insurance plans) and government programs (including

Medicaid, Medicare, and military health plans).
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The percentage of children covered by health insurance was slightly lower

than the percentage of the general population. Of the total population, the

percentage with health insurance coverage was 85 percent; of the nonaged, about

83 percent were covered, according to Congressional Research Services estimates

from CPS data.

b. Sources of insurance. OTA examined the sources of health

insurance for _hildren, using CPS 1986 data. Of the 45 million children under

age 13 in 1986, about 63 percent were reported to be covered by private health

Insurance, including parents' employment-based group health plans and policies

purchased directly by the family. Anotner 16 percent had public health

insurance coverage--most were covered by Medicaid, but some were covered by

Medicare and the Civilian Health and Medical Program of the Uniformed Services

(CHAMPUS). An additional 3 percent were covered by a combination of public and

private health insurance. 18/

Most children's private health insurance is purchased through their

parents' emp.oymenc-based group olans. As a result, the availability of

coverage under an employer plan greatly affects a child's likelihood of

obtaining private health insurance coverage at all. A child's coverage under

an employment-based plan depends on (1) the employment status of the family

head, (2) whether the employer offers a group plan, (3) whether the employment-

based plan offers any family coverage, (4) whether the employer subsidizes the

cost of the coverage, and (5) whether the child's relationship to the employee

allows the child to be declared as a dependent under the plant 19/ In L986,

35 percent of employees in medium and large sized firms had fully employer-paid

coverage for their dependents. 20/ Background information on public policies,

including tax policies, which may affect private health insurance coverage is

presented in appendix D.

c. Poverty status. Roughly one-third of all poor children under age

13 are uninsured, according to the 1986 CPS analysis conducted for OTA. Table

2 shows that children from poor families, as well as children from near-poor

families (those with incomes between 100 percent and 150 percent of Federal
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poverty guidelines), were less likely to have health coverage than children

from more affluent families. According to the CPS analysis, 61 percent of all

children under age 13 reported as uninsured were either from poor or near-poor

families. 21/

TABLE 2. Health Insurance Status of Children Under
Age 13, By Income Level, 1986

Family income level as a p'rcentage
of the Federal poverty level

Insurance 100% 150% All children
status <100% -150% -200% >200Z under age 13

No insurance 33.1% 30.9% 21.2% 9.4% 19.0%
Public only 49.1 13.9 7.1 2.5 15.6

Private only 14.1 51.3 68.3 86.2 62.7

Combination 3.6 3.8 3.4 1.8 2.7

Source: Office of Technology Assessment. Unpublished data from the 1986
Current Poprlation Survey.

d. Uninsured children. Though most children do have health

Insurance, concern remains about those who lack this protection. As discussed

previously, uninsured children have lower levels of medical care use then

children with private or public health insurance coverage. Uninsured low-

income children a:e more likely to have gone without a medical visit in the

previous year and are more likely to have seen a physician less frequently

than an insured child. 22/ In addition, a larger proportion of expenditures

for the uninsured is spent out-of-pocket. 23/ Firslly, uninsured children

expose their families to the risk of extremely high health care expenses.

Under certaA1 circumstances, however, children with such expenses mey become

eligible for Medicaid (i.e., if he child requires institutional care or if the

family's medical expenses reduce their income below the Medicaid income

thresholds) or free or discounted medical care (i.e., through public grants,

philanthropy, or medical providers). 24/

e. Limitations of coverage. Health insurance coverage may not

guarantee full financial protection for the medical needs of children. Some

2/1J
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health plans place limits on the benefits covered. For example, some plans may

exclude certain types of benefits (e.g., preventive health visits, prescription

drugs, dental care, vision care, or outpatient mental health care). Some plans

may place limits on the amount and scope of covered benefits (e.g.. annual or

lifetime limits on all or specified covered benefits). Plans may also exclude

coverage for preexisting conditions. Other plans may require waiting periods

before services are provided. In addition to benefit limits, health plans may

have other features which can expose families to out-of-pocket expenses. For

example, some plans require cost-sharing through deductibles (i.e., the amount

a family must pay each year before insurance p.,ments begin) and coinsurance

(i.e., a percent of the costs for covered services for which the family is

responsible). 25/

2. Medicaid Coverage

a. Medicaid coverage of poor children, Roughly one-half of all poor

children are covered by Medicaid, according to CPS estimates. Of the 12.9

million children estimated to be in poverty in 1986, 6.7 million were covered.

Figure 2 and table 3 show that the percentage of covered poor children was 4d.5

percent in 1979. After a decrease to 46.5 percent in 1981, the percentage

returned to 48.5 percent in 1983. Since then, the percentage of covered poor

children has continually increased to 51.8 percent in 1986. 26/
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TABLE 3. Medicaid Coverage of Poor Children Under Age 18,
1979-1986

Year

Number of
poor children
(in thousands)

Number of
poor children
with Medicaid
coverage
(in thousands)

Percentage of
poor children
with Medicaid
coverage

1979
1980

1981

1982

1983

1984

1985

1986

10,111 4,907 48.5
11,764 5,525 47.0
12,505 5,811 46.5
13,647 6,429 4/.1

13,807 6,693 48.5
13,419 6,622 49.3
13,010 6,569 50.5

12,876 6,676 51.8

Source: Current Population Survey, Annual March Income Supplements.

b. The welfare link. One reason that the share of poor chiijren

covered by Medicaid has not been larger in the past is that Medicaid

eligibility of such children has generally been linked to the receipt of Aid to

Families with Dependent Children (AFDC) cash assistance. 27/ This has

restricted Medicaid coverage in part because AFDC assistance has generally been

available only to families where the child is deprived of the support of at

least one parent (i.e., at least one parent is dead, disabled, continually

absent from the home, or, in some States, unemployed). 28i To receive AFDC

benefits, families have also been required to meet income eligib.lity standards

established by each State. AFDC income eligibility thresholds, as of July

1987, ranged from $1,416 in Alabama to $8,988 in Alaska (see tcb e 7 in

appendix A). Because State AFDC cash assistance standards have been below

Federal poverty guidelines, many poor families with dependent children have not

been automatically eligible for Medicaid. 29/ Families often have gained and

lost AFDC eligibility during the course of a year.

A legislative provision enacted in 1981 designed to target AFDC cash

assistance to those most in need may have denied AFDC assistance, and

consequently Medicaid coverage, to additional poor children. Some of these

children were ablz to regain Medicaid protection in those States with medically

needy programs; the reduction in the number of eligible children may have also
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been offset in 1982 by an increase in the number of children who became

eligible for AFDC and Medicaid when a recession cut her family incomes.

c. Disconnecting the link. Since 1984, Congress has acted to

disconnect the eligibility link between Medicaid and cash welfare for some poor

children and pregnant women. As a result, States are now required to provide

Medicaid coverage to certain children and pregnant women ineligible for AFDC.

In addition, States have also been given the option to cover certain other

groups of children and pregnant women and still receive Federal matching funds.

Congress made these changes in response to indications of an erosion in

Medicaid's ability to provide access to maternal and child health services.

For example, AFDC income thresholds used to determine Medicaid eligibility had

not been keeping pace with Federal poverty guidelines. 30/

Policymakers also responded to trends in indicators of maternal and child

health status, including infant mortality. After a long period of declining

U.S. infant mortality rates, Federal officials expressed concern that the pace

of decline was slowing. This slowing decline caused concern for several

reasons. Infant mortality rates are one of the most commonly used indicators

of a population's health status, and are closely associated with life

expectancy levels. The pace of the decline left in doubt whether the nation

would meet the U.S, Surgeon General's 1990 goal for reducing the infant

mortality rate; it was unlikely that the Surgeon General's goal of reducing

the infant mortality rate for all racial or ethnic groups would be achieved.

Finally, the U.S. continued to have high levels of infant mortality relative to

other industrialized nations. 31/

In addition to Interest in improving health status, Congress also expanded

Medicaid eligibility in order to support the work efforts of AFDC mothers.

Medicaid may present AFDC recipients with work disincentives because Medicaid

benefits--coverage of medical expenses--are not varied by income. because many

of those who leave the AFDC rolls lose their automatic eligibility for

Medicaid, the extra wage dollar that lifts a family over the AFDC eligibility

limit may cause the loss of significant health benefits that are not available
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from the ampl'ier. The vAiue of the medical benefits may put nonworktng AFDC

recipients in better fincncial positton than working tamilies. 32/

d. Medicaid 2ligib:lity expansions. As a res.:It of the expansion of

Medicaid eligibility, all indivtduals In the following gcoupr are entitled to

Medicaid, provided thetr Income and resources ball within State AFDC Itmits,

regardless of family structure or employment status:

Pregnant women, from medical verification of 1,r4snancy through the
month which includes the 60th day postpartum.

Children born on or after October 1, 1983, up to age 7.

Former AFDC recipients who lost cash eltgibiltty after 4 months In
a job because of the legal requirement that more earnings then be
used to offset the AFDC benefit. These recipients art tntitled to
Medicaid for 9 months after loss of AFDC eligibility, and at Stare
option, for an additional 6 months (previously enacted laws grant
some short-term coverage to cases of increased earli^gs or work
hours).

Stites also have the option to extend Medicaid protectton to, and receive

Federal matchtng funds for, the following groups of indivtduals:

Children up to age 21 whose family income and resources are at or
below the State's AFDC Unlit, but who do not meet the AFDC
definition of dependent children (States are required to cover
these children up to age 7, If they are born on or after ',cober 1.
1983).

Pregnar.t women and children born on or after October 1, 1983, up to
age 8, whose family incomes are at or below 100 percent of rtderal
poverty guidelines. 33/

Pregnant women and cttildren up to age 1 whose family incomes are at
or below 185 percent of Federal poverty gutdelines. 34/

In addition, States have been recently given the option t. offer

short-term Medicaid eligibility to pregnant women so that they can receive

ambulatory prenatal care services whsle thetr Medicatd applications are

processed. This short-term eltgibiltty period is known as the "presumptive

eligibility" period.

For a more precise overview of Medicatd eltgibiltty for rho coverage

groups listed above (including information on presumptive
eligibility), see the

description of Medicaid found In appendix A.

e. State responses to coverage options. Federal law requires the

States to extend Medicaid eligibility to some of the groups of pregnant women

f)x.14
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and children described above; however, in other cases, the States have the

choice of whether to include particular groups. For example, the Omnibus

Budget Reconciliation Act of 1986 (P.L. 99-509, commonly referred to as 08RA86)

allows States to extend eligibility to pregnant women- -and, on phased-in

basis, yoang children 5orn on or after October 1, 1983--whose family incomes

are at or below 100 percent of Federal poverty guidelines. 08RA86 also allows

States to offer short-term presumptive eligibility to certain pregnant women

who are waiting for their Medicaid applications to be processed.

Table 4 shows that, as of January 1988, 24 States and the District of

Columbia have elected to cover pregnant women and children up to 100 percent of

the poverty guidelines, according to the National Covernors' Association.

Washington State covers these groups up to 90 percent of the poverty

guidelines. California did not exercise this option because it alread; covers

these groups within its medically needy income threshold, set at 109.7 percent

of the poverty level. Minnesota raised its medically needy threshold in

response to the 0BRA86 option, and now covers pregnant women and children up

to 91.5 percent of the poverty guidelines.

As of January 1988, 12 States have adopted the presumptive eligibility

option, according to the National Covernors' Association. These States are

also listed in table 4.

2.15
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TABLE 4. State Responses to OBRA86 Coverage Options for
Pregnant Women and Children, as of January 1988

Coverage of
pregnant women
and children
up to specified

percentage of
poverty

Alabama
Alaska
Arizona 100

Arkansas 75/100 a/
California b/

Colorado
Connecticut 100

Delaware 100

District of
Columbia 100

Florida 100

Georgia
Hawaii
Idaho
Illirots
Indiana

Iowa

Kansas
Kentucky
Louisiana
Maine

100

Maryland 100

Massachusetts 100

Michigan 100

Minnesota d/
Mississippi 100

Missouri
Montana
Nebraska
Nevada
New Hampshire

100

New Jersey 100

New Mexico 100

New York

North Carolina 10.:

North Dakota

Coverage to age

1 2

presumptive
eligibility
option

Effective
date

X 1/88
X X 4/87

X X 4/88 c/
X 1/88

X 4/87
X X 10/87

X 10/87

X

X X 7/87
X 7/87

x 1/88

x 10/87

x 1/88

X X 7/87
X

r
1/88

X X 10/87

See footnote: at end of table.

2)



212

TABLE 4. State Responses to 011RA86 Coverage Options for
Pregnant Women and Children, as of January 1988--Continued

Coverage of
pregnant women
and children
up to specified Coverage to age Presumptive
percentage of eligibility Effective
poverty 1 2 option date

Ohio 100 X 1/89
Oklahoma 100 x 1/88
Oregon 85/100 a/ X 11!8?
Pennsylvania 100 X X 4/88 c/
Rhode Island 100 X 4/87

South Carolina 100 X 10/87
South Dakota
Tennessee 100 X X 7/87
Texas

Utah 100 X X 4/88 c/

Vermont 100 X 10/87
Virginia
Washington 90 X 7/87
West Virginia 100 X 7/87
Wisconsin
Wyoming

Total 26 5 21 12

a/ These States will increase their income thresholds to 100 percent of
poverty during 1988.

b/ California already covers pregnant women (and all other groups) with
family incomes below the Federal poverty guideline by virtue of its medically
needy threshold.

c/ Projected implementation date.

d/ In response to 088486, Minnesota elected to raise its medically needy
threshold to the highest possible percentage (133 1/3 percent) of AFDC payment
standards and, as a result now covers all pregnant women with family incomes up
to 91.5 percent of the Federal poverty guideline.

Source: National Governors' Association.

f. Covered services. States also have some discretion over Eh,-

services covered by their Medicaid plans. As described in appendix A, some

services must be covered by the States (e.g., prenatal and delivery services for

pregnant women and ambulatory care services for children), while others may be

covered at State option (e.g., prescription drugs, eyeglasses, and dental care).

States may limit the amount, duration, and scope of Medicaid services. The

requirement that States provide EPSDT services may help to assure that
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preventive care and follow-up services ate available to children eligible for

Medicaid. For a list of Medicaid services covered by State Medicaid plans, see

figure 3 in appendix A.

3. The Maternal and Child Health Services Block Grant

Maternal and Child Health (MCH) Services Block Grant funds may be used to

provide primer care services to mothers and children, particularly thos* with

low income or limited access to health services. Most of thm MCH Block Grant

funds are distributed directly to the States; however, a portion of these funds

are set aside by the Federal Government for special projects of regional and

national signifitence.

Each State may decide which services its MCH Block Grant funds will be

used for. These services may include prenatal care, wall-child care, dental

care, immunizations, family plannitg, and vision an,' hearing screening

services. Under the NCH Block Grant, States determine eligibility requirements

and have few data collection or reporting requirements. States may charge for

MCH Block Grant services (ercept for those services provided to low income

mothers and children) on a sliding scale basis. State agencies which

administer the MCH Block Grant programs are also responsible for coordinating

the activities between their programs and other related Federal programs,

including Medicaid.

In addition to funds designated for the MCH Bloct. Grant's general purposes

(which include the provision of primary care services), a spectfied percentage

must be earmarked for programs to develop and promote primary health services.

For additional information on the KGB Block Grant, see appendix B.
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II. CARE FOR CHILDREN WITH CHRONIC CONDITIONS

A. Children With Chronic Conditions

1. Prevalence of Chronic Conditions in Children

While definitions of chronic conditions vary, most medical experts agree

that a chronic condition it one which lasts for a substantial period of time

(usually at least 3 months), and in some cases may extend over an en.ire

lifetime. 35/

Estimates of the prevalence of chronic conditions in children range E.-0m

tO to 30 pe-cent, depending on the definitions used, populations investigated,

and methods of study. When applied to the total population of children in the

United States, these rates indicc.e that approximately 10 to 20 million

children are affected by some chronic physical or mental disorder. 36/ Host

children with chronic conditions have mild conditions, such as mild cases of

allergies, asthma, or acne. Many of the children with mild chronic conditions

do not require prolonged and expensive medical treatment. Children may outgrow

many of these conditions as they mature.

Some children, however, have chronic conditions which regularly limit

their daily life activities. About 10 to 15 percent of children with chronic

disorders (i.e., approximately 1 to 5 percent of all children) are estimated to

have these disabling disorders. These rates indicate that, depending on the

estimate used, about 1 to 3 million children face some degree of disability as

a result of their chronic condition. The level of disability ranges from those

children limited in their ability to participate in sports or other

recreational activities to those children who are disabled to the extent that

they cannot attend school (or cannot engage in ordinary play activities if they

are of preschool age). 37/

Unlike adult chronic conditions, which are few in number and relatively

common (e.g., hypertension, arthritis, diabetes, and coronary artery disease),

childhood chronic conditions are numerous and comparatively rare. 38/

Estimates of the prevalence of several chronic conditions in children are

displayed in table 5. These estimates Include not only those children whose

chronic conditions are disabling, but also those who are less severely

affected.
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TABLE 5. Estimated Prevalence of Chronic Conditions
in Children Under Age 21, 1980

Condition
Prevalence estimate
per 100,000

Asthma
(Moderate to severe, 1,000)

Visual impairment

3,800

3,000
(Impaired visual acuity, 2,000)
(Blindness, 60)

Mental retardation 2,500
Hearing impairment 1,600

(Deafness, 10)
Congenital heart disease 700

(Severe, 50)
Seizure disorder 350
Cerebral palsy 250
Arthritis 220
Paralysis 210

Diabetes mellitus 180

Cleft lip/palate 150

Down's syndrome 110

Sickle cell disease 46

(Sickle cell anemia, 28)
Neural tube defect 45

(Spina bifida, 40)
(Encephalocele, 5)

Autism 44

Cystic fibrosis 20

Hemophilia 15

Acute lymphocytic leukemia 11

Phenylketonuria 10

Chronic renal failure 8

(Nonterminal, 7)
(Terminal, 1)

Muscular dystrophy 6

Traumatic brain injury 5

Source: Cortmaker, Steven L. and William Sappenfield. Chronic Childhooe
Disorders: Prevalence and Impact. Pediatric Clinics of North America, v. 31,
Feb. 1984. p. 5.

An analysis of 1980 NMCLLS data identifies the following groupings of

conditions to be the leading reported causes of disability among children: (1)

diawldeta and Clerynabb ,yacem disorders, including mental retardation,

neurotic and personality disorders, epilepsy, and cerebral palsy; (2)

respiratory system diseases, primarily asthma; (3) musculoskeletal and

connective tissue diseases, including acquired deformities, arthritis, and

other joint disorders; and (4) diseases and disorders of the eyes and ears.

These conditions accounted for over half of all conditions reported as main

causes of activity limitations. 39/
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The study also indicates that the risk of disability varies by age and

income. Reports of activity limitations were more common among teenagers and

young adults than among young children. Disability was also more likely to be

reported among poor children than among children from families with higher

incomes.

2. Technology-Dependent Children

A subset of the chronically disabled child r ,Allation are those children

who must depend on life-sustaining medical technology, OTA defines a

technology-dependent child as "one who needs both a medical device to

compensate for the loss of a vital body function and substantial and ongoing

nursing care to avert death or further diethility." 40/

In its study on technology-dependent children, OTA identified the

following four groups of children that might be considered technology

dependent: (1) children dependent at least part of each day on mechanical

vent.'ators; (2) children requiring prolonged intravenous administration of

nutritional substances or drugs; (3) children with daily dependence on other

device-based respiratory or nutritional support, including tracheostomy tube

care, suctioning, oxygen support, or tube feeding; and (4) children with

prolonged dependence on other medical devices that compensate for vital body

functions who require daily or near daily nursing care (i.e., those who

require infant apnea monitors, renal dialysis, or other medical devices and

substantial nursing care in connection with their disabilities).

Table 6 displays OTA estimates for the number of technology-dependent

children in each rf these groups. The number of children considered to be

technology dependent is under 17,000 then limited to the first three

categories, but increases significantly when the fourth category (which

hospitalization) is Included. The number would increase further if the

definition included not only those children dependent on medical devices, but

also those who require constant or frequent nursing care because of complex

drug or therapy needs. 41/
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TABLE 6. Summary of OTA Estimates of the Size of
the Technology-Dependent Child Population, 1987

Defined population

Estimated
number of
children

Croup 1

Requiring ventilator assistance 680 to 2,000

Croup 2

Requiring parenteral nutrition
Requiring prolonged intTavenous drugs

Croup 3
Requiring other device-based

respiratory or nutritional support

Croup 4

Requiring apnea monitoring
Requiring renal dialysis
Requiring other device-associated nursing

250 to 700
270 to 8,275

1,000 to 6,000

6,800 to 45,000
1,000 to 6,000
Unknown, perhaps
30,000 or more

Source: U.S. Congress. Office of Technology Assessment. Technology-
Dependent Children: Hospital v. Home Care: A Technical Memorandum.
Washington, U.S. Govt. Print. Off., May 1987. p. 4.

B. Services for Children with Chronic Conditions

Children with chronic conditions may have special needs not only for

medical services, but also for psychosocial, educational, family support, and

coordination services.

1. Medical Services

Most children with chronic conditions have health care needs that are

similar to those of children without chronic conditions. o ne oche: children

with chronic conditions, however, require additional or more intense healtn

care services than those required by children who are healthy or who have acute

illnesses. For the most part, the latter group includes children whose chronic

disorders are severe enough to interfere with their daily activities. However,

some children with chronic conditions who are not disabled (e.g., certain

children with diabetes or hemophilia) require regular primary care services and

more frequent hospitalizations for acute illnesses due to their increased risk

of infection and serious accident. 42/
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The type of services required by these children may Include highly

specialized medical and surgical services. The chtl may also require acute

and primary care, both specifically for their chron,_ lisorders and generally

for diseases unrelated to them. Preventive services, such as early Identifi-

cation and treatment, are particularly Important to children with chronic

conditions, and may improve long-term outcomes. Other health service needs of

this population include home care services and the services of allied health

professionals, such as occupational and physical therapy and nursing care.

2. Psychosocial Services

Some chronically disabled children may require psychosocial services.

Disabled children and their families have an Increased risk of psychological

and social problems (although the size of the increased risk Is uncertain).

Studies indicate that moderate,y severe chronic conditions often have a more

negative osychosoclal Impact than either mild or very severe conditions; that

is, these stultes suggest that it may be easier t adjust to a complete

disability than to a partial one. In addition, psychosocial impact may be

determined by such factors as the disorder's location and cosmetic effects, the

child's age, the socioeconomic status and marital stability of the parents, and

the support of friends and relatives. 43/

3. Educational Services

The educat:ondl needs of disabled children vary according to the chronic

disorder which limits their activity. For example, different services would be

called for depending on whether a child is mentally retarded, has a specific

learning disability, or is blind or deaf. Children with orthopedic problems

may require architectural or structural assistance in order to gain access to

schools. Secondary effects of chronic conditions, such as missed school days

or depression, may also interfere with learning. 44/

The Education for All Handicapped Children Act of 1975 (P.L. 94-142)

requires school districts to provide handicapped students with free appropriate
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public education, including special education and related services. Related

services have been defined to include school health, speech therapy, physical

and occupational therapy, psychological, counseling, medical diagnosis and

evaluation, and parent counseling and training services. While medical

services which may be provided only by a licensed physician are excluded from

this requirement, other health services which may be performed by a school

nurse or other trained health personnel are required. The Education of the

Handicapped Act Amendments of 1986 (P.L. 99-457) authorizes funding for early

intervention services for infants and toddlers (from birth up to age 3) and

their families. As a result of P.L. 94-142 and P.L. 99-457, the financial

responsibilities of education agencies and school districts may overlap with

those of Medicaid and the Maternal and Child Health Services Block Grant. 45/

4. Family Support Services

The families of children with chronic conditions may require certain

support services, such as respite care, support groups, or counseling. The

existence of childhood chronic conditions often disrupts family living, by

introducing repetitive, demanding, and stressful routines into a family's daily

life. For example, urinalysis for children with diabetes, exercise for

children with juvenile arthritis,
and monitoring for children with autism are

required frequently. Parents of children with limited mobility need to provide

them with transportation.
In addition, families with children who have chronic

disorders need to acquire special knowledge of such matters as preparing

special diets and securing financial resources. 46/

5. Coordination of Services

Coordination of services is important to children with chronic

disabilities. One approach to coordination is case management; under -ase

management one individual or organization is responsible for locating,

coordinating, and monitoring all of the medical, social, and educational

services needed by the patient. Disabled children may receive services from a

large and diverse group of providers (including family physicians,
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pediatricians, medical specialists, pediatric nurses, physical therapists,

social workers) and support from a variety of institutions (such as hospitals,

schools, public health programs, and community organizations). These

caregivers may have contradictory values, competing interests, and difficulty

in communicating with one another. These issues may stand in the way of the

coordination of services necessary to develop a comprehensive health care

delivery system for chronically ill children. For example, the pediatrician

and the medical specialist attending to the child's chronic condition may not

coordinate their services, and neither may take primary responsibility for the

child's overall health. 47/

C. Use and Cost of Medical Services for Children with Chronic Conditions

1. Use of Medical Services

The use of medical care services by children witn chronic disorders

varies with the type of condition and its severity. On average, children under

age 21 with disabling chronic conditions were more than twice as likely to be

hospitalized as children without disabilities, according to 1980 NMCUES

data. 48/ Among hospitalized children, disabled children were likely to have

hospital stays which were twice as long as other children. As a result,

disabled children spent about four times as many days in the hospital as

nondisabled children. 49/

The NMCUES data show children with activity limitations also used greater

levels of outpatient care. Disabled children visited physicians almost twice

as often as others. They were over five times more likely to use the services

of nonphysician health professionals, such as nurse practitioners, physical

therapists, psychologists, and social workers.

Chronically disabled children received twice the number of prescribed

medications and twice the number of specified medical items (including vision

aid:, orthopedic items, hearing aids, diabetic items, and ambulance or medical

transportation services).
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2. Cost of Medical Services

The same 1980 NMCUES data were used to estimate health care

expenses. 50/ On average, health spending for disabled children under age 21

was nearly three times as high ($1,239, adjusted for inflation by the medical

services component of the consumer price index for 1986) as spendird for the

noadisabled ($429). Of the total $35.7 billion in expenses for children's

health services, 11 percent ($3.9 billion, in 1986 dollars) was accounted for

by the 4 percent of children who reported activity limitations. 51/

Compared to spending for nondisabled children, spending for disabled

children under age 21 was almost three times as high for inpatient hospital

services; more than twice as high for physicie- services; more than six times

as high for nonphys4cian medical professionals; and over twice as high for

prescribed medicatiols, and specified medical items (including vision aids,

orthopedic items, hearing aids, diabetic items, and ambulance or medical

transportation services). In addition, the NMCUES data show that out-of-pocket

costs (i.e., those paid directly by the family) were higher for disabled

children, even though such costs represented a smaller share of their total

expenditures.

Even within the disabled children population, there was a great deal of

variation in health care spending. A small proportion of disabled children,

primarily those who were hospitalized, accounted for a large share of total

spendin, for disabled children, according to the NMCUES data. When ranked by

expenditures, the highest 10 percent of disabled children (with total

expenditures exceeding $3,000 in 1986 dollars) accounted for 65 percent of

total charges, and the highest one quarter of disabled children accounted for

87 percent of all expenditures. Those disabled children ranked in the bottom

half of spending had total expenditures below $250 (in 1986 dollars),

primarily for ambulatory services. 52/

Disabled children whose medical costs are at the high end of the spectrum

are among those who may be considered to have "catastrophic" health care

costs. Such costs usually result from either an episode of acute care brought

on by a medical emergency (e.g., a premature delivery or an accident causing

extensive burns) or from a long-term pattern of treatments for a chronic
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condition (e.g., a child who has cystic fibrosis or who is ventilator

dependent).

There are several ways to define catastrophic costs, including (1)

medical expenses which exceed a fixed amount (e.g., $10,000 per year),

including expenses covered by insurance; (2) out-of-pocket expenses which

exceed a fixed amount (e.g., $2,000 per year); (3) out-of-pocket expenses which

exceed a specified percent of family income (e.g., 10 percent per year); (4)

medical expenses which are for the treatment of a specified condition (e.g.,

cancer); or (5) definitions including components of the above. 53/

D. Financing Services for Children with Chronic Conditions

1. Health Insurance

As discussed in section I of this report, about 81 percent of all children

under age 18 are estimated to have some form of health insurance coverage,

leaving about 19 percent without such protection. Sources of coverage include

both private health insurance (primarily employment-based health insurance) and

government programs (such as Medicaid, Medicare, and military health plan,).

Many of the health insurance tssues previously discussed to relation to primary

care coverage also apply to the coverage of chronically disabled children;

however, due to the high health care costs which families of chronically

disabled children may face, there are certain issues of particular

interest.

a. Insurance coverage. Disabled children have roughly the same rate

of health insurance coverage as otner children; however, they are less likely

to be covered by private health insurance plans and more likely to be covered

by Medicaid or other public plans. Data from the 1984 National Health

Interview Survey show that 61.7 percent of children with activity limitations

had private insurance coverage only, compared to 71.3 percent of children

without limitations. In contrast, 21.4 percent of the disabled had public

coverage only, while 12.5 percent of the nondisabled had such coverage. Four

2 9 7
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percent of the disabled and 1.7 percent of the nondisabled were covered by a

combination of both public and private coverage. 54/

The differences in private and public coverage may be explained by

differences in employment status of parents, higher cost sharing,

unavailability of individual coverage for children with severe disabilities,

lack of coverage above maximum lifetime limits, policies which exclude coverage

of preexisting conditions, mandatory waiting periods before coverage may take

effect, Medicaid eligibility rules which authorize full payments for the costs

of institutionalized children, and parental decisions to rely on government

programs for health coverage. 55/ Background information on public policies,

including tax policies, which may affect private health insurance coverage is

presented in appendix D.

b. Limitations of coverage. Even if a disabled child does have

health insurance coverage, that coverage does not r.ecessarily guarantee the

child's family will be fully protected from the high health care costs they

may face. The level of protection may depend on the following characteristics,

which can vary from plan to plan:

Deductible and coinsurance payments. Individuals covered by
private health insurance plans are typically responsible for a
deductible (i.e., the amount a family must pay each year before
insurance payments begin) and coinsurance (i.e., a percent of the
costs for covered services for which the family is responsible).
Private health insurance plans tend to require higher costsharing
than public coverage plans, which require either low or no
copayments for most services. In some cases, private insurance
plans may establish an upper limit on outofpocket s,'nding for
:oinsurance amounts; that is, after the limit has been reached, the
insured is eligible for full benefits without paying any further
coinsurance: 56/

Maximum benefit 'Amts. Many health insurance policies include
limits (e.g., annual, per episode, or lifetime limits) on the total
amount of payments the plan will make on behalf of the ins.,red.
OTA examined a series of surveys which indicated that over
thlr.1fourths of all plans contained overall plan maximums; more
than half of the employees under these plans were subject to
lifetime maximum limits of $500,000 or less. Data on Maryland
children who require respiratory support showed that they could
exceed a $250,000 maximum in about 1 year if hospitalized, or in
about 3 years if treated at home. 57/

Limits on Covered Services. Health insurance policies also include
limits on the type or amount of services which are covered (e.g.,
no coverage for physical therapy services cr a limit on the number
of covered hospital days). Coverage for home health care services
is an important benefit to certain children with chronic
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disabilities. In 1986, about one-third of all employees of medium
and large firms were not covered for home health care

benefits. 58/ Even if coverage for home care is available, the

plan may restrict the number of nursing visits, impose dollar
maximums, or require high cost-sharing. 59/ As a result, some of
the home health benefits offered may not adequately cover the needs
of a child who requires continual nursing care. 60/ In addition,
because health insurance is designed to cover the costs of medical
services, it generally does not cover the additional services often
needed by disabled children, such as transportation, home
renovations, custodial care, or counseling. 6l/

2. Medicaid

An alternative to the private financing of health care for chronically

disabled children is public financing, particularly through the Medicaid

program. Medicaid can be a major source of health care financing for disabled

children who are poor, but only if the children and their families meet their

State's Medicaid eligibility standards. The type of benefits these children

receive depends on which services are covered in their State. While many of

the Medicaid issues discussed in section I in relation to primary care

coverage are also relevant to the coverage of chronically disabled children,

there are some issues regarding Medicaid eligibility and covered services which

are particularly important to children with disabling disorders.

a. Medicaid eligibility. As described in appendix A, those eligible

for Medicaid include all recipients of public assistance from the Aid to

Families with Dependent Children (AFDC) program, most recipients of public

assistance from the Supplemental Security Income (SSI) program ;which assists

the low-income aged, blind, and disabled), and members of other specified

groups (such as certain other pregnant women and children). In order to be

eligible, individuals must meet not only categorical requirements, but also

income and resource requirements.

Medicaid allows the States to extend eligibility to the medically needy- -

those individuals with high medical expenses who would qualify for Medicaid

except that their family income and resources are just above the eligibility

limits. Medically needy income levels vary by State, ranging from $2,064 in

Tennessee to $10,200 in California per year for a family of three (see table 7

in appendix A). Families with incomes higher than the medically needy limits
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may become eligible by "spending down," if their medical expenses reduce their

incomes below the medically needy limits.

Some disabled children may not qualify for Medicaid, even under medically

needy provisions, because the income and resources of their parents are

"deemed" to be available to them if they are living in the same household.

Because children receiving institutional are (e.g., care in a hospital,

Skilled nursing facility, or intermediate care facility) are not considered to

be living in their parents' household after the first month of institutionali-

sation, family income and resources are not considered in determining

eligibility after the first month.

Because of these eligibility rules, some disabled children not otherwise

eligible for Medicaid may become eligible while institutionalized. Until

recently, however, such children rarely would have been eligible for equivalent

care at home, even if their medical needs could have been appropriately

provided there. The following provisions of Medicaid law now allow States to

expand eligibility and increase covered services for the provision of home care

to disabled children: 62/

Regular Section 2176 waivers. Section 2176 of the Omnibus Budget
Reconciliation Act of 1981 (P.L. 97-35) allows States to request
waivers or selected federal requirements in order to provide home
and community-based services to certain Medicaid recipients who
would otherwise require care in an institution. 63/ Under the
Section 2176 waivers, States may select targeted populations (i.e.,
those in specified groups or in specified areas) which would then
be subject to broader income eligibility rules and an expanded
range of home and community based services (including some

services, not primarily medical in nature, which allow these

patients to be cared for at home). Croups which may be covered
under Section 2176 waivers include (1) the aged and disabled, (2)
the mentally retarded and developmentally disabled, and (3) the
chronically mentally ill. In order to gain approval for the

waiver, States must demonstrate that the costs of the home and
community based services will not exceed the cost of institutional
care.

Model Section 2176 waivers for the disabled. Hatt created
separate category of Section 2176 waivers, known as model waivers,
to encourage States to provide home and community based services to
certain disabled children and adults who would otherwise be

eligible for Meditz:d only if inttitsitionzlizel. Lt

a result of SSI income eligibility rules (i.e., those which would
prevent patients living at home from receiving SSI because family
income and resources are deemed to be available to them). Under
each model waiver, coverage is limited to no more than 200 blind or
disabled individuals who would otherwise be ineligible for Medicaid
while living at home because of these SSI deeming rules. States
may only cover under the waiver those eligible individuals whose
estimated home care costs are below their estimated institutional
costs.
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State plan amendment for disabled children. In eddition to the
waiver options, States also have the option to amend their Medicaid
plans to extend Medicaid eligibility to certain disabled children
who would otherwise be eligible only if they lived in an

institution. The State must determine that these children require
the level of long-term care provided in an institution, and that
their needs can be met appropriately and less expensively at home.
Under this provision, only the usual Medicaid services can be

offered to these children; that is, special services cannot be

extended to only this coverage group. If the State does make this

option available to any disabled children, it must allow all
children melting the eligibility criteria to participate,
regardless of whether or not they have been institutionalised.

States are also required to extend Medicaid eligibility to certain

children for whom Federal adoption assistance or foster care maintenance

payments are made under Title IV-E of the Social Security Act. Children

receiving Federal adoption assistance are those identified as having special

needs, such as those related to a disability. States have the option to cover

certain children for whom State adoption assistance payments are made if the

child is identified as having special needs. States often provide Medicaid

coverage and other benefits to these disabled children as an incentive for

families to care for them.

Poor children with activity limitations are more likely to be covered

under Medicaid than poor children without any limitations. According to

National Health Interview Survey data from 1983 and 1984, 58.7 percent of

disabled children had Medicaid coverage, while 43.7 percent of nondisabled

children were covered. 64/

b. Covered services. Whether a chronically disabled child's health

needs are met by Medicaid may depend on the benefits offered in that child's

State. As described in appendix A, some of the Medicaid covered services

needed by disabled children are mandated by Federal law, while others are

permitted at State option. Among the mandatory services important to

chronically disabled children are inpatient and outpatient hospital care,

physician services, laboratory and x-ray services, and Early and Periodic

Screening, Diagnosis, and Treatment (EPSDT) services.

Some of the Medicaid services covered at State option are also important

to children with chronic disabilities. As of October 1, 1986, most States
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provided services in intermediate care facilities for the mentally retarded (48

States and the District of Columbia), services in skilled nursing facilities

for patients 21 (47 States and the District of Columbia), prescription

drugs (47 States and the District of Columbia), and prosthetic devices (44

States and the Dittrict of Columbia). Certain other services important to

disabled children, however, are not offered as universally, including physical

therapy (not covered in 15 States); occupational therapy (not covered in 23

States); speech, hearing, and language disorder services (not covered in 18

States); and private duty nursing (not covered in 31 States). 65/ For a list

of Medicaid Ser?sces covered by State Medicaid plans, see figure 3 in appendix

A.

States are allowed to place certain limits on the amount, duration, and

scope of covered services, regardless of whether the services are mandatory or

optional. For example, a State Medicaid plan may restrict the number of days,

number of visits, length of time, or exact type of service covered. Some of

these restrictions, such as the annual limit of 12 hospital days in Alabama,

may be significant to the care of chronically disabled children. States may

also require prior authorization of certain services in order to control their

utilization. 66/

States have certain options to expand the Medicaid serv,ces available to

children. Under the Medicaid EPSUT program, State may provide services to

children even if they are otherwise not available, or available under limited

basis, to other Medicaid beneficiaries (e.g., children may receive vision and

hearing services not otherwise available from the State's Medicaid plan).

States slso have the option of targeting case management services to specified

groups of Medicaid beneficiaries, such as certain children, witnout being

required to offer the same services to all other beneficiaries. States may

target the use management services to a specific geographical area within the

State without being required to make services available throughout the State.

If a State elects to provide Medicaid coverage to the medically needy, it

may choose, but is not required, to offer the same services at it provides to

the categorically needy. States which cover the medically needy, however, must
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at least provide a minimum level of services to this coverage group, including

ambulatory care service for children and home health services to those'

individuals entitled to skilled nursing facility services. States which elect

to cover services in institutions for mental diseases or in intermediate care

facilities for the mentally retarded are required to provide a broader range of

services to the medically needy.

3. The Maternal and Child Health Services Block Grant

One of the purposes of MCH Block Grant is to support State programs for

children with special health care needs (formerly known as crippled children's

services programs).

Just as with Medicaid, programs fot children with special health care

needs vary widely from State to State. For example, some State programs

directly provide covered services, while other programs act primarily as

sources of reimbursement for them. Some State programs limit eligibility to

children with cer'ain orthopedic and surgical conditions, while others include

children with a wider range of medical conditions end children with behavioral

or dRvelopmental disorders. 671

Services provided by State programs for children with special health care

needs may include screening, diagnosis, surgery and other corrective pro-

cedures, and hospital, post-hospital, speech, hearing, vision, and

psychological care. 68/ Services may also include support and coordination

services (e.g., counseling and case management) and, in some cases, the

services provided in State owned-and-operated hospitals for disabled

children. 69/

A portion of MCH Block Grant funds are retained by the Federal Governmen,

ts support special projects of regional and national significance. Among the

projects of importance to children with chronic disorders are genetic disease

and hemophilia programs. Certain additional MCH Block Grant fundf are

reserved for projects to screen newborns for sickle-cell anemia and other

genetic disorders.

Other MCH Block Grant fends must be earmarked for community-based service

networks and case management services for children with special health care
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needs. These networks are required to coordinate highquality services located

in children's home communities in order to Improve health status, functioning,

and wellbeing of i.ese children. Case management services are those which

promote the effective and efficient organization and utilization of resources

to assure access to necessary comprehensive services. For additional

information on the MCH Block Grant, see appendix B.

4. Medicare's EndStage Renal Disease Program

Individuals, including children, may become eligible for Medicare benefits

if they suffer from endstage renal disease (ESRD). A perbon with ESRD is one

whose kidneys will not function at a level which will support life. These

patients require kidney dialysis or transplantation in order to survive. In

1983, nearly 6,000 ESRD patients under age 25 were enrolled in the Medicare

program. Background information on Medicare's ESRD program is presented in

appendix C.

5. Charitable Organizations

Although the financial support provided by charitable organizations does

not constitute a large share of health care expenditures for children with

chronic conditions, these organizations have carved out a specialized financing

role. They often focus their activities on one condition or on a group of

related conditions. Their activities may include support for biomedical

research, promotion of public education (including advocacy), and the direct

provision of services and patient education to children and their families.

The services provided by charitable organizations oftea include those that are

usually otherwise reimbursable 70

APPENDIX A. MEDICAID

A. Program Description

The Medicaid program, authorized under Title XIX of the Social Security

Act, is a medical assistance program designed to improve access to health care
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services for certain lowincome individuals who are aged, blind, disabled,

members of families with dependent children, or in specified groups of pregnant

women and children. The program reimburses providers for the health care

services delivered to Medicaid beneficiaries.

Although Medicaid is financed jointly by the Federal Covernment and the

State governments, it is administered primarily by the State governments. All

of the States (except for Arizona which conducts an alternative demonstration

program under a waiver of certain Medicaid requirements), the District of

Columbia, and the territories operate Medicaid programs.

Each of the State Medicaid plans are subject to certain Federal require

ments concerning which services it must offer, which populations it must

cover, and which populations it may elect to cover and still receive Federal

matching funds. Some States have decided to extend coverage to groups for whom

Federal matching funds are not available. The plans vary substantially from

State .o State; for example, each State plan has some discretion over its

eligibility requirements, covered services, and reimbursement levels.

The current. Federal Medicaid contribution to the cost of medical services

ranges from 50 percent to 79.65 percent, depending on the average per capita

income of a State's residents. The Federal matching rate for administrative

costs is generally 50 percent, except for certain expenditures which are

subject to higher Federal matching rates. The Federal Government's

responsibilities for Medicaid are carried out by the Health Care Financing

Administration (HCFA) w.thin the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS).

According to HCFA estimates, total Medicaid expenditures in FY 1987 were $47.1

billion. The Federal share was estimated at $26.3 billion, while the States

spent. "0.9 billion.

B. igibility

Categorically Needy

One of the Federal Medicaid requirements which the States must follow

relates to eligibility. Each State pa.ticipating in the Medicaid program must

provide coverage for the "categorical!), .seedy."
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The States are required to define the categorically needy to include all

recipients of public assistance from the AFDC program, most recipients of

public assistance from the Supplemental Security Income (SSI) program (which

assists the low - income aged, blind, and disabled), and members of other

specified groups (such as certain other pregnant women and children),

Aid to Families with Dependent Children. States are .:^-ired to offer

Medicaid to all families receiving AFDC income assistance--generally those

families, financially eligible on the basis of income and resources, with

children deprived of the support of at least one parent (i.e., at Least one

parent is dead, disabled, continually absent from the home, or, in some States,

unemployed). Most AFDC recipients are therefore poor single women and their

children.

If States extend AFDC coverage to groups such as financially eligible

two-parent families with unemployed parents, they must also extend Medicaid

coverage to them. States are also required to cover certain categories of

families deemed to be AFDC recipients even though they do not receive income

assistance (e.g., certain working families who iormerly received AFDC payments

but who recently Lost their cash eligibility).

Supplemental Security Income. States are required to provide Medicaid

coverage to most recipients of SSI resistance for the aged, blind, or disabled

(i.e., all SSI cash recipients in 35 State% and the District of Columbia, only

those who also ttli!.t their State's more restrictive eligibility requirements in

14 States).74/

Oth,,,- pregnant women and children. The States are required to include the

following roups of pregnant women and children within the definition of the

categorically needy for the purposes of Medicaid coverage, even if they are not

considered eligible for AFDC or SSI:

Pregnant women whose family income and resources are at or below
State AFDC limits, but who are not otherwise eligible for AFDC
(e.g., a pregnant woman in a family where both parents live at home
and where the principal breadwinner is employed or a first-time
pregnant woman who would be eligible for AFDC payments if her
child were already born), from medical verification of pregnancy
through the month which includes the 60th day postpartum. Coverage
for these pregnant women is limited to medical services relating to
pregnancy, postpartum, and family planning services.

Children born on or after October 1, 1983 whose family income and
resources are at or below State AFDC Limits, but who do not meet
the AFDC definition of dependent children (e.g., a child from a
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family where both parents live at home and where the principal
breadwinner is employed), up to age 7 (or, at State option, age 8).

Children whose mothers were Medicaid eligible at the child's birth,
as long as the mother remains eligible and the child remains in the

same household as the mother (i.e., no separate Medicaid
application is necessary for such a child), up to age 1 (or, if a
child is a hospital inpatient on his or her first birthday, through
the end of the inpatient episode).

Certain children for whom Federal adoption assistance or foster
care maintenance payments are made under Title IV-E of the Social
Security Act. Children receiving Federal adoption assistance are
those identified as having special needs, such as those related to
a disability. Effective April 1, 1988, in cases where a child in
foster care is a parent of a son or daughter who is in the same
home or institution, the son or daughter would be eligible for
purposes of Medicaid eligibility.

In addition to these required groups, the Sta.es also have the option to

include within the definition of categorically needy, and receive Federal

matching funds for, the following groups of pregnant women and children:

Children up to age 18 (or, at State option, 19, 20, or 21) whose
family income and resources are at or below State AFDC limits, but
who do not meet the AFDC definition of dependent children. States

may cover all of these children or may limit coverage to reasonable
categories of them (e.g., those in psychiatric hospitals or

intermediate care facilities). Because Senator Abraham Ribicoff
was responsible for the legislation which established this

coverage group, these children are often referred to as "Ribicoff
children." As described above, the States are required to cover
such children born on or after October 1, 1983, up to age 7 (or, at
State option, age 8).

Pregnant women, and certain young children born on or after October
1, 1983, with family incomes at or below 100 percent of Federal
poverty guidelines ($9,300 for a family of three in 1987) and

resources not exceeding standards defined by the State (although
they may noc be more restrictive than SSI resource limits for

pregnant women and AFDC limits for children). Current law

specifies that States choosing to provide this coverage may only
cover children up to age 5 and must phase in which age groups are
covered; that is, States currently may only cover such children up
to age 2 in FY 1988; up to age 3 in FY 1989; up to age 4 in FY
1990; and up to age 5 in FY 1991 and later fiscal years. Effective
July 1, 1988, however, States are permitted to cover all such
children up to age 2 (or at State option 3, 4. 5, 6, 7, or 8), as
long as they were born on or after October 1, 1983.

Effective July 1, 1988, pregnant women and children up to age 1

with family incomes at or below 185 percent of Federal poverty
guidelines ($17,205 for a family of three in 1987) and resources
not exc-tding standards defined by the State (although they may not
be more restrictive than SSI resource limits for pregnant women and
AFDC limits for children). States have the option of imposing
limited premiums for this coverage (i.e., the amount of the premium
may not exceed 10 percent of the amount by which family income,
less child care expenses, exceeds 150 percent of Federal poverty
guidelines).
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Certain children for whom State adoption assistance payments are
made, if the child is identified as having special needs, such as
those related to a disability. As described above, States are
required to cover certain children for whom Federal adoption
assistance payments are made under Title IV-E of the Social
Security Act.

2. Medically Needy

In addition to tne categorically needy, States also have the option of

providing coverage for the "medically needy." The medically needy are those

with high medical expenses who would meet the criteria for categorically needy

assistance except that their family income and resources are just abr e the

applicable eligibility level (i.e., a level which varies State by State, but

which may not exceed 133 1/3 percent of a State's AFDC income eligibility

standard for their family size). Families with income even higher than the

medically needy limits may become eligible by "spending down," if their medical

expenses reduce their income below the medically needy limits.

The States have the flexibility to include some coverage groups, and not

others, within their medically needy programs and still receive Federal

matching funds. If a State has any medically needy coverage at all, however,

it murt include pregnant women and children who, but for their excess income

and resou-ces, would be required to be defined as categorically needy.

Thirty-five States and the District of Columbia have eluted to provide

coverage to the medically needy.

3. State Eligibility Thresholds

Medicaid eligibility thresholds vary from State to State; as a result,

chila. whose f.anily incomes are identical may or may not be eligible for

Medicaid benefits depending on which State they live in. Table 7 displays

State income eligibility thresholds, as of July 1987, according to the National

Governors' Association. The table show each State's income limits for its (1)

AFDC program; (2) medically needy program, if any; and (3) for its program, for

certain pregnant women and children with fam.ly .ncomes below 100 percent of

the poverty level (as authorized by °HAW, if any.
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AFDC thresholds, as of July 1987, ranged from $1,416 in Alabama to $8,988

in Alaska. Medically needy :hresholds ranged from $2,604 in Tennessee to

$10,200 in California. As of July 1987, according to the National Governors'

Association, 24 States intended to cover pregnant women and children under the

0814.A86 option; two other States, California and Minnesota, provided coverage to

these groups under their medically needy authority.

2:13
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TABLE 7. Medicaid Annualized Maximum Allowable Income
Thresholds, July 1987 a/

AFDC
family
of 3

Percent of
Federal Medically
poverty needy
guideline family
($9,300) b/ of 3

Pregnant
Percent of women and
Federal children
poverty (OBRA86)
guideline family
($9,300) b/ of 3 c/

fercent of
Federal

poverty
guideline
($9,300) b/

Alabama $1,416 15.2 $ - --

Alaska 8,988 77.3 --- - --

Arizona 3,516 37.8 --- --- 9,303 100

Arkansas 2,424 26.1 3,300 35.5 6,975 75

California 7,596 81.7 10,200 109.7 10,200 109.7 d/

Colorado 5,052 54.3 --- ---

Connecticut 6,168 66.3 7,503 80.6 9,300 100

P laware 3,720 40.0 --- 9,300 100

D.;:rict of
Columbia 4,368 47.0 5,820 62.6 9,300 100

Florida 3,168 34.1 4,308 46.3 9,300 100

Georgia 3,156 33.9 4,200 45.2

Hawaii 5,892 55.1 5,892 55.1

Idaho 3,648 39.2 --- - --

Illinois 4,104 44.1 5,496 59.1

Indiana 3,456 37.2 --- ---

Iowa 4,572 49.2 6,096 65.5
Kansas 4,596 49.4 5,580 60.0

Kentucky 2,364 25.4 3,204 34.5 9,300 100

Louisiana 2,280 24.5 3,096 33.3

Maine 6,696 72.0 6,492 69.8

Maryland 4,308 46.3 5,004 53.8 9,300 100

Massachusetts 6,600 71.0 8,796 94.6 9,300 100

Michigan 6,480 69.7 6,444 69.3 9,300 100

Minnesota 6,384 68.6 8,508 91.5 8,508 91.5 e/
Mississippi 4,416 47.5 --- --- 9.300 100

Missouri 3,384 36.4 --- --- 9,300 100

Montana 4,308 46.3 4,848 52.1

Nebraska 4,200 45.2 5,400 58.1

Nevada 3,420 36.8 --- - --

New Hampshire 5,832 62.7 6,466 69.5 ---

New Jersey $5,088 54.7 $6,792 73.0 $9,300 100
New Mexico 3,168 34.1 --- --- 9,300 100
New York 5,964 64.1 7,400 79.6 ---
North Carolina 3,108 33.4 4,200 45.2 9,300 100
North Dakota 4,452 47.9 5,220 56.1 ---

Ohio 3,708 39.9 --- --- --- - --

Oklahoma 3,720 40.0 5,004 53.8 9,300 100
Oregon 4,944 53.2 6,588 70.8 7,905 85
Pennqylvania 4,380 47.1 5,100 54.8 --- - --

Rhode island 6,036 64.9 7,896 84.9 9,300 100

South Carolina 4,656 50.1 9,300 100
South Dakota 4,392 47.2 --- --- ---
Tennessee 4,236 45.5 2,604 28.0 9,306 100
Texas 2,208 23.7 3,204 34.5 ---
Utah 8,316 89.4 6,012 64.6 9,300 100

See footnotes at end of table.
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TABLE 7. Medicaid Annualized Maximum Allowable Income
Thresholds, July 1987--Continued a/

Pregnant
Percent of Percent of women and Percent of
Federal Medically Federal children Federal

AFDC poverty needy poverty (OBRA86) poverty
family guideline family guideline family guideline
,f 3 ($9,300) b/ of 3 ($9,300) b/ of 3 c/ ($9,300) b/

Vermont 57,236 77.8 $7,404 79.6 59,300 100
Virginia 3,492 37.5 4,300 46.2
Washington 5,904 63.5 6,804 73.2 8,370 90
West Virginia 2,988 32.1 3,480 37.4 9,300 100
Wisconsin 6,600 71.0 8,268 88.9
Wyoming 4,320 46.5 ---

Average State $4,616 49.3 $5,748 61.3 f/ $9,125 g! 98.1

a/ Based on annualized monthly maximum countable income for a family of 3.
Under AFDC, the term "threshold" refers to that income limit which determines
program eligibility. This can be either a State's AFDC need or payment standard,
depending on how each State determines eligibility. A medically needy threshold
refers to a State's medically needy protected income level.

b/ Federal poverty guide' ies are prepared annually by HHS and are used by
a number f Federal programs as eligibility criteria. The guidelines differ
sumewhat from the poverty threshold used by the Bureau of the Census to determine
the number of poor individuals (see Federal Register, v. 52, p. 5340, Feb. 20,
1987). Poverty levels for Alaska and Hawaii differ from other States (Alaska,
$11,620 for a family of 3; Hawaii, $10,690 for a family of three).

c/ Effective January 1988.

d/ California already covers pregnant women (and all other groups) with
family Incomes below the Federal poverty guideline by virtue of its medically
needy threshold,

e/ In response to 08RA86. Minnesota elected to raise its medically needy
thresnold to the highest possible percentage (133 1/3 percent) of AFDC payment
standards and, as a result, now covers all pregnant women with family incomes up
to 91.5 percent of he Fede.al poverty guideline,

f/ The percentage represents the average medically needy threshold as a
percent of the Federal poverty guideline only for those States which have
medical' needy programs. If Ste_es without medically needy programs were
Included in the calculation (AFDC levels would represent eligibility thresholds),
the percentage would drop significantly.

g! The percentage represents the average 0BRA86 pregnant women income

threshold only for those States which have elected to expand such coverage, and
Includes California and Minnesota.

4. Special Provisions for Certain Groups

Pregnant women. In order to allow pregnant women to receive ambulatory

prenatal care services while their applications are being processed, States

have the option to cover pregnant women during this period, This short-term
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eligibility period, known as the "presumptive eligibility" period, begins when

a qualified provider determines that a pregnant woman's family income is below

State eligibility thresholds. The provider must notify the State Medicaid

agency within 5 days of this determination. The pregnant woman must formally

apply for Medicaid within 14 days of the determination or risk losing her

presumptive eligibility status. The presumptive eligibility period may

continue until the formal Medicaid application is accepted or denied, but may

not exceed 45 days. States are required tc determine Medicaid eligibility

within 45 days of the application date.

To be considered qualified to make presumptive eligibility determinations,

a provider must (1) be eligible fo.' Medicaid payment; (2) provide outpatient,

rural health, or clinic services; (3) receive funds from or participate in

certain other Federal programs or participate in a State perinatal program;

75/ and (4) otherwise be determined by the State to be capable of making the

determinations. States may further limit which providers may be considered

qualified.

Medicaid reimbursement and Federal .4tching rates for services to

presumptively eligible women are to be maae at the same rate as for other

Medicaid recipients. Payment errors for ambulatory prenatal care provided

during the presumptive eligibility period are not to be taken into account when

determining a State's error rate for the purposes of quality control.

As of January 1988, 12 States hsve adopted the presumptive eligibility

option, according to the Nn:zonal Governors' Association.

Disabled ch,ldren. For the vrpcses of determining Medicaid eligibility,

the .ncore and resc,:rces of parents are generally considered available, within

limits, to their disabled deoendent chi,o-en if they live in the sane

household. However, because chi, en receiving instizttional care (e.g.,

in a hospital, skilled nursing f,.ility, r intermediate carl faci'ity) are not

considered to be living in tn.:. family household m. his or her pareot., efter the

first month of institutionalization, family income and reso rtes are generally

not a factor in determining eligibility. As r result, many children who

otherwise would not b. for Medicaid can qualify as disabled under the

SSI program, and ti,erefore Medicaid, when they are ,nst tionalizea. Cntil

86-837 0 - 88 - 9 2.42
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recently, however, such children rarely would have been eligible for equtv.lent

care at home, even if their medical needs could have been appropriately

provided there.

States have the option to offer Medicaid services to disabled children,

who would be eligible for Medicaid if they lived in an institution, who need

the level of long-term care provided in an institution, but whose needs can be

met appropriately and less expensively at home. Without waivers of Federal

requirements, however, in order to make this option available to any disabled

children, a State must do this for all such disabled children In the entire

State.

States may request waivers of selected Federal requirements, in order to

obtain the flexibility to target coverag, for home care services. Such

waivers, known as Section 2176 home and community-based services waivers,

permit States to limit home and community based projects to qualified disabled

individuals in specified groups and In specified areas. In addi'.on, these

waivers may authorize the proviso of certain services which may not

otherwise be available to Medicaid recipients (including some sev.ices, not

primarily medical in nature, which allow these patients to be cared ft,: at

home). See section II for a more complete discussion of Section 2176 waivers.

States are required to extend Medicaid eligibility to certain children for

whom Federal adoption assistance or foster care maintenance payments are made

under Title IV-E of the Social Security Act. Children receiving Federal

adoption assistance are those identified as having special needs, such as those

related to a disability. States have the option to cover certain children for

whom State adoption assistance payments arc made if the child Is identified as

having special needs. States often provide Medicaid coverage and other

benefits to these disabled children as an incentive for families Co care for

them.

Aliens. Pregnant women and children under age 18 who are aliens

participating in the alien legalization process are exempt from a 5-year

prohibition of Medicaid coverage which would otherwise apply to those seeking

permanent residence status.
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In addition, all aliens must be covered for emergency services (including

delisery services), regardless of their immigration status, if they would

otherwise meet Medicaid requirements.

The homeless. States must cover eligible residents without regard to

whether their residence is maintained permanently or at a fixed address.

States are required to make eligibility cards available to beneficiaries who do

not reside in a permanent dwelling or do not have a permanent home or mailing

address.

C. Covered Services

1. Services for the Categorically Needy

Mandatory services. As with eligibility, service coverage is subject to

minimum Federal requirements. F-Jr the categorically needy, all State Medicaid

programs must furnish inpatient and outpatient hospital, rural health clinic,

laboratory, xray, family planning, physician, and nurse midwife services.

Skilled nursing facility services are also required, but only for those age 21

and older.

One service requirement of particular importance to children requires

States to provide Early and Periodic Screening, Diagnosis, and Treatment

(EPSDT) to all categorically needy recipients up to age 21. Each State's

Medics d program must (1) inform all eligible children about EPSD1 services,

(2) provide screening and diagnostic services, and (3) provide treatment to

correct or ameliorate any discovered health problems.

Each State must provide, at a minimum, the following EPSDT services:

assessments of health, devel,pmental, and nutritional status; unclothed

physical examinations; immunizations appropriate for age and health history;

appropriate vision, hearing, and laboratory tests; dental screening furnished

by direct referrals to dentists, beginning at age 3; aid treatment for vision,

hearing, and dental services found necessary by the screening. Each State is

required to have a periodicity schedule which meets reasonable standards of

medical and dental practice, as determined by the State Medicaid agency after

consultation with recognized medical and dental organizations involved in
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children's health care. The periodicity schedule specifies which screening

services would apply to which stage of a child's life.

Sta. 'e permitted to provide services to children under EPSDT even if

they are wtherwise not available, or available on a limited basis, to other

Medicaid beneficiaries (e.g., vision, hearing, and dental services that may

not otherwise be available from that State's Medicaid program). Spending for

EPSDT in 1987 was $139.7 million, according to Administration estimates.

Optional services. States have the option to cover a variety of

additional services to their categorically needy recipients. These services

include prescribed drugs, eyeglasses, dental care, physical therapy,

occupational therapy, skilled nursing facility services, intermediate care

facility services, and the services of podiatrists, optometrists, and

chiropractors. The optional services covered in each State are shown in

figure 3.
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States may also target additional services to Medicaid-eligible pregnant

women without being required to provide comparable services to all other

beneficiaries. These services may include prenatal, delivery, and postpartum

(including family planning) services. States have wide latitude to define

vhich services are considered pregnancy-related.

States have the option CO provide case management services on a targeted

basis. Case management services are those designed to improve the access of

Medicaid recipients to necessary medical, social, and educational services.

Under case management, one individual or organization is responsible for

locating, coordinating, and monitoring all of the services needed by the

patient. If a State targets case management services to a certain group of

Medicaid recipients (e.g., certain children), it is not required to offer the

same services to all other recipient groups. The State is also permitted to

target these services to a specific area of the State without being required to

make the services available throughout the State.

States may reqLest waivers of selected Federal requirements in order to

implement certain cost-control measures, including those which may be used in

conjunction with case management services. Such waivers, known as Section 2175

freedom of choice waivers, could permit States to restrict a recipient's

freedom of choice of provider (other than in emergency situations), select

Medicaid provider on the basis of cost, modify payment arrangements with

certain providers, and operate Medicaid programs that are not necessarily

uniform across the entire State. In order for a State to adopt such an

approach, the plan must be cost-effective, efficient, and consistent with the

purposes of Medicaid.

2., Services for the Medically N2edv

If a State's Medicaid program covers the medically needy, it may choose,

but is not required, to offer the same services to this group as it p...ovides to

the categorically needy. States which cover the medically needy, however,

must at least provide a minimum level of services to this coverage group,

including prenatal and delivery services for pregnant women, ambulatory

services for children under 18, and home health services to those individuals
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entitled to skilled nursing facility services. State plans which include

services in institutions for
mental diseases or in intermediate care facilities

for the mentally retarded must offer a broader range of services to the

medically needy.

3. Demonstration Project

The liNS Secretary may waive certain Medicaid program requirements as

necessary in order to conduct demonstration projects. For example, the Omnibus

Budget Reconciliation Act of 1987 (P.1.. 100-203, commonly referred 'Co as
OBRA87) specifically authorizes the Secretary to waive specified program

requirements in order to conduct a 3-year demonstration of New York State's

prenatal, maternity, and newborn care pilot program as an altern.tive to

existing Federal programs. The Secretary is required to evaluate the project

and report to Congress within 1 year of its completion.

D. Share of Medicaid Benefits fnr Children

One-half of all Medicaid recipients (i.e., those who actually receive

Medicaid services) are children. Figure 4 shows that, in FY 1986, 50 percent

(11.3 million) of all Medicaid recipients
were children under 21. 76/ The

next largest group, working
age adults, accounted for 33 percent (7.5 million)

of the Medicaid population.
Those 65 years old and over represented 16 percent

(3.6 million) of Medicaid recipients.

Despite the fact that a relatively large share of Medicaid recipients are

children, they account for a comparatively small share of Medicaid payments.

Figure 4 shows that
payments for children were only 20 percent ($8.0 billion)

of total Medicaid vendor payments in FY 1985. The two remaining age groups

split th, remainder of the payments--working age adults accounted for 41

percent ($16.9 billion) and the aged for 39 percent ($16.1 biller';.



Figure 4
Medicaid Recipients and Payments, By Age of Recipionte,

FY 1988
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APPENDIX B. MATERNAL AND CHILD HEALTH SERVICES BLOCK GRANT

A. Program Description

The Maternal and Child Health (NCH) Services Block Grant, authorized under

Title V of the Social Secarity Act, exclusively supports activities to Improve

the health status of mothers and children. Most of the MCH Block Grant's funds

are distributed directly to State governments; however, a portion of these

Funds are set aside for use by the Federal Government.

The funds distributed to the States are used to assure access of mothers

and children, particularly those with low income or limited access to health

services, to quality health services. Other goals of the State programs

include reduced i"tant mortality, reduced incidence of preventable diseases and

disabling conditions among children, reduced need for inpatient and long-term

care services to children, increased numbers of children (especially 'reschool

children) who are appropriately immunized, and increased numbers of low-income

children receiving health assessments and follow-up diagnostic and treatment

services. The funds may be used to otherwise promote the health of mothers and

children, especially by providing preventive and primary are services for

low-income children, and prenatal, delivery, and postpartum care for low-income

mothers. MCH Block Grant funds are also used by States to provide specified

services for children with special healtn care needs (formerly referred to as

crippled children) or who suffer from conditions leading to this status, and to

provide rehabilitation services for certain blind and disabled children under

age 16.

States decide which services will be provided with MCH Block Grant funds.

These services may include prenatal care. well-child care, dental care,

immunization, family planning, and vision and hearing screening services. They

may also include inpatient services for children with special health care

needs, screening serve es for lead-based poisfln,ri and counseling services for

parents of sodden infant death syndrome victims. In addition to the

responsibility for providing such services, the State agencies which administer

the MCH lock Grant programs are also responsible for coordinating the

2
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activities between their programs and other related Federal programs. Among

these programs are health programs (e.g., Medicaid, particularly its FPSDT

component, and family planning programs) and related nutrition, education, and

developmental disability programs.

States determine eligibility criteria for the services they provide uncle:

rte MCH Block Cram, States are allowed to charge for services provided;

however, States may not charge mothers and children whose family incomes are

below Federal poverty guidelines, and charges milt be based on a sliding scale

which reflects the income, resources, and family size for those above poverty.

The States have few mandatory data collection or reporting requirements

under the MCH Block Grant. While the States are required to report to the

Federal Government on how their funds are used, the reports are not required to

include any specified data or to be submitted in an particulzi format. As a

result, no consistent data on participation in the MCH Block Crant activities

are collected.

Although most of the MCH Block Grant funds are distributed to the State

governments, a portion is set aside for use by the Federal Government. These

funds are retained by the HHS Secretary to support special projects of regional

and national significance (SPRANS), and research, training, and genetic disease

and hemophilia programs. These activities are administered by the Health

Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) within HHS.

8. Funding

The MCH Block Grant's appropriation for FY 1988 is $526.6 million. A base

amount of $478.0 million is allocated differently from funding above that

base--$48.6 million in FY 1988.

The base amount. Of the base amo4n: of $478.0 million (an amount equal to

the FY 1985 appropriation), 85 percent is distributed to the States, and 15

percent is retained by tne Secretary for the general purposes of the MCH Block

Grant, as described above.

Amount above the base. Of the 448.6 million appropriated above the base

amount, 8 percent is retained by the HHS Secretary specifically for projects to
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screen newborns for sickle-cell anemia and other genetic disorders. 77/

Of the remaining funds above the base amount (i.e., the other 92 percent

of the $48.6 million), two-thirds is allocated in the same way--85 percent to

the States, 15 percent to the Secretary--and used for the same general purposes

as the base amount.

The other one-third of the remaining funds is similarly all,cated into 85

percent and 15 percent shares, bat must be specifically earmarked for programs

to develop and promote primary health services 18/ for children, and

community-based service networks and case management services for children

with special health care needs. 19/

Table 8 provides further detail on the allocation of the FY 1988

appropriation for the Maternal and Child Health Services Block Grant.

TABLE 8. Maternal and Child Health Services Block Grant
Allocation, FY 1988

Total

allocation
State

allocation
Federal

allocation

Total appropriation $526,570,000 $444,281,140 $82,288,260

:lase amount a/ 478,000,000 406,300,000 11,100,000

Amount above base 48,570,000 37,981,740 10,588,260
Genetic screening b/ 3,885,600 0 3,885,600
General purposes at 29,789,600 25,321,160 4,468,440
Earmarked activities c/ 14,894,800 12,660,580 2,234,220

a/ Allocated 85 percent to the State Governments and 15 percent to the
Federal Government for use toward the general purposes of the block grant.

b/ Allocated entirely to the Federal Government for newborn screening for
sickle-cell anemia and other genetic disorders.

c/ Allocated 85 percent to the State Governments and 15 percent to the
Federal Government for use in programs specifically earmarked to develop and
promote primary health services for children, and community-based service
networks and case management services for child:en with special health care
needs.

Source: Health Resources and Services Administration, Office. of Maternal
and Child Health.
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C. Allocations By State

Of the total sppropriation for the MCH Block Grant, $526.6 million in FY

1988, $444.3 million is distributed directly to the States. These funds are

allocated among individual States under the two following formulas:

$422.1 million (an amount equal to the amount distributed to the
States in FY 1983) is allocated based upon the proportion of total

funding each State received in FY 1981 for certain categorical
programs now consolidated under the MCH Block Grant. 80/

$22.2 million (the amount in excess of the amount distributed to
the States in FY 1983) is allocated based on the proportion of low
income children in each State to the number of such children
nationwide. Data from the 1980 Census are used to determine this
proportion.

In -rder to receive their MCH Block Grant allocation, States must match $3

of their own funds for each $4 in Federal funds received.

Table 9 shows the FY 1988 allocations for the mrH Block Grant by State.
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TABLE 9. Maternal and Child Health Services Block Grant
Allocations, By State, FY 1988

State Allocation

Total State Allocations $444,281,740

Alabama 9,726,041
Alaska 911,066
American Samoa 399,854
Arizona 4,579,092
Arkansas 5,846,070

California 26,355,751
Colorado 6,129,378
Connecticut 4,016,622
Delaware 1,768,145
District of

Columbia 6,766,670

Florida 13,291,304
Georgia 13,061,883
Guam 617,552
Hawaii 1,911,104
Idaho 2,767,905

Illinois 17,770,288
Indiana 10,145,333
Iowa 5,871,777
Kansas 3.966,411
Kentucky 9,645,437

Louisiana 10,562,267
Maine 3,073,686
Meryland 10,726,942
Massachusetts 9,944,098
Michigan 15,827,526

Minnesota 8,008,327
Mississippi 8,030,351
Missouri i0,420,285
Montana 2,038,234
Nebraska 3,549,230

Nevada 1,083,654
hew Hampshire 1,798,268
New Jersey 9,811,285
New Mexico 3,199,066
New York 33,009,71b

2 55



251

TABLE 9. Maternal and Child Health Services Block Grant
Allocations, By State, FY 1988--Continued

State Allocation

North Carolina 13,889,630
North Dakota 1,635,874
Northern Marinas 377,640
Ohio 18,558,668
Oklahoma 5,713,678

Oregon 5,094,950
Pennsylvania 20,744,001
Puerto Rico 12,875,285
Rhode Island 1,394,639
South Carolina 9,797,730

South Dakota 1,977,109
Tennessee 9,585,289

xas 23,266,559
:rust Territories:
Palau 119,957

Micronesia 422,068
Marshal's 186,597

Utah 5,359,095
Vermont 1,557,573
Virginia 10,586,378
Virgin Islands 1,212,890
Washington 7,104,022

West Virginia 5,611,217
Wisconsin 9,497,364
Wyoming 1,082,909

Source: Health Resources and Services Administration, Office of Maternal
b d Child Health.
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APPENDIX C. MEDICARE'S END STAGE RENAL DISEASE PROGRAM

A. Program Desc

Medicare, authorized under Title XVIII of the Social Security Act,

provides health insurance protection for 33 million aged and disabled

individuals. Medicare covers hospital services, physician services, and other

medical services. The prcgram is administered by the Federal Government.

HCFA, an agency within HHS, is responsible for the Medicare program.

Children are generally not entitled to Medicare coverage. Most of the

program's beneficiaries are age 65 and older. Those under 65 may become

eligible if they are entitled to Social Security or Railroad Retirement

disability payments for at least 2 years; however, children are rarely entitled

to such payments ,ecause they lack the necessary work history.

Certain children, however, may become entitled to Medicare benefits under

another eligibility provision. Medicare covers certain individuals, even if

they have not reached age 65, if they suffer from endstagc renal disease

(ESRD). A person with ESRD is one whose 4idneys will not function at a le%,ei

which will support life. These patients require kidney dialysis or transplan

tation in order to survive.

B. Eligibility

Renal disease patients age 65 and older receive coverage for ESRL services

under regular Medicare provisions. ESRD patients under 65 are generally

eligible for Medicare if they have contributed to the Social Security system

for the required length of time, are iiving Social Security benefits, or are

spouses or dependents of such individuals. Of all ESRD patients, 93 percent

meet these requirements and are therefore eligible for benefits iider Medicare.

Most of the remaining patients receive coverage from the Veterans

Administration and Medicaid programs.

Eligibility for Medicare benefits for ESR^ patients generally does not

start until the third month after the month in which dialysis treatments begin.

Medicare coverage may start earlier, however, in two specific instances.

2 5
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Coverage may start in the first month of dialysis if an individual enrolls in

and is expected to complete a self-dialysis training program. Coverage n.ay

start in the first month a patient is admitted to a hospital for a kidney

transplant or procedures preliminary to a transplant, as long as the transplant

takes place in that month or in the following 2 months.

Entitlement to Medicare ends either 12 months after the month the ESRD

patient no longer requires regular dialysis, or 36 months after the month of a

kidney transplant. If a transplant fails, and the patient resumes dialysis or

receives another transplant, Medicare eligibility may continue or resume

immediately without any waiting period.

If an ESRD patient is covered by an employer group health plan, Medicare

will generally be a secondary payer for the first year. That is, during the

first year, the employer plan first makes payment on the patient's claim; after

that, Medicare will only pay for certain costs which are not covered by the

employer plan. After the first year, Medicare becomes the primary payer.

Tab12 10 shows that in 1983, nearly 6,000 ESRD patients under age 25 were

enr.,11ed in the Medicare program.

TABLE 10. Medicare End-Stage Renal Disease Program, Enrollment
of Beneficiaries Under Age 25, 1983

Agr Enrollment

Total under
25 years

0-14 years
15-24 years

5,734
1,135

4,599

Source: Health Care Financing Administration, Bureau of Data Management

and Strategy. Reported in Cornick, Marian, Jay N. Greenberg, Paul W. Eggers,

and Allen Dobson. Twenty Years of Medicare anc Medicaid: Covered Populations,

Use of Benefits, and Program Expendir .res. Health Care Financing Review. 1985

Annual Supplement. December 1985. p. 25.

C. Benefits

ESRD beneficiaries are entitled to all Medicare benefits under the

Hospital Insurance program (Part A) and the Supplementary Medical Insurance

25s
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program (Part B), including those related to kidney dialysis and

transplantation.

Part A covers inpatient Fospital care. In some cases, it also covers

short-term skilled nursing fac lity care after a hospital stay, home health

agency visits, and hospice care. Part A helps pay for the costs of an

inpatient hospital stay for kidney transplant surgery, including reasonable

kidney acquisition costs. Patients are responsible for a deductible ($540 in

1988) each time a hospital admission begins a new benefit period.

Part B covers the services of physicians. It also covers outpatient

hospital care, laboratory services, and other medical services and supplies,

including immunosuppressive drugs for 1 year after following transplants.,

Part B covers the services and supplies required for dialysis and most other

medical needs of ESRD patients. Pa.ients are responsible for a monthly premium

($24.80 in 1988) and an annual deductiole ($75 in 1988). After the deductible

is met, Medicare generally pays 80 percent of the approved charges for the

program's covered services,

HCFA estimates that $2.4 billion vas spent for all Medicare services for

all ESRD beneficiaries in 1.986.

APPENDIX D. FEDERAL POLICIES REGARDING PRIVATE HEALTH INSURANCE

In addition to its direct expenditure programs for health care, the

Federal Government also helps finance the purchase of health insurance coverage

and medical care through tax exclusions, deductions, and credits. Such tax

subsidies for health care in FY 1989 were estimated in the President's FY 1989

Budget to be $41.3 billion. Among the tax subsidies are those which encourage

the purchase of employment-based health coverage.

Public policies have an impact not only on the amount of health coverage

purchased, but also on its content. Private health care plans are subject to a

variety of laws and regulations.

The following summarizes significant Federal policies regarding private

health insurance,, particularly as they affect materna! and child health.

2'
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A. Federal Tax Subsidies

1. Exclusion for Employer-Provided Health Coverage

All nmployer contributions for employer-provided health and accident

coverage are excluded from the employee's taxable income. Also excluded from

taxable income are the benefits received by an emplo, .e, or the employee's

spouse ue dependent, under an employer's health or accident plan to reimburse

for medical expenses or to compensate for permanent injury. Provisions for

self-employed individuals are discussed next. Employer-provided health plans

are required to meet a series of tests to determine if they discriminate in

favor of highly compensated employees. In the :tase of a hexl,h plan that fails

these tests, the highly compensated employees must include the value of the

portion considered to be discriminatory in their taxable income.

2. Deduction fcr Health Insurance Costs of the Self Employed

Individuals who are self-employed may deduct 25 percent of their expenses

for health insurance. Such expenses may inclsrle those for the health insurance

of the self-employe, individual, as well as for the health insurance of the

individual's spouse and dependents.

The deduction, however, may not be Larger than the self-employed

ind oidual's earned vaGdme and may not be taken during a year in which the

individual is eligible to participate in an employer-subsidized health plan

(including a spouse's. plan). The deduction is not allowed unless

nondiscrimination requirements, similar to those for employer-provided health

plans, are satisfied. The deduction is also not allowed unless health

insurance coverage is provided to all employees in unincorporated trades Jr

businesses 1, which the self-employed individual is a 5 percent owner.

The amount deducted by a self-employed individual Jnder this provision may

not also be deducted as unreimbursed medical expenses (or taken into account

for the purposes of meeting the 7.5 percent medical expense threshold). In

addition, the amount deducted under this provision is not taken into account in

computinc net earnings from self-employment, and therefore does not reduce the
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income base for the selfemployed individual's Social Security tax. This

deduction does not apply after 1989.

3. Deduction for Unreimbursed Medical Expenses

Individuals who itemize deductions may deduct any qualified unreimbursed

medical expenses which exceed 7.5 percent of their adjusted gross incomes.

Such expenses may include those for
the medical care of the taxpayer, as well

as for the care of the taxpayer's spouse and dependents.

Medical care expenses which may be deducted are those for (1) health

insurance, including employee contributions to employer health plans; (2)

diagnosis, treatment, or prevertion of disease or malfunction of the body; (3)

transportation primarily for and essential to medical care; and (4) lodging

away from home primarily for and essential
to medical care, up to $50 per

night. The costs of prescription medicines
and insulin are eligible medical

care expenses.

Expenses paid for the general improvement of health, such as fees for

exercise or weightreduction
programs, are not eligible for deduction unless

prescribed by a physician to treat a specific illness or physical defect.

4. Other Federal Tax Subsidies

Other Federal tax expenditures
relating to health care include exclusions

of interest on State and local debt for nonprofit health facilities, deductions

for contributions to health care charities, and credits for the clinical

eating of orphan drugs.

8. Requirements on Employers and Health Insurance Plans

1. State Re ulatton of Private Health Insurance

The Federal Government has traditionally left the regulation of the

content of private health insurance to the States. For many years, insurance

was considered to be an activity
other than commerce and therefore not subject

26
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to Federal regulation. A 1944 Supreme Court decision, however, reversed the

Court's traditional position by including insurance within the definition of

commerce. Congress responded to the resulting confusion within the insurance

industry by passing the McCarran-Ferguson Act of 1945 (P.L. 79-15). This Act

clarified congressional intent that States should continue to exercise primary

responsibility for regulating the business of insurance.

All 50 States have passed laws requiring health insurance plans to include

certain benefits. Some o' these requirements are related to maternal and child

health care. For example, State laws may require plans to include such

services as in vitro fertilization, maternity care, or preventive well-child

services. Other State laws may require certain prc+iders (e.g., outpatient

birthing centers) to be eligible to be reimbursed for covered services. In

addition, State laws may expand the length of time coverage dill be in effect

(e.^., continuing coverage for an employee and the employee's family in the

event the employee is laid off). Finally, State laws may expand the type, of

individuals (e.g., adopted children) covered under insurance policies.

2. Federal Regulation of Employee Welfare benefit Plans

While the regulation of insurance has been left largely to the States,

employee welfare benefit plans are governed by the Federal Government under the

Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 (P.L. 93-406, commonly referred

to as ERISA). 81/

Included under the definition of employee welfare benefit plans under

ERISA are self-insu,ea health plans. Under such plans, employes assume the

risk for the medical care costs of their employees (i.e., this is in contrast

to conventional health insurance plans, where employers purchase coverage from

either commercial insurance carriers or Blue Cross/Blue Shield plans).

Because self-insured health plans are considered benefits rather than

insurance, they are exempt from the State mandates which apply to conventional

health insurance plans. Although ERISA regulates such aspects of self-insuied

plans as disclosure requirements, a great deal of emp,oyer discretion remains

over the structure of their plans. If employees are represented by a union,

their benefits are also subject to the collective bargain . process.

262
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3. Federal Pregnancy Discrimination Provisions

Another Federal requirement, the Pregnancy Discrimination Act of 1978

(P.L. 95-555), requires health plans offered by employers to cover

pregnancy-related care (except for abortion) to the same extent as they cover

other medical care. P.L. 95-955 applies tc employees and their spouses covered

under either self-insurance health plans or conventional employment-based

health insurance plans.

The provisions of the Pregnancy Discrimination Act of 1978, however, do

not extend to pregnant women who are (1) covered by health insurance policies

that are not employment-based; (2) covered by health insurance policies offerel

by firms with 15 or fewer employees; or (3) nonspouse dependents, including

teenage daughters, of covered employees. States may enact legislation to

extend the provisions of P.L. 95-955 to these groups; however, such extensions

would not apply to pregnant women covered under health plans offered by

self-insured employers.

4. Federal Continuation of Coverage Provisions

Another Federal requirement, Title X of the Consolidated Omnibus Budget

Reconciliation Act of 1985 (P.L. 99-272, commonly referred to as COBRA), has an

important impact on health care for children. Title X of COBRA requires

certain employers to offer employees and their dependents, who '.ould otherwise

lose existing coverage du, to changes in employment or family status, the

option of purchasing continued group health Insurance coverage. COBRA does not

require employers to provide health insurance, but it does place certain

re.uirements on those who do.

The COBRA provisions apply . loyees or their dependents lose coverage

as a result of termination or reduction in hours of employment (other than for

reasons of gross misconduct), death, divorce, eligibility for Medicare, or the

end of a child's dependency under a parent's health insurance policy. The

provisions have been modified to include retirees in cases where the employer

files for bankruptcy.
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When .corkers lose coverage as a result of terminatic or reduction in

hours of employment, coverage for them and their qualified dependents must
continue for 18 months. For all other qualifying events, coverage must
continue for 36 months.

Employers are not required to make contributions for

such coverage; they may charge the beneficiaries
a premium not exceeding 102

percent of the premium that would
otherwise apply.

The COBRA continuation
provisions apply only

to those employers with 20 or
more employees who offer group health insurance plans.

The provisions apply to
State and local

governments, but not to the Federel
Government or churches.

They apply to both employers that offer selfinsured
plans and those that

purchase health insurance :overage.

Failure to provide continued
health coverage could result in the loss of

tax exclusions and deductions for employer contributions to their employees'

health insurance. General enforcement
provisions of ERISA apply to those group

health plans under its authority. COBRA's provisions are also applied to group

health plans maintained by those State or local
governments that receive funds

under the Public Health Service Act.

Traditionally, many Americans
have lost access to private health insurance

coverage as a result of changes
in employment or family stz us. For example,

employees and their families may have lost coverage under
an employer's group

health insurance plan if the employee c,as laid off. Similarly, an employee's

dependents mey have lost their
group coverage if the enployze di:d. Women have

been particularly vulnerable to the consequences of such changes. They may
have lost coverage not only as a result of the death,

unemployment, retirement,

or Medicare eligibility of a spouse, but also as a 'esult of divorce or
separation. Health insurance coverage of dependent children has also been
affect.d by both tae employment or marital status of their parents. In

addition, children may have also lost their group plan verage when they
exceeded the maximum age for dependent coverage

under their parent's health

insurance policy.
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